

GENOTYPIC AND PHENOTYPIC DIVERSITY OF *CRONOBACTER* SPECIES FROM FOOD AND ENVIRONMENTAL SOURCES

KHALED MOLOUD SALEM IBRAHIM

A thesis submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements of Nottingham Trent University for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

May 2017

DECLARATION

It is hereby certified that the experimental work and analysis embodied in this thesis is the original research carried out by the author, unless otherwise stated at the School of Science and Technology, Nottingham Trent University, UK. This work is the intellectual property of the author. You may copy up to 5% of this work for the private study or personal, non-commercial research. Any information used from this thesis should be fully cited.

KHALED IBRAHIM

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Foremost, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor Prof. Stephen Forsythe for the continuous support of my PhD study and research, for his patience, motivation, enthusiasm, and immense knowledge. In addition, I would like to thank my second supervisors Dr. Michael Loughlin for their constant support and advice.

I am extremely thankful for support that was giving to me from the Faculty of Chemistry, Gdansk University, Poland as analysing the dry mass of capsule materials.

I am speechless! I can barely find words to express all the wisdom, love and support given me for that I am eternally grateful to my beloved parents Mr. Moloud Ibrahim and Mrs. Duhiba Al-Alous for their unconditional love, fidelity, endurance and encouragement. They have been selfless in giving me the best of everything and I express my deep gratitude for their love without which this work would not have been completed.

Lots of love and gratitude are also due to my wonderful wife, Aber Dkhel and my sweet kids, Mahmoud, Esrra, Masrra, Ayoub and Abdalmohymen for being my pillar of strength and having always believed in me and supported me unconditionally.

I would like to thanks my brothers and sisters for always showering me with love, blessings and encouragement.

I would also like to thank all my friends and colleagues in the Microbiology research lab and beyond who have been helpful and encouraging during the length of my PhD study.

My thanks are extended to the Libyan Ministry of Higher Education and Biotechnology Research Centre for offering me the scholarship to pursue my PhD study.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATION		I
ACKNOWLEDG	EMENTS	II
TABLE OF CON	TENTS	IV
PUBLICATIONS		IX
ABSTRACT		x
LIST OF FIGURE	ĒS	XII
LIST OF TABLES	5	XV
LIST OF ABBRE	VIATION.	XVIII
CHAPTER 1.	GENERAL INTRODUCTION.	1
1.1	CRONOBACTER GENUS TAXONOMY.	1
1.2	Sources of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp	3
1.2.1	Non-human sources of Cronobacter spp	3
1.2.2	Human sources of Cronobacter spp	4
1.3	CRONOBACTER PHYSIOLOGY.	4
1.4	CRONOBACTER AND THE FOOD INDUSTRY	6
1.4.1	Powdered infant formula	6
1.4.2	Other sources related to food industry.	7
1.5	, CRONOBACTER OUTBREAKS	7
1.6	IDENTIFICATION AND TYPING METHODS OF CRONOBACTER SPP	9
1.6.1	Phenotypic and culture methods	9
1.6.1.1	Culture methods	9
1.6.1.2	Cronobacter biochemical characteristics	10
1.6.2	Genotyping methods.	10
1.6.2.1	Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE).	10
1.6.2.2	Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) analysis	11
1.6.2.3	BOX-polymerase chain reaction (BOX-PCR) technique.	11
1.6.2.4	16S rRNA gene sequence	12
1.6.2.5	Multilocus sequence typing (MLST)	12
1.6.2.6	O-antigen serotype	13
1.6.2.7	Targeted genes and primer design.	15
1.6.2.7.1	Capsular polysaccharide genes.	15
1.0.2.8	Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR)-cgs loci	1/
1.0.2.9		1/
1.7		19
101	Othor virulance traits	20
1.0.1		20
1.9		۲ ۲ ۲ ۲
1.10		24
1.11	LIMITATION OF IDENTIFICATION METHODS AND LACK OF UNDERSTANDING OF THE PHENOTYPIC AND	25
GENOTYPIC DIVERS	Ainas and objectives	25 27
±1±£		27
CHAPTER 2.	MATERIAL AND METHODS.	29
2.1	SAFETY CONSIDERATIONS.	29
2.2	BACTERIAL STRAINS	29
2.3	BACTERIAL STORAGE AND CULTURE	32
2.4	PREPARATION OF MEDIA AND BUFFERS.	33

2.4.1	Culture media	33
2.4.1.1	Trypticase soy agar (TSA).	33
2.4.1.2	Trypticase soy broth (TSB).	33
2.4.1.3	Druggan-Forsythe-Iversen (DFI)	33
2.4.1.4	Luria-Bertani agar (LBA)	33
2.4.1.5	Brain heart infusion broth (BHI).	33
2.4.1.6	Milk agar	34
2.4.1.7	Xylose lysine deoxycholate agar (XLD)	34
2.4.1.8	Violet red bile glucose agar (VRBGA).	34
2.4.1.9	Violet red bile lactose agar (VRBL)	34
2.4.1.10	MacConkey agar.	34
2.4.1.11	Congo red medium.	35
2.4.1.12	Calcofluor media	35
2.4.1.13	Motility medium	35
2.4.1.14	10% Skimmed milk (protease activity)	35
2.4.1.15	Tributyrin agar, base (Lipase activity).	36
2.4.2	Stock reagents and buffers.	36
2.4.2.1	Peptone water.	36
2.4.2.2	Phosphate buffered saline (PBS).	36
2.4.2.3	Saline solution (0.85 %).	36
2.4.2.4	1X Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer.	36
2.4.2.5	Triton X-100 (1%)	36
2.4.2.6	Lipopolysaccharide PAGE with silver stain	36
2.4.2.6.1	SDS-PAGE ruinning buffer	37
2.4.2.7	Preparation of stock solution for heavy metals resistance assay.	37
2.5	METHODS.	
251	Cranabacter genus colony mornhology types	38
2.5.1	Appearance of Cronobacter genus on different media (TSA_DELXID_VRBGA_VRBLA and	50
MacConkey agar		
2512	So Congo red morphotypes	20
2.5.1.2	Congo red morphotypes	38 28
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor	38 38 38
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay	38 38 38
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism.	38 38 38 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling	38 38 38 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1.1 2.5.2.1.1	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling. API32E	38 38 38 39 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1.1 2.5.2.2	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Ciplic acid utilization (MO Minimal Modium)	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.4	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium).	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.5	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling API32E Capsule Production Biofilm formations assay Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium) Malonate utilization	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.6	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.2.7	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling. API32E Capsule Production Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling. API32E Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF).	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 40
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days).	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 41 41
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 42 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.1	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.11 2.5.4.1.2	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction. PCR amplification of MLST loci.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.1.1 2.5.4.1.2 2.5.4.1.3	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor Motility assay <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism Biochemical test profiling API32E Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction. PCR amplification of MLST loci. Agarose gel electrophoresis.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.1.2 2.5.4.1.3 2.5.4.1.4	Congo red morphotypes Colony morphology on calcofluor	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42 42 42 42 42
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.11 2.5.4.1.3 2.5.4.1.4 2.5.4.1.5	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. Cronobacter genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. Cronobacter strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of Cronobacter species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of Cronobacter spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction. PCR amplification of MLST loci. Agarose gel electrophoresis. Purification of PCR product. DNA sequencing.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42 42 42 42 44
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.12 2.5.4.1.3 2.5.4.1.4 2.5.4.1.5 2.5.4.2	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction. PCR amplification of MLST loci. Agarose gel electrophoresis. Purification of PCR product. DNA sequencing. Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD-PCR).	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42 42 42 42 44 44
2.5.1.2 2.5.1.3 2.5.1.4 2.5.2 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.1 2.5.2.2 2.5.2.3 2.5.2.4 2.5.2.5 2.5.2.6 2.5.2.7 2.5.3 2.5.3.1 2.5.3.2 powdered infant 2.5.3.3 2.5.3.4 2.5.3.5 2.5.4 2.5.4.1 2.5.4.12 2.5.4.1.3 2.5.4.1.4 2.5.4.1.5 2.5.4.2 2.5.4.2 2.5.4.2	Congo red morphotypes. Colony morphology on calcofluor. Motility assay. <i>Cronobacter</i> genus metabolism. Biochemical test profiling. API32E. Capsule Production. Biofilm formations assay. Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium). Malonate utilization. Lipase activity. Protease activity. <i>Cronobacter</i> strains stress responses. Metal resistance assay. Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of <i>Cronobacter</i> species in dehydrated formula (PIF). Resistance of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp. to drying (90 days). Thermotolerance. Acid sensitivity. Genotyping and surface structure methods. Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis. Genomic DNA extraction. PCR amplification of MLST loci. Agarose gel electrophoresis. Purification of PCR product. DNA sequencing. Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD-PCR). RAPD-PCR amplification.	38 38 39 39 39 39 39 40 40 40 40 41 41 41 41 41 42 42 42 42 42 42 42 44 44

2.5.4.3	BOX- PCR amplification	44
2.5.4.4	Variable number of tandem repeats analysis (VNTRA)	45
2.5.4.4.1	VNTRA-PCR amplification.	46
2.5.4.4.2	Agarose gel electrophoresis.	46
2.5.4.5	Molecular serotyping of Cronobacter O-antigens	46
2.5.4.6	Lipopolysaccharide profiling (LPS).	48
2.5.4.6.1	Extraction of lipopolysaccharide	48
2.5.4.6.1.1	Cell lysis and proteinase K digestion methods	48
2.5.4.6.2	SDS-PAGE and silver staining.	48
2.5.4.7	C. sakazakii K-capsule profiling	48
2.5.4.7.1	K-capsule -PCR amplification.	49
2.5.4.8	C. sakazakii colonic acid profiling, CA-type	49
2.5.4.8.1	Colanic acid CA-PCR amplification.	49
2.5.5	Role of the capsule in the virulence potential of <i>Cronobacter</i> .	50
2.5.5.1	Capsule isolation	50
2.5.5.2	Sugar analysis.	50
2.5.6	Whole genome study and comparative genomic analysis	50
2.5.7	Statistical analysis.	50
CHAPTER 3	DIVERSITY OF THE CRONOBACTER GENUS FROM FOOD AND ENVIRONMENT	Δ1
SOURCES AS R	EVENTED BY GENOTYPING. CLONALITY AND SURFACE STRUCTURE.	
3.1	INTRODUCTION	51
3.2	Results	54
3.2.1	Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) clonality analysis.	54
3.2.1.1	Phylogenetic relationships	56
3.2.2	RAPD-PCR patterns and genomic cluster analysis.	59
3.2.3	BOX-PCR fingerprinting	62
3.2.4	Variable number of tandem repeats analysis (VNTRA)	65
3.2.4.1	Identification of VNTRs.	66
3.2.4.2	Sequencing of loci	66
3.2.4.3	Phylogenetic tree for 18 C. sakazakii ST4 strains	74
3.2.5	Cronobacter O-antigen diversity.	75
3.2.5.1	Profiling of <i>galF</i> and <i>gnd</i> locus	76
3.2.6	Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiling.	
3.2.6.1	Strains screening and selection	
3.2.6.2	C. sakazakii LPS analysis.	80
3.2.6.3	Correlation between the LPS profile and serotypes	
3.2.6.4	Phylogenetic tree of and and aalF allele sequences	
3 2 7	K-cansule and colonic acid (CA) profiling of C sakazakii strains	84
3271	K-cansule profiling	84
32711	Targeted genes and primer design	
3.2.7.1.2	The multiplex polymerase chain reaction	
3.2.7.1.3	Phylogenetic analysis of knsS1 (K1) and knsS2 (K2) locus.	
3.2.7.2	Colanic acid (CA) profiling. CA-type	
3.2.7.2.1	Targeted gene and primer design	
3.2.7.2.2	Polymerase chain reaction for colanic acid type.	87
3.2.7.2.3	Phylogenetic analysis of <i>galE</i> (CA1)	
3.2.7.3	Comparison between PCR amplification result and the genomic investigation.	
3.3	Discussion.	
		107
4.1	INTRODUCTION	107
4.2	RESULTS	108
4.2.1	Cronobacter colony morphology types	

4.2.1.1	Appearance of <i>Cronobacter</i> genus on different media (TSA, DFI, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA and	
MacConkey agar)	.108	
4.2.1.2	Appearance on Congo red agar.	111
4.2.1.2.1	Curli fimbriae genes.	111
4.2.1.3	Appearance of Cronobacter species on Calcotluor media.	112
4.2.1.3.1	Cellulose gene cluster	113
4.2.2	Notility of the <i>Cronobacter</i> genus	115
4.2.2.1	Flagellar genes.	115
4.2.3	Cronobacter genus metabolism.	118
4.2.3.1	Biochemical test profiling.	118
4.2.3.1.1	Indole production.	118
4.2.3.1.1.1	Indole production genes.	118
4.2.3.1.2	α-glucosidase activity (blue-green colour production).	119
4.2.3.1.3	Inositol utilization.	120
4.2.3.1.3.1	Inositol utilization genes.	120
4.2.3.1.4	Sialic acid and malonate utilization by <i>Cronobacter</i> spp	123
4.2.3.1.4.1	Sialic acid utilization genes.	123
4.2.3.1.5	Utilization of malonate.	124
4.2.3.1.5.1	Maionate utilization genes.	124
4.2.3.2	Lipase and protease activity.	129
4.2.3.2.1	Genes responsible for lipase activity.	129
4.2.4	Capsule production on different media	131
4.2.4.1	Capsule profiling	131
4.2.4.2	The correlation between the capsular polysaccharide composition (CPS) of <i>C. sakazakii</i> stra	ins and
their genetic trait	ts such as ST, O-antigen, K-capsule and colonic acid type (CA)	136
4.2.4.2.1	Strains screening and selection.	136
4.2.4.2.2	Mucoid production on milk agar.	137
4.2.4.2.3	Isolation of the mucoid layer.	138
4.2.4.2.4	Sugar analysis of capsule polysaccharides.	140
4.2.4.2.5	Rhamnose biosynthesis genes.	141
4.2.4.2.6	Fucose utilization genes	141
4.2.5	Biofilm formation of seven <i>Cronobacter</i> species.	144
4.2.5.1	Genes involved in biofilm formation	145
4.2.5.2	Poly-Nacetylglucosamine (PNAG) polymer (polysaccharide capsule)	145
4.3	DISCUSSION.	151
CHAPTER 5.	CRONOBACTER STRAINS STRESS RESPONSES.	167
5.1	INTRODUCTION	167
5.2	BACTERIAL STRAINS USED IN THIS STUDY.	168
5.3	Results	168
531	Heavy metal resistance	168
5311	Conner and silver resistance genes	172
5312	Nickel and cobalt resistance gene rcnA (vohM)	172
5 3 1 3	Tellurite resistance genes (terACDYZ) (tebB)	172
5314	Zinc and cadmium resistance genes (cg/dAR/zntAR/znuSBC)	173
5 3 2	Determination of subletbal injury to cells during the desiccation	176
5.3.2	Posistance of Cranabactar species to drying (2 months)	101
5.5.5	Suminal of C calcardii strains after the expectes to drying (5 months)	101
5.3.3.1 E 2 2 2 2	Survival of C. survival of C. malanaticus and C. dublingnesis strains after the exposure to drying.	101
5,3,3,2	Survival of C universalis C turicensis C multiensis strains and single C condimenti strains	102 Iftor
the exposure to r	i su vivar or c. universans, c. turicensis, c. muyijensii stranis and single c. conumenti stralli d Irvina	100
5 3 3 1	Nesiccation-related genes	כסד 102
5.3.3.4	Heat talerance	כסד 100
5.5. 4 5.2 / 1	Suminal of C cakazakii strains in liquid infant formula at 50%	100
5.3.4.1 5.2.1.2	Survival of C. sukuzukii Strains in liquid infant formula at 50°C	001 101
5312	Survival of C. dublinencis C. turicencis and C. muutiencii strains and the single C. condiment	i strain
in liquid infant fo	rmula at 58°C	101
in inquia infant 10		

INGS OF THE CURRENT PHD STUDY	
	210
CONCLUSIONS	213
Discussion.	203
Phylogenetic analysis of the Acid tolerance associated gene ompR	199
Growth of Cronobacter strains at pH 3.5.	
Role of the thermotolerance genomic island to increased thermal tolerance in <i>Cr</i> 194	ronobacter spp.
	Role of the thermotolerance genomic island to increased thermal tolerance in <i>Ci</i> 194 Growth of <i>Cronobacter</i> strains at pH 3.5. Phylogenetic analysis of the Acid tolerance associated gene <i>ompR</i> DISCUSSION.

PUBLICATIONS

Jackson, E., Masood, N., **Ibrahim, K.,** Urvoy, N., Hariri, S. and Forsythe, S. (2015). Description of *Siccibacter colletis* sp. nov., a novel species isolated from plant material, and emended description of *Siccibacter turicensis*. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 65, 1335-1341.

Conference presentations (posters)

<u>Khaled Ibrahim</u>, Pauline Ogrodzki and Stephen Forsythe **(2015)**. Genome analysis of malonate metabolism in *Cronobacter dublinensis* strains. Society for Applied Microbiology, autumn meeting (SFAM 2015), **London, UK**,

<u>Khaled Ibrahim</u> and Stephen Forsythe (2016). Molecular characterization and phenotyping diversity of *Cronobacter* spp. isolate from food sources. Microbiology society, Annual Conference 2016, Liverpool, UK.

<u>Khaled Ibrahim</u> and Stephen Forsythe (2016). Phenotypic diversity and molecular characterization of *Cronobacter sakazakii* isolates from environmental and food sources. The 26th European Congress of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases 2016 (ECCMID 2016), Amsterdam, Netherlands.

<u>Khaled Ibrahim</u> and Stephen Forsythe (2017). Genome analysis of malonate, sialic acid and indole metabolism in *Cronobacter* spp. strains. Microbiology society, Annual Conference 2017, Edinburgh, UK.

Abstract.

The genus *Cronobacter* includes food-borne pathogens causing neonatal infections such as meningitis, and necrotizing enterocolitis as well as bacteraemia in immunocompromised adults. Understanding the molecular characterisation, clonality and phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* species is essential to reduce the source of microbial contamination of powdered infant formula (PIF) and other food. Therefore, an improved understanding of the diversity of the genus is warranted.

In the first part of the study, the 7-loci Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) scheme was applied to investigate the diversity of *Cronobacter* spp. isolated from food and environmental sources. Twenty-six strains that had not previously been profiled were divided into 21 sequence type (STs), and 9 new STs were identified, which had not been previously reported. *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources were highly diverse with respect to their ST, particularly those from different sources of food.

This study is the first to describe the development and application of variable number tandem repeat analysis (VNTRA) typing method for *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. Nineteen *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains, which were widely distributed geographically, temporally and origin of source were profiled. These strains were divided into 15 distinct groups based on the number of tandem repeats of 6 VNTR loci. It was concluded that VNTRA profiling could contribute to further understanding of *C. sakazakii* ST4 diversity and tracking of infection sources. Of particular interest in this research was the finding that the analysis of the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiling using BioNumerics software, (version 7.1) showed great ability to discriminate between strains within the same serotype. Furthermore, the present study developed a multiplex PCR assay targeting capsular polysaccharide genes such as *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) for the specific detection and rapid identification of K-capsule type and colanic acid type respectively.

Another important finding was that a strong correlation between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production and type of O-antigen serotype. This study indicated also that rhamnose is the main sugar in *C. sakazakii* serotype O:2 strain. The most interesting observation was that *C. sakazakii* strains with serotype O:1 and O:4 had high numbers of sublethally injured cells after desiccation, while strains with serotype O:2 and O:3 showed low numbers of sublethally injured cells. *C. sakazakii* strains showed a higher survival rate after the exposure to drying (90 days) than other *Cronobacter* species. Strains (6 of 54) containing the thermotolerance genomic island tended to survive better at 58°C than other strains. In general, *C. sakazakii* strains were much more resistant than other *Cronobacter* species to environmental stresses such as desiccation, long-term drying and heat. This might explain why *C. sakazakii* strains are associated with PIF, milk powder and dry powdered foods, and more frequently isolated than other *Cronobacter* species.

This study analysed multiple methods for typing *Cronobacter* at the species and strain level, and showed different discriminatory powers. The present study recommended that using a combination of genomic cluster, chromogenic agar (DFI), and sialic acid, malonate, indole and inositol utilisation tests can be useful tools to distinguish the seven species of *Cronobacter*, distinguish pathogenic *C*. ST7 from other *C. malonaticus* STs, as well as to characterize and distinguish *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level. The present study is an important contribution to the understanding of the diversity and characteristics of the *Cronobacter* genus

using different typing methods, which is essential to reduce the risk of contaminations for the food products, in particular baby food such as PIF, milk powder and weaning food.

List of figures

Figure 1.1. Maximum likehood tree of MLST loci (concatenated length 3036 base pair) of
Cronobacter type strains and related Enterobacteriaceae (Franconibacter and Siccibacter)
genera. The tree is drawn to scale using MEGA5
Figure 1.2. (A) Predicted genes of O-antigen gene clusters for <i>C. sakazakii</i> O:1 to O:7 serotypes.
(B) Comparison of the O-antigen gene clusters of C. sakazakii O:4 and E. coli O:103. (Sun et al.
2012)
Figure 3.1. Maximum-Likelihood tree of the seven housekeeping genes (3036 base pair) for the
Cronobacter genus. The tree was drawn using MEGA 6 58
Figure 3.2. The agarose gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1. Dice
coefficient, unweight pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for cluster analysis of
the RAPD-PCR fingerprints profiles of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp61
Figure 3.3. The agarose gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1. Dice
coefficient, unweight pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for cluster analysis of
the BOX-PCR fingerprints profiles of <i>Cronobacter</i> spp64
Figure 3.4. Variations of four VNTR allele lengths in 19 individuals.
Figure 3.5. Variations of four VNTR allele lengths in 19 individuals72
Figure 3.6. The agarose gel electrophoresis for PCR products of three VNTR loci (STR2, STR2
and STR3)
Figure 3.7. The VNTRA based phylogeny of 18 ST4 strains74
Figure 3.8. LPS profiles of twelve selected C. sakazakii strains
Figure 3.9. Predicted genes of O-antigen gene clusters for <i>C. sakazakii</i> O1 to O4 serotypes 82
Figure 3.10. The phylogenetic tree of <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains, based on nucleotide sequences of
galF gene(890 bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 683
Figure 3.11. The phylogenetic tree of C. sakazakii strains, based on nucleotide sequences of
gnd gene (1400 bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6
Figure 3.12. Cronobacter spp. K1 and K2 Region 1–3 kps genes
Figure 3.13. PCR amplification of K1-capsule and K2-capsule type
Figure 3.14. The phylogenetic tree of C. sakazakii strains, based on nucleotide sequences of
<i>kpsS</i> 1 gene (1198bp) (K1). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6
Figure 3.15. The phylogenetic tree of C. sakazakii strains, based on nucleotide sequences of
k_{max} (1220 m) (K2). The tree was drawn using MECA 6
<i>kpssz</i> gene (12500p) (Kz). The tree was urawn using wiega o

Figure 4.6. Comparison between genomic structure of malonate genes cluster madGDCA, fadD and citG in the genome of C. sakazakii 1881 (ST64), positive for malonate utilization and Figure 4.10. Diagrammatic representation of putative or demonstrated operonic organization Figure 4.11. Biofilm formation of C. sakazakii strains on plastic surfaces using liquid infant formula, at 25°C and 37°C temperatures for 24h. 147 Figure 4.12. Biofilm formation of other Cronobacter species; C. malonaticus, C. turicensis, C. universalis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis strains, and single C. condimenti strain on plastic Figure 5.1. The correlation between the sublethally injured cells during the desiccation and Figure 5.2. Resistance of C. sakazakii strains to drying. The survival was measured at 0, 3, 10, Figure 5.3 Survival of *C. malonaticus* and *C. dublinensis* strains after the exposure to drying.

Figure 5.4. Resistance of C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii strains, and the single C.
condimenti strain to drying. drying. The survival was measured at 0, 3, 10, 20, 30, 60 and 90
days
Figure 5.5. The <i>mutS-rpoS</i> genomic region in the genomes of 41 <i>Cronobacter</i> strains
Figure 5.6. A, B. Survival of <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains in liquid infant formula at 58°C 189
Figure 5.7. Survival of C. malonaticus and C. dublinensis strains in liquid infant formula at
58°C
Figure 5.8. Survival of C. turicensis, C. muytjensii and C. universalis strains and the single C.
condimenti strain in liquid infant formula at 58°C192
Figure 5.9. A, B. The survival of C. sakazakii strains at pH 3.5. The survival of bacteria was
measured at 0, 15, 30, 90 and 120 minutes 197
Figure 5.10. The survival of C. malonaticus and C. dublinensis strains after the exposure to pH
3.5
Figure 5.11. The survival of C. turicensis C. muytjensii and C. universalis strains and the single C.
condimenti strain after the exposure to pH 3.5198
Figure 5.12. The phylogenetic tree of Cronobacter strains, based on nucleotide sequences of
ompR gene(720bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6

List of Tables

Table 2.1. Cronobacter strains used in this study
Table 2.2. Lysis buffer regent
Table 2.3. SDS-PAGE gel
Table 2.4. Primers sequences for the amplification and sequencing of the seven loci
Table 2.5. The BOX-PCR reaction condition
Table 2.6. Primers for PCR amplification of selected VNTR used in this study
Table 2.7. O-antigens PCR primers used in this study. 46
Table 2.8. K-capsule type primer name, target gene, primer sequence and product size 49
Table 2.9. CA-type primer name, target gene, primer sequence and product size. 49
Table 3.1. Cronobacter stains used in this part and their MLST profiles. 55
Table 3.2. C. sakazakii strains used in Variable Number of Tandem Repeats Analysis (VNTRA).65
Table 3.3 . Diversity for six variable number of tandem repeats (VNTRs) in C. sakazakii ST4
strains. Strains were sorted based on Final VNTRA profile
Table 3.4. Distribution of Cronobacter serogroups among 51 non-clinical strains 78
Table 3.5. C. sakazakii isolates used in lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiling
Table 3.6. K-capsule type and colanic acid type (CA) profiling of C. sakazakii strains by PCR
determination and genome investigation
Table 3.7. Molecular characterization and genotyping diversity of Cronobacter spp. isolates
from food and environmental sources
Table 4.1. Appearance of Cronobacter spp. on different media; TSA, XLD, VRBGA and VRBLA.
Table 4.2. Cell morphology of Cronobacter spp. on Congo red and Calcofluor media 114
Table 4.3. Presence/absence of inositol utilization genes in sequenced genomes of Cronobacter
strains
Table 4.4. Distribution of the malonate and other related genes across the available sequenced
genomes of seven Cronobacter species
Table 4.5. Biochemical tests profiling of Cronobacter species used in this study 128
Table 4.6. Lipase and protease activity of Cronobacter strains. 130
Table 4.7 Capsule production on different media; XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA and milk agar 132
Table 4.8. The correlation between capsule profiling (O-antigen type, K- capsule type and CA-
type) and the amount of capsular material
Table 4.9. Details of the C. sakazakii strains used in this part

Table 4.10 The correlation between the amount of mucoid production and the genetic traits of
C. sakazakii strains
Table 4.11. The correlation between the composition of capsule polysaccharide of C. sakazakii
strains and their genetic traits
Table 4.12. Presence /absence of rhamnose and fucose genes in <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains
Table 4.13. Characterisation of C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C.
dublinensis strains and C. condimenti strain used in this study149
Table 4.14. Characterisation of <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains used in this study
Table 4.15. Distribution of some genes related to some physiological and virulence traits
across the sequenced genomes of C. dublinensis species
Table 5.1. Sensitivity of C. sakazakii strains to heavy metal
Table 5.2. Heavy metal sensitivity in C. malonaticus, C. muytjensii, C. turicensis, C. universalis
and C. dublinensis strains and the single C. condimenti strain
Table 5.3. Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in sequenced genomes of C.sakazakii
strains
Table 5.4. Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in sequenced genomes of C. universalis , C.
turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis strains and the single C. condimenti
strain
Table 5.5. Comparison of viable counts percentage for C. sakazakii strains on TSA and VRBGA
after desiccation and then reconstitution in infant formula.
Table 5.6. Comparison of viable counts percentage for C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii,
C.condimenti, C. malonaticus, C.dublinensis strains on TSA and VRBGA after desiccation and
then reconstitution in infant formula
Table 5.7. The presence /absence of genes involved in desiccation survival in C. sakazakii 185
Table 5.8. The presence /absence of genes involved in desiccation survival in other
Cronobacter species
Table 5.9. D-value for C. sakazakii strains. 190
Table 5.10. D-value for C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii
strains and the single C. condimenti strain
Table 5.11. Presence of the thermotolerance genomic island in 44 Cronobacter sequenced
genomes
Table 5.12. Presence/ absence of the thermotolerance island genes in C. sakazakii and C.
malonaticus sequenced genomes

Table 5.13. The ability of <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains and the single <i>C. condimenti</i> strain to tolerate
variety of environmental stress conditions, and correlated these with their molecul
characteristics
Table 5.14. The ability of C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus an
C.dublinensis strains to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions, and correlate
these with their molecular characteristic

List of abbreviation.

ABC	ATP binding cassette
ΑΤΡ	Adenosine triphosphate
APS	Ammonium persulphate
ANI	Average nucleotide identity
BLAST	Basic local alignment search tool
BPW	Buffered peptone water
СА	Colanic acid
CAC	Codex Alimentarius Commission
сс	Clonal complex
CDC	Centres for disease control and prevention
CFU	Colony forming units
CGH	Comparative genomic hybridization
COG-M	ILST Clusters of orthologous genes- Multilocus sequence analysis
сознн	Control of substances hazardous to health
CPS	Polysaccharide capsules
CRISPR	Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid
DDH	DNA-DNA hybridization
DFI	Druggan-Forsythe-Iversen
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EDTA	Ethylenediamine tetra-acetic acid
EE	Enterobacteriaceae enrichment
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization of the UN
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LBA	Luria-Bertani agar
ICMSF	International Commission for Microbiological Specification for Foods
ISO	International Organization for Standardization

- ITS Internal transcribed spacer
- KDa Kilodalton
- MEGA Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis
- MLSA Multilocus sequence analysis
- MLST Multilocus sequence typing
- MLVA Multi-locus variable-number tandem-repeat analysis
- NCBI National Centre for Biotechnology Information
- NEC Necrotising enterocolitis
- NGS Next generation sequencing
- NMEC Neonatal meningitis Escherichia coli
- NICU Neonatal intensive care unit
- NMR Nuclear magnetic resonance
- NTU Nottingham Trent University
- **OD** Optical density
- O-LPS Oligo-lipopolysaccharide
- OM Outer membrane
- **OMP** Outer membrane proteins
- **ORF** Open reading frame
- PBS Phosphate buffered saline
- PCA Plate count agar
- PCR Polymerase chain reaction
- **PFGE** Pulsed field gel electrophoresis
- PIF Powdered infant formula
- **RAPD** Random amplification of polymorphic DNA
- RFLP Restriction fragment length polymorphism
- rRNA Ribosomal ribonucleic acid
- r-MLST Ribosomal Multilocus sequence typing
- **SDS-PAGE** Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel -electrophoresis
- SLV Single locus variant

- **SNP** Single nucleotide polymorphism
- **ST** Sequence type
- **TRs** Tandem repeats
- TSA Trypticase soy agar
- TSB Trypticase soy broth
- UV Ultraviolet
- VNTR Variable number tandem repeat
- VRBLA Violet red bile lactose agar
- VRBGA Violet red bile glucose agar
- WHO World Health Organization
- WGS Whole genome sequencing
- XLD Xylose lysine deoxycholate agar
- **TEMED** N,N,N'N'-tetramethyl-ethylenedamine

Chapter 1. General Introduction.

1.1 *Cronobacter* genus taxonomy.

Cronobacter are opportunistic pathogens which can be isolated from a wide range of foods and environmental sources (Iversen et al. 2004; Osaili and Forsythe, 2009; Jackson et al. 2015). This genus is associated with the ingestion of contaminated powdered infant formula (PIF), causing necrotizing enterocolitis, sepsis and meningitis in neonatal infants. The *Cronobacter* genus is composed of Gram-negative, rod-shaped, in general motile, non-spore forming, facultative anaerobic bacteria that belong to the *Enterobacteriaceae* family and to the *Gammaproteobacteria* class. They are related closely to *Citrobacter* and *Enterobacter* genera (Iversen et al. 2008). *Cronobacter* was formerly known as yellow-pigmented *Enterobacter cloacae*. They are catalase positive, oxidase negative and positive for α -D- glucosidase, methyl red negative and able to reduce nitrate to nitrite (Iversen et al. 2008). It was initially designated as a unique species in 1980 (Farmer et al. 1980), and has subsequently been further investigated (Iversen et al. 2007; 2008) to clarify its taxonomy. This is now a new genus consisting of 7 species; *C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis, C. condimenti* and *C. universalis* (Figure 1.1) (Iversen et al. 2008; Joseph et al. 2012d).

The initial naming of *Cronobacter* was *Enterobacter sakazakii*. It was distinguished from *E. cloacae* based on DNA-DNA hybridisation (DDH), phenotypic studies, and antimicrobial resistance (Farmer et al. 1980). The name of *E. sakazakii* being derived from the Japanese bacteriologist Riichi Sakazaki. Additional phenotypic studies led to the description of 15 *E. sakazakii* biogroups, and the biotype 1 was the most common (Farmer et al. 1980). Iversen and Forsythe in 2004 using 16s rDNA and *hsp*60 gene sequences analysed the phylogenetic relationship of *E. sakazakii* and *Citrobacter*. This study identified 4 distinct clusters within *E. sakazakii* each cluster representing a potential novel species (Iversen et al. 2004). Further analysis by Iversen and colleagues in 2006 have studied the relationship between this genotypic clustering and the biogroups identified by Farmer et al (1980). Nevertheless, full taxonomic revision required considerable further analysis for substantiation. Upon detailed analysis, using genotypic analysis such as Amplified Fragment Length Polymorphisms, 16S rDNA sequence analysis, DDH, ribotyping and phenotypic analysis, the *Cronobacter* genus

was defined first in 2007 and revised in 2008 (Iversen et al. 2007; Iversen et al. 2008). Their study identified six Cronobacter species, which are C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis and C. genomospecies 1 (Iversen et al. 2008). As a result of the high genetic similarity of *Cronobacter* species, it was difficult to distinguish between C. sakazakii and C. malonaticus based on the routine 16S sequence analysis. Baldwin and colleagues (2009) described a Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST) scheme using 7 housekeeping genes (concatenated sequence length of 3036 bp). These 7 genes are include ATP synthase b chain (*atpD*), elongation factor G (fusA), glutaminyl tRNA synthetase (glnS), glutamate synthase large subunit (gltB), DNA gyrase subunit В (gyrB), translation initiation factor IF-2 (infB) and phosphoenolpyruvate synthase A (ppsA) to discriminate species within the Cronobacter genus (Baldwin et al. 2009). The 7-loci MLST scheme is more discriminatory and robust than 16S sequence analysis. It has revealed a stable clonal nature of the virulent C. sakazakii strains. Moreover, this approach was also used in the later description of the 2 new Cronobacter species C. universalis and C. condimenti (Joseph et al. 2012). The MLST scheme has so far identified more than 470 sequence types in the Cronobacter 1700 strains genus across over (http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/). The site is open access and contains the MLST protocols.

Brady and colleagues in 2013 proposed that the 3 new species as *C. pulveris, C. helveticus* and *C. zurichensis* should be included into *Cronobacter* species. Follow up studies by Stephan et al (2014) proposed that the 3 new species *C. pulveris, C. helveticus* and *C. zurichensis* should constitute 2 new genera which are *Franconibacter* and *Siccibacter*. Moreover, Forsythe et al (2014) reported that these 3 species do not cluster with other 7 *Cronobacter* species (Figure 1.1).



Figure 1.1. Maximum likehood tree of MLST loci (concatenated length 3036 base pair) of *Cronobacter* type strains and related *Enterobacteriaceae* (*Franconibacter* and *Siccibacter*) genera. The tree is drawn to scale using MEGA5.

1.2 Sources of *Cronobacter* spp.

1.2.1 Non-human sources of *Cronobacter* spp.

The genus *Cronobacter* has been isolated from a wide range of food such as PIF, dried milk products, weaning foods, powdered ingredients, processed milk products, many types of spices, herbs, cereals, cheese products, meat, and ready-to-eat products such as vegetables, fruits and salads (Iversen and Forsythe, 2004; Jackson and Forsythe. 2016). In addition, *Cronobacter* spp. are frequently isolated from environmental samples including thermal spring water, soil, grass silage, and dust from households (Iversen et al. 2007; Holy and Forsythe, 2014). Furthermore, this genus has been isolated from the marine environment (Agogue et al. 2005). Moreover, *Cronobacter* spp. has been isolated from food production environments such as PIF manufacturing factories which include floors, bays, roller dryers, tankers and air filters (Hein et al. 2009; Craven et al. 2010; Jacobs et al. 2011; Sonbol et al. 2013).

Cronobacter strains have been isolated from the gut of Mexican fruit flies and wild house flies (Kuzina et al. 2001; Mramba et al. 2006; Butler et al. 2010). In addition, rats and cockroaches may be other sources of contamination (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). The *Cronobacter* MLST database collection has more than 75% isolate as non-clinical strains (http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter//.

1.2.2 Human sources of *Cronobacter* spp.

Cronobacter spp. have been isolated from blood, cerebrospinal fluid (CSF), bone marrow, skin, trachea, urine, saliva, teeth, faeces and breast milk. *Cronobacter* species have also been isolated from wound infections, oral pharynx, pooled plaque and oral rinse (Farmer et al. 1980; Muytjens et al. 1983; Iversen et al. 2006; Caubilla-Barron et al. 2007). In addition, *Cronobacter malonaticus* has been isolated from a breast abscess and found in neonatal enteral feeding tubes in intensive care units (Hurrell et al. 2009b; Jackson et al. 2014).

1.3 Cronobacter physiology.

The optimal temperature for Cronobacter spp. growth is between 37°C to 39°C. In addition, Cronobacter spp. can grow over a wide range of temperatures, the lowest growth temperature is about 5°C and the highest growth temperature is about 47°C (Iversen et al. 2004; Huertas et al. 2015). Huertas and colleagues in 2015 reported that there were variations in heat tolerance between Cronobacter strains, and there is no Cronobacter species more thermotolerant than another. Cronobacter genus is one of the most thermotolerant members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* found in dairy products, and this property contributes to their survival in PIF and dried milk products. Moreover, resistance of heat is an important factor for survival of *Cronobacter* spp. in a wide range of food (Dancer et al. 2009; Huertas et al. 2015). Furthermore, Cronobacter spp. has been reported as growing in reconstituted PIF between 6°C to 45°C. Huertas et al (2015) reported that C. sakazakii strains can survive for long periods after inoculated reconstituted PIF at varying water temperatures 50, 55, 60, 65 and 70°C, and were capable of proliferating after reconstitution. The WHO (2007) recommended that PIF should be reconstituted with water at temperatures more than 70°C, in order to reduce Cronobacter risks. Oriešková and colleagues (2013) reported that some Cronobacter strains contain a genomic island. The thermotolerance marker is encoded by a gene localised on a genomic island, which contains a cluster of conserved genes encoding several stress response protein. The genomic island locus consists of two loci, large version (18 kbp) containing the thrB-Q genes and short loci (6 kbp) containing only the *thrBCD* and *thrOP* genes. This locus could be responsible for increased heat tolerance in Cronobacter strains (Oriešková et al. 2015; Oriešková et al. 2016).

Overcoming drying stress is very important for the survival of *Cronobacter* species in PIF and dried milk products. Dancer et al (2009) reported that *Cronobacter* species have been recognised to be remarkably resistant to environmental stresses such as osmotic stress and drying when tested in stationary phase (Breeuwer et al. 2003; Dancer et al. 2009; Feeney et al. 2014). Breeuwer et al (2003) stated that the *Cronobacter* species were more resistant to drying than other *Enterobacteriaceae* members. Moreover, Fakruddin et al (2014) reported that *C. sakazakii* strains grown and dried in infant formula showed significantly (P <0.05) better survival during drying than when grown and dried in TSB. Moreover, Kent et al (2015) reported that *Cronobacter* spp. are resistant to desiccation over a varied range of water activities (aw) = 0.25 to 0.86, and were able to survive better in dried formula with a water activity of 0.25-0.30 than at 0.69-0.82 over a one-year storage time. In addition, some of *Cronobacter* strains are able to survive about 2 years dried in infant formula and then grow rapidly on rehydration (Caubilla-Barron et al. 2007; Kent et al. 2015).

Most of *Cronobacter* strains have been reported as moderately resistant to acidic conditions down to pH 3.0. Moreover, Kim and Beuchat (2005) reported that *Cronobacter* strains are able to survive in several acidic vegetables and fruits for up to 48 hours at 25°C (Kim and Beuchat, 2005). However, in recent times acids are key factors in food preservation, many studies were focused on the use of acids as antimicrobial agents against *Cronobacter* species, in particular in baby food products such as milk powder and weaning foods (Back et al. 2009).

The capsule is considered a virulence factor because it enhances the ability of bacteria to cause disease, and may enable the organism to resist desiccation and could facilitate the organism's attachment to plant surfaces (Hurrell et al. 2009). The majority of *Cronobacter* strains are able to produce capsules on milk agar plates. *Cronobacter* species are able to adhere to silicone, stainless steel, plastic surfaces, polycarbonate and glass (Iversen et al. 2004). These materials are usually used for food processing equipment and infant-feeding preparation, which if they are contaminated, may lead to increased risk of infection. Furthermore, Hurrel et al. (2009a) reported that capsule formation is also involved in formation of biofilms which have been detected in enteral feeding tubes of neonates in neonatal intensive care units (NICU),

as well as to contribute to persistence of the pathogen on food contact surfaces (Iversen et al. 2004d).

The polysaccharide capsules (CPS) are majar bacterial virulence factors and environmental fitness traits (Willis et al. 2013; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). This might explain the survival of the organism in starch, which is a main component of products such as PIF. Capsular polysaccharide genes such as K-capsule type gene cluster of *Cronobacter* consists of three regions. The K-antigen Region 1 including *kpsEDCS* genes, Region 3 including *kpsTM* and a variable Region 2 (K1 and K2) (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). Another bacterial capsular polysaccharide known as colanic acid (CA) is associated with bacterial protection against desiccation, extreme temperatures and acidic environmental conditions (Navasa et al. 2013). In *Cronobacter* the colanic acid encoding gene cluster was located close to the O-antigen region and separated by the *galF* gene (UDP-glucose pyrophosporylase), two variants in the colanic acid encoding gene cluster were found (CA1 and CA2). CA1 composed of 21 genes, while CA2 is composed of 20 genes, which differ in the presence of *galE* in CA1, and absence in CA2 (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015).

Whole-genome analysis based on the K-antigen and colanic acid encoding genes showed that *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* strains, isolated from neonatal clinical cases of meningitis were capsular profile K2-CA2. While strains of *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* associated with less severe clinical cases tended to be capsular profile K1-CA1 (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015).

1.4 *Cronobacter* and the food industry.

The genus *Cronobacter* has come to more attention of the food manufacturers and regulatory authorities because of its association with severe neonatal infections. The majority of neonatal infection cases can be attributed to the ingestion of contaminated reconstituted PIF.

1.4.1 Powdered infant formula.

Neonatal *Cronobacter* infections have been associated with consumption of reconstituted PIF. In many outbreak investigations, *Cronobacter* species have been isolated from PIF that may have been contaminated in the factory and other cases, *Cronobacter* might have contaminated the PIF after it was opened at home or in

another place. Muytjens et al (1988) reported that Cronobacter is associated with contaminated PIF, when it was isolated from prepared formula and reconstitution equipment. This report found that about 52.2% (n =141) of PIF samples from 35 countries contained Enterobacteriaceae, with about 14% containing Cronobacter species. The International Commission for Microbiological Specification for Foods (ICMSF, 2002) has ranked Cronobacter spp. as "Severe hazard for restricted populations, life threatening or substantial chronic sequelae or long duration." Furthermore, after a number of reported cases and outbreaks of Cronobacter infections in neonates, the International Commission on Microbiological Specifications for Foods has recognized *Cronobacter* as an emergent issue for the immunocompromised (ICMSF, 2002). However, the Codex Alimentarius Commission (CAC) microbiological criteria of PIF were only changed in 2008 (FAO/WHO, 2008; Chap et al. 2009). The presence/absence testing of *Cronobacter* in 10g of PIF sample is now a CAC requirement.

1.4.2 Other sources related to food industry.

A number of studies reported that *Cronobacter* species can be isolated from different environments such as PIF and milk powder factories including floors, roofs, tanker bays, drying towers, roller dryers, conveyors, and air filters of industrial units (Hein et al. 2009; Craven et al. 2010; Jacobs et al. 2011). *Cronobacter* species can persist in these environments because of its ability to survive spray drying, desiccation and osmotic stress. Caubilla-Baron and Forsythe (2007) reported that *Cronobacter* species can be persist and survive more than 2 years in PIF. In addition, *Cronobacter* spp. have also been isolated from a wide range of foods such as cheese, meat, vegetables, grains, sorghum seeds, rice, herbs, spices, dry powdered, tea and other various food (Iversen et al. 2004). The ingestion of contaminated PIF is the main route of infant infection, and this has led to several studies on improved detection methods for the food industry.

1.5 Cronobacter outbreaks.

There are many *Cronobacter* outbreaks that have occurred across different parts of the world. The first outbreak occurred in the Netherlands, and was reported by Muytjens et al (1983). Eight infants had neonatal meningitis in this outbreak; most of them (five

cases) were from the same hospital and the other three cases were from different hospitals. Six of eight infants died, the infections were linked with the ingestion of contaminated infant formula (Muytjens et al. 1983).

The largest outbreak of *Cronobacter* infection occurred in a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) in France in 1994, which resulted in the death of at least 3 neonates, one due to meningitis and other 2 from NEC. This outbreak was analysed by Caubilla-Barron et al (2007). This analysis covered the phenotypic and genotypic examination of the 31 *Cronobacter* strains.

The third outbreak of *Cronobacter* occurred in a NICU of Belgium in 2001, where 12 infants had NEC. This outbreak was reported by Van Acker and colleagues (2001). It was the first report that linked *Cronobacter* with NEC (Van Acker et al. 2001).

Another *Cronobacter* outbreak occurred in the same year (2001). This outbreak was in a hospital in Tennessee (USA), and was recorded by Himelright and colleagues (2002). As a result of meningitic infant's death, about 49 babies were tested, eight cases were found to be positive for *Cronobacter*, 6 of the 8 infants were asymptomatic, while 2 babies had respiratory illnesses. This outbreak was also linked with formula milk product as a result of which a product recall was announced by the manufacturing company (Himelright et al. 2002).

In 2002, Block and colleagues reported another outbreak of *Cronobacter* in a hospital in Jerusalem. Five babies were positive for *Cronobacter*, 3 infants had bacteraemia and meningitis, and 2 remained asymptomatic. The investigation isolated the organisim from the hospital blender, which was used for preparing the infant formula, this isolate matched with the pulsetype of the infant isolates (Block et al. 2002).

In 2011, the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) reported cases of *Cronobacter* species infection from four US states; Florida, Illinois, Missouri and Oklahoma, in which three of the infant cases were meningitic, 2 of which died (CDC, 2011). The investigation of strains showed that the organism was found in an opened PIF tin and opened nursery water bottle, used to prepare the PIF in Missouri, however in Illinois State, the organism was isolated from an opened nursery water bottle (CDC, 2011). These isolates were studied further by our group (Hariri et al. 2013). Fifteen

Cronobacter isolates from the CDC were analysed and found that most (14/15) strains were *C. sakazakii*, and one strain was *C. malonaticus*, and all five CSF isolates were either ST4 or within the ST4 complex, these isolates comprise the ST4 complex. This group included strains from cases during December in Illinois (strain 1577) and in Lebanon, Missouri (strain 1579). Strain isolated from the PIF reconstitution water and associated with the case reported in Illinois was ST111, and other two Illinois strains, 1577 and 1578 belonged to ST110 and ST111.

1.6 Identification and typing methods of *Cronobacter* spp.

1.6.1 Phenotypic and culture methods.

1.6.1.1 Culture methods.

The diversity of sources and high mortality rates of *Cronobacter* spp. has required the improvement and development of reliable detection and identification methods for the bacterium. Standard protocols for the isolation and identification of the bacterium from PIF, based on enrichment methods and biochemical characterization have been approved by the U.S Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (Chen et al. 2004). Many different microbial methods have been used to isolate, identify and distinguish *Cronobacter* species. Microbiological culturing method is normally used to detect and determine the degree of *Cronobacter* contamination in PIF, milk powder samples and in other foods. *Cronobacter* genus are associated with infants and neonatal infections including meningitis, necrotizing enterocolitis and bacteraemia (Hurrell et al. 2009; Hariri et al. 2013) as well as associated with bacteraemia in immunocompromised adults. This led to the development and improvement of specific detection and identification methods for *Cronobacter* spp.

Determining the morphology of colony growth on different media can be an important tool to describe a member of the *Cronobacter* genus. MacConkey agar is a selective culture medium designed to isolate Gram-negative bacteria based on lactose fermentation. Iversen and Forsythe (2003) reported that *Cronobacter* spp. might be of plant origin as a result of their physiological features such as production of a yellow pigment on trypticase soy agar, polysaccharide capsule production, and desiccation resistance. As a result of the unique feature of alpha-D-glucosidase enzyme activity of *Cronobacter* species, a new chromogenic medium (DFI) has been designed by Druggan,

Iversen and Forsythe, in order to differentiate and distinguish *Cronobacter* species from other *Enterobacteriaceae* members. This media was more accurate when compared with other traditional *Enterobacteriaceae* enumeration agar such as VRBGA (Iversen et al. 2004). *Cronobacter* strains produce blue-green coloured colonies on DFI agar and other Gram-negative bacteria including *Enterobacteriaceae* produced different coloured colonies.

1.6.1.2 Cronobacter biochemical characteristics.

Biochemical tests have been used for identification of *Cronobacter* spp., and were also used in the taxonomic reclassification of the genus Cronobacter. Farmer and colleagues (1980) reported that Cronobacter species possessed similar biochemical reactions to E. cloacae strains, but Cronobacter spp. was negative for D-sorbitol and produced yellow-pigmented colonies on TSA after 48h at 25°C. Another distinguishing property for Cronobacter species is Tween 80 esterase activity. This test was positive for most Cronobacter isolates (97.3%). Muytjens and colleagues in 1984 investigated the enzymatic profiles of 97 Enterobacter strains including E. aerogenes, E. cloacae and E. agglomerans strains, and 129 Cronobacter strains and determined the presence of α -glucosidase as a main difference between *Cronobacter* species and other Enterobacter species. The more popular biochemical tests kits are API20E, ID32E and VITEK 2.0 (Biomerieux). The biochemical tests are the important for the identification and differentiation of Cronobacter species include, indole production, malonate and inositol utilization and α -D- glucoside activity (blue-green colour) (lversen et al. 2007). Furthermore, sialic acid utilization was stated as a significant biochemical test for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species (Joseph et al. 2013).

1.6.2 Genotyping methods.

Understanding the molecular characterisation and genetic diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus is essential to ensure reliable detection and control methods are used. It also helps track the source of microbial contamination of PIF and other food.

1.6.2.1 Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE).

The PFGE method was developed in 1984 and has become one of the important "gold standard" molecular typing methods. This method is one of the most highly discriminatory typing methods available, and one of the greatest reliable technique for

analysis of diversity of foodborne pathogens. For epidemiological and outbreak investigation, PFGE with two restriction enzymes (Xba1 and Spe1) is one of the most widely used method for subtyping of *Cronobacter* species (Healy et al. 2008; Holy and Forsythe, 2014). Nevertheless, PFGE is not an ideal method for bacterial surveillance due to the expense of the equipment, requirement of highly trained technicians, time consuming, non-identical strains can give the same profile and limitation with clonal organisms (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). In contrast, previous studies reported that BOX-PCR results yielded 90-95% agreement with PFGE. In addition, RAPD-PCR and BOX-PCR fingerprinting technique allows for the typing of *Cronobacter* strains in a faster and easier way than PFGE (Proudy et al. 2008b). Moreover, the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) is changing to bacterial typing using whole genome sequencing (WGS) is an alternative to PFGE, such as the Illumina high-throughput HiSeq, offering simpler workflows, high rate of resolution, and a universally applicable bacterial subtyping method (CDC, 2015).

1.6.2.2 Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) analysis.

The RAPD is a type of PCR reaction, however the fragments of DNA that are amplified are random. This assay is a powerful tool for genetic studies and is useful as a screening genotyping method (Leal et al. 2004). The RAPD-PCR technique is fast and simple compared with other fingerprinting methods such as PFGE and AFLP (Leal et al. 2004). Blixt and colleagues (2003) reported that the selection of a suitable primer and PCR conditions optimization are the main factor in RAPD-PCR analysis (Blixt et al. 2003). RAPD-PCR technique has been used to determine the genetic diversity of *Cronobacter* species from PIF (Ye et al. 2010). Moreover, RAPD-PCR methods showed a high discriminatory power compared with other typing methods such as ERIC-PCR (Ye et al. 2010).

1.6.2.3 BOX-polymerase chain reaction (BOX-PCR) technique.

The BOX-PCR is a genotyping method which targets the repetitive BOX sequences. It can be used as a genotyping method, in order to identify the points of contamination and investigate clonal persistence (Versalovic et al. 1991, 1994). Proudy et al (2008a) reported that the BOX-PCR genotyping is very useful method for tracing and investigating of *Cronobacter* in PIF factories and to implement a series of other control measures to reduce the risk of *Cronobacter* species in the final product. Moreover,

Proudy and colleagues (2008b) stated that 92% of the BOX-PCR results were in agreement with PFGE results. Furthermore, the BOX-PCR typing technique is an accurate method for the discrimination of *Cronobacter* spp. and a quick way to identify the source of contamination (Proudy et al. 2008b).

1.6.2.4 16S rRNA gene sequence.

The gene codes for ribosomal ribonucleic acid (rRNA), and this rRNA in turn makes up part of the ribosome. It is present in nearly all bacteria, it is important for the survival of bacterial cells due to its involvement in protein synthesis, the function of the 16S rRNA gene over time has not changed. The 16S rRNA gene is highly conserved between different species of bacteria and archaea (Hillis et al. 1991). Therefore, the 16S rRNA gene amplification and sequencing is extensively used for identification and phylogenetic classification of bacteria species, and families (Stackebrandt and Goebel, 1994). Moreover, 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis has been used for supporting bacterial taxonomic groupings and identification of organism. Therefore, an extensive database called the Ribosomal Database Project has been established and is available for free online (http://rdp.cme.msu.edu/). The full-length of 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis (1500 bp) should be used for phylogenetic bacterial analysis. However, for bacterial strain identification, the main variable region is within the first 528 nucleotides. 16S rRNA gene sequence analysis has been used to differentiate Cronobacter from closely related and similar bacteria. Moreover, this gene has been used to distinguish between most of Cronobacter species, except closely related species, in particular C. sakazakii and C. malonaticus.

1.6.2.5 Multilocus sequence typing (MLST).

Due to the high genetic similarity of the genus *Cronobacter*, it was difficult to distinguish between *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* based on the routine 16S sequence analysis. Therefore, Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST) scheme using 7 housekeeping genes (concatenated sequence length of 3036 bp) was applied to discriminate the species within *Cronobacter* genus (Baldwin et al. 2009; http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/). This method is more discriminatory and robust than 16S sequence analysis. It has revealed a stable clonal nature of the virulent *C. sakazakii* strains, and was also used in the description of the 2 new *Cronobacter* species including *C. universalis* and *C. condimenti* (Joseph et al. 2012d). The MLST scheme has

so far identified about 470 sequence types in the *Cronobacter* genus across a database of more than 1700 strains (http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/).Typing *Cronobacter* isolates to better understand the diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus has led to the development several MLST schemes. The primary scheme used 7-loci (3036bp), however more recently ribosomal protein-MLST (rMLST) using 53 loci and COG-cgMLST using (1865 loci) has been established (Forsythe et al. 2014).

1.6.2.6 O-antigen serotype.

The O antigen forms part of the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria and is one of the most variable constituents on the cell surface. The O-antigen serotyping scheme for *Cronobacter* species has been recently established, and the O-antigen gene clusters and specific primers for these species serotypes have been characterized. Two specific primers have been designed based on the *wehC* and *wehl* genes, in order to identify the *C. sakazakii* serotypes O:2 and O:1, respectively (Jarvis et al. 2011). *C. sakazakii* serotypes; O:3, O:4, O:5, O:6, and O:7, 2 *C. malonaticus* serotypes; O:1 and O:2, 2 *C. turicensis* serotypes; O:1 and O:2, and 1 *C. muytjensii* serotype (O:1) were identified later (Jarvis et al. 2011; Sun et al. 2011, 2012a and 2012b).

The genes, which are involved in O-antigen synthesis, are located in the *rfb* locus between the flanking genes *gnd* and *galF*. The locus differs in size for each serotype based on the composition of sugar and structure complexity. These genes encode for enzymes involved in the synthesis of sugars forming the O-antigen subunit, genes that encode glycosyltransferases and genes such as *wzx* and *wzy* (Figure 1.2). The latter encode for the transporter and polymerase proteins necessary for processing and assembly of the O-antigen from the subunits (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015; Blažková et al. 2015). Both *wzx* and *wzy* genes were found in *C. sakazakii* O:1, O:2 O:3, O:4, O:5, and O:6 serotypes, while only *wzx* gene was found in O:7 (Sun et al. 2012a). However, according to Sun et al (2012), *C. sakazakii* serotype O:4 shared a similar O-antigen gene cluster with *E. coli* O:103 (Figure 1.2).

Blažková et al (2015) tested a total of 82 strains, covering the 7 species of *Cronobacter*. The nucleotide variability of the O antigen gene cluster was determined by restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP). These strains were distributed into eleven

serotypes, which were previously published, and six new serotypes. Genomic analysis of strains available in public databases; Genbank and PubMLST *Cronobacter* were used to confirm the 6 new serotypes. These strains were then confirmed using the current serotype-specific PCR probes. The results revealed that the current PCR probes did not always correspond to genomic O-antigen gene cluster variation. Based on this analysis, Blažková et al (2015) proposed that the O-antigen scheme should be expanded, with additional recognition of seven new and two re-assigned serotypes.

A more recent study by Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) reported that *galF* (UDP-glucose pyrophosporylase) and *gnd* (6-phosphogluconate) sequences polymorphism analysis could successfully be used as an alternative to RFLP for serotyping. Serogroup profiling using PCR and whole genome sequences is the more common non-MLST profiling method (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015).



🖒 nucleotide sugar synthesis gene 📥 sugar transferase gene 📥 O unit processing gene

Figure 1.2. (A) Predicted genes of O-antigen gene clusters for *C. sakazakii* O:1 to O:7 serotypes. (B) Comparison of the O-antigen gene clusters of *C. sakazakii* O:4 and *E. coli* O:103. (Sun et al. 2012)

1.6.2.7 Targeted genes and primer design.

1.6.2.7.1 Capsular polysaccharide genes.

The polysaccharide capsules are main bacterial virulence factors and environmental fitness traits (Willis et al. 2013; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). Capsular polysaccharides of Gram-negative bacteria play a significant role in maintaining the structural integrity of the cell in hostile environments, and as result of polysaccharide capsule diversity within the bacterial species, can be used as taxonomic tools (Aduse-Opoku et al. 2005).
The diversity of capsular material has been the basis for many of the bacterial differentiation methods such as the K-antigen classification scheme of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* serovars serotyping (Whitfield et al. 2003; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). The O-antigen and K-antigen in Gram-negative bacteria consist of long polysaccharide units, which are covalently linked to lipid A in the outer membrane (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015).

PCR-based methods targeting different bacterial genes are commonly used by different laboratories around the world. In addition, PCR-assay targeting significant bacterial genes including capsular polysaccharide genes such as K-capsule type are widely used, because these are important both pathogenetically and taxonomically. The K-antigen gene cluster of *E. coli* consists of 3 regions. The K-antigen Region 1 including *kpsEDCS* genes, Region 3 including *kpsTM* and a variable Region 2 (Willis and Whitfield, 2013). *E. coli* produce more than 80 different capsular polysaccharide K-antigens. Kaczmarek et al (2014) reported that the K1 antigen is a key virulence determinant of *E. coli* strains and has been associated with meningitis, bacteraemia and septicaemia, particularly in neonatal cases. Neonatal meningitis *Escherichia coli* (NMEC) is a predominant Gram-negative bacterial pathogen associated with meningitis in babies. NMEC are also associated with strains possessing the K1 capsular polysaccharide (Wijetunge et al. 2015). Moreover, a rapid and specific PCR-based assay was used for the detection of group 2 *kpsM* variants in *E. coli* (Johnson and O'Bryan, 2004).

A multiplex PCR targeting a capsular polysaccharide synthesis gene cluster of serotypes K1, K2 and K5 was evaluated using many reference serotype strains of *Klebsiella*, and a panel of clinical isolates subjected previously to conventional serotyping. The PCR assay was highly specific for these serotypes, which are associated with virulence in humans (Turton et al. 2008). Feizabadi et al (2013) suggest that PCR assay is a rapid and reliable method for the identification of *K. pneumoniae* capsular both K1 and K2 serotypes. Nevertheless, the techniques most commonly used for identification of *K. pneumoniae* serotypes K1 and K2 are limited, as a result of costs of various antisera preparation. Therefore, a PCR based method may help to operate *K. pneumoniae* capsular K1 and K2 type identification in routine diagnoses (Feizabadi et al. 2013).

Navasa et al (2009) reported that there is another bacterial capsular polysaccharide known as colanic acid (CA). Colanic acid is associated with bacterial protection against desiccation, extreme temperatures and acidic environmental conditions (Navasa et al. 2009; Navasa et al. 2013). In *Cronobacter,* the colanic acid encoding gene cluster was located close to the O-antigen region and separated by the *galF* gene (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). Moreover, Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) reported that there are two variants in the colanic acid encoding gene cluster. CA1 composed of 21 genes, while CA2 composed 20 genes, which differ in the presence of *galE* in CA1, and absence in CA2.

1.6.2.8 Variable number tandem repeat (VNTR).

Variable number tandem repeat (VNTR) analysis is a genotyping method based on the polymerase chain reaction and sequencing, which distinguishes tandem sequence repeats that vary in copy numbers, and may be useful for tracing and subtyping bacteria due to the simple process, low cost and high-speed. Moreover, VNTR analysis genotyping is becoming an important DNA-based typing method for investigating strains that are related to outbreaks and infection (Mullane et al. 2007). The VNTRA method has been stated to be highly discriminative, quick and inexpensive to perform. Furthermore, VNTR analysis has been applied to several *Enterobacteriaceae* families including Salmonella and E. coli (Lindstedt et al. 2004; Malorny et al. 2008; Bustamante et al. 2009). This method is now extensively used by European laboratories for Salmonella Enteritidis and Salmonella Typhimurium cluster detection and investigation of sources of contamination, and has recently been integrated in the European Surveillance System (TESSy), which helps a rapid exchange of data between European laboratories (Hopkins et al. 2011; Lindstedt et al. 2013). Kjeldsen et al (2015) have developed and compared generic VNTR analysis with PFGE for typing of Salmonella enterica subsp. enterica. They found that the VNTR method showed a highdiscriminatory power within most of Salmonella enterica subsp. enterica serotypes compared with PFGE technique.

1.6.2.9 Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR)–*cas* loci. Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) are segments of prokaryotic DNA containing short repetitions of base sequences. CRISPRs are found in more than 80% of archeal genomes, and approximately 48% of eubacterial genomes

(Grissa et al. 2007; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016). Several applications have been identified for the CRISPR–*cas* system such as gene editing, evolutionary, phylogenetic studies, and genotyping for epidemiological investigations (Fricke et al. 2011; Makarova et al. 2015; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016). This method has been applied to *Enterobacteriaceae* family such as *Yersinia*, *Salmonella* and *E. coli*, in order to study the phylogenetic analysis, evolutionary and virulence-related (Fricke et al. 2011; Yin et al. 2013).

Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2016) identified the phylogenetic distribution of CRISPR-cas loci within the major pathovars of C. sakazakii including ST1, ST4, ST8 and ST12. Seventy whole-genome-sequenced isolates were used in this study, they were from 10 different countries and were isolated between 1950–2014. Twenty-six environmental isolates from manufacturing plants in three US states collected within a 6-week period and 20 isolates from an outbreak in a NICU (6-month) were included in the selected isolate cohort, in order to investigate the potential uses of *Cronobacter* CRISPR spacer array profiling for purposes of epidemiology. Twelve CRISPR spacer arrays were identified across C. sakazakii ST4, CC1, ST12 and ST8. These contained 32 different direct repeat (DR) sequences and 154 different spacer sequences. Twenty-five ST4 isolates including fourteen strains from NICU Cronobacter outbreak in France were analysed. Two groups of CRISPR spacer arrays were found in all isolates. Twenty-five isolates were CRISPR1 and was composed of eight DRs (four sequence variants) and seven unique spacers. CRISPR2 indicated much greater variation through the twentyfive isolates with a total of seven different CRISPR2 profiles. Moreover, the profiles of CRISPR2 showed that no geographic or temporal association occurred as identical combinations were shared between isolates of different country, year and source. All ST4 isolates from NICU Cronobacter outbreak in France showed the same designated CRISPR2 profile. Clinical strain (558) isolated from Netherlands in 1983, and (1537) isolated from a Germany milk powder factory in 2009 had also the same profile.

Twenty-nine CC1 isolates from environmental swabs were analysed. Three CRISPR spacer arrays (CRISPR1, CRISPR2 and CRISPR3) were found in all isolates. CRISPR1 and CRISPR2 were found in all twenty-nine isolates. CRISPR3 was found in 7 isolates only, and was found in only 2 out of the 24 US environmental isolates. Three CRISPR arrays were identified from eight ST12 isolates. Moreover, the ST12 lineage showed highly

conserved CRISPR array profiles compared with those within the CC1 and ST4. Eight ST8 isolates were analysed and 4 different CRISPR spacer arrays were identified. This study reported that the CRISPR spacer array profiling has a greater discriminatory power compared with MLST, which will be of use in identifying the source of contamination during *Cronobacter* outbreak investigations (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016).

1.7 *Cronobacter* pathogenicity and virulence.

Infections of *Cronobacter* are associated with neonates and infants in particular those with low birth weight, causing necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC), septicaemia, and meningitis, with high fatality rates (40% - 80%) (Gurtler et al. 2005; Healy et al. 2010; Holy and Forsythe, 2014). However, infections by members of the *Cronobacter* genus are also associated with adults, in particular immunocompromised patients (Holy and Forsythe, 2014; Patrick et al. 2014). Bowen and Braden (2006) reported that neonatal cases of Cronobacter meningitis, could lead to severe neurological damage as result of destruction of the brain, and following to death. However, low birth-weight neonates (<1.5 kg) and <28 days in age are riskier compared to more mature infants (Van Acher et al. 2001). Furthermore, groups of adult infections are associated with bacteraemia, wound infections and urosepsis. The *Cronobacter* spp. may be categorised into two groups: clinical group including C. sakazakii and C. malonaticus, which are isolated from the majority of clinical samples, and less frequently clinical group including C. turicensis strains. The others are primarily non-clinical species and maybe have a little clinical significance (Holy and Forsythe, 2014; Jackson et al. 2014). However, to date only C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, and C. turicensis strains have been associated with neonatal and infants infections (Joseph et al, 2012b). Furthermore, C. malonaticus strains seem to be more associated with young and elderly infections (Joseph and Forsythe, 2011). Many Cronobacter outbreaks have been reported in neonatal intensive care units (NICU) (Van Acker et al. 2001; Block et al. 2002; Himelright et al. 2002; Friedemann, 2009). The largest outbreak was occurred in a NICU in France that resulted in death of at least 3 neonates. Nevertheless, the first fatal reported Cronobacter neonatal cases were in 1958 (Urmenyi and Franklin, 1961). Himelright et al (2002) reported that neonatal Infections have been strongly linked to reconstituted PIF, which may have been contaminated during the preparation or during the

processing. *Cronobacter* strains have been isolated from the tracheae, faeces and urine samples. Moreover, they have been recovered from the feeding tubes of neonates fed breast milk and ready-to-feed formula (Hurrell et al. 2009b). Consequently, many sources of the bacterium during an outbreak need to be investigated and not only the PIF.

1.8 Virulence traits in *Cronobacter* species.

While infections are rare, the organism is of great concern as they have very high mortality rates (40-80%), and the survivors often develop lifelong mental disabilities (Farmer et al. 1980; Iversen et al. 2008; Joseph and Forsythe, 2011). However, there is limited knowledge of the virulence and epidemiology of *Cronobacter* species.

Cronobacter spp. sequenced genomes have identified many virulence factors such as Type VI secretion system, adhesins, outer membrane proteins, efflux systems, iron uptake mechanisms, hemolysins, enterobactin and aerobactin synthesis (Kucerova et al. 2010; Joseph, and Forsythe, 2011; Joseph et al. 2011). Genomic studies of *Cronobacter* also revealed the superoxide dismutase (*sodA*) for macrophage survival, flagella (Cruz et al. 2011), a metalloprotease (Kothary et al. 2007), an enterotoxin (Pagotto et al. 2003), and plasmid-borne virulence factors such as *Cronobacter* plasminogen activator (*cpa*) and type six secretion systems (T6SS) (Franco et al. 2011).

1.8.1 Other virulence traits.

Outer membrane proteins (OMPs). A number of studies reported that outer membrane protein A (*ompA*) contributes to the virulence potential of *Cronobacter* species by invading epithelial and endothelial cells of human and animal origin. Moreover, Mittal et al (2009) stated that OmpA positive strains are able to breach the blood-brain barrier and invade the central nervous system, consequently causing clinical manifestations. Furthermore, *ompX* plays an important role in the invasion, and also the basolateral side of the host cells and can translocate into the deeper organs of rats (Kim et al. 2010).

Utilization of sialic acid. Sialic acid is found in human milk, mucin human brain and infant formulae, which could be utilised by *C. sakazakii* strains as an alternative carbon source. Thus allowing *C. sakazakii* strains to survive and persist in the brain, hence causing brain damage. Joseph and colleague (2013) reported that sialic acid catabolism

genes (*nanAKT*) are essential for exogenous sialic acid utilisation. These genes were identified as virulence factors, and at that time were found only in the *C. sakazakii* strains.

Inositol fermentation. Hamby et al (2011) reported that inositol fermentation is a requirement for pathogenicity in *Cronobacter* genus, or that the genetic locus conferring inositol fermentation was linked to genes conferring pathogenic traits. However, the role of inositol fermentation in virulence of *Cronobacter* species is still not clear (Grim et al. 2013).

Iron acquisition gene system. Iron is an important nutrient for bacterial growth and metabolism and a significant factor for microbial pathogenesis. Franco et al (2011) reported that a homolog of an ABC transport-mediated iron uptake siderophore system gene cluster (*eitCBAD* operon) and a siderophore mediated iron acquisition system gene cluster (*iucABCD/iutA* operon) are found in plasmid pESA3. This characteristic may allow *Cronobacter* species to invade the central nervous system (CNS). Moreover, Grim et al (2012) confirmed that about 98% of the plasmid-harboring *Cronobacter* strains have the aerobactin like siderophore, cronobactin, for transport of ferric iron in *Cronobacter* strains. Cruz et al (2011) have also revealed that *C. sakazakii* isolates harbour siderophore-interacting protein (*sip*) gene.

Lipopolysaccarides (LPS). Lipopolysaccharides (LPSs) are important virulence factors of *Cronobacter* species. LPS is the main components of the outer surface of Gramnegative bacteria, which interacts with enterocytes respond to LPS through TLR4 inducing NEC in animals (Leaphart et al. 2007). Moreover, the high level of LPSs in serum and stools have been reported in many NEC cases (Singh et al. 2015). Furthermore, Townsend et al (2007) reported that PIF is contaminated with high levels of LPS (endotoxin) from residual bacterial biomass, which could increase the permeability of the host cell membrane, and therefore bacterial translocation from the gut.

1.9 Genome studies.

Many *Cronobacter* genomes have been studied in the last two decades as result of the association of the organism with neonatal infections. The first *Cronobacter* genome sequenced was *C. sakazakii* BAA-894, the genome was sequenced by Genome Centre,

Washington University, USA. This strain was obtained from a case of fatal meningit is associated with NICU outbreak of Tennessee in 2001 (Himelright et al. 2002). The *C. sakazakii* BAA-894 genome sequence was published by Kucerova et al (2010). The genome contains 1 chromosome (4.4 Mb), and 3 plasmids, 2 of 3 plasmids were sequenced which are pESA2 with size 31 kb and pESA3 with size 131 kb (Accession No. NC_009778 – 80). Moreover, the genome sequence was used to construct 384,030 probe oligonucleotides to tile a DNA microarray. Ten isolates belong to 5 species of *Cronobacter* genus (*C. sakazakii, C. dublinensis, C. muytjensii, C. turicensis* and *C. malonaticus*) were included in this analysis. The genome analysis of 5 species showed that the presence of mobile genetic elements and prophage regions increase the diversity among *Cronobacter* species. Additionally, several different virulence associated traits were identified from the genome such as type 6 secretion system (T6SS), fimbrial gene clusters and iron acquisition genes (Kucerova et al. 2010)

Stephan et al (2011) announced the genome of *C. turicensis* z3032. This strain was isolated from a fatal case in a children's hospital in Zurich, Switzerland. The genome (Accession No. NC_013282-85) consisted of a chromosome with size 4.38 Mb and three plasmids of sizes 138 kb, 53kb and 22kb respectively (Stephan et al. 2011). Moreover, Franco et al (2011) have conducted a comparative genomic study between the large plasmid pESA3 of *C. sakazakii* BAA-894 (~ 131 kb) and the large plasmid pCTU3 of *C. turicensis* z3032 (~138 kb). The study showed that both plasmids (pESA3 and pCTU3) have homologous gene content. Furthermore, the plasmids were regarded as virulence plasmids sharing the same virulence associated genes such as plasminogen activator (*cpa*), iron acquisition system and type six secretion systems.

An extensive comparative genomics study of 14 *Cronobacter* genomes was conducted by Joseph et al (2012), which covered 7 species of *Cronobacter*. The study indicated that there was significant variation between genomes. For example, there was a significant variation in the presence of virulence-associated genes like heavy metal resistance genes such as resistance against silver, copper, tellurite, adhesins and genes for T6SS. Moreover, the study found that *C. sakazakii* genomes were unique in that they encoded genes required for the utilization of exogenous sialic acid, and other members of *Cronobacter* genus analysed showed absence of sialic acid utilization genes (Joseph et al. 2012).

Grim and colleagues in 2013, performed comparative genomics on 8 strains of *Cronobacter*, including 6 genomes sequenced in their study; representing six of the seven species, and two strains were previously published, closed genomes. The aim of this study was to identify and characterize the features associated with the core and pan genome of *Cronobacter* species in order to understand the evolution and the genetic content of each species. The genomic analysis was based on average nucleotide identity (ANI), alignment of whole genome and phylogenetic analysis. The study demonstrated a larger core genome containing a 3160 coding sequences. Furthermore, the study identified 84 genomic regions which were found in two or more *Cronobacter* genomes. The study also listed 45 genomic regions which were unique in a subset of the genomes. Moreover, several potentially horizontally transferred genes, including lysogenic prophages, were also identified in this study (Grim et al. 2013).

In another study, Masood et al (2015) analysed the genomic of a *C. sakazakii* isolates, which associated with NICU outbreak in France (1994). The whole genome phylogeny was determined using Mugsy and RaxML analysis. This suggested at least 4 distinct clusters for the sequenced *C. sakazakii* strains, each cluster was consisted of isolates belong to different ST; cluster 1 was ST12, cluster 2 was CC4, cluster 3 was CC13, and cluster 4 was CC1 strains. Cluster 2 was the largest group; three of the clusters (1, 2, 3) were isolated from neonates. Whereas, the group 4 consisted of an only one strain isolated from an unopened can of infant formula.

The result of the whole genome phylogeny was in close agreement with the original PFGE profiles, which previously identified by Caubilla-Barron et al (2007). More interesting is that all the strains within cluster 2 are equivalent to pulsotype 2, and belonged to clonal complex 4 (CC4) which has been associated predominantly with neonatal meningitis. Moreover, all 3 neonates who died were infected by the genotype cluster 2 *C. sakazakii* CC4 strains (Masood et al. 2015). Furthermore, the whole genome phylogeny analysis in this study was an agreement with Forsythe and colleagues study (2014) who revealed that 7-loci MLST, r-MLST and COG-MLST agreed with whole genome phylogeny (Masood et al. 2015). The single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) analysis covered only strains in clusters 1, 2 and 3 as the genome sequence of only a single strain from cluster 4 was available. SNP analysis was

undertaken to analyse the strain relatedness within each cluster independently of the other clusters. However, SNP analysis of cluster 1, 2 and 3 revealed the likelihood of a recent a common ancestor resident in the hospital environment.

This study concluded that the genomic investigation showed that the outbreak was composed of a heterogeneous population of *C. sakazakii* isolates. The outbreak source was not identified, but maybe as result of environmental and personnel reservoirs resulting in extrinsic contamination of the neonatal feeds. This study also showed that *C. sakazakii* strains from different genotype clusters have the ability to co-infect neonates.

1.10 International surveillance of *Cronobacter* species infections.

In the last three decades, most of Cronobacter neonatal infection cases have been caused by strains with C. sakazakii sequence type 1, 4, 8 and 12 (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016). These STs have been implicated in many outbreaks associated with meningitis, necrotizing enterocolitis and septicaemia. Recently, genotyping methods are being more and more used as quick and reliable tools to identify the genetic diversity and investigate sources of contamination. Molecular tools have been used more than phenotyping methods in the characterization of Cronobacter species. In 2004, a molecular typing scheme was instituted by WHO in order to assist the international control of the Cronobacter species infections. Baldwin et al (2009) reported sequencing data from multiple gene loci (MLST) rather than one locus would be better phylogenetic markers and more discriminatory power between strains compared with 16S rDNA sequencing (Baldwin et al. 2009). The MLST scheme is based on 7 housekeeping genes (concatenated sequence length of 3036 bp). These genes have specific functions, including DNA repair, replication, amino acid biosynthesis, and wide distribution across the chromosome. This led to the establishment of the Cronobacter PubMLST database (http://pubmlst.org/Cronobacter/). This database containing more than 470 STs in the Cronobacter genus across of >1700 strains, and detailed data on specific clonal lineages linked to neonatal meningitis and adult infections.

Joseph and Forsythe (2011) applied the 7-loci MLST to 41 clinical isolates of *C. sakazakii*. About 50% (20/41) of these strains were ST4, and 9 of 12 meningitis isolates were ST4. Furthermore, Forsythe et al (2014) applied the 7-loci MLST scheme to more

than 1000 strains revealing 298 definable STs, they found in *C. sakazakii* clonal complex 4 (CC4) was associated with neonatal meningitis. This lineage has been confirmed using r-MLST (51-loci) and genome-MLST (1865 loci) to analyse 107 whole genomes via the *Cronobacter* PubMLST database. However, *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains seems to be a highly stable clone with a high propensity for neonatal meningitis. This database enables clinical integration, epidemiological, microbiological, and molecular typing data and retrospective analyses of historic cases and outbreaks (Joseph and Forsythe, 2011; Forsythe et al. 2014).

1.11 Limitation of identification methods and lack of understanding of the phenotypic and genotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* spp.

Currently, microbiological criteria require the absence of all 7 *Cronobacter* species in 10g of PIF sample. Consequently, the misidentification of *Cronobacter* species in PIF can lead to substantial losses for manufacturers and may present a risk to neonates (Jackson and Forsythe, 2016). Moreover, the sources diversity and high mortality rates of *Cronobacter* spp. has required the improvement and development of reliable detection and identification methods for the bacterium. The current ISO standard protocol for the identification of *Cronobacter* species in PIF relies on enrichment, chromogenic agar and biochemical methods. This relies on visual detection of colour changes and makes difficult of accurate identification difficult as a result of subjectivity when reading the test results. (Jackson et al. 2014; Jackson and Forsythe, 2016). Jackson and Forsythe (2016) reported that commercially available biochemical test panels are not sufficiently reliable for speciation of *Cronobacter* isolates. Moreover, difficult to identify and distinguish isolates to the sub species level within the *Cronobacter* genus.

Limitation of molecular techniques.

Common methods used to distinguish bacterial species like 16S rRNA gene sequence, do not equally discriminate closely related *Cronobacter* species such as *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* (Baldwin et al. 2009). 7-loci MLST is used to discriminate species the within *Cronobacter* genus as well as between different STs, but is unable to distinguish strains within the same sequence type. PFGE is generally used for subtyping of *Cronobacter* species (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). However, this technique is not an

ideal method for bacterial surveillance and epidemiology due to the high clonality of STs and does not discriminate between all unrelated isolates. For example, unrelated *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains isolated from the Czech Republic hospitals from 15 adults between May 2012 and May 2013 showed the same PFGE profile (pulsotype 12), due to the high clonality of ST4 within *C. sakazakii* limiting the discriminatory power of PFGE (Alsonosi et al. 2015). Our current knowledge of understanding the genotypic, clonality and phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* spp. is limited, and therefore an improved understanding of the diversity of the genus is warranted.

1.12 Aims and objectives.

The genus *Cronobacter* are food-borne pathogens causing neonatal infections including meningitis, necrotizing enterocolitis. *Cronobacter* infections have been associated with the consumption of contaminated reconstituted PIF. Moreover, this genus has been isolated from a wide range of sources. The diversity of sources and high mortality rates of this organism required the improvement and development of reliable detection and identification methods for the bacterium. Furthermore, understanding the molecular characterisation, clonality and phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* species is essential to reduce the source of microbial contamination of PIF and other food.

The overall aim of this research project was to investigate the genetic diversity of the *Cronobacter* species isolated from food and environmental sources, and to link that with their phenotypic and physiological traits.

This study had the following objectives:

- I. To study the diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping, clonality and surface structure; Chapter 3.
 - Studying the genotypic diversity of the *Cronobacter* strains obtained from food and environmental sources, using different molecular subtyping method such as 7-loci MLST clonality analysis, RAPD, BOX-PCR, and O-antigen serotyping.
 - Developing and describing the application of variable numbers of tandem repeats (VNTRA) typing method for *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains.
 - Extraction and characterization of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiles from selected strains covering the representatives of four main serotypes (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4) and the main sequence types which are associated with clinical significance of the *C. sakazakii* strains (ST1, ST4, ST8, ST12 and ST13) and validate these differences using Bionumerics software (version 7.1).
 - Designing and targeting significant bacterial genes including capsular polysaccharide genes such as K-capsule and colanic acid genes using a multiplex PCR as simple, cheaper, rapid and reliable molecular typing methods.

- II. To investigate the phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources and to link these with their molecular characteristics; Chapter 4.
 - Investigation of the strains appearance on different media, motility determination, indole and α-D-glucoside production, malonate and inositol metabolism, sialic acid utilization, capsule production, biofilm formation, lipase and protease activity, and to link these with their molecular characteristics.
- III. To investigate the *Cronobacter* strains ability to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions and to link these with their genetic traits; Chapter 5.
 - Investigation of *Cronobacter* species ability to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions such as heavy metal, sub-lethal injury during desiccation, long-term drying, heat and acid resistance, and to link these with their genetic traits.

Chapter 2. Material and methods.

2.1 Safety considerations.

All the experiments were conducted according to the Health and Safety Code of practice for microbiology containment level two and appropriate COSHH forms were completed. Handling microbes, media and chemicals according to good laboratory practices. In addition, good laboratory practices were followed for operating laboratory equipment and devices. All the waste and material were disposed according to the recommendations in the material safety data sheets.

2.2 Bacterial strains.

All the *Cronobacter* strains that were used in this study were from the culture collection of *Cronobacter* spp. of Nottingham Trent University (NTU). Strains of *Cronobater* have been used in the present study covered the seven species of *Cronobacter*. Most of these strains (n=79) had been isolated from food, environmental sources and the remaining clinical strains (n=15) were used for comparison purposes. Table 2.1 lists the details of the strains that have been isolated and used in this study.

			-					
NTU no.	Species	Source	Country	Year	*A	*В	*C	*D
96	C. universalis	Spice	UK	2004		V	٧	
1435	C. universalis	Food	Turkey	2010		٧	٧	
1883	C. universalis	Spice	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	V	
57	C. turicensis	Milk powder	UK	2004			٧	
92	C. turicensis	Herb	UK	2004		٧	٧	
109	C. turicensis	Herb	UK	2004		٧	٧	
111	C. turicensis	Herb	UK	2004			٧	
564	C. turicensis	Clinical	USA	1970			V	
666	C. turicensis	Clinical	USA	1975			٧	
1553	C. turicensis	Herb	Slovakia	2004		٧	٧	
1880	C. turicensis	Herb	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	V	
1895	C. turicensis	Ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
16	C. muytjensii	Spice	UK	2005		٧	٧	

Table 2.1. Cronobacter strains used in this study.

1371	C. muytjensii	Spice	UK	2010		٧	٧	
1527	C. muytjensii	Food	Slovakia	2010		٧	٧	
1877	C. muytjensii	Ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	V	٧	
35	C. malonaticus	Weaning food	USA	2005			٧	
93	C. malonaticus	Spice	UK	2005		V	٧	
101	C. malonaticus	Spice	UK	2005		٧	٧	
507	C. malonaticus	Clinical	Czech Republic	1984			٧	
510	C. malonaticus	Food	Czech Republic	1985		٧	٧	
512	C. malonaticus	Clinical	Czech Republic	1985			٧	
893	C. malonaticus	Infant formula	Brazil	2007			٧	
1369	C. malonaticus	Herb	UK	2010		V	٧	
1846	C. malonaticus	Ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1879	C. malonaticus	Spice	Czech Republic	2011	٧	V	٧	
1893	C. malonaticus	Ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1914	C. malonaticus	Clinical	Slovakia	2014			٧	
1917	C. malonaticus	Clinical	Czech Republic	2012			٧	
2045	C. malonaticus	Environment	France	Un			٧	
2046	C. malonaticus	Environment	Un	Un			٧	
1330	C. condimenti	Food	Slovakia	2010		٧	٧	
84	C. dublinensis	Herb	China	2004		٧	٧	
582	C. dublinensis	Un	UK	Un		٧	٧	
583	C. dublinensis	Environment	UK	1965		٧	٧	
1130	C. dublinensis	Follow up formula	Korea	2008		٧	٧	
1132	C. dublinensis	Follow up formula	Korea	2008		V	٧	
1133	C. dublinensis	Follow up formula	Korea	2008		V	٧	
1134	C. dublinensis	Follow up formula	Korea	2008		٧	٧	
1210	C. dublinensis	Environment	Ireland	2004		٧	٧	
1458	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	V	
1460	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	V	
1461	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	V	
1462	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	V	
1463	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	٧	

1464	C. dublinensis	Food	Korea	2011		٧	٧	
1548	C. dublinensis	Clinical	Un	Un		٧	٧	
1556	C. dublinensis	Clinical	USA	1979		٧	٧	
1560	C. dublinensis	Food	Czech Republic	Un		٧	٧	
1897	C. dublinensis	Ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
25	C. sakazakii	Follow up formula	Korea	2004			٧	
26	C. sakazakii	Follow up formula	Korea	2004			V	
377	C. sakazakii	Weaning food	UK	1950		٧	V	٧
545	C. sakazakii	Infant formula	Netherlands	1988			V	
551	C. sakazakii	Environment	Netherlands	1988			V	
658	C. sakazakii	Non-Infant formula	USA	2001		V	V	V
767	C. sakazakii	Clinical	France	1994			٧	٧
692	C. sakazakii	Clinical	France	1994			٧	
695	C. sakazakii	Clinical	France	1994			V	
705	C. sakazakii	Clinical	France	1994			V	٧
706	C. sakazakii	Clinical	France	1994			٧	٧
712	C. sakazakii	Infant formula	France	1994			٧	
713	C. sakazakii	Infant formula	France	1994			٧	٧
890	C. sakazakii	Infant formula	Brazil	2007			٧	
1105	C. sakazakii	milk powder	UK	2008		٧	٧	V
1106	C. sakazakii	Weaning food	UK	2008			٧	
1107	C. sakazakii	Weaning food	UK	2012		٧	٧	
1108	C. sakazakii	Weaning food	UK	2012		٧	V	٧
1283	C. sakazakii	Food	UK	2010		٧	V	٧
1480	C. sakazakii	Environment	Australia	2007			٧	
1533	C. sakazakii	Environment	Germany	2006			٧	٧
1564	C. sakazakii	Food	Slovakia	2010			٧	
1568	C. sakazakii	Infant formula	USA	2011			٧	
1570	C. sakazakii	Clinical	USA	2011			٧	
1579	C. sakazakii	Clinical	USA	2011			٧	
1843	C. sakazakii	Spice	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1844	C. sakazakii	ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	

1845 <i>C. sakazakii</i> Foo		Food	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1847	C. sakazakii	Milk powder	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	V	
1881	C. sakazakii	ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1882	C. sakazakii	ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1884	C. sakazakii	Herb	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	V	
1885	C. sakazakii	Herb	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1886	C. sakazakii	Spice	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	٧
1887	C. sakazakii	Food	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	٧
1888	C. sakazakii	Food	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	٧
1889	C. sakazakii	ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	٧
1890	C. sakazakii	ingredient	Czech Republic	2011	٧	٧	٧	
1906	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	٧	٧	٧	٧
1907	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	٧	٧	٧	٧
1908	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	٧	٧	٧	٧
1990	C. sakazakii	Food	UK	2013	٧	٧	٧	
1992	C. sakazakii	Food	UK	2013	٧	٧	٧	
2027	C. sakazakii	ingredient	UK	2013	٧	٧	٧	

*A – MLST laboratory experiments and sequence data analysis was performed.

*B – Physiological and phenotyping study as part of this project.

*C – Genotypic analysis or genome study as part of this project.

*D- Capsule isolation and sugar analysis as part of this project.

USA: United States of America; UK: United Kingdom; Un: Unknown.

2.3 Bacterial storage and culture.

All strains of *Cronobacter* were stored long term in TSB-glycerol (80%) at -20°C and -80°C. Cells were recovered from frozen stock, subcultured on Tryptone Soya Agar (TSA) and incubated under aerobic conditions at 37°C for 24 h. All culture strains were stored at 4°C for short periods.

2.4 Preparation of media and buffers.

2.4.1 Culture media.

2.4.1.1 Trypticase soy agar (TSA).

According to the manufacturer's instruction one litre of distilled water was used to resuspend 40 grams of TSA (Thermo Fisher, UK) base. The solution was then autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. The agar was allowed to cool to a temperature of 50°C. When the agar had cooled, approximately 15-20 ml of media was poured in each sterile Petri dish. The plates were dried and then stored for up to three weeks at 4°C.

2.4.1.2 Trypticase soy broth (TSB).

Trypticase soy broth (TSB) was prepared in the accordance with the manufacturer's instructions. Fifteen grams of TSB (CM0129, Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) was added to 500 ml of distilled water. The solution was then autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. The broth was then stored in a dark and cool place at 4°C until required.

2.4.1.3 Druggan-Forsythe-Iversen (DFI).

Five hundred millilitre of distilled water was used to re-suspend 21.5 grams of DFI agar base (HAL013, Lab M Limited; UK). The components were mixed well and then autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Media was cooled to 50°C and then about 15-20 ml of media was poured into each sterile Petri dish. These plates were then stored at 4°C until required.

2.4.1.4 Luria-Bertani agar (LBA).

The manufacturer's directions were followed to prepare Luria-Bertani Agar (Merck KgaA, Darmstad, Germany; 1102830). Thirty-seven grams was dissolved in 1 L of water, mixed and then sterilized for 15 min at 121°C.

2.4.1.5 Brain heart infusion broth (BHI).

One litre of distilled water was used to re-suspend 37 grams of BHI (CM1135, Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK). The mixture was then heated with mixing until the BHI was completely dissolved. The solution was then dispensed into universal bottles in 20 ml volumes, and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. The bottles were stored in the refrigerator at 4°C until required.

2.4.1.6 Milk agar.

To prepare milk agar, four hundred milliliter of distilled water was used to re-suspend 10 grams of Plate Count Agar. The re-suspended solution was then autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Agar was allowed to cool to a temperature of 50°C. The mixture was combined with 100 ml of warm (55°C) sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1). When the agar had cooled about 15 - 20 ml of media was poured in each sterile Petri dish. The plates were then stored at 4°C.

2.4.1.7 Xylose lysine deoxycholate agar (XLD).

Xylose lysine deoxycholate agar medium was prepared in the accordance with the manufacturer's instructions; 26.5 grams of XLD were added to 500 ml of distilled water. The solution was then heated with frequent agitation until the medium boiled. The medium was transferred immediately to a water bath at 50°C for 10 min; approximately 15-20 ml of media was dispensed into sterile petri dishes. The plates were stored for about 3 weeks at 4°C.

2.4.1.8 Violet red bile glucose agar (VRBGA).

According to the manufacturer's instructions. One litre of distilled water was used to resuspend 38.5 grams of Violet Red Bile Glucose Agar. The solution was then heated with frequent agitation until the media boiled. Media was transferred immediately to a water bath at 50 °C for 10 min. When the agar had cooled, 15-20 ml of media was dispensed into sterile petri dishes.

2.4.1.9 Violet red bile lactose agar (VRBL).

To prepare one litre of Violet Red Bile Lactose media, 38.5 grams of VRBLA were added to one litre of distilled water. The solution was then heated with frequent agitation until the media boiled. Media was transferred immediately to a water bath at 50°C for 10 min, approximately 15-20 ml of media was dispensed into sterile petri dishes.

2.4.1.10 MacConkey agar.

To prepare one litre of MacConkey agar, fifty-two grams of media (Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) were suspend in one litre of distilled water. The solution was autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Media was transferred to a water bath at 50°C for 10 min; approximately 15-20 ml of media was dispensed into sterile petri dishes.

2.4.1.11 Congo red medium.

Congo red agar was prepared by dissolved of 5 grams of tryptone, 2.5 grams yeast extract and 7.5 grams of technical agar (LP0013 Agar No 3; Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) in 500 ml of distilled water. It was mixed until completely dissolved and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Then it was cooled to 50°C. Thirty-two milligrams of Congo red dye (C6277, Sigma) were dissolved in 8 ml of distilled water. The 500 ml of agar was combined with 5 ml of Congo red dye, and 20 mg/ml of Coomassie Brilliant Blue R pure (Scientific Laboratory Supplies, B7920-50G), when the agar had cooled about 15 - 20 ml of media was poured in each sterile Petri dish. The plates were then stored in dark and cool place for up to 2 weeks at 4°C.

2.4.1.12 Calcofluor media.

Calcofluor media was prepared by dissolved of 5 grams of tryptone, 2.5 grams yeast extract and 7.5 grams of technical agar (LP0013 Agar No 3; Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) in 500 ml of distilled water. It was mixed until completely dissolved and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Then it was cooled to 50°C. The agar was supplement by 25ml of Calcofluor White Stain (18909 Sigma, UK), and about 15 - 20 ml of media was poured in each sterile Petri dish. The plates were then stored in dark and cool place for up to 2 weeks at 4°C, followed by incubation 18 h at 37°C and 48h at 30°C.

2.4.1.13 Motility medium.

To prepare the motility medium. Four grams of Luria-Bertani Agar (LBA) (CM0129, Oxoid Thermo Fisher; England) and 0.8 grams of technical agar (LP0013 Agar No 3; Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) were added to 200 ml of distilled water. One millilitre of TTCS (Triphenyl-tetrazolium chloride, solution) was added to the solution. This was mixed well and after that autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. The media was then cooled to 50°C and approximately 15-20 ml of media was poured into each sterile Petri dish, then left at room temperature to allow to solidify and then stored at 4°C.

2.4.1.14 10% Skimmed milk (protease activity).

Ten percent of skimmed milk powder (Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK) were used to prepare the skimmed milk solution (SMS) and then autoclaved for 5 minutes at 121°C. Plate count agar (PCA) was prepared by adding 22.5 grams to 1 liter of distilled water and autoclaved at 121°C under 15-psi pressure for 15 minutes. Twenty millilitre of 10 % SMS was aseptically mixed with 980ml of PCA and then dispensed into sterile Petri dishes. These plates were stored at room temperature for 2 days or for a few weeks at 4°C.

2.4.1.15 Tributyrin agar, base (Lipase activity).

The lipase activity assay was performed by using Tributyrin agar (pre-prepared Oxoid, UK). The pre-prepared agar was rehydrated and then poured into petri dishes. The petri dish plates were left at room temperature to dry for two to three days and after that, strains were streaked on tributyrin agar and incubated for 72 h at 37°C. Each strain was evaluated for lipase activity by visual observation. A positive result was defined as a clear zone around the bacterial colonies.

2.4.2 Stock reagents and buffers.

2.4.2.1 Peptone water.

Fifteen gram of peptone water (Sigma Aldrich, UK) were dissolved into 1 litre of distilled water and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes then stored at room temperature.

2.4.2.2 Phosphate buffered saline (PBS).

Five tablets of PBS (Sigma Aldrich, UK) were dissolved in 500 ml of distilled water and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. The phosphate buffered saline was used during the work with tissue culture.

2.4.2.3 Saline solution (0.85 %).

One tablet of saline (Fisher Scientific, UK) was dissolved into 500 ml of distilled water and autoclaved. This was distributed into glass bottles in 50 ml amounts.

2.4.2.4 1X Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer.

Fifty millilitre of 5X Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer (Geneflow, UK) were dissolved in 450 ml of distilled water.

2.4.2.5 Triton X-100 (1%).

One millilitre of Triton X-100 (Fisher Scientific, UK) was added to 99 ml of dH₂O and autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes then stored at room temperature.

2.4.2.6 Lipopolysaccharide PAGE with silver stain.

Lysis buffer regent and SDS-PAGE gel are summarised in table 2.2 and table 2.3

Table 2.2. Lysis buffer regent.

Reagent	In 1L
Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)	2g
2-Mercaptoethanol	4mL
Bromophenol Blue	0.003g
1M tris-Cl pH6.8	to 100ml

Table 2.3. SDS-PAGE gel.

15% separating gel	5% stacking gel
100 ml 30% protoGel	2ml 30% protoGel
50 ml resolving buffer	5 ml protoGel stacking buffer
68 ml deionized water	12 ml deionized water
6μl TEMED	3μl TEMED
150µL 10% APS	30µL 10% APS

2.4.2.6.1 SDS-PAGE ruinning buffer.

One hundred millilitre of 10X Tris/Glycine/SDS (0.025M Tris- 1.92M Glycine- 1% SDS) (Geneflow, UK) was added to 900 ml of distilled water.

2.4.2.7 Preparation of stock solution for heavy metals resistance assay.

The 1M stock solution of nickel chloride (Fisher Scientific, UK), sodium arsenate (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), cobalt (II) nitrate (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), silver nitrate (Alfa Aesar, UK), sodium tellurite (Sigma-Aldrich, UK) zinc sulphate (BDH chemicals England), copper (II) sulphate (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), and cadmium carbonate was prepared by dissolving 159.60g, 180.03g, 129.60g, 182.94g, 169.87g, 161.47g, 221.58g and 172.42g respectively into 1L of distilled water (molecular weight equivalent of the substance into 1L of distilled water). Further dilutions of 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M were prepared from 1M stock solution.

2.5 Methods.

2.5.1 *Cronobacter* genus colony morphology types.

2.5.1.1 Appearance of *Cronobacter* genus on different media (TSA, DFI, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA and MacConkey agar)

Colony appearance of *Cronobacter* spp. was investigated by using different detection media such as TSA, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA, DFI and MacConkey. The colony morphology was recorded after overnight period incubation at 37°C.

2.5.1.2 Congo red morphotypes.

Congo red morphotypes were examined by inculcating three microliters overnight culture on Congo Red agar plates as described previously in section 2.4.1.11, and incubated overnight at 37°C and for 48h at 28°C.

2.5.1.3 Colony morphology on calcofluor.

Cellulose production was investigated by streaking the bacterial strains on supplemented LBA medium with calcofluor white stain as described previously in section 2.4.1.12, and incubated overnight at 37°C and for 48h at 28°C. The cell morphology was recorded at 24h and 48 h, production of cellulose was detected through monitoring the fluorescent signal observed at 366 nm under UV light.

2.5.1.4 Motility assay.

The motility assay of the *Cronobacter* strains was performed by inoculating one to two colonies from each strain into five ml of TSB at 37°C with shaking incubator at 200 rpm. Three microliter of each overnight culture broth was inoculated into the centre of motility medium agar as described above in section 2.4.1.13, and incubated overnight at 37°C. The diameters of motility zones were measured and interpreted according to the diameters of zones. *S.* Enteritidis and *E. coli* K12 were used as positive and negative control respectively.

2.5.2 Cronobacter genus metabolism.

2.5.2.1 Biochemical test profiling.

2.5.2.1.1 API32E.

Strains were examined using the API32E kit following the manufacturer's recommendations (bioMerieux, Montalieu-Vercieu, France).

2.5.2.2 Capsule Production.

The capsule production of the *Cronobacter* isolates was performed as follows; see also sections 2.4.1.6, 2.4.1.7, 2.4.1.8, 2.4.1.9. Strains were streaked on milk agar, XLD Agar (Oxoid Thermo Fisher; UK), Violet Red Bile glucose agar (VRBGA) and Violet Red Bile lactose (VRBLA) agar and incubated overnight at 37°C and for 48h at room temperature.

2.5.2.3 Biofilm formations assay.

Cronobacter spp. isolates were grown on TSA plates at 37°C for 24 h. A single colony from a purity TSA plate was inoculated into 5 ml in sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) and incubated for 6h at 37°C in a shaking incubator. The suspension was diluted in to OD 600 nm = 0.3. Then 200 μ l of cell suspension was transferred to each well of a 96 microtiter plates, and then incubated statically at 25°C and 37°C for 24 h. After incubation, the microtiter plates were gently washed 2 times with sterile distilled water (SDW) and dried at room temperature. Each well was stained with 200 μ l of 1% crystal violet solution. After 30 minutes staining, the plates were washed 3 times with SDW before addition of 0.2 ml ethanol and incubation for 15 min at room temperature. Finally, the extracted dye was quantified by measuring the absorbance at 600 nm with a microplate reader. All the experiments were repeated three times.

2.5.2.4 Sialic acid utilization (M9 Minimal Medium).

To prepare 5X M9 Minimal medium, 220g of 1.25% agar technical (Oxoid, UK), 25ml of 5X M9 medium, 500 μ l 1M of MgSO₄ and 25 μ l of 1M CaCl₂.50 μ l 1M CaCl₂, 1.25ml 10% casein hydrolysate, 500ml dH₂O. All solutions were filtered if needed and mixed in a total volume of 250ml after autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. To prepare sialic acid media, 250 mg of sialic acid (Sigma, UK) was added to the mixture and the total volume 250ml. The media was poured separately into plates and were stored at room

temperature for 2 days or for a few weeks at 4°C. Each strain was carefully streaked on the media and all plates were incubated at 37°C for overnight.

2.5.2.5 Malonate utilization.

The ability of *Cronobacter* spp. to utilize malonate was performed by using malonate PPA Broth (Thermo Fisher, UK). One to two pure colonies from an overnight TSA plate was used to inoculate this broth which was incubated at 37°C for 24h. A positive malonate test is indicated by the development of a blue or blue green colour in the medium. A negative malonate test is indicated by the media remaining green or turning yellow.

2.5.2.6 Lipase activity.

Lipase activity was examined by streaking strains on Tributyrin agar plates as described previously in section 2.4.1.15, and incubated for 72h at 37°C.

2.5.2.7 Protease activity.

The strains were normally streaked on the plates as described previously in section 2.4.1.14, and incubated at 37°C for 72h and monitored every 24h. Each strain was evaluated for protease activity by visual observation.

2.5.3 Cronobacter strains stress responses.

2.5.3.1 Metal resistance assay.

The resistance of *Cronobacter* spp. to 7 different concentration of heavy metal including; nickel chloride, zinc sulphate, copper (II) sulphate, silver nitrate, sodium tellurite, cadmium carbonate and cobalt(II) nitrate were studied. Filter paper disks were used in this test. About 5 colonies of fresh TSA culture were suspended in 3ml of sterile distilled water and the OD adjusted to be equivalent to 0.5 McFarland standard. Suspensions were swabbed onto the TSA with sterile swab and then the filter paper disks were applied to the surface of TSA plates. Seven microliters from different concentration of heavy metals (1M, 0.1M, 0.01M, and 0.001M) were pipetted onto the filter paper disks. The plates were incubating at 37°C for 24 hours. The diameters of zones of inhibition.

2.5.3.2 Determination of sublethal injury during the desiccation of *Cronobacter* species in dehydrated powdered infant formula (PIF).

All *Cronobacter* strains were grown on TSA plates overnight at 37°C. A single colony from a purity TSA plate was inoculated into 5 ml in sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) and incubated overnight at 37°C. After that the cell density was adjusted to approximately 10¹¹ CFU/ml. Aliquots (0.2 ml) of the suspension were transferred into six-well plates and air dried overnight in a class II cabinet at room temperature (20 to 25°C) as described by Caubilla-Barron and Forsythe (2007). After desiccation, the test strains were re-suspended in 2 ml of sterile water and viable counts were determined in triplicate on TSA and VRBGA. Plates were incubated overnight at 37°C. The sublethally injured cells are defined as the difference between the viable counts obtained on VRBGA (selective agar) and those obtained on TSA (nonselective agar).

2.5.3.3 Resistance of *Cronobacter* spp. to drying (90 days).

According to the procedure described by Breeuwer et al (2003) the ability of the *Cronobacter* isolates to withstand drying was tested. In brief, 50 µl aliquots of 24 h culture in sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) were placed in 12-well sterile polystyrene tissue culture plates (Corning Inc., Corning, NY, USA) and allowed to air dry in a 30°C incubator. The original culture was enumerated and reported as CFU ml⁻¹ on day 0. On intervals up to 90 days, the inoculum dried in the incubator was reconstituted in 1 ml of sterile peptone water, and appropriate dilutions were plated on TSA to determine the number of survivors

2.5.3.4 Thermotolerance.

Thermal resistance of *Cronobacter* strains was investigated at 58°C. The thermotolerance of *Cronobacter* isolates were determined by suspending 1 ml overnight culture in 20 ml of temperature equilibrated sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) in a water bath 58°C. At timed intervals, 0.1 ml aliquots were transferred to 2 ml TSB at room temperature and the number of survivors determined. The number of survivors at this temperature was plotted against time. The best fit-line was extrapolated and the D values were determined (-1/slope of the regression line). Each

single number is an average of three replicate experiments. The standard deviations of the D value were calculated.

2.5.3.5 Acid sensitivity.

The effect of acid on *Cronobacter* spp. viability was performed to determine the survival of *Cronobacter* in low level of pH according to investigation by Edelson-Mammel et al (2005). One to two colonies from a purity TSA plate were used to inoculate into 5 ml of TSB and incubated overnight at 37°C. The pH of liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) was adjusted to a pH value of 3.5 units with hydrochloric acid molarity. This was used to mimic the stomach acid. Three millilitres of overnight culture were inoculated into 12 ml of the acidified infant formula, and were then were distributed into three sterile tubes and incubated in a water bath at 37°C. Viable cells were enumerated after 0, 15, 30, 60, 90 and 120 min. At known time intervals of incubation 200µl was transferred from each tube, diluted in normal saline and plated in triplicate on TSA plates. Plates were incubated overnight at 37°C for after those viable cells were enumerated. All experiments were performed in triplicate from separate overnight cultures.

2.5.4 Genotyping and surface structure methods.

2.5.4.1 Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) analysis.

2.5.4.1.1 Genomic DNA extraction.

Genomic DNA was prepared according to the instructions of the manufacturer, 1.5 ml of culture grown overnight in TSB using the GenElute[™] Bacterial Genomic DNA Kit (Sigma-Aldrich, UK). The purity and concentration of the extracted DNA was measured by using nanodrop 2000 (Thermo Scientific, UK). For polymerase chain reaction, the purity of DNA samples with minimum 260/280 nm values of 1.8 and concentration with minimum 260/230 nm values of 15ng were used, otherwise DNA was extracted again.

2.5.4.1.2 PCR amplification of MLST loci.

Amplification and nested sequencing primers for the MLST loci (Table 2.4) were described by Baldwin et al (2009). Each 25 μ l amplification reaction mixture composed, 10 ng chromosomal DNA, 20 pmol forward and reverse primer (Sigma-Aldrich, UK), 1× PCR buffer (Promega, UK) complemented with 1.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.8 mM deoxynucleotide

triphosphates (dntps) and 1.25 U Taq polymerase (Promega, UK). The reaction condition of all the primers were as follows, Initial denaturation at 94°C for 2 min; 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 1 min, primer annealing at 58°C for 1 min, extension at 72°C for 2 min; followed by a final extension step of 72°C for 5 min.

Cono	Butativa Cono Bradust	Amplification primore		Product	
Gene		Amplification primers	sequencing primers	Size (bp)	
atpD	ATP synthase β chain	CGACATGAAAGGCGACAT	CGAAATGACCGACTCCAA	300	
		TTAAAGCCACGGATGGTG	GGATGGCGATGATGTCTT	390	
fucA	Elongation factor	GAAACCGTATGGCGTCAG	GCTGGATGCGGTAATTGA	128	
JUSA		AGAACCGAAGTGCAGACG	CCCATACCAGCGATGATG	438	
alas	Glutaminyl-tRNA	GCATCTACCCGATGTACG	GGGTGCTGGATAACATCA	262	
yins	synthetase	TTGGCACGCTGAACAGAC	CTTGTTGGCTTCTTCACG	303	
altP	Glutamate synthase	CATCTCGACCATCGCTTC	GCGAATACCACGCCTACA	507	
унь	large subunit	CAGCACTTCCACCAGCTC	GCGTATTTCACGGAGGAG	507	
avrB	DNA gyrase B	TGCACCACATGGTATTCG	CTCGCGGGTCACTGTAAA	402	
уугь		CACCGGTCACAAACTCGT	ACGCCGATACCGTCTTTT	402	
infR	Translation initiation	GAAGAAGCGGTAATGAGC	TGACCACGGTAAAACCTC	441	
тŋъ	factor IF-2	CGATACCACATTCCATGC	GGACCACGACCTTTATCC	441	
Pnc	Phosphoenol-pyruvate	GTCCAACAATGGCTCGTC	ACCCTGACGAATTCTACG	105	
rμs	Synthase	CAGACTCAGCCAGGTTTG	CAGATCCGGCATGGTATC	495	

Table 2.4. Primers sequences for the amplification and sequencing of the seven loci.

2.5.4.1.3 Agarose gel electrophoresis.

Agarose gel was used to visualize and size the amplified PCR products. The gel was prepared as follows: 1% (w/v) agarose (Fisher Scientific, UK) was dissolved in 1X Trisacetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer (Geneflow, UK). The solution was heated in a microwave oven to dissolve the agarose. 0.1 μ /ml (v/v) of SYBR® Safe DNA gel stain (Life Technologies – Invitrogen, UK) was added and dissolved well in the agarose solution. The gel was then dispensed into the tray of gel and left for 20 to 30 minutes to cool. After making wells, 10 μ l of 1kb ladder (Promega, UK) was loaded as marker into two wells and 10 μ l PCR products were loaded into each of the well. Gel electrophoresis was performed for forty minutes at one hundred V in 1X TAE buffer. The gel was then visualized under ultraviolet (UV) light. The DNA bands were observed using the InGenius® gel documentation system (Syngene, UK).

2.5.4.1.4 Purification of PCR product.

The amplified products were purified using the MinElute PCR Purification Kits (Qiagen, UK) according to manufacturer's protocol. The concentration and purity of the samples was checked using the Nanodrop 2000 (Thermo Scientific, UK). The purity of DNA samples with minimum 260/280 nm values of 1.8 and concentration with minimum 260/230 nm values of 15 ng were used. The products were finally eluded in 50 μ l of molecular biology grade water (Fisher Scientific, UK).

2.5.4.1.5 DNA sequencing.

Samples were sequenced by using the ABI 3730XL sequencing machines by Eurofins MWG Operon (London, UK) and source Bioscience (Nottingham, UK). The nucleotide sequences were determined on each DNA strand using the nested sequencing primers.

2.5.4.2 Random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD-PCR).

2.5.4.2.1 RAPD-PCR amplification.

Amplification for the RAPD-PCR was described by Ye et al (2010). A 25- μ L amplification reaction mixture contained of 50 ng of DNA template, 2.5 U of Taq polymerase, 10× buffers (2.5 μ L), 200 μ mol/mL of each deoxynucleoside triphosphate, 0.5 μ mol/mL primer (CGCGTGCCAG), and water to get the volume to 25 μ L. The RAPD-PCR reaction condition were as follows: 95°C for 5 min, 36°C for 1 min, 72°C for 4 min, 35 cycles of 94°C for 1 min, 36°C for 1 min, and 72°C for 4 min.

2.5.4.2.2 Agarose gel electrophoresis.

1.5% (w/v) agarose (Fisher Scientific, UK) was dissolved in 1X Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer (Geneflow, UK). 0.1 μ /ml (v/v) of SYBR® Safe DNA gel stain (Life Technologies – Invitrogen, UK) was added and dissolved well in the agarose solution. Eight microliter of 1kb ladder (Promega, UK) was loaded as marker into 3 wells and 8 μ l PCR products were loaded into each of the well. Gel electrophoresis was performed for 1.5 h at 100 V in 1X TAE buffer. The gel was then visualized under UV light. The DNA bands were observed using the gel documentation system (Syngene, UK).

2.5.4.3 BOX- PCR amplification.

The BOX-PCR reaction condition was as follows, in the table 2.5

Table 2.5. The BOX-PCR	reaction condition.
------------------------	---------------------

Step	Temperature (°C)	Duration	Number of cycles
Initial denaturation	94	120 sec	1
Denaturation	94	30 sec	30
Annealing	55	60 sec	30
Extension	72	480 sec	30
Final extension	72	480 sec	1
BOX Primer	5'-CTACGGCAAGGCGACGCTGACG-3'		

2.5.4.4 Variable number of tandem repeats analysis (VNTRA).

Identification of VNTRs. Potential tandem repeats (TRs) were first extracted from the genome of *C. sakazakii* SP291/ (ST4) using *in silico* simulation of molecular biology experiments program and the <u>http://insilico.ehu.es/</u> website. Primers flanking STRs were designed using the Primer 3.0 software and were ordered from Eurofins MWG Operon company (London, UK). The primer name, primer sequence and repeat size for each locus corresponding to *Cronobacter sakazakii* SP291 are summarized in table 2.6.

Primer	Primer sequence	SSR motif	Repeat	Product
name	Friner sequence	351 11001	size	size (bp)
Tr1-F	AGGCGCCTGGATAATTCC	TGCGCCC	7	197
Tr1-R	TTCGGCCACCGTGACTAT		•	207
Tr2- F	CACCAGTGGCGTATGCTG	CTGCGGT	7	239
Tr2-R	CTCCGAAGACGGGTGATG		-	
Tr3-F	GGCATGCTGAGCGTAGGT	GCTCCG	6	237
Tr3-R	CAGAACCACGACGGAACC		•	
Tr4- F	TTACCAGAATTTGGGCGG	GGCGTATCGGTCGGCGTATCCGTC	24	203
Tr4-R	CCGATACGCCAACGGATA			200
Tr5- F	CGTATCGGTCGGCGTATC	GTATCGGTTGGC	12	248
Tr5-R	TTTTACCGCTGCCTCTGC			210

Table2.6. Primers for PCR amplification of selected VNTR used in this study.

Tr6-F	CGTATCGGTCGGCGTATC	TATCCGTTGGCG	12	248
Tr6-R	TTTTACCGCTGCCTCTGC			

2.5.4.4.1 VNTRA-PCR amplification.

A 25 μ l final reaction volume contained, 0.1 μ mol/ml dNTPs, 0.2 μ mol/ml primers, 0.5 U Taq DNA polymerase and water to get the volume to 25 μ L. The VNTR-PCR reaction condition was as follows: 10 min at 95°C, followed by 30 cycles of three temperatures (15 secs at 95°C, 1 min at 55~60°C, 1 min at 72°C) and then 10 min at 72°C.

2.5.4.4.2 Agarose gel electrophoresis.

PCR products (5µl) were loaded in 1.5% agarose gels in 1X TAE buffer) at a voltage of 6 V/cm for ~3 h. The gels were stained in 0.1 μ /ml (v/v) of SYBR® Safe DNA gel stain (Life Technologies – Invitrogen, UK). The gel was then visualized under ultraviolet (UV) light. Then the DNA bands can be observed using the InGenius® gel documentation system (Syngene, UK). The 50 bp DNA Ladder was loaded in 3 wells of the gels to determine the size of the DNA fragments. The bands (STRs) were identified to be polymorphic if large differences between their PCR product sizes in the agarose gel electrophoresis were observed.

2.5.4.5 Molecular serotyping of *Cronobacter* O-antigens.

Serotype of *Cronobacter* spp. O-antigens was determined using multiplex PCR amplification with two sets of primers listed in table 2.7. The multiplex PCR was performed by mixing seven primers (table 2.7) in a final volume of 50 µl containing the following components: 1x DreamTag buffer; 2,5mM MgCl₂; 400µM concentrations (each) of dATP, dCTP, dGTP, and dTTP; 0,06 to 0,10 µM primer; and 1 U of DreamTaq DNA polymerase and DNA template (200 ng).

The following PCR conditions were used for amplification: an initial denaturation step at 95°C for 5 min, followed by 30 cycles of 94°C for 30 s, 53°C for 30 s (55°C for *C. turicensis* and *C. malonaticus* set of primers), and 72°C for 1 min, with a final extension at 72°C for 8 min. Five microliter of the PCR products were loaded in 1.5% agarose gel in 1X TAE buffer) at a voltage of 75V for ~2 h (Jarvis et al., 2011; Sun et al. 2012a).

Table 2.7. O-antigens PCR primers used in this study.

Spieces	serotype	Target	Primer Sequence	Product	Reference	
		gene		size (bp)		
	0.1	14/71/	CCCGCTTGTATGGATGTT	364		
	0.1	vv2y	CTTTGGGAGCGTTAGGTT			
	0.2	14/71/	ATTGTTTGCGATGGTGAG	152		
	0.2	wzy	AAAACAATCCAGCAGCAA			
	0.3	14/71/	CTCTGTTACTCTCCATAGTGTTC	704		
	0.5	vv2y	GATTAGACCACCATAGCCA	704		
C sakazakii	0.4	14/71/	ACTATGGTTTGGCTATACTCCT	800	Sun et	al
C. SUKUZUKII	0.4	vv2y	ATTCATATCCTGCGTGGC	830	(2012)	
	0.2	14/71/	GATGATTTTGTAAGCGGTCT	225		
	0.5	vv2y	ACCTACTGGCATAGAGGATAA			
	0.6	W/7V	ATGGTGAAGGGAACGACT	474		
	0.0	vv2y	ATCCCCGTGCTATGAGAC	424		
	0:7	WZX	CATTTCCAGATTATTACCTTTC	615		
	0.7	VVZA	ACACTGGCGATTCTACCC	015		
	0.2	W/7Y	TGGCCCTTGTTAGCAAGACGTTTC	39/		
C. malonaticus	0.2	WZX	ATCCACATGCCGTCCTTCATCTGT			
	0.1	W/7Y	AGGGGCACGGCTTAGTTCTGG	373		
	0.1	WZX	CCCGCTTGCCCTTCACCTAAC			
C. muytjensii	0.1	W/7Y	TGGCTGTCATGGTTTTCTTGC	258		
	0.1	WZX	TAGTTGGCACCATCAACGCC			
C turicensis	0.1	WZY	AGGGGCACGGCTTAGTTCTGG	373	larvis et	al
c. turicensis	0.1	WZX	CCCGCTTGCCCTTCACCTAAC		(2011)	u
C. dublinensis	0.1	wzm	TCGTTTTGATGCTCTCGCTGCG	435	(2011)	
	0.1	VV2111	ACAAATCGCGTGCTGGCTTGAA			
	0.3	WIZM	CTCGGTTCATGGATTTGCGGC	227	1	
	0.2	VV2111	CAGCGTGAAAACAGCCAGGT			

2.5.4.6 Lipopolysaccharide profiling (LPS).

2.5.4.6.1 Extraction of lipopolysaccharide.

2.5.4.6.1.1 Cell lysis and proteinase K digestion methods.

Extraction and characterization of lipopolysaccharide, lysed cells and proteinase K digestion were performed with 12 strains as described previously by Yan et al (2015) with some modifications. In brief, overnight cultures were subcultured after 18 h into fresh prewarmed tryptone soy broth (TSB) at 37°C, bacterial suspensions (10^8 colony-forming units/mL) were centrifuged at 10,000×g for 5 min. The pellets were washed three times with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) containing 0.15 mM CaCl₂ and 0.5 mM MgCl₂. The bacterial pellets were resuspend in 200µL Lysis buffer (100 ml, 1 M Tris-HCl [pH 6.8], 2% [wt/vol] sodium dodecyl sulfate [SDS], 4 ml 2-mercaptoethanol and 0.003g bromophenol blue). The suspensions were incubated at 100°C for 10 mins, followed by adding 3 µL 20 mg/ml Proteinase K (Roche, Mannheim, Germany) and incubating at 60°C for 1h. The digested product could be stored at -20°C if required.

2.5.4.6.2 SDS-PAGE and silver staining.

Preparations of proteinase K digests were subjected to SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) with a 4% (wt/vol) stacking and a 15% (wt/vol) separating gel. Twenty-five microliters of extracted LPS were loaded in the gel under reducing condition at 60 mA for 2 hr using mini-PROTEAN electrophoresis instrument (Bio-Rad Laboratories, California, USA). Molecular weight marker (precision plus proteinTM Dual color standards, BIO-RAD) was loaded in 3 wells of the gels to determine the size of the LPS fragments. Following electrophoresis, LPS was visualized by silver staining using silver stain kit (Thermo scientific, UK).

2.5.4.7 C. sakazakii K-capsule profiling.

K1 and K2 primers were designed based on capsular gene (*kpsS*) and were identified from the sequence information of *C. sakazakii* 658 (kpsS1) and 6 (kpsS2) respectively. Primers flanking K1and K2 were designed using the Primer 3.0 software, and were ordered from Eurofins MWG Operon company (London, UK). The primer name, primer sequence and product size are summarized in table 2.8.

K-type	Target gene	primer sequence	Tm	Product	Size	Reference
				(bp)		
K1	kpsS1	F- CGTATCACACCCTCGCTACT	59	248		This study
		R- TTAAACACCTGAAGCACCGC				
K2	kpsS2	F- TTATATGCAGTTGCCCGACA	59	120		This study
		R-TATGAACGATGATACGCCCA		120		

 Table 2.8. K-capsule type primer name, target gene, primer sequence and product size

2.5.4.7.1 K-capsule -PCR amplification.

The multiplex PCR was performed by mixing two primers (K1 and K2) in a final volume of 50 μ l containing the following components: 1x DreamTag buffer; 2,5mM MgCl2; 400 μ M concentrations (each) of dATP, dCTP, dGTP, and dTTP; 0,06 to 0,10 μ M primer; and 1 U of DreamTaq DNA polymerase and DNA template (200 ng). The following PCR conditions were used for amplification: an initial denaturation step at 95°C for 5 min, followed by 30 cycles of 94°C for 30 s, 59°C for 30s, and 72°C for 1 min, with a final extension at 72°C for 8 min. Five microliters of the PCR products were loaded in 1.5% agarose gel in 1X TAE buffer) at a voltage of 70V for ~60 min.

2.5.4.8 C. sakazakii colonic acid profiling, CA-type

Primers were designed based on *galE* gene sequence (966 bp) using the Primer 3.0 software, and were ordered from Eurofins MWG Operon company (London, UK); table 2.9.

CA-type	Target gene	primer sequence	Tm	Product Size (bp)	Reference				
,,	00			(1 /					
CA1	aalE		60	120	This study				
CAI	guiL		00	429	This study				
		R-TAAAGAACGGGTATCCGGCG							

Table 2.9. CA-type primer name, target gene, primer sequence and product size.

2.5.4.8.1 Colanic acid CA-PCR amplification.

The PCR conditions were used for amplification: an initial denaturation step at 95°C for 5 min, followed by 30 cycles of 94°C for 30 s, 60°C for 30 s, and 72°C for 1 min, with a final

extension at 72°C for 8 min. Five microliter of the PCR products were loaded in 1.5% agarose gel in 1X TAE buffer) at a voltage of 75V for ~60 min.

2.5.5 Role of the capsule in the virulence potential of *Cronobacter*.

2.5.5.1 Capsule isolation.

Bacterial cultures were grown overnight at 37°C and for a 48h at 21°C on agar plates containing infant formula ready to feed. Bacterial growth was then scraped into centrifuge tubes and sterile normal saline was added to balance the tubes and then centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 5 minutes. The supernatant was then discarded and the thick mucoid layer was transferred to weighed watch glasses, which were put into a drying oven overnight and then re-weighed. The dry mass was collected and stored at room temperature.

2.5.5.2 Sugar analysis.

The dry mass of capsule materials were analysed at the Faculty of Chemistry, Gdansk University, Poland. Capsule composition was analysed using carbohydrate nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) spectroscopy. This method used to elucidate structure of monosaccharides, oligosaccharides, polysaccharides and other carbohydrate derivatives from synthetic and natural sources.

2.5.6 Whole genome study and comparative genomic analysis.

Genome comparisons were performed using WebACT comparative tool, artimes comparative tool (ACT) for genome alignment, which has been developed by Carver et al. (2005). In addition, BLAST searches were performed using *Cronobacter* BLAST research facility

(http://pubmlst.org/perl/bigsdb/bigsdb.pl?db=pubmlst_cronobacter_isolates&page=plu gin&name=BLAST).

2.5.7 Statistical analysis.

Statistical analysis has been undertaken using unpaired t-test and ANOVA one way (GraphPad Prism Program Version 5.0) of the independent experiments of the data. The P value p < 0.05 assigned significantly to the significance variation results. Furthermore, those p < 0.01 and p < 0.001 were considered highly significant, and very highly significant respectively.

Chapter 3. Diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping, clonality and surface structure.

3.1 Introduction.

Cronobacter species have been isolated from plant material such as wheat, rice, herbs, and spices and a wide range of environments, such as water, soil, food production environments, and many food products. More importantly, members of *Cronobacter* spp. have been isolated from the PIF, milk powder and milk powder production factories. Moreover, this genus is associated with infant and neonatal infections. Members of the genus *Cronobacter* can cause severe neonatal infections through the ingestion of contaminated PIF and milk powder, particularly in low-birth-weight infants (Holy and Forsythe, 2014).

In general, biochemical profiling can differentiate and identify bacterial species. However, molecular techniques are becoming popular as robust and reliable tools to study genomic diversity of bacteria and to track sources of infection and contamination. *Cronobacter* is a ubiquitous organism, and typing schemes are required both for epidemiological and environmental investigation. According to Iversen et al (2006) *Cronobacter* were defined with 15 biogroups, and biogroup 1 being the most common. The biotyping approach is now regarded as unreliable for speciation due to the initial use of biotype index strains that were attributed to incorrect *Cronobacter* species (Baldwin et al. 2009).

Understanding the molecular characterisation and genetic diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus is essential to confirm reliable detection and control methods are used. It also helps track the source of microbial contamination of food.

16S rRNA gene sequence analysis has been used for supporting bacterial taxonomic groupings and identification of organism. Therefore, an extensive database called the Ribosomal Database Project has been established and is available for free online (http://rdp.cme.msu.edu/) (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). However, due to the high genetic similarity of the genus *Cronobacter*, it is difficult to distinguish between *C. sakazakii* and
C. malonaticus based on the routine 16S sequence analysis. The development of a Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST) scheme using 7 housekeeping genes (concatenated sequence length of 3036 bp) was applied to discriminate the species within the *Cronobacter* genus (Baldwin et al. 2009; http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/). The scheme is more discriminatory and robust than 16S sequence analysis. It has revealed a stable clonal nature of the virulent *C. sakazakii* strains and was also used in the description of the 2 new *Cronobacter* species: *C. universalis* and *C. condimenti* (Joseph et al. 2012d). The MLST scheme has so far identified 470 sequence types in the *Cronobacter* genus across a database of above 1700 strains (http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/). The site is open access and contains the MLST protocols. Typing *Cronobacter* isolates to better understand the diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus has led to the development of many MLST schemes. The primary scheme used 7-loci (3036bp), however more recently ribosomal protein-MLST (rMLST) using 53 loci and COG-cgMLST using 1865 loci have been established (Forsythe et al. 2014).

The O antigen forms part of the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria and is one of the most variable constituents on the cell surface. The O-antigen serotyping scheme for *Cronobacter* species has been recently established, and the O-antigen gene clusters and specific primers for these species serotypes have been characterized. Serogroups profiling using PCR and whole genome sequences is the more common non-MLST profiling method (Jarvis et al. 2013; Sun et al. 2012; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). For epidemiological and outbreak investigation pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) with two restriction enzymes (Xba1 and Spe1) is the most common method (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). The PFGE technique is one of the most widely used method for molecular typing and epidemic surveillance of bacteria. Nevertheless, PFGE is not an ideal method for bacterial surveillance due to the expense of the equipment, requirement of highly trained technicians, time required, limitation with clonal organisms and non-identical strains can give the same profile (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). The Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) is changing to alternative typing methods. Bacterial typing using whole genome sequencing (WGS) is an alternative to PFGE, such as the Illumina high-throughput HiSeq, offering simpler

52

workflows, high rate of resolution, and a universally applicable bacterial subtyping method (CDC, 2015).

Variable Number Tandem Repeat (VNTR) analysis a genotyping method based on polymerase chain reaction and sequencing, which distinguishes tandem sequence repeats that vary in copy numbers, may be useful for tracing and subtyping bacteria due to the simple process, cost and high-speed. Moreover, multi-locus variable number tandem repeat analysis genotyping is becoming an important DNA-based typing method for investigating strains that are related to outbreaks and infection (Mullane et al. 2007).

Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) are segments of prokaryotic DNA containing short repetitions of base sequences. CRISPRs are found in more than 80% of archeal genomes and approximately 48% of eubacterial genomes (Grissa et al. 2006; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016). This method has been applied to *Enterobacteriaceae* family such as *Yersinia, Salmonella* and *E. coli* in the for virulence-related, analysis phylogenetic and evolutionary (Fricke et al. 2011; Yin et al. 2013). Ogrodzki and Forsythe, (2016) identified the phylogenetic distribution of CRISPR–cas loci within the major pathovars of *C. sakazakii* including ST1, ST4, ST8 and ST12. This study reported that the CRISPR spacer array profiling have a greater discriminatory power compared with MLST, which will be of use to identify the source of contamination during *Cronobacter* outbreak investigations (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2016).

PCR-based methods targeting different bacterial genes are commonly used by different laboratories around the world. Moreover, PCR-assay targeting significant bacterial genes including capsular polysaccharide genes such as K-capsule type is widely used, because they are important both pathogenetically and taxonomically. *E. coli* produce more than 80 different capsular polysaccharide K-antigens. Kaczmarek et al (2014) reported that K1 antigen is a key virulence determinant of *E. coli* strains and has been associated with meningitis, bacteraemia and septicaemia, particularly neonatal cases. Furthermore, a rapid and specific PCR-based assay was used for the detection of group 2 *kpsM* variants in *E. coli* (Johnson and O'Bryan, 2004). Furthermore, a multiplex PCR targeting a capsular polysaccharide synthesis gene cluster of serotypes K1, K2 and K5 was evaluated using many of reference serotype strains of *Klebsiella*, and a panel of clinical isolates

53

subjected previously to conventional serotyping. The PCR assay showed a highly specific for these serotypes (Turton et al. 2008). Feizabadi et al (2013) suggest that PCR assay is a rapid and reliable method for identification of *K. pneumoniae* capsular both K1 and K2 serotypes.

The present study presented in this chapter will compare different molecular subtyping method and propose the most suitable method to determine the genetic relationship of *Cronobacter* isolates for the purpose of surveillance and outbreak investigation.

3.2 Results.

3.2.1 Multilocus sequence typing (MLST) clonality analysis.

The 7-loci multilocus sequence typing (MLST) scheme was applied in this study. In total 26 strains were analysed including three collections of food and environmental strains that had not previously been profiled. These strains were originated from the Czech Republic, Malaysia and the UK (Table 3.1).

The sequence types (ST) obtained for 26 strains are given in table 3.1. Twenty strains from the Czech Republic had been collected during 2011, they were isolated from food, ingredients, spice, herb and milk powder. Thirteen out of twenty isolates were *C. sakazakii*, three strains were *C. malonaticus*, two strains were *C. turicensis*, one strain was *C. muytjensii* and a single strain was *C. dublinensis*. Thirteen strains of *C. sakazakii* were identified as belonging to the 13 different sequence type (STs); ST4, ST8, ST13, ST20, ST23, ST42, ST64, ST198, ST233, ST245, ST263, ST405 and ST406. Three strains of *C. malonaticus* were identified as belonging to the three STs; ST60, ST139 and ST289, two strains of *C. turicensis* were identified as belonging to the three STs; strain 1880 as ST344 and strain 1895 as ST252, one *C muytjensii* strain 1877 was ST407 and one strains of *C. dublinensis* 1897 was ST213.

Three strains from the UK had been collected from food during 2013. These strains were *C. sakazakii*, and were identified as belonging to 3 different sequence types (ST), strain 1990 was ST264, strain 1992 was ST136 and strain 2027 was ST406.

Three environmental strains from Malaysia had been collected during 2012. These strains were *C. sakazakii,* and were identified as belonging to two different STs. Strains 1907 and 1908 were ST4 and strain 1906 was ST8 (Table 3.1).

Strain	Species	Source	Country	Year	atpD	fusA	glnS	gltB	gyrB	infB	pps	ST	сс
1880	C. turicensis	Herb	Cz	2011	47	5	4	63	116	150	150	344	-
1895	C. turicensis	Ingredient	Cz	2011	86	22	104	120	117	116	152	252	-
1877	C. muytjensii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	35	62	36	180	45	114	217	407	-
1846	C. malonaticus	Ingredient	Cz	2011	12	7	8	8	10	16	43	60	-
1879	C. malonaticus	Spice	Cz	2011	13	13	64	74	72	23	88	139	-
1893	C. malonaticus	Ingredient	Cz	2011	57	40	100	125	61	115	151	289	-
1843	C. sakazakii	spice	Cz	2011	20	18	16	10	3	20	27	23	23
1844	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	123	37	9	179	114	65	148	405	-
1845	C. sakazakii	Food	Cz	2011	10	37	9	3	115	56	126	233	-
1847	C. sakazakii	Milk powder	Cz	2011	16	8	9	32	21	113	149	245	-
1881	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	16	8	13	40	15	15	10	64	64
1882	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	16	14	24	17	25	33	25	20	20
1884	C. sakazakii	Herb	Cz	2011	16	18	13	119	88	73	25	263	263
1885	C. sakazakii	Herb	Cz	2011	16	1	13	178	21	5	21	406	264
1886	C. sakazakii	Spice	Cz	2011	5	1	3	3	5	5	4	4	4
1887	C. sakazakii	Food	Cz	2011	15	14	15	13	22	5	16	13	13
1888	C. sakazakii	Food	Cz	2011	1	8	7	5	8	15	10	8	8
1889	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	3	8	3	3	18	46	127	198	52
1890	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	Cz	2011	48	17	10	69	71	5	81	42	-
1897	C. dublinensis	Ingredient	Cz	2011	23	63	78	102	83	102	114	213	-
1906	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	1	8	7	5	8	15	10	8	8

Table 3.1. *Cronobacter* stains used in this part and their MLST profiles.

1907	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	5	1	3	3	5	5	4	4	4
1908	C. sakazakii	Environment	Malaysia	2012	5	1	3	3	5	5	4	4	4
1990	C. sakazakii	Food	υк	2013	16	1	13	39	21	5	21	264	264
1992	C. sakazakii	Food	υк	2013	16	18	9	5	3	73	87	136	-
2027	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	υк	2013	16	1	13	178	21	5	21	406	264

MLST typing technique involving seven loci, each isolate is given a combination of 7 allelic profile numbers. Every distinct combination of these profile numbers denotes a sequence type (ST) for the specific isolate.

Cz= Czech Republic. UK= United Kingdom. CC= Clonal complex.

A total of 26 strains identified as *Cronobacter* spp. have been clustered into 21 sequence type (STs), according to *Cronobacter* Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST) database (<u>http://pubmlst.org/cronobacter/</u>), 14 of these sequence types had been previously reported, while 9 new STs were also identified; ST213, ST233, ST245, ST263, ST264, ST289, ST344, ST406 and ST407 (Figure 3.1).

3.2.1.1 Phylogenetic relationships.

Using the Maximum-Likelihood algorithm in MEGA 6, the phylogenetic tree based on the concatenated sequences of the seven housekeeping genes (*atpD, fusA, glnS, gltB, gyrB, infB,* and *ppsA*; 3036 bp) was constructed to reveal the connection between the different STs of *Cronobacter* spp. (Figure 3.1). The phylogenetic tree in figure 3.1 shows a clear phylogenetic relationship of *Cronobacter* spp. consisting of 26 *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources. The 26 strains were clearly divided into five groups. 19 *C. sakazakii* strains were clustered into the same group, these strains were divided into 15 clusters. Strains with the same ST were clustered together such as 1886, 1907 and 1908 (ST4), 1888 and 1906 (ST8), and 1885 and 2027 (ST406). Strains 1990 (ST264), and 1885 and 2027 (ST406) were closely related STs were belonged to the same clonal complex 264 (CC264). Only one allele (*gltB*) was different between ST406 and ST264 (16-1-13-178-21-5-21 and 16-1-13-39-21-5-21). Consequently, they are regarded as single locus variants (Table 3.1).

Three *C. malonaticus* strains 1846 (ST60), 1879 (ST139) and 1893 (ST289) were divided into 3 clusters, and two *C. turicensis* strains were divided into 2 groups based on their ST. *C. malonaticus* strains were closer to *C. sakazakii* strains than the other 3 species in the phylogenetic relationship (Table 3.1).





Figure 3.1. Maximum-Likelihood tree of the seven housekeeping genes (3036 base pair) for the *Cronobacter* genus. The STs is indicated at the leaf of each branch. MEGA6 with 1000 bootstrap replicates have been used to assess the quality of the tree produced.

3.2.2 RAPD-PCR patterns and genomic cluster analysis.

Sixty-one *Cronobacter* isolates were used in this study for both RAPD-PCR and BOX-PCR fingerprinting, these isolates covering 45 different sequence type (STs). These include 27 *C. sakazakii* strains (15 STs), nine *C. malonaticus* strains (6 STs), seven *C. dublinensis* strains (7 STs), nine *C. turicensis* strains (6 STs), four *C. muytjensii* strains with (4 STs), and five *C. universalis* strains (5 STs). These strains were chosen based on geographic diversity, date and source of isolation. Strains had been isolated from environment, water, food sources, and clinical. Strains were from 10 different countries (Netherlands, Brazil, United Kingdom, Australia, Slovakia, Czech Republic, Korea, Turkey, Malaysia and United States). The strains were isolated between 1950–2013 (Figure 3.2).

Molecular typing was performed by random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) as previously described (Nazarowec-White and Farber, 1999). Amplified products were visualized following electrophoresis through a conventional 1.5% (w/v) agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide. The RAPD-PCR fingerprints of 61 *Cronobacter* isolates were shown in figure 3.2. All were analyzed by RAPD and a quantitative assessment of the genomic relationships was made based on the BioNumerics software (7.1) output. Each isolate produced banding patterns consisting of 3 to 11 amplified products, ranging in size from approximately 300 to 2700bp. In the RAPD-PCR fingerprints profiles, a 90% similarity cut-off was used to determine the strains clonality clustering.

The RAPD-PCR fingerprints of 61 isolates were grouped into 41 major clusters based on their sequence type (STs). Twenty-seven *C. sakazakii* strains were divided into 17 groups, strains with the same STs were grouped in the same cluster such as ST3, ST8 and ST406, the exception were *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains; 377, 551, 1907, 1908 and 1886 which divided into 2 groups, these strains were from the UK, Netherlands, Malaysia (1907 and 1908) and Czech Republic, respectively. Group 1 was strains 377, 551, 1907 and 1908; these strains were isolated from milk powder (377) and environmental sources (551, 1907 and 1908). The second group was a lone strain 1886, and was isolated from spice. The four *C. sakazakii* ST3 strains; 25, 26, 545 and 1106 were clustered together, strains (25 and 26) were isolated from follow up formula in 2004 from Korea, strain 545 from the Netherlands, and was isolated from infant formula (1988), and strain 1106 was isolated from weaning food in 2008 from the UK. *C. sakazakii* ST8 strains; 1906, 1283

and 1888 have been isolated from different sources and different country, these isolates produced identical RAPD profile. *C. sakazakii* strains 1885 and 2027 (ST406) and 1990 strain ST264 were closely related strains, only one band different was observed between these STs (figure 3.2). Other *C. sakazakii* strains were divided based on their sequence type.

The nine *C. malonaticus* strains; 35, 893 and 510 (ST7), 93 (ST29), 1369 (ST69), 101 and 1846 (ST60), 1879 (ST139), and 1893 (ST289) were isolated from different sources, countries and different date. These strains were clustered together based on their sequence type, except *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains (35, 893 and 510) which dived into 2 clusters, cluster 1 were strains; 35 and 893 and strain 510 was cluster 2. Moreover, the 9 *C. turicensis* strains; 57, 564, 566 and 109 (ST5), 92 (35), 1880 (ST344), 111 (ST24), 1553 (ST72) and 1895 (ST552) were isolated from different sources and different countries. These strains formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type. However, C. *turicensis* ST5 strains (57, 564, 566 and 109) were separated into two clusters. Cluster 1 were strains 57, 564 and 566, strain 57 has been isolated from milk powder from the UK in 2004, while 564 and 566 strains have been isolated from clinical sources in 1975 (USA). Cluster 2 was a lone strain (109), this strain was isolated from herb (Figure 3.2).

The 7 *C. dublinensis* strains; 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1463 (ST95), 1464 (ST78) and 1897 (ST213) all were divided into 6 groups in the basis of their sequence type, the exception were strains 1460 (ST76) and 1464 (ST78) which clustered together. Similarly, the 5 *C. universalis* strains, 1435 (ST51), 581 and 1905 (ST54), 1883 (ST137) and 96 (ST48) were cluster into four cluster, cluster one was strain 1435 (ST51). Cluster 2 was strain 96 (ST48), these two strains were more closely related compared to other *C. universalis* strains. Cluster 3 was strains 1883 (ST137), while cluster 4 was 581 and 1905 (ST54) strains, it was notable that these two strains formed a unique outgroup to the rest of the *C. sakazakii* strains 1881 (ST64) and 1882 (ST20). The 4 *C. muytjensiii* strains; 1371 (ST403), 1877(ST407), 16 (ST247), and 1527 (ST75) formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type (Figure 3.2). There is no correlation between the RAPD profile and the source, date and place of isolation was observed

RAPD	RAPD	Species	Isolates	ST
20	and the second se	C.universalls	1435	51
	second and the second sec	C.universails	96	48
	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL	C.muytjensli	1371	408
		C.universalls	1883	137
4		C.sakazakli	25	з
		C.sakazakli	26	з
	-	C.sakazakii	545	з
		C.sakazakli	1106	з
		C.sakazakli	1844	405
	and the second s	C.muytjensli	1877	407
	the second se	C.sakazakii	1843	23
		C.sakazakil	1847	245
		C. turicensis	57	5
~	and the second se	C. turicensis	564	5
		C turicensis	554	=
	and the second	C turicensis	300	-
		C malonations	109	200
и п _		C turiosoria	1695	205
	and the second second	C turicensis	92	35
		Caskazakil	1880	244
		C.sakazakii	377	4
		C.Sakazakii	1907	4
		C.sakazakii	1908	4
		C.sakazakli	551	4
	and the second se	C.turicensis	111	24
		C.turicensis	1553	85
		C.sakazakli	1885	406
		C.sakazakli	20.27	406
		C.sakazakli	1890	264
	CONTRACTOR OF A DESCRIPTION OF A DESCRIP	C.sakazakli	1887	13
	the second se	C.sakazakii	1992	136
	and the second se	C.sakazakli	1886	4
	and the second sec	C.sakazakil	1884	263
	- Contraction of the second se	C.sakazakii	1845	233
	and the second se	C.muytjensli	16	34
~ <u>81</u>		C.sakazakli	1107	9
	A REAL PROPERTY AND A REAL	C.sakazakli	1889	198
		C.turicensis	1895	552
		C.dublinensis	1460	76
		C.dublinensis	1454	78
	10 100 1 C	C.sakazakii	1905	8
		C.sakazakli	1283	8
		C.sakazakii	1200	8
4		C.sakazakii	1108	12
		C dublinensis	1469	74
		C dublinensis	14:00	012
	1 11 I	C.oublinensis	1897	213
	1 1 1	C.maionaticos	1879	139
	and the second se	C.dublinensis	1463	95
		C.dubiinensis	1461	"
		C. dublinensis	1462	70
		C.maionaticus	101	60
	the second s	C.maionaticus	1846	60
	and the second s	C.maionaticus	1369	69
	Lange and the second se	G.maionaticus	35	7
	and the second sec	C.maionaticus	893	7
	and the second se	C.malonaticus	510	7
	Carl Carl Carl Carl	C.malonaticus	93	29
	Contraction of the second s	C.sakazakli	1881	64
a <u></u>	Contraction of the second second second	C.sakazakli	1882	20
	The second second	C.universalis	1906	54
	and the second s	C.universalls	581	54
		C.muytjens II	1527	75

Figure 3.2. The agarose gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1. Dice coefficient, unweight pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for cluster analysis of

the RAPD-PCR fingerprints profiles of *Cronobacter* spp. The RAPD-PCR fingerprints of 61 isolates were grouped into 41 major clusters based on their sequence type (STs).

3.2.3 BOX-PCR fingerprinting.

Sixty-one *Cronobacter* isolates were typed by the BOX-PCR method. These isolates covering 6 species and 45 different sequence type. The fingerprints were composed of about 12 main bands with sizes ranging from approximately 200 bp to 2000 bp. BOX-PCR genotyping was carried out using BOX primer. The BOX-PCR fingerprints and dendrogram of 61 studied *Cronobacter* isolates are shown in Figure 3.3. In the BOX-PCR genotyping profiles, a 90% similarity cut-off was used to determine the strains clonality clustering. The result showed that fingerprints of 61 strains of *Cronobacter* were divided into 39 major clusters.

C. sakazakii strains (n=27) were divided into 15 groups, strains with the same STs were clustered together such as ST3 strains (25,26, 545 and 1106), ST4 strains (377,551,1886, 1907 and 1908), ST64 (1881), ST9 (1107), ST23 (1843), ST13(1847), ST13 (1887), ST233 (1845), ST263 (1884), ST12 (1108), ST198 (1889) and ST405 (1844). Nevertheless, in some cases strains with different STs were clustered in the same cluster, for instance strains 1906, 1283 and 1888 (ST8), 1885 and 2027 (ST406) and 1990 (ST264) were clustered together. *C. malonaticus* strains (n=9); 35, 893 and 510 (ST7), 93 (ST29), 1369 (ST69), 101 and 1846 (ST60), 1879 (ST139), and 1893 (ST289) were isolated from different sources, countries and different date. These strains were clustered together based on their sequence type, the exception was C. *malonaticus* ST7 strains (35, 893 and 510) which dived into two clusters, cluster 1 was strains; 35 and 893 and cluster 2 was strain 510.

C. turicensis strains (n=9); 57, 564, 566 and 109 (ST5), 92 (35), 1880 (ST344), 111 (ST24), 1553 (ST72) and 1895 (ST552) formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type, except strains 1553 (ST72) and 1880 (ST344) produced identical BOX profile (Figure 3.3). *C. dublinensis* strains (n=7); 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1463 (ST95), 1464 (ST78) and 1897 (ST213) were divided into 2 groups. Group 1 were strains 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1464 (ST78) and 1897 (ST213). While, group 1 was 1460 (ST76) strains, it was notable that this strain formed a unique outgroup to the rest of the *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. *C. universalis* strains (n=5); 1435

62

(ST51), 581 and 1905 (ST54), 1883 (ST137) and 96 (ST48) were clustered into five clusters based on their sequence type. Moreover, *C. muytjensii* strains; 1371 (ST403), 1877(ST407), 16 (ST247), and 1527 (ST75) formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type.

Box-PCR Box-PCR			
	Species	Isolates	ST
	C.sakazak II	1992	136
	C.malonaticus	1369	69
	C.un Versalls	1905	54
	C.un versalls	1435	51
	C turicensis	111	24
	C.un iversalls	96	48
	C.turicensis	1553	85
	Cituricensis	1880	244
	C.un Versalis	581	54
	Cituricensis	1895	552
	C.malonaticus	35	7
	C.maionaticus	893	7
	C.maionaticus	510	7
	C.sakazakii	1881	64
	C.sakazakii	1107	9
	C.maionaticus	1879	139
	Cimalonatious	101	60
	Cun Versalls	1846	60
	C muytlens II	1003	137
	C turicensis	18//	407
	C tutcensis	92	35
	C. tu ticensis	57	5
	C, tu ricensis	566	5
	C.turicensis	109	2
	C.muytjensil	1371	
	C.sakazak II	1882	408
	C.muytjensli	16	247
	C.sakazak II	1843	23
	C.muytjensli	1527	75
	C.sakazak II	1845	233
	C.sakazak II	1887	13
	C.sakazak II	1847	245
and the second s	C.sakazak II	1884	263
	C.dublinensis	1463	95
	C.du blinensis	1462	78
	C.sakazak II	377	4
and the second se	C.sakazak II	1886	4
	C.sakazak II	1907	4
	C.sakazak II	1908	4
	C.sakazakii	551	4
	C.sakazakii	1108	12
	C.sakazakii	1906	8
	C sakazakii	1283	8
	C sakazak II	1005	406
	C sakazak II	1027	406
	C.sakazak II	1800	8
	C.sakazak II	1889	204
	C.sakazak II	25	190
	C.sakazak II	545	3
	C.sakazak II	1106	3
	C.sakazak II	26	3
	C.du bilnensis	1458	74
	C.du bilnens is	1461	77
	C.du bilnensis	1460	76
	C.du blinensis	1464	70
and the second	C.du blinensis	1897	213
	C.sakazak II	1844	405
	C.malonaticus	1893	289
	C.malonaticus	93	20

Figure 3.3. The agarose gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1. Dice coefficient, unweight pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for cluster analysis of the BOX-PCR fingerprints profiles of *Cronobacter* spp. The BOX-PCR fingerprints of 61 *Cronobacter* strains were divided into 39 major clusters.

3.2.4 Variable number of tandem repeats analysis (VNTRA).

C. sakazakii sequence type 4 (ST4) is strongly associated with meningitis and necrotizing enterocolitis in neonates and infants (Joseph and Forsythe, 2011; Hariri et al. 2013; Masood et al. 2015). Genetic diversity within *C. sakazakii* ST4 and tracking of infection sources needs a simple and rapid process, in order to reduce the risk infection in neonatal and infant cases. We were therefore interested in applying the VNTRA method to the *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains to find out more about the genetic diversity within the sequence type 4 (ST4). Nineteen strains of *C. sakazakii* were used in this study; these strains were chosen based on geographic diversity, date and source of isolation. The ST4 strains were isolated from 10 different countries (Ireland, Netherlands, France, Brazil, United Kingdom, Australia, Slovakia, Czech Republic, Malaysia and United States). These strains were isolated between 1950–2012 (Table 3.2). Only one strain 658 (ST1) was used for the purpose of comparison.

Isolate number	Source	Country	Date of isolate	ST	Serotype
Sp291	Environment	Ireland	Unknown	4	0:2
377	Milk powder	UK	1950	4	0:2
551	Environment	Netherlands	1988	4	0:2
692	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2
695	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2
705	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2
706	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2
712	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2
890	Infant formula	Brazil	2007	4	0:2
1105	Food	UK	2008	4	0:2
1480	Environment	Australia	2007	4	0:2
1564	Food	Slovakia	2010	4	0:3
1568	Clinical	USA	2011	4	0:2
1570	Clinical	USA	2011	4	0:2
1579	Clinical	USA	2011	4	0:2
1886	Food	Czech Republic	2011	4	0:3
1907	Environment	Malaysia	2012	4	O:4
1908	Environment	Malaysia	2012	4	O:4
658	Non-infant formula	USA	2001	1	0:1

Table3.2. C. sakazakii strains used in Variable Number of Tandem Repeats Analysis (VNTRA).

3.2.4.1 Identification of VNTRs.

Potential short tandem repeats (STRs) were first extracted from the genome of *C. sakazakii* SP291 (ST4) using *in silico* simulation of molecular biology experiments program and the http://insilico.ehu.es website. A large number of STRs were identified, and a selection of these STRs were initially assessed for their potential value in a typing scheme. PCR primers flanking the selected STRs were designed using the Primer 3 software (Table 2.6).

3.2.4.2 Sequencing of loci.

In order to confirm that any length polymorphism of fragment was due to variations in the VNTR copy number, the purified PCR products amplified from selected strains were sequenced. The numbers of tandem repeats in each allele were recorded in table 3.3.

VNTRA-PCR genotyping was carried out using six VNTRA primers. Eighteen strains of *C. sakazakii* were used in this study, and first genome sequence of *C. sakazakii* strains 658 (ST1) was used for the purpose of comparison. These strains were isolated from a range of sources including; clinical, food and environmental sites.

VNTRA analysis for 18 C. sakazakii ST4 isolates and ST1 comparator.

The VNTRA-PCR fingerprints of 19 *C. sakazakii* strains are shown in table 3.3. The reference genome used was *C. sakazakii* SP291. Strains were grouped into 16 distinct groups (A, B, C, D, E, F, G, H, I, J, K, L, M, N, O and P) based on the number of tandem repeats of 6 VNTR loci (Table 3.3).

VNTR analysis of the five *C. sakazakii* ST4 NICU strains.

Five strains (692, 695, 705, 706 and 712) were selected from the largest outbreak of *C. sakazakii* which occurred in a neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) in France (1994). These strains had been isolated between 24th May and 17st Jun, and were previously defined as pulsotype 2 (Caubilla-Barron et al. 2007). These strains had been isolated from different neonatal sites including trachea, stools, and one strain (712) has been isolated from prepared formula. The 4 strains (692, 695, 705,706) had been isolated from NEC cases at different stages, strain 695 was from a fatal case, of particular interest (Caubilla-Barron et al. 2007).

Short tandem repeats in loci 1 (STR1) was identical across all isolates and was composed of 2 tandem repeats, only strain 695 was composed of 1 tandem repeat. These strains divided into 2 groups based on STR2. Strains 705, 706 and 712 were composed of 5 tandem repeats, while 6 tandem repeats were found in strains 692 and 695. STR3 was identical across all 5 isolates and was composed of 5 tandem repeats. The five strains were divided into 2 groups based on STR4, one tandem repeat was found in strains 705 and 706, while no tandem repeats were noted in strains 692 695 and 712. Regarding STR5, no tandem repeats were noted in all strains, except strain 695, which composed of 1 tandem repeat. Strains divided into 2 groups based on STR4, while 2 tandem repeats were recorded in strains 705 and 695.

In general, these strains were divided into 4 groups (B, C, D and E) based on the number of short tandem repeats of six VNTR loci (Table 3.3); group B was strain 695 with VNTRA profile (1-6-5-0-1-2). Group C was strain 692 with VNTRA profile (2-6-5-0-1-2), group D was strain 712 with VNTRA profile (2-5-5-0-0-1), and group E was strains 705 and 706 with VNTRA profile (2-5-5-1-0-1).

VNTR analysis of the three C. sakazakii ST4 CDC strains.

Three strains (1568, 1570 and 1579) from the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) were collected during 2011. Strain 1568 associated with *Cronobacter* infection in Ohio, and has been isolated from opened PIF; strain 1570 has been isolated from CSF and was from Minnesota. Strain 1579 associated with *Cronobacter* infection in Missouri, and was from fatal case.

These strains were identical based on the number of tandem repeats of 6 VNTR loci (STR1, STR2, STR3, STR4, STR5 and STR6), and were composed of 2, 8, 5, 0, 0 and 2 tandem repeats respectively.

VNTR analysis of the C. sakazakii ST4 environmental strains.

Environmental strains; SP291, 551, 1480, 1907 and 1908 had been isolated from different countries. These strains were divided into 3 groups based on STR1. One tandem repeat was noted in strains 551, 1907 and 1908, and 2 tandem repeats was

noted in strain 1480. While five tandem repeats were found in strain SP291. Regarding STR2, 6 tandem repeats were recorded in strains 1480 and 1908, and 8 tandem repeats were recorded in strains 551 and 1907, while 5 tandem repeats were recorded in strain SP291. STR3 was identical across all environmental strains and were composed of 5 tandem repeats, only strain SP291 was composed of 4 tandem repeats. Strains were divided into 3 groups based on STR4, 2 tandem repeats were found in strains 1480, 1907 and 1908, and 3 tandem repeats were found in strain SP291, however no tandem repeats were noted in strain 551.

All strains were identical according to STR5 and was composed of 4 tandem repeats, except strain 1480 was composed of 5 tandem repeats. Regarding STR6, 3 tandem repeats were recorded in strains 1480, SP291 and 551, and 1 tandem repeat was recorded in strains 1908 and 1907. Strains were divided into 2 groups based on STR6, 3 tandem repeats were found in strains 551, 1480 and SP291, while 1 tandem repeat was found in strains 1908.

Strains 1907 and 1908 were more closely related, and were identical for all 6 VNTR loci, the exception was STR2 which showed different profile; 1907 (1-8-5-2-4-1) and strain 1908 (1-6-5-2-4-1).

VNTR analysis of the 5 *C. sakazakii* ST4 food strains.

Strains (377, 890, 1105, 1564 and 1886) had been isolated from different sources of food including milk powder, Infant formula and other food as well as from different countries (Table 3.2). These strains were divided into 4 groups based on STR1 in loci 1, strains 890 was composed of 1 tandem repeat, 2 tandem repeats were recorded in strain 1105, and 4 tandem repeats were found in strains 1886 and 1564. While 5 tandem repeats was found in the earliest ST4 strain 377 which was isolated in 1950. Regarding STR2, 6 tandem repeats were recorded in strains 890 1105 and 1564, and 5 tandem repeats were recorded in strain 1886, while 4 tandem repeats was noted in strain 377. STR3 was identical across all five-food isolates and was composed of five tandem repeats. The 5 strains were divided into 2 groups based on short tandem repeats in loci 4; strains 377, 1564 and 1886 were composed of 3 tandem repeats. While, no tandem repeats were noted in strains 890 and 1105. According to STR in loci 5, strains 377 and

68

1886 were composed of 5 tandem repeats, and 4 tandem repeats was recorded in strain 1564. Whereas, no tandem repeats were noted in strains 890 and 1105. Moreover, these strains were divided into 3 groups based on STR6 in loci 6; 2 tandem repeats were found in strains 890, 1564 and 377, and 3 tandem repeats were found in strain 1886, nonetheless no tandem repeats was noted in strain 1105.

Strain 658 (ST1) showed a significantly different cluster (0-2-5-0-0-0) compared with *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. STR2 and STR1, being the most variable VNTRs respectively (Figure 3.4, 3.5).

STR2 was the main contributor to the separation of the *C. sakazakii* sequence type 4 (ST4) strains, while STR3 showed less variation between *C. sakazakii* strains (ST4); Figure 3.4, 3.5, 3.6. The predicted band size of short tandem repeats (STR1, STR2 and STR3) on gel electrophoresis was nearly in agreement with the final VNTRA profile (sequences of PCR products).

NTU	Source	Country	Date of isolate	ST	O-antigen	Variable number of tandem repeats					ts	Final VNTRA	VNTRA
						STR1	STR2	STR3	STR4	STR5	STR6	profile	Cluster
658	Non- infant formula	USA	2001	1	0:1	0	2	5	0	0	0	0-2-5-0-0-0	А
695	Clinical	France	1994		0:2	1	6	5	0	1	2	1-6-5-0-1-2	В
692	Clinical	France	1994		0:2	2	6	5	0	0	2	2-6-5-0-0-2	С
712	Clinical	France	1994		0:2	2	5	5	0	0	1	2-5-5-0-0-1	D
705	Clinical	France	1994		0:2	2	5	5	1	0	1	2-5-5-1-0-1	
706	Clinical	France	1994		0:2	2	5	5	1	0	1	2-5-5-1-0-1	E
551	Environment	Netherlands	1988		0:2	1	8	5	0	4	3	2-8-5-0-4-3	F
1908	Environment	Malaysia	2012		O:4	1	6	5	2	4	1	1-6-5-2-4-1	G
1907	Environment	Malaysia	2012		O:4	1	8	5	2	4	1	1-8-5-2-4-1	н
890	Infant formula	Brazil	2007	Λ	0:2	1	6	5	0	0	2	1-6-5-0-0-2	I
1480	Environment	Australia	2007	4	0:2	2	6	5	2	5	3	2-6-5-2-5-3	J
1105	Food	UK	2008		0:2	2	6	5	0	0	0	2-6-5-0-0-0	К
1568	Clinical	USA (CDC)	2011		0:2	2	8	5	0	0	2	2-8-5-0-0-2	
1570	Clinical	USA (CDC)	2011		0:2	2	8	5	0	0	2	2-8-5-0-0-2	L
1579	Clinical	USA (CDC)	2011		0:2	2	8	5	0	0	2	2-8-5-0-0-2	
1886	Food	CZ	2011		0:3	4	5	5	3	5	3	4-5-5-3-5-3	М
1564	Food	Slovakia	2010		0:3	4	6	5	3	4	2	4-6-5-3-4-2	Ν
377	Milk powder	UK	1950		0:2	5	4	5	3	5	3	5-4-4-3-5-3	0
Sp291	Environment	Ireland	Unknown		O:2	5	5	4	3	4	3	5-5-4-3-4-3	Р

Table 3.3 . Diversity for six variable number of tandem repeats (VNTRs) in C. sakazakii ST4 strains. Strains were sorted based on Final VNTRA profile.

VNTRA-PCR genotyping was carried out using six VNTRA primers. Eighteen strains of *C. sakazakii* were used in this study, and first genome sequence of *C. sakazakii* strains 658 (ST1) was used for the purpose of comparison. The numbers of tandem repeats in each allele were recorded in this table.

ST: sequence type. STR: short tandem repeats. VNTRA: Variable number of tandem repeats analysis.



Figure 3.4. Variations of four VNTR allele lengths in 19 individuals (strains). STR1, STR2, STR3 and STR4. (A) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR1, TGCGCCC) in 19 individuals (B) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR2, CTGCGGT) in 19 individuals. (C) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR3, GCTCCG) in 19 individuals. (D) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR4, GGCGTATCGGTCGGCGTATCCGTC) in 19 individuals. (A) Variations of VNTR (STR5) allele lengths.





Figure 3.5. Variations of 2 VNTR allele lengths in 19 individuals (strains). STR5 and STR6. (A) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR5, GTATCGGTTGGC) in 19 individuals. (B) Variations of VNTR allele lengths (STR6, TATCCGTTGGCG) in 19 individuals.







C. STR3



Figure 3.6. The agarose gel electrophoresis for PCR products of three VNTR loci (STR1, STR2 and STR3).

(A) The PCR products of STR1 Lanes: left to right, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 377, 1105, 1564, 1586, 1907, 1908, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 705, 706, 712, 692,695, 1570, 1568, 1579, 551, 890, 1480 and 50bp DNA Ladder Marker. (B) The PCR products of STR2 Lanes: left to right, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 377, 1105, 1564, 1886, 1907, 1908, 705, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 706, 712, 692,695, 1570, 1568, 1579, 551, 890, negative control and 50bp DNA Ladder Marker. (C) The PCR products of STR3 Lanes: left to right, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 377, 1105, 1564, 1886, 1907, 1908, 705, 50bp DNA Ladder Marker, 706, 712, 692,695, 1570, 1568, 1579, 551, 890, negative control and 50bp DNA Ladder Marker.

3.2.4.3 Phylogenetic tree for 18 C. sakazakii ST4 strains.

Using the Maximum-Likelihood algorithm in MEGA 6, the phylogenetic tree based on the concatenated sequences of the 6 VNTR loci (STR1, STR2, STR3, STR4, STR5 and STR6) was constructed to reveal the connection between the *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. The reference strain used was *C. sakazakii* SP291. The 18 (ST4) strains were clearly divided into 15 groups. The VNTRA phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* ST4 (Figure 3.7) indicated that most of the *C. sakazakii* ST4 (n=18) strains clustered relatively close to the reference strain. Strains 705 and 706 were clustered into the same cluster; these strains were isolated from the same baby. Moreover, CDC strains 1568, 1570 and 1579 were clustered together. Strains 1907 and 1908 were more closely related, and were identical for all 6 VNTR loci, the exception was STR2 which showed different profile; 1907 (1-8-5-2-4-1) and strain 1908 (1-6-5-2-4-1). These strains are notable as it is serotype O:4 unlike other ST4 isolates which are O:2 and O:3.



Figure 3.7. The VNTRA based phylogeny of 18 ST4 strains. Phylogenetic tree for 18 strains constructed by the software MEGA 6.0 based on 6 VNTR loci.

3.2.5 Cronobacter O-antigen diversity.

The O-antigen is a major surface antigen. Genes involved in O-antigen synthesis are in the *rfb* locus between the flanking genes *gnd* and *galF*, this locus contains between six and nineteen genes, and varies between 6–20 kb. The locus varies in size for each serotype according to the sugar composition and complexity of structure. Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) stated that *gnd* (6-phosphogluconate) and *galF* (UDP-glucose pyrophosporylase) sequences polymorphism analysis could be successfully used as an alternative to RFLP for serotyping. Therefore, the sequence polymorphisms in the Oantigen flanking genes *gnd* and *galF* were evaluated for *Cronobacter* strain typing.

Serotyping PCRs. Fifty-one *Cronobacter* isolates were used in this study including, 25 *C. sakazakii*, 7 *C. malonaticus*, 8 *C. dublinensis*, 4 *C. muytjensii*, 6 *C. turicensis* strains, and the single *C. condimenti* strain (Table 2.1). Strains were determined using the previous PCR methods (Jarvis et al. 2011; Sun et al. 2012a). The results of the O-antigen serotyping for 51 strains are included in table 3.4, 3.9.

Genomic investigation. *In silico* analyses were carried out using (n=41) *Cronobacter* genomes accessible at the PubMLST *Cronobacter* database (www.pubmlst.org/*cronobacter*/). The *Cronobacter* genomes included in the study were *C. sakazakii* strains; 1844, 1882, 1992, 1886, 1888, 1906, 1105, 377, 658, 1885, 2027, 1890, 1847, 1845, 1881, 1887, 1283, 1889, 1108 and 1908. Four *C. malonaticus* strains; 101, 510, 1846 and 1879. Four *C. turicenesis* strains; 92, 1553, 1880 and 1895, seven *C. dublinensis* strains; 1210, 1458, 1460, 1461, 1462, 1463 and 1897. Four *C. muytjensii* strains; 16, 1371, 1877 and 1527, and the single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (Table 2.1).

Serotyping of *C. sakazakii* strains, 25 strains divided into four O-antigen serotypes O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4. Three strains (1847, 1888 and 1906) were O:1, thirteen strains (377, 1105, 1107, 1843, 1845, 1881, 1884, 1885, 1887, 1890, 1990, 1992 and 2027) were O:2. Five strains (1283, 1564, 1844, 1882 and 1886) were O:3, and four strains (1108, 1889, 1907 and 1908) were O:4. Serotype O:2 was the most dominant serotype in *C. sakazakii* strains (13 strains, 52%). However, *C. sakazakii* O:5, O:6 and O:7 specific primers gave negative results for all tested strains.

75

Serotyping of *C. malonaticus* **strains,** seven strains separated into two O-antigen serotypes O:1, O:2. Five strains; 93, 101, 1369, 1846 and 1893 were CM O:1 and two strains; 510 and 1879 were CM O:2. Serotype CM O:1 was the most dominant serotype in *C. malonaticus* strains (five strains, 71.4%).

Serotyping of *C. dublinensis* **strains***,* eight strains were divided into 2 O-antigen serotypes. Strains 1210, 1458, 1461, 1462 and 1463 were Cdub O:1 (62.5%), while three strains 1460, 1464 and 1879 were Cdub O:2.

Serotyping of *C. muytjensii* strains, three O-antigen serotypes were recorded in five *C. muytjensii* strains. Strains; 1527 and 1877 were Cmuy O:1 serotype (50%), and strain 1371 was Cmuy O:2 serotype (25%); while strain 16 was Cmuy O:3 (25%).

Serotyping of *C. turicenesis* **strains,** six strains were separated into two O-antigen serotypes Ctur O:1 and O:3. Three strains 92, 1553 and 1880 were CturO:3 (50%), one strain 1895 was CturO:1, and other 2 strains 109 and 111 (non-available genome) showed negative result with *C. turicenesis* O-antigen PCR assays (not determined).

Genomic investigation. According to Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015), the flanking genes *galF*and *gnd* were selected to investigate the diversity of the O-antigen region in *Cronobacter* species.

3.2.5.1 Profiling of *galF* and *gnd* locus.

According to the table (3.4), a total of 37 alleles were observed at the *gnd* locus. While, 33 alleles were observed at the *galF* locus. Sixteen and thirteen alleles were observed at the *gnd* and *galF* locus respectively within 25 *C. sakazakii* strains, these covering 17 STs and 4 serotypes (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4), and only 1 allele was observed at both *gnd* and *galF* locus within 2 STs of 4 *C. sakazakii* O:4 strains (*gnd*14-*galF*13). Four alleles were observed at both *gnd* and *galF* locus respectively within 8 *C. dublinensis* strains, covering 6 STs and 2 serotypes (O:1 and O:2). While, 8 and 7 alleles were observed at the *gnd* and *galF* locus respectively within 8 *C. dublinensis* strains, covering 6 STs and 2.2). Moreover, 4 alleles were observed at both *gnd* and *galF* locus within 4 *C. muytjensii* strains, covering 4 STs and 3 serotypes (O:1, O:2 and O:3), also 4 alleles were observed at both *gnd* and *galF* locus within 6 *C. turicensis* strains,

covering 4 STs and 2 serotypes (O:1 and O:3). However, the single *C. condimenti* strain showed profile (*gnd* 9 and *galF* 34) (Table 3.4).

In general, there is a variation in *gnd* and *galF* alleles profiling within the same sequence type and within the same serotype, except strains in serotype O:4 (1108-ST12, 1889-ST198 and 1908-ST4) which showed the same *gnd* and *galF* alleles profile (*gnd* 14 and *galF* 13). This variation might be related to the sugar composition and complexity of structure or the gene order in the O-antigen gene cluster (Figure 1.2, 3.9). Therefore, the LPS of 12 *C. sakazakii* strains belonging to the main serogroups, O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4, were extracted and subjected to SDS-PAGE, and the gel was analysed using BioNumerics software (version 7.1), in order to investigate the correlation between the sequence type and the variation of O-antigen serotype (within the LPS profiling). This will be further discussed in the lipopolysaccharide profiling of this study (section 3.3.6).

$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Species	Serotype	galF alleles	gnd alleles	C. sakazakii	C. malonaticus	C. dublinensis	C. muytjensii	C. turicnesis	C. condimenti	Number of STs	Total of strains
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		0:1	2,4,45	1,3,58	3	-	-	-	-	-	3	
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		O:2	3,25,26,33,47, 50	2,28,62,37,23,47 ,61	13	-	-	-	-	-	11	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	C. sakazakii	O:3	4,48,21	45,46,3,60,23	5	-	-	-	-	-	4	
$\begin{array}{c cccc} 0.5 & - & - & - & - & - & - & - & - & - & $		O:4	13	14	4	-	-	-	-	-	2	
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		O:5	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		O:6	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		0:7	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	C. malonaticus	0:1	24,6	27,40	-	5	-	-	-	-	4	
0:3 -		0:2	5,59	18,39	-	2	-	-	-	-	2	
C. dublinensis 0:1 12,39,38,40,43 12,48,44,52,57,5 - - 5 - - 5 O:2 29,52 50,51 - - 3 - - 3 O:1 44,51 53,55 - - - 2 - - 2 C. muytjensii 0:2 37 43 - - - 1 - - 2 O:1 44,51 53,55 - - - 2 - - 2 O:2 37 43 - - - 1 - - 1 O:3 10 10 - - 1 - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis 0:2 - </td <td>0:3</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td></td>		0:3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
O:2 29,52 50,51 - - 3 - - - 3 O:1 44,51 53,55 - - - 2 - - 2 C. muytjensii O:2 37 43 - - - 1 - - 1 O:3 10 10 - - 1 - - 1 C. turicnesis O:2 - - - - - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis O:2 - - - - - 1 - 1 O:3 20,27,30 22,30,34 - - - - 3 - 3 C. condimenti O:1 34 9 - - - - 1 1 ND - - - 0 0 0 0 2 0 -	C dublinensis	O:1	12,39,38,40,43	12,48,44,52,57,5	-	-	5	-	-	-	5	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	c. dubimensis	0:2	29,52	50,51	-	-	3	-	-	-	3	
C. muytjensii 0:2 37 43 - - 1 - - 1 0:3 10 10 1 1 - 1 - 1 0:1 49 49 - - - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis 0:2 - - - - - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis 0:2 -		0:1	44,51	53,55	-	-	-	2	-	-	2	
0:3 10 10 1 - 1 0:1 49 49 - - - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis 0:2 -	C. muytjensii	0:2	37	43	-	-	-	1	-	-	1	
0:1 49 49 - - - - 1 - 1 C. turicnesis 0:2 -		O:3	10	10				1		-	1	
C. turicnesis 0:2 -		0:1	49	49	-	-	-	-	1	-	1	
O:3 20,27,30 22,30,34 - - - 3 - 3 C. condimenti O:1 34 9 - - - - 1 1 ND - - 0 0 0 0 2 0 -	C. turicnesis	O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	
C. condimenti O:1 34 9 - - - - 1 1 ND - - 0 0 0 0 2 0 -		O:3	20,27,30	22,30,34	-	-	-	-	3	-	3	
ND 0 0 0 0 2 0 -	C. condimenti	0:1	34	9	-	-	-	-	-	1	1	
	ND	-	-	-	0	0	0	0	2	0	-	
I OTAI 33 3/ 25 / 8 4 6 1 41 51	Total		33	37	25	7	8	4	6	1	41	51

Table 3.4. Distribution of *Cronobacter* serogroups among 51 non-clinical strains.

(www.pubmlst.org/cronobacter/).

Cronobacter

database

not

determined

(negative

with

Cronobacter

assays).

PCR

ND,

3.2.6 Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiling.

Lipopolysaccharide is a main component of the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria. LPS consist of many oligosaccharide units (individual O units containing of between 3 and 6 sugars) with usually between 10 and 13 repeats. It is a virulence factor produced by many bacteria and released by the organism during an infection. In this study, a total of 12 clinically significant strains, covering the four main serotypes and the main sequence types which are associated with clinical cases of the *C. sakazakii* strains were studied for their LPS profile. This was silver staining of LPS extracts, and then the SDS- PAGE gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1 (Table 3.5).

					galF	gnd		Clonal
NTU:NO	Country	Source	Year	Serotype	allele	allele	ST	complex
658	USA	Non-infant formula	2001	0:1	2	1	1	CC1
1888	Czech Republic	Food	2011	0:1	4	3	8	CC8
1906	Malaysia	Environmental	2012	0:1	4	3	8	CC8
377	UK	Milk powder	1950	0:2	3	2	4	CC4
1105	UK	Weaning food	2008	0:2	3	2	4	CC4
713	France	Infant formula	1994	0:2	25	28	13	CC13
1564	Slovakia	Food	2010	0:3	50	61	4	CC4
1886	Czech Republic	Spice	2011	0:3	50	61	4	CC4
520	Czech Republic	Clinical	1983	0:3	22	24	12	-
1108	UK	Weaning food	2008	O:4	13	14	12	-
1907	Malaysia	Environmental	2012	0:4	13	14	4	CC4
1908	Malaysia	Environmental	2012	0:4	13	14	4	CC4

Table 3.5. *C. sakazakii* isolates used in lipopolysaccharide (LPS) profiling.

3.2.6.1 Strain's screening and selection.

Strains of *C. sakazakii* were selected based on the diversity of their sequence type (ST), which associated with clinical significance including; ST1, ST4, ST8, ST12 and ST13, type of O-antigen serotype (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4), date of isolation and geographic diversity, in order to investigate the correlation between the sequence type and O-antigen serotype within the LPS profiling. SDS-PAGE gel was analysed using BioNumerics software (version 7.1). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to validate these differences using Bionumerics software. Table 3.5 lists the details of the strains that have used in this part of study.

3.2.6.2 C. sakazakii LPS analysis.

LPS of 12 *C. sakazakii* strains belonging to 4 serogroups, O1, O2, O3 and O4, were extracted and subjected to SDS-PAGE. The corresponding banding patterns were visualized by silver staining, and the profile of LPS molecules were analysed by comparison with sequence type profile (ST) and serogroups (O-antigen). The structure of *C. sakazakii* LPSs showed different molecular-mass bands. In order to clarify this variation, SDS-PAGE gel was analysed using BioNumerics software (version 7.1).

The result demonstrated that LPS fingerprints were composed of several bands (18 to 24 bands), and the 12 *C. sakazakii* strains were split into 4 groups based on the correlation coefficient of 90 %. As shown in figure 3.10, the LPS profile of 12 strains formed four clusters based on their O-antigen serotype (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4), and each cluster was sub-divided into 2 branches based on the *galF* and *gnd* allele profile (Figure 3.8).

3.2.6.3 Correlation between the LPS profile and serotypes.

LPS analysis of *C. sakazakii* serotyping O:1 cluster. Strains belong to serogroup O:1; 1888, 1906 and 658 were sub-divided into 2 clusters based on *galF* and *gnd* profile. The first group was strains; 1888 and 1906 (ST8-CC8) with profile *galF4-gnd3*, and the second group was strain 658 (ST1-CC1) with profile *galF2-gnd*1.

LPS analysis of *C. sakazakii* serotyping O:2 and O:3 clusters. The LPS analysis of three strains belong to serogroup O:2 (377, 1105 and 713) were also sub-divided into 2 branches; branch 1 was strains 377 and 1105 (ST4) with profile (*galF3-gnd2*), and branch 2 was strain 713 (ST13) (*galF25-gnd28*). As well as serogroup O:3 strains (1886, 1564 and 520) were sub-divided into 2 groups; group1 were ST4 strains 1886 and 1564 (*galF50-gnd61*) and group2 was strain 520 ST12 (*galF22-gnd24*), figure 3.8, 3.10 and 3.11).

LPS analysis of *C. sakazakii* serotyping O:4 cluster. The LPS analysis of serogroup O:4 strains; 1907 and 1908 (ST4), and 1108 (ST12) were nearly grouped in the same cluster, and all shared the same *galF* and *gnd* profile (*galF*13-*gnd*14).

Using BioNumerics software, the LPS of 12 selected strains were compared with their assigned serogroups and sequence type. The analysis showed that there was no

80

correlation between sequence type (ST), clonal complex (CC) and the LPS profiling. For example, six *C. sakazakii* belong to ST4 strains; 1886, 1564, 1908, 1907, 377 and 1105 were divided into 3 groups according to their LPS profile on the basis of their O-antigen profile. This was also noted within 2 *C. sakazakii* ST12 strains. In contrast, a strong correlation between the LPS profiling and type of serotype was observed (Figure 3.8). Moreover, each serogroup were sub-divided into 2 groups based on the *gnd* and *galF* profile. This suggests that PCR-based serotype method can be further sub divided.

100	Isolate number	galF	gnd	ST	сс
	1888	4	3	ST8	CC8
0:1	1906	4	3	ST8	CC8
	658	2	1	ST1	CC1
	1886	50	61	ST4	CC4
0:3	1564	50	61	ST4	CC4
	520	22	24	ST12	
	1908	13	14	ST4	CC4
0:4	1907	13	14	ST4	CC4
	1108	13	14	ST12	
	377	3	2	ST4	CC4
0:2	1105	3	2	ST4	CC4
	713	25	28	ST13	CC13

Figure 3.8. LPS profiles of twelve selected *C. sakazakii* strains.

Dendrogram obtained from cluster analysis by Bionumerics software, version 7.1, Dice coefficient and unweight pair group method with arithmetic mean (UPGMA) for cluster analysis.

Chapter 3. Diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping and surface structure.



Figure 3.9. Predicted genes of O-antigen gene clusters for *C. sakazakii* O1 to O4 serotypes. (Sun et al. 2012).

3.2.6.4 Phylogenetic tree of gnd and galF allele sequences

According to the LPS profiling and phylogenetic tree of *gnd* and *galf* allele sequences, strains belong to serogroup O:1 and O:3 were more closely related than other serotype strains (Figure 3.8, 3.10 and 3.11). In general, there is a variation in *gnd* and *galF* alleles profiling within the same sequence type and the same serotype, except strains in serotype O:4 (1108-ST12,and 1907, 1908-ST4) which clustered together with the same *gnd* and *galF* alleles profile (*gnd* 14 and *galF* 13). These strains were clustered outgroup to the rest of the *Cronobacter* strains.



Figure 3.10. The phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *galF* gene (890 bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6.



Figure 3.11. The phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *gnd* gene (1400 bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6.

3.2.7 K-capsule and colanic acid (CA) profiling of *C. sakazakii* strains.

Diversity of capsular compnents has been the basis for the many of bacterial differentiation methods such as the K-antigen classification scheme of *E. coli* and *Salmonella* serovars serotyping (Whitfield et al. 2003). PCR-based methods targeting different bacterial genes are frequently used by different laboratories. Moreover, PCR-assay targeting significant bacterial genes including capsular polysaccharide genes such as the K-capsule are widely used, because these are important both pathogenetically and taxonomically. Furthermore, Turton et al (2008) reported that the PCR assay was highly specific for *Klebsiella* polysaccharide synthesis gene cluster of serotypes K1, K2 and K5, which are associated with virulence in humans. Moreover, Feizabadi et al (2013) suggest that PCR assay is a rapid and reliable method for identification of *K. pneumoniae* capsular both K1 and K2 serotypes.

The aim of this part of study was to develop and apply a multiplex PCR assay targeting capsular polysaccharide genes such as *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) for the specific detection, rapid and simple identification of K-capsule and colanic acid type respectively.

3.2.7.1 K-capsule profiling.

Twenty-six strains of *C. sakazakii* were used in this study (Table 3.6). These strains were isolated from food and environmental sources, covering different STs (n=18) and 4 main serotypes (0:1, 0:2, 0:3 and 0:4).

3.2.7.1.1 Targeted genes and primer design.

According to Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015), the K-capsule encoding region in *Cronobacter* spp. is composed of three regions. The genomic study indicated that the variations between K1 and K2 capsule type were attributed to the Region 2 and within the *kpsS* gene (encoding for the capsular polysaccharide transport protein) of the Region1 (Figure 3.12). Therefore, K1 and K2 primers were designed based on capsular gene (*kpsS*) and were identified from the sequence information of *C. sakazakii* 658 (*kpsS*₁) and 6 (*kpsS*₂) respectively (Figure 3.14, 15).



Figure 3.12. *Cronobacter* spp. K1 and K2 Region 1–3 kps genes. K1 and K2 primers were designed based on capsular gene (*kpsS*) (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015).

3.2.7.1.2 The multiplex polymerase chain reaction.

The multiplex PCR was performed by mixing 2 K-capsule type primers (K1 and K2). PCR amplification of K1 and K2 for *C. sakazakii* strains is shown in figure 3.13. The K1 capsular type was noted in *C. sakazakii* strains in ST1, ST8, ST20, ST23, ST64, ST198, ST263, ST264 and ST408, these strains produced bands of the expected size 248bp. Whereas, K-capsule type 2 was primarily found in *C. sakazakii* sequence types ST4, ST9, ST12, ST13, ST136, ST233, ST245 and ST405, and were with expected product size 120 bp (Figure 3.13).



Figure 3.13. PCR amplification of K1-capsule and K2-capsule type.

Lane 1: 100bp DNA Ladder marker. Lane 2: strain 1908. Lane 3: strain 1107. Lane 4: strain 1564. Lane 5: strain 1906. Lane 6: strain 1888. Lane 7: strain 1105. Lane 8: strain 1283. Lane9: strain 1884. Lane 10: 100bp DNA Ladder marker. Lane11: strain 377. Lane 12: strain 1990. Lane 13: strain1884. Lane 14: strain 1885. Lane 15: strain 1843. Lane 16: strain1882. Lane 17: 100bp DNA Ladder marker.



Figure 3.14. The phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *kpsS*1 gene (1198bp) (K1). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6.



Figure 3.15. The phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *kpsS*2 gene (1230bp) (K2). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6

3.2.7.1.3 Phylogenetic analysis of kpsS1 (K1) and kpsS2 (K2) locus.

The phylogenetic analysis of *C. sakazakii* strains (n=11) with *kpsS*1 (K1), divided into 8 clusters based on their STs, including ST8, ST42, ST64, ST20 and ST264 strains (Figure 3.14). However, the phylogenetic analysis of *kpsS*2 (K2) strains (n=9) was also divided into 6 groups based on the sequence type, this include strains with ST4, ST13, ST245, ST12, ST233 and ST405 (Figure 3.15).

3.2.7.2 Colanic acid (CA) profiling, CA-type.

3.2.7.2.1 Targeted gene and primer design.

Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) reported that the colanic acid (CA) encoding gene cluster was located close to the O-antigen region and started by the *galF* gene. Moreover, two variants were found, CA1 and CA2 composed of 21 and 20 genes respectively, which differ in the presence of *galE* in CA1 (21 genes, Figure 3.16, 3.17), and absence in CA2 (20 genes). Consequently, primers were identified from the sequence information of *C. sakazakii* 658 (CA1) and was designed based on *galE* gene sequence (presence of *galE*).

3.2.7.2.2 Polymerase chain reaction for colanic acid type.

PCR amplification of CA1 for *C. sakazakii* strains were shown in figure 3.18. Colanic acid type 1 (CA1) were found in majority *C. sakazakii* sequence types such as ST1, ST8, ST9, ST20, ST245 and ST405 with PCR product size 429bp. While, CA2 was mainly found in *C. sakazakii* sequence types; ST4, ST12, ST13, ST23 and ST64, and these strains showed no PCR products as result of absence of *galE* gene (Figure 3.16). Table 3.6 shows the agreement between the PCR determination and genome investigation for CA-type of studied strains.



Figure 3.16. PCR amplification of colanic acid (CA1) type.

Lane 1: 100bp DNA Ladder Marker. Lane 2: the negative control (with no bacterial DNA). Lane 3: strain 377 as positive control for CA2 (no PCR product). Lane 4: strain 1107. Lane 5: strain 1283. Lane 6: strain 1888. Lane 7: strain 1906. Lane 8: strain 1844. Lane 9: strain 1882. Lane 10: strain 1105. Lane 11: strain 1564. Lane 12: strain 1 as positive control for CA1. Lane 13: 100bp DNA Ladder Marker. Lane 14: strain 1843. Lane 15: strain 1884. Lane 16: strain 1907. Lane 17: strain 1908. Lane 18: strain 1990. Lane 19: strain 1886. Lane 20: 100bp DNA Ladder Marker.


0.001

Figure 3.17. The phylogenetic tree of *C. sakazakii* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *galE* gene (996 bp) gene (CA1). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6. CA1 strains (presence of *galE* gene).

3.2.7.2.3 Phylogenetic analysis of galE (CA1)

Based on the genome invesitication, 7 of 26 strains showed the presence of the *galE* gene within the colanic acid gene cluster (CA1). These strains were 1888, 1906 and 1283 (ST8), 658 (ST1), 1847 (ST245), 1882 (ST20) and 1844 (ST405). These divided into 5 clusters accodrding to their STs. ST8 strains were sub-divided into 2 branches based on their serotype (Fgure 3.17).

3.2.7.3 Comparison between PCR amplification result and the genomic investigation.

The capsular type 1 (K1) strains produced bands of the expected size 248bp. Whereas, K-capsule type 2 (K2) strains produced bands of the expected product size 120 bp (Figure 3.13). The PCR product size of K-capsule type (K1 and K2) was compared with the genome investigation of studied strains (Region 2) as shown in table 3.6. The comparison showed an agreement between PCR amplification result and the genomic study of K-capsule Region 2.

According to genome investigation, two variants were found within colanic acid (CA) cluster, CA1 and CA2 composed of 21 and 20 genes respectively, which differ in the presence of *galE* in CA1 (21 genes, Figure 3.16, 3.17), and absence in CA2 (20 genes). Therefore, primers were designed based on *galE* gene sequence (presence of *galE*, CA1).

The colanic acid type 1 (CA1) strains produced PCR product size 429bp. While, CA2 strains showed no PCR products as result of absence of *galE* gene (Figure 3.16). Table 3.6 showed also an agreement between the PCR determination and genome investigation for CA-type of studied strains (presence/ absence *galE* gene).

Table 3.6. K-capsule type and colanic acid type (CA) profiling of *C. sakazakii* strains by PCR determination and genome investigation.

NTU NO:	ST	O- antigen	K-capsule. PCR assay	K-capsule. G	Colanic acid (CA). PCR assay	Colanic acid (CA). G
658	1	0:1	K1	K1	CA1	CA1
1906	8	0:1	K1	К1	CA1	CA1
1888	8	0:1	K1	К1	CA1	CA1
1843	23	0:2	K1	NG	CA2	NG
1890	42	0:2	K1	К1	CA2	CA2
1881	64	0:2	K1	K1	CA2	CA2
1884	263	0:2	K1	NG	CA2	NG
1990	264	0:2	K1	NG	CA2	NG
1885	406	0:2	K1	K1	CA2	CA2
2027	406	0:2	K1	К1	CA2	CA2
1283	8	0:3	K1	К1	CA1	CA1
1882	20	O:3	K1	K1	CA1	CA1
1889	198	O:4	K1	К1	CA2	CA2
1847	245	0:1	К2	К2	CA1	CA1
1105	4	0:2	K2	К2	CA2	CA2
377	4	0:2	K2	К2	CA2	CA2
1107	9	0:2	K2	NG	CA1	NG
1887	13	0:2	K2	К2	CA2	CA2
1992	136	0:2	K2	К2	CA2	CA2
1845	233	0:2	К2	К2	CA2	CA2
1564	4	0:3	K2	NG	CA2	NG
1886	4	0:3	K2	К2	CA2	CA2
1844	405	O:3	К2	К2	CA1	CA1
1907	4	O:4	K2	NG	CA2	NG
1908	4	O:4	K2	K1	CA2	CA2
1108	12	O:4	К2	К2	CA2	CA2

This table shows the comparison between PCR amplification result and the genomic investigation of 26 *C. sakazakii* strains

ST: sequence type.

G: genome investigation.

NG: no genome available

3.3 Discussion.

Typing of bacterial pathogens, or distinguishing bacteria at the strain level, is very important for diagnosis, treatment, and tracking of bacterial infection sources. *Cronobacter* genus is ubiquitous, hence typing schemes are required both for epidemiological and environmental investigation. Particularly, the *Cronobacter* genus are associated with neonatal infections causing meningitis, necrotizing enterocolitis (NEC), bacteraemia and widely isolated PIF (Hurrell et al. 2009; Hariri et al. 2013). In addition, this genus is associated with bacteraemia in immunocompromised adults. Furthermore, *Cronobacter* species are frequently isolated from environmental samples, dry powdered foods, agricultural product such as wheat, rice, herbs, spices and other foods (Holy and Forsythe, 2014). One of the key source of infant infection is the ingestion of contaminated PIF, and this has led to numerous investigations on the enhanced detection methods for the food industry. This thesis focused on non-clinical isolates of *Cronobacter* to balance the more frequent analysis of clinical strains.

Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST)

MLST is a robust and reliable molecular method that was applied recently for analysing the *Cronobacter* species. The MLST scheme was subsequently applied to differentiate and discriminate the species within the *Cronobacter* genus (Baldwin et al. 2009; http://pubmlst.org/*cronobacter*/). The 7-loci MLST is based on an analysis of 7 housekeeping genes: *atpD*, *fusA*, *glnS*, *gltB*, *gyrB*, *infB* and ppsA, which are essentially required by the bacterium, these genes are constitutively expressed and independent of any selective conditions (Baldwin et al. 2009).

In this part of study, the 7-loci MLST was used to analyse previously un-profiled *Cronobacter* strains that were isolated from food and environmental sources. Twenty-six strains that had not previously been profiled were used in this study (Table 3.1). These strains were originated from the Czech Republic (n=20), Malaysia (n=3) and the UK (n=3), and they had been collected between 2011-2013. The species of 26 strains were determined and their sequence type (STs) were defined. This study also constructed a phylogenetic tree to analyse these strains based on the MLST data, and the tree revealed

the diversity of species in the *Cronobacter* genus as well as the major STs found in this collection (Figure 3.1).

Twenty-six strains of *Cronobacter* spp. that were isolated from food and environmental sources, were divided into 21 sequence type (STs) in five out of seven species. The most of these strains that were identified, 19 strains were *C. sakazakii* (73%), followed by *C. malonaticus* (n=3, 11.5%), *C. turicensis* (n=3, 7.6%), *C. dublinensis* (n=1, 4%) and *C. muytjensii* (n=1, 4%) (Table 3.1). In terms of sequence type, these strains were divided into 21 sequence type (STs), 3 strains were *C. sakazakii* ST4, 2 strains were *C. sakazakii* ST8, 2 strains were ST406, and other strains showed different ST (individual ST). ST264 (1990) and ST406 (1885 and 2027) were closely related STs, shared the same clonal complex (CC264), and were nearly clustered together. Only one allele (*gltB*) was different between ST406 and ST264 (16-1-13-178-21-5-21 and 16-1-13-39-21-5-21)((Figure 3.1). Consequently, they are regarded as single locus variants. Nine new STs were identified, which had not been previously reported; ST213, ST233, ST245, ST263, ST264, ST289, ST344, ST406 and ST407 (Figure 3.1). This result revealed that *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources were highly diverse with respect to their ST, in particular those from different sources of food.

RAPD-PCR and BOX-PCR fingerprinting

Pulsed field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) is one of the most widely used method for subtyping of *Cronobacter* species (Healy et al. 2008). Nevertheless, this method is expensive and time-consuming. In contrast, previous studies reported that BOX-PCR results yielded (90-95%) agreement with PFGE. In addition, RAPD-PCR and BOX-PCR fingerprinting techniques allowed for the typing of *Cronobacter* strains in a faster and easier way than the PFGE technique (Proudy et al. 2008).

In this study, RAPD and BOX-PCR were used as molecular tools to characterize 61 *Cronobacter* strains isolated from environment, water, foods, and clinical, and were compared that with their sequence type. These isolates covered 6 species of *Cronobacter* and 45 different STs. These include 27 *C. sakazakii* strains, 9 *C. malonaticus* strains, 7 *C. dublinensis* strains, 9 *C. turicensis* strains, 4 *C. muytjensii* strains and 5 *C.*

universalis strains. These strains were chosen based on geographic diversity, date and source of isolation (Figure 3.2).

Molecular typing was performed by random amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) as previously described by Nazarowec-White and Farber (1999). Nazarowec-White and Farber (1999) characterized 18 *Cronobacter* isolates from food and clinical sources using ribotyping, RAPD, and PFGE. Their study is the only published comparison of typing methods and concluded that PFGE and RAPD gave greater discriminatory power compared to ribotyping.

The RAPD-PCR fingerprints of 61 *Cronobacter* isolates were shown in figure 3.2. All were analysed by RAPD and a quantitative assessment of the genomic relationships was made based on the BioNumerics software (7.1) output. The RAPD analysis showed that these isolates could be grouped into 40 major clusters based on the correlation coefficient of 90 % on the bases of their sequence type (STs). Twenty-seven *C. sakazakii* isolates were discriminated into 17 genotypes, 9 *C. malonaticus* strains were discriminated into 6 genotypes, 9 *C. turicensis* strains were discriminated into 7 genotypes. The 7 *C. dublinensis* strains were divided into 6 groups in the basis of their sequence type, the exception were strains 1460 (ST76) and 1464 (ST78) which clustered together, five *C. universalis* strains discriminated into 4 cluster genotypes. The 4 *C. muytjensii* strains formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type (Figure 3.2).

Our findings indicate that RAPD is capable of discriminating amongst a collection of *Cronobacter* based on their sequence type. Moreover, RAPD-PCR fingerprint has been successfully used to discriminate closely related STs such as ST406 and ST264 (CC264). According to the 7 loci-MLST scheme (3036 bp), these 2 STs were more closely related STs compared with other STs, and only one allele (*gltB*) was found different between them (CC=264) (Figure 3.1 and Table 3.1). Furthermore, in some cases this technique is able to distinguish between strains within the same ST such as *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains, *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains and *C. turicensis* ST5 strains (Figure 3.2).

In general, a significant correlation was observed between the sequence type and the molecular profiles obtained from RAPD fingerprinting of the *Cronobacter* isolates. However, no correlation between the RAPD profile and the source, date and place of

isolation was observed (Figure 3.20). Nevertheless, RAPD is a useful molecular tool providing rapid analysis of isolates in a local context.

In this study, BOX-PCR was also evaluated against the 7 loci-MLST scheme (3036 bp) as a genotyping method to discriminate the 61 *Cronobacter* strains with 45 different STs. The BOX-PCR fingerprinting technique, which targets the repetitive BOX sequences has been used for the first time to differentiate between 27 *Cronobacter* strains from clinical and environmental sources. The discriminatory power of BOX-PCR techniques was compared with PFGE. BOX-PCR results yielded 92% agreement with PFGE results (Proudy et al. 2008).

The result showed that fingerprints of 61 strains of *Cronobacter* were divided into 39 major clusters based on the correlation coefficient of 80 %. *C. sakazakii* strains (n=27) were divided into 15 groups, strains with the same STs were clustered together. However, in some cases strains with different STs were clustered together, for instance strains 1906, 1283 and 1888 (ST8), 1885 and 2027 (ST406), and 1990 (ST264) were clustered together. *C. malonaticus* strains (n=9) were clustered together based on their sequence type, the exception was *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains which dived into two clusters. Moreover, *C. turicensis* strains formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type, except strains 1553 (ST72) and 1880 (ST344) which produced identical BOX profile (Figure 3.3).

C. dublinensis strains (n=7) were divided into 2 groups. *C. universalis* strains (n=5) were clustered into 5 clusters based on their sequence type. Moreover, the 4 *C. muytjensii* strains formed a distinct cluster based on their sequence type (Figure 3.2). However, compared with the phylogenetic analysis of the 7 loci-MLST scheme (3036 bp), BOX-PCR fingerprints showed less ability to cluster the same *Cronobacter* sequence type together. In addition, the discriminatory power of BOX-PCR techniques was compared with the RAPD-PCR fingerprints. The RAPD-PCR had slightly higher discriminatory power than BOX-PCR (Figure 3.2, 3.3).

Variable numbers of tandem repeats (VNTR).

MLST has become a frequently used method for genotyping *Cronobacter* isolates, particularly as it both speciates and indicates the pathovar or clonal lineage. Nevertheless, the 7-loci-MLST and PFGE are not able to distinguish strains within the same STs; it occurs in *Cronobacter* in particular *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. Therefore, for epidemiological purposes, it is important to investigate more discriminatory methods as a simple, rapid process, given lowering costs and the increasing availability. Variable numbers of tandem repeats (VNTR) is one such approach. Due to the clinical significance of *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains, this sequence type was the focus of study.

Eighteen *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains were used in this study, and only one strain 658 (ST1) was used for the purpose of comparison. These strains had been chosen based on geographic diversity (10 countries), date and source of isolate, also widely temporally (1950–2012) (Table 3.2).

VNTR analysis is a genotyping method based on polymerase chain reaction which may be useful for tracing and subtyping bacteria with a simple procedure, cost effectively and with high-speed. Furthermore, this genotyping method is becoming an important DNAbased typing method for investigating bacterial strains that are related to outbreaks and infection. Mullane et al (2008) have described the development and application of this method to subtype *Cronobacter* spp. This study focused on *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains for the first time, using *in silico* analysis of sequenced strains. The VNTR analysis was used to investigate if further subdivision occurs within this important sequence type.

In this study, we have described the development and application of the VNTRA typing method for the important *C. sakazakii* ST4. A set of six discriminatory STRs markers were identified and used in the development of the typing scheme. Strains (n=19) were grouped into 16 distinct groups (A, B, C, D, E, F, G, H, I, J, K, L, M, N, O and P) based on the number of tandem repeats of 6 VNTR loci (Table 3.2), which were not geographically or temporally associated (Table 3.3).

C. sakazakii neonatal meningitis (ST4) strains from a NICU outbreak (692, 695, 705,706 and 712), all of the isolates were previously defined as pulsotype 2 (Caubilla-Barron et al. 2007). These isolates were divided into 4 groups (B, C, D and E) based on the number of tandem repeats of 6 VNTR loci (Table 3.2); group B was strain 695, group C was strain

692, group D was strains 712, and group E was strains 705 and 706. This observation is in agreement with Caubilla-Barron et al (2007), where these strains formed a sub-cluster (differing by 1 to 3 band) within the pulsotype 2. Moreover, according to Masood et al (2015), these strains divided into 2 groups against the earliest isolate of this cluster C. sakazakii 701 isolated on 7th of April 1994, based on single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) analysis. Group 1 was strains (692 and 695), shown a small number of SNP differences; a maximum of 15 SNP differences against strain 701. Strain 712 differed by only 6 SNPs from the reference strain 701. Group 2 was (705 and 706) isolates shown over 300 SNP differences from the reference strain 701. Moreover, these strains differed from each other by a maximum of 16 SNPs; since these 2 isolates were isolated from the same patient (neonate B) at different time points. The result of NICU outbreak strains was in agreement with the single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) analysis (Masood et al. 2015). Furthermore, Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2016) reported that isolates from the 1994 NICU outbreak (692, 695, 705,706 and 712); all had the same designated CRISPR2 profile based on CRISPR-cas loci profiling analysis. In this study however, these strains were divided into 4 groups based on the VNTR analysis.

The three CDC ST4 strains (1568, 1570 and 1579) were isolated from different US States, and were collected during 2011 to 2012. These strains show the same VNTRA profile. However, the presence of identical VNTR profile across this isolates, has demonstrated an overlap in genetic diversity.

Food and environmental strains (377, 890, 1105, 1480, 1564, 1886, 551, 1480, 1907 and 1908) were isolated from different countries and different years. These strains all had the different designated VNTRA profiles. Strains 1907 (1-8-5-2-4-1) and 1908 (1-6-5-2-4-1) had been isolated from the same hospital environment in Malaysia during 2012, and they were more closely related strains. These strains differed from each other only in STR2; strains 1907 showed 8 tandem repeats in locus 8, while 6 tandem repeats was recorded in strain 1908 (Figure 3.5). However, these two strains showed the same genotyping profile including RAPD and BOX-PCR fingerprint, capsule profile (K-type and CA-type), serotype (*galF* and *gnd*) and rpoB profile.

STR2, STR1, STR4 and STR6 were the most variable VNTRs respectively. STR2 was the main contributor to the separation of the *C. sakazakii* sequence type 4 (ST4) strains, while STR3 showed less variation between *C. sakazakii* strains (ST4).

The VNTRA profiles were not geographically or temporally associated as identical combinations were shared between isolates of different source, year, and country. For instance, *C. sakazakii* neonatal meningitis (ST4) strains from an NICU *Cronobacter* outbreak (692, 695, 705, 706 and 712), and environmental strains (1907 and 1908), which were isolated from the same country and same year, show different VNTRA profile. In contrast, other isolates, which were isolated from different country, years and sources had the different VNTRA profile (Individual profile). The exception was the 3 CDC strains which showed identical VNTRA profile, this might be reflected an overlap in genetic diversity across these isolates.

The result revealed that VNTRA technique has a greater-discriminatory power within the *C. sakazakii* sequence type 4 strains. It was concluded that VNTRA profiling could contribute to further understanding of *C. sakazakii* ST4 diversity and tracking of infection sources, and could be useful for tracking strains rather than the specific VNTR profile being of clinical significance.

Cronobacter O-antigen diversity.

The O antigen forms part of the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria and is one of the most variable constituents on the cell surface (Jarvis et al. 2011; Sun et al. 2012a; Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). Serotyping is a useful method for characterization of Gram-negative bacteria. Many studies focused on the O-antigen classification within *Cronobacter* genus have been reported including molecular based methods and structural studies (Blažková et al. 2015). Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) stated that *galF* and *gnd* sequences polymorphism analysis can successfully be used as an alternative to RFLP for serotyping. Therefore, the sequence polymorphisms in the O-antigen flanking genes *gnd* and *galF* were evaluated for *Cronobacter* strain typing.

Fifty-one Cronobacter isolates were used in this study including, 25 C. sakazakii, 7 C. malonaticus, 8 C. dublinensis, 4 C. muytjensii, 6 C. turicensis strains, and the single C.

condimenti strain (Table 3.4). Strains were determined using the previous PCR methods (Jarvis et al. 2011; Sun et al. 2012a). *In silico* analyses were carried out using (n=41) *Cronobacter* genomes accessible at the PubMLST *Cronobacter* database www.pubmlst.org/cronobacter/). The results of the O-antigen serotyping are included in table 3.4, 3.9.

C. sakazakii serotyping. Strains (n=25) divided into four O-antigen serotypes O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4. Serotype O:2 was the most dominant serotype in C. sakazakii strains (13 strains, 52%), followed by serotypes O:3 (20%), less often were C. sakazakii O:1 (12%) and O:4 (12%). However, C. sakazakii O:5, O:6 and O:7 specific primers gave negative results for all tested strains. The O-antigen structures have been determined for C. sakazakii serotypes O:1 to O:7. The 7 serotypes contain between 5 and 7 saccharides in each O-antigen unit. The C. sakazakii O:1 and O:2 have 2 saccharides in the branching fragment of the O antigen, while the C. sakazakii O:3 to O:7 have only one saccharide (Blažková et al. 2015). There is a variation in gnd and galF alleles profiling within the same sequence type and the within same serotype, except strains in serotype O:4 which possessed the same gnd and galF alleles profile (gnd 14 and galF 13). According to Sun et al (2012), C. sakazakii serotype O:4 shared a similar O-antigen gene cluster with Escherichia coli O103 (Figure 1.2). This may explain why this group clustered outgroup to the rest of the Cronobacter strains. However, this variation might be related to the sugar composition and complexity of structure or the gene order in the O-antigen gene cluster (Figure 1.2).

C. malonaticus serotyping. Strains (n=7) separated into 2 O-antigen serotypes CM O:1 and O:2. Serotype CM O:1 was the most dominant serotype in *C. malonaticus* strains (five strains, 71.4%). Two strains were serotype CM O:1 (28.5%). This variation was supported by the phylogenetic analysis of *galF* and *gnd* locus, *C. malonaticus* strains divided into 2 clusters according to their serotype.

C. dublinensis strains were divided into 2 O-antigen serotypes. Five strains were serotype Cdub O:1 (62.5%), and three strains were Cdub O:2. Jarvis et al (2013) have already reported these two serotypes. *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi* strains 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *dublinensis* strains 1463 (ST95), 1210 (ST106) and

1458 (ST74) were Cdub O:1. While, *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausanensis* strains 1460 (ST76) and 1897 (ST213) were serotype Cdub O:2. This observation was also supported by the phylogenetic analysis of *galF* and *gnd* locus, *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi*, and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *dublinensis* strains (O:1) were more closely related than *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausanensis* strains (O:2). This variation might be related to gene order of O-antigen gene cluster.

Five *C. muytjensii* strains were divided into 3 O-antigen serotypes (O:1, O:2and O:3), two strains were Cmuy O:1 serotype (50%), one strain was Cmuy O:2 serotype (25%) and one strain was Cmuy O:3 (25%). However, *C. muytjensii* strains (4) clustered together in both *galF* and *gnd* gene sequences, no significant variation was noted between 3 O-antigen serotypes based on *galF* and *gnd* phylogenetic analysis.

Serotyping of *C. turicensis* strains, it contains at least 3 serotypes. Six *C. turicensis* strains were separated into 2 O-antigen serotypes O:1 and O:3. three strains were CturO:3 (50%), one strain was CturO:1, and other 2 strains (non-available genome; 109 and 111) showed negative result with *C. turicenesis* O-antigen PCR assays (not determined) (Table 3.4). The O-antigen structure of 3 *C. turicensis* strains have been published by Czerwicka et al (2013). According to their results, the new serotype *C. turicensis* O:4 should be recognized. This O-antigen is specified by the reference strain *C. turicensis* 564. Therefore, these two strains (109 and 111) could be *C. turicensis* O:4. However, the *C. turicensis* strains (n=5) all varied in their *galF* and *gnd* sequences. The single *C. condimenti* strain was Cuni O:1 with allele profile (*galF34-gnd*9).

In general, strains within the same sequence type showed different serotypes. Moreover, there is a variation in *gnd* and *galF* alleles profiling within the same sequence type and within the same serotype, except strains in serotype O:4 which clustered together with the same *gnd* and *galF* alleles profile (*gnd* 14 and *galF* 13). Therefore, the LPS of selected *C. sakazakii* strains (n=12) belonging to the representatives of four main serotypes (O1, O2, O3 and O4), and clinically significant STs were extracted and subjected to SDS-PAGE, and the gel was analysed using BioNumerics software (version 7.1). In order to investigate the variation of O-antigen serotype within the LPS profiling and linked that with the the ST (Table 3.5).

Lipopolysaccharides (LPSs) profiling.

The lipopolysaccharides (LPSs) that form part of the outer membrane of the Gramnegative bacteria has been linked with virulence in numerous studies. It is a virulence factor produced by many bacteria and released by the organism during an infection. Bacterial lipopolysaccharides generally consist of three parts: lipid A, an oligosaccharide core, and an O-antigen. The O-antigen is a polysaccharide (O-PS) that extends from the cell surface and consists of repetitive oligosaccharide units (O units) generally composed of 3 to 6 sugars (Mullane et al. 2008). In this study, extraction and characterization of lipopolysaccharide from selected *C. sakazakii* strains were performed by using proteinase K digestion methods were subjected to SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) and LPS fragments were visualized by silver staining.

The LPS patterns were determined for 12 selected *C. sakazakii* strains, covering the representatives of four main serotypes (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4) and the main STs which are associated with clinical significance of the *C. sakazakii* strains (ST1, ST4, ST8, ST12 and ST13); table 3.5.). In order to investigate the correlation between the sequence type and the O-antigen serotype variation within the LPS profiling, SDS-PAGE gel was analysed using BioNumerics software, version 7.1 (Figure 3.8). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to validate these differences using BioNumerics software (version 7.1).

The result demonstrated that LPS profile of 12 strains were clearly divided into four groups based on the serotype. A 90 % similarity cut-off was used to determine the strains clonality, and each group belonging to the same serogroups were clustered into 2 clusters based on their *galF* and *gnd* allele profile (Figure 3.10, 3.11).

Analysis of the LPS profiling using BioNumerics software, version (7.1) showed great ability to discriminate between strains within the same serotype. There was no correlation between sequence type (ST), clonal complex (CC) profiling and the LPS profiling (Figure 3.8). The LPS profile was in close agreement with the O-antigen serotype profile (sequence polymorphisms in the O-antigen flanking genes *gnd* and *galF*). This suggests that these two (*gnd* and *galF*) alleles are important for determination of

LPS oligosaccharide units (O units) type, and PCR-based serotype could be further subdivided.

K-capsule and colanic acid (CA) profiling of *C. sakazakii* strains.

Gram-negative bacteria species can produce different structures of capsular polysaccharides (CPSs) and these help distinguish isolates by serotyping, as is the case with *Escherichia* coli K antigens. PCR-assay targeting significant bacterial genes including capsular polysaccharide genes such as K-capsule type is widely used, because of those are important both pathogenetically and taxonomically. The K-capsule of *E. coli* is consisting of three regions, Region 1 (*kpsFEDUCS*) and Region 3 (*kpsMT*), and a variable Region 2 (Willis and Whitfield, 2013).

The previous genomic study by Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) reported that K-capsule type of *Cronobacter* genus is composed of 3 Regions and the variations between K1 and K2 capsule type were attributed to the Region 2 and within the *kpsS* gene of the Region1 (Figure 12, 13, 14, 15). Therefore, the aim of this part of study was to develop and validate a multiplex PCR assay targeting capsular polysaccharide genes such as *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) for the specific detection, rapid and simple identification of K-capsule and colanic acid type respectively.

Twenty-Six *C. sakazakii* strains were used in this study, these strains were isolated from food and environmental sources, covering different STs (n=18) and 4 main serotypes (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4). K1 and K2 primers were designed based on *KpsS* genes Region1, using primer 3 software. A multiplex PCR was used to determinate the K-capsule type (K1 and K2). Amplification products of 248bp were observed for the capsular type1 (primer *kpsS1*, K1), and a product of 120 bp was observed for the capsular type2 (primer *kpsS2*, K2). No cross-reactions were observed between the specific two primers of capsular type K1 and K2 (Figure 3.13). The K1 capsular type was noted in *C. sakazakii* strains with STS; ST1, ST8, ST20, ST23, ST64, ST198, ST263, ST264 and ST406. Whereas, K2 was primarily found in *C. sakazakii* sequence types ST4, ST9, ST12, ST13, ST136, ST233, ST245 and ST405. The PCR product size of K-capsule type (K1 and K2) was compared with genome investigation of studied strains as shown in table 3.6. The

comparison showed an agreement between PCR amplification result and genomic study of K-capsule Region 2.

Additional exopolysaccharide, called colanic acid (CA) is insecurely bound to the cell. CA may also be secreted into the environment and it might be play a role in bacterial biofilm structure. The colanic acid gene cluster (CA) was located close to the O-antigen region, and there are two variants were found, CA1 and CA2 composed of 21 and 20 genes respectively, which differ in the presence of *galE* (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015) (Figure 3.16, 3.17). Therefore, CA1 primer was identified from the sequence information of *C. sakazakii* 658 (CA1) and was designed based on *galE* gene sequence (presence of *galE*). Colanic acid type 1 (CA1) were found in *C. sakazakii* sequence types such as ST1, ST8, ST9, ST20, ST245 and ST405 with PCR product size 429bp. While, CA2 was found in *C. sakazakii* sequence types; ST4, ST12, ST13, ST23, ST42, ST64, ST136, ST198, ST233, ST263, ST264 and ST406, these strains showed no PCR products as result of absence of *galE* gene. Table 3.6 shows the agreement between the PCR determination and genome investigation for CA-type of studied strains. Moreover, this observation was in agreement with Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015).

The techniques most commonly used for identification of K capsule type (K1 and K2) and colanic acid type (CA-type) are limited, because of costs of genome investigation. It is suggesting that methods based on PCR amplification might be used to determine the K-capsule type and colanic acid type in *Cronobacter* spp. as simple, cheaper, rapid and reliable methods.

In general, table (3.7) has summarised the molecular characterization and genotyping diversity of *Cronobacter* spp. isolate from food and environmental sources. According to this table (3.7) *C. sakazakii* strains were divided into 4 groups based on their capsular profile (K-capsule and CA-type); K1-CA1, K2-CA2, K1-CA2 and K2-CA1. All strains in ST12, ST13, ST136, ST233 and ST4 had the capsular profile K2-CA2. Sequence types 4 (ST4) and ST12 are strongly associated with severe neonatal infections including meningitis and necrotizing enterocolitis (Joseph and Forsythe, 2011; Hariri et al. 2013; Forsythe et al. 2014). *C. sakazakii* strains ST1, ST8 and ST20 have the capsular profile K1-CA1. On the other hand, strains in ST23, ST42, ST64, ST198, ST263, ST264 and ST406 had the capsular

profile K1-CA2. *C. sakazakii* ST64 is isolated from PIF and the environment of manufacturing plants in many countries around the world (Sonbol et al. 2013; Forsythe et al. 2014; Fe et al. 2015). *C. sakazakii* strains ST245 and ST405 had the capsular profile K2-CA1.

Chapter 3.

Diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping and surface structure.

_

	Species	Country	Source	Year	ST	Serotype	K-capsule	CA	galF	gnd	rpoB
NTU											
658		USA	Non-infant formula	2001	1	Csak O:1'	K1	CA1	2	1	22
377		UK	Milk powder	1950	4	Csak O:2	К2	CA2	3	2	1
1105		UK	Weaning food	2008	4	Csak O:2	К2	CA2	3	2	1
1564		Slovakia	Food	2010	4	Csak O:3	К2	CA2	ND	ND	1
1886		Czech Republic	Spice	2011	4	Csak O:3	К2	CA2	4	45,46	1
1907		Malaysia	Environmental	2012	4	Csak O:4	К2	CA2	13	14	1
1908		Malaysia	Environmental	2012	4	Csak O:4	К2	CA2	13	14	1
1283		UK	Food	2010	8	Csak O:3	K1	CA1	4	3	21
1888		Czech Republic	Food	2011	8	Csak O:1	K1	CA1	4	3	21
1906		Malaysia	Environmental	2012	8	Csak O:1	K1	CA1	4	3	21
1108		UK	Weaning food	2008	12	Csak O:4	К2	CA2	13	14	24
1887		Czech Republic	Food	2011	13	Csak O:2	К2	CA2	25	28	44
1882	C sakazakii	Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	20	Csak O:3	K1	CA1	48	60	59
1843	e. sakazakii	Czech Republic	Spice	2010	23	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	ND	ND	ND
1890		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	42	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	26	62	62
1881		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	64	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	26	37	35
1992		UK	Food	2013	136	Csak O:2	К2	CA2	33	23	40
1889		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	198	Csak O:4	K1	CA2	13	14	63
1845		Czech Republic	Food	2010	233	Csak O:2	К2	CA2	47	47	66
1847		Czech Republic	Milk powder	2010	245	Csak O:1	К2	CA1	45	58	56
1884		Czech Republic	Herb	2011	263	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	ND	ND	ND
1990		UK	Food	2013	264	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	ND	ND	ND
1844		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2010	405	Csak O:3	К2	CA1	21	23	64
1885		Czech Republic	Herb	2011	406	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	50	61	65
2027		UK	Food	2013	406	Csak O:2	K1	CA2	50	61	65
101	C. malonaticus	Unknown	Spice	2005	60	Cmal O:1	К2	CA2	24	27	39

Table 3.7 Molecular characteriza	tion and genotyping diversit	v of Cronobacter spn_isolates	from food and environmental sources
	tion and genotyping diversit		

Chapter 3		Diversity of the C structure.	<i>Tronobacter</i> genus fr	om food a	nd env	ironmental so	ources as r	evealed b	y geno	otyping a	nd surface
510		Czech Republic	Food	1985	7	Cmal O:2	K1	CA1	5	4	18
1369		UK .	Herb	2010	69	Cmal O:1	K1	CA2	6	40	39
1846		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2010	60	Cmal O:1	К2	CA2	24	27	39
1879		Czech Republic	Spice		139	Cmal O:2	K1	CA1	6	59	39
1893		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	289	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	ND	ND	ND
93		Unknown	Spice	2005	29	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	ND	ND	ND
1210		Ireland	Environmental	2004	106	Cdub O:1b	K1	CA1	12	12	7
1458		Korea	Food	2011	74	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	39	48	7
1463		Korea	Food	2011	95	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	38	44	54
1460	C dublinancia	Korea	Food	2011	76	Cdub O:2	K1	CA2	29	51	58
1461	C. aublinensis	Korea	Food	2011	77	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	40	52	67
1462		Korea	Food	2011	70	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	43	57	5
1464		Korea	Food	2011	78	Cdub O:2	K1	ND	ND	ND	ND
1897		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	213	Cdub O:2	K1	CA2	52	50	68
1330	C. condimenti	Slovakia	Food	2010	98	Cuni O:1	K1	CA2	34	9	4
96		UK	Spice	2004	48	ND	K2	CA1	36	39	53
1435	C. universalis	Turkey	Food	2010	51	ND	К2	ND	ND	ND	ND
1883		Czech Republic	Spice		137	ND	К2	CA2	46	54	2
92		UK	Herb	2004	35	Ctur O:3	K2	CA2	20	22	42
109		Unknown	Herb	2004	5	ND	К2	CA2	7	6	25
111	C turios nois	UK	Herb	2004	24	ND	К2	CA2	55	42	70
1553	C. turicensis	Slovakia	Unknown	-	72	Ctur O:3	K1	CA2	27	30	45
1880		Czech Republic	Herb	2011	344	Ctur O:3	K1	CA2	30	34	47
1895		Czech Republic	Food ingredient	2011	252	Ctur O:1	K2	CA2	49	49	60
16		Unknown	Spice	2005	347	Cmuyt O:3	K1	CA1	10	10	51
1371	C muutionsii	Unknown	Spice	2010	403	Cmuyt O:2	K1	CA2	37	43	26
1527	C. muyijensii	Slovakia	Food	2010	411	Cmuyt O:1	K1	CA1	44	53	57
1877		Czech Republic	Herb	2011	407	Cmuyt O:1	K1	CA2	51	55	61

Chapter 3.	Diversity of the Cronobacter genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping and surface
	structure.

This table summarised the molecular characterization of *Cronobacter* spp. isolate from food and environmental sources. This include sequence type, serotype, capsuletype,Colanic acid, galF,gnd and rpoB profile,ND: not determined.K: capsule type.CA: Colanic acid

C. malonaticus strains were divided into 3 groups based on K-capsule, CA-type and serotype profile. Majority of the *C. malonaticus* strains had the capsular profile K2-CA2-O:1; including; ST29, ST60 and ST289. Strains in ST69 were K1-CA2-O:1. While, *C. malonaticus* strains ST7 and ST139 have the capsular profile K1-CA1-O:2. *C. malonaticus* ST7 is associated with adult infections, and is the most frequently isolated *C. malonaticus* sequence type (Forsythe et al. 2014; Alsonosi et al. 2015). Most of *C. dublinensis* strains had the capsular profile K1-CA1-O:1 such as ST70, ST74, ST77, ST95 and ST106. However, strains in ST76 and ST213 had the profile K1-CA2-O:2. *C. turicensis* strains in ST5, ST524, ST35 and ST252 had the capsular profile K2-CA2, and minority of them had the profile K1-CA2 such as ST72 and ST344. *C. universalis* strains had two capsular profile; K2-CA1 in ST48 strains and K2-CA2 in ST137 strains. *C. muytjensii* strains were divided into 2 groups; the first group (ST347 and ST411) had the profile K1-CA1, and the second group (ST403 and ST407) have the profile K1-CA2, a single *C. condimenti* strain in ST98 also had a profile K1-CA2.

Genomic study of *rpoB* gene showed the discriminatory power between species within the *Cronobacter* genus. However, in some cases, it showed less ability to discriminate between STs within the same species such as *C. malonaticus* strains in ST60, ST69 and ST139, these strains have the same *rpoB* profile (*rpoB*39), as well as *C. dublinensis* strains in ST70 and ST106 had the same *rpoB* profile (*rpoB*7).

4.1 Introduction.

Cronobacter species have been isolated from PIF, milk powder, weaning food, formula constituents, a wide range food and from environments such as milk powder production factories and other manufacturing plants (Forsythe, 2004; Sonbol et al. 2013). Many different microbial methods have been used to isolate, identify and distinguish *Cronobacter* species. Microbiological culturing method is normally used to detect and determine the degree of *Cronobacter* contamination in PIF, milk powder samples and in other foods. *Cronobacter* genus are associated with infants and neonatal infections including meningitis, necrotizing enterocolitis and bacteraemia (Hurrell et al. 2009; Hariri et al. 2013) as well as associated with bacteraemia in immunocompromised adults. This lead to the development and improvement of specific detection and identification methods for *Cronobacter* spp.

Determining the morphology of colony growth on different plate culture media can be an important tool to describe and identify members of the *Cronobacter* genus. MacConkey agar is a selective culture medium designed to isolate and identify Gram-negative bacteria based on lactose fermentation. Iversen and Forsythe (2003) stated that *Cronobacter* species might be of plant origin as a result of their physiological features such as yellow pigment production on TSA, polysaccharide capsule production, and its desiccation resistance, and this led to the early description of 'yellow-pigmented Enterobacter *cloacae'*. Violet Red Bile Glucose Agar (VRBGA) is selective for the *Enterobacteriaceae* family, and it is based on acid production from glucose. *Cronobacter* species can produce red-pink colonies on VRBGA (Iversen and Forsythe, 2007). Xylose lysine deoxycholate agar (XLD) has been recommended for the identification and isolation of *Enterobacteriaceae* from water, foods and dairy products (Chadwick, 1974).

As a result of the unique feature of alpha-D-glucosidase enzyme activity of *Cronobacter* species, a new chromogenic medium (DFI) has been designed by Druggan, Iversen and Forsythe, in order to differentiate and distinguish *Cronobacter* species from other *Enterobacteriaceae* members. This media was more accurate when compared with other traditional *Enterobacteriaceae* enumeration agar such as VRBGA (Iversen et al, 2004).

Cronobacter strains produce blue-green coloured colonies on DFI agar and other Gramnegative bacteria including *Enterobacteriaceae* produced different coloured colonies.

Biochemical tests that the important for the identification and differentiation of *Cronobacter* species include, indole production, malonate and inositol utilization and α -D-glucoside activity (blue-green colour) (Iversen et al. 2007). Furthermore, sialic acid utilization was stated as a significant biochemical test for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species (Joseph et al. 2013).

The capsule is considered a virulence factor because it enhances the ability of bacteria to cause disease, and may enable the organism to resist desiccation and could facilitate the organism's attachment to plant surfaces. In addition, Hurrel et al. (2009a) illustrated that capsule formation is also involved in formation of biofilms which have been detected in enteral feeding tubes of neonates in neonatal intensive care unit (NICU), as well as contribute to persistence of the pathogen on food contact surfaces (Iversen et al. 2004d).

In this chapter, *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources were studied phenotypically to investigate their appearance on different media, motility determination, indole and α -D- glucoside production, malonate and inositol metabolism, sialic acid utilization, capsule production, biofilm formation, lipase and protease activity, and to link these with their molecular characteristics.

4.2 Results

4.2.1 *Cronobacter* colony morphology types.

4.2.1.1 Appearance of *Cronobacter* genus on different media (TSA, DFI, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA and MacConkey agar).

Colony appearance of *Cronobacter* spp. was investigated by using different detection media such as TSA, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA, DFI and MacConkey agar. Colonies of all isolates on TSA had typical yellow colours after incubation for 24h at 37°C. Strain 1907 (ST4-O:4) showed yellow colour with rough colonies, while strain 1908 (ST4-O:4) was yellow with slimy colonies (Table 4.1). All strains but four showed yellow colour with mucoid appearance on XLD agar, the exception were strain *C. turicensis* 92 (ST35), and *C. sakazakii* strains in ST8 (1283, 1888 and 1906) which showed yellow colour with dry colonies.

All strains were able to grow on VRBGA, and showed pink/purple colour and mucoid colony appearance, except one strain 1888 (ST8) which was pink/purple colour with dry appearance. On VRBLA and MacConkey agar, all strains had a typical pink colour with red halo, except two strains; *C. sakazakii* 1888 (ST8) and *C. turicensis* 109 (ST5) which showed light pink colure with red halo. All strains produced typical blue-green colonies on DFI media after incubation for 24h at 37°C (Table 4.1).

NTU	Species	TSA	XLD	VRBGA	VRBLA
96		Yellow/SM	Yellow/M	Pink/purple/M	Pink/H
1435	C. universalis	"	"	"	"
1883	e. universuits	"	"	"	"
02		"	Vollow/D	"	"
92 100		"	Yellow/D	"	
109		"	renow/ivi	"	L/РШК/П ″
111	C. turicensis	"	,		"
1553					
1880					
1895		"	"	"	"
16		"	"	"	"
1371	C muutiensii	"	"	"	"
1527	C. maygensi	"	"	"	"
1877		"	"	"	"
93		"	"	"	"
101		"	"	"	"
1846		"	"	"	"
510	C. malonaticus	"	"	"	"
1369		"	"	"	"
1879		"	"	"	"
1893		"	"	"	"
1220	C condimenti	"	"	"	"
1330	C. Condimenti	"	"	"	"
1210		"	"	"	"
1458		"	"	"	"
1460		"			
1461	C. dublinensis				
1462		"	"	"	"
1463		"	"	"	"
1464		"	"	"	"
1897		"	"	"	"
377		"	"	"	"
1105		"	"	"	"
1564		"	"	"	"
1886		"	"	"	"
1907		Yellow/ R	"	"	"
1908		Yellow/S	"	"	"
1283		Yellow/SM	Yellow/D	"	"
1888		"	"	Pink/purple/D	L/Pink/H
1906		"	"	Pink/purple/M	Pink/H
1107		"	Yellow/M	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,,
1108		"	"	"	"
1887		"	"	"	"
1885	C. sakazakii	"	Yellow/M	Pink/nurnle/M	Pink/H
1990	C. SURULURI	"	"		" " "
2027		"	"	"	"
18/2		"	"	"	"
1045		"	"	"	"
1045		"	"	"	"
1045		"	"	"	"
1847				"	,,
1881			"	"	,,
1882					
1884		"	"		"
1889		"	"	"	"
1890		"	"	"	"
1992		"	"	"	"

Table 1 1 Appearance of	Cranabastar and an	different media, TCA	
Table 4.1. Appearance of	<i>Cronobacter</i> Spp. on	unierent media: ISA	. ALD. VRBGA dhu VRBLA.
			,

Colony appearance of *Cronobacter* strains were investigated by using different detection media such as TSA, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA, DFI and MacConkey agar.

S= slimy. R= rough.

D= dry. L= light.

M= mucoid.

H= halo. SM= smooth

4.2.1.2 Appearance on Congo red agar.

Fifty-four strains were incubated on LB agar plates supplemented with Congo red. The colony morphology and colour were recorded as an indication of the binding of the curli fimbriae with Congo red dye after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours, and at 25°C for 72 hours and 5 days (Table 4.2). *Salmonella enterica* 358 and *E.coli*-K12 were used as positive and negative controls respectively. Five morphotypes were recorded, as demonstrated in table 4.2. Including, pink, dry, and rough (PDAR); brown, dry, and rough (BDAR); pink and smooth (PAS); brown and smooth (BAS); red and smooth (RAS). The positive control was characterized as PAS after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours and characterized as PDAR after incubation at 25°C for 72 hours and 5 days.

The most common morphotype among the *Cronobacter* tested strains after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours was BAS, as noted for 23 isolates (41.8%), 16 isolates (29%) that were identified as PAS, followed by 13 isolates (23.6%) with the BDAR morphotype, and 4 isolates (7.2%) with the PDAR morphotype. The majority of tested strains were the same morphotype (BAS) after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours, the exception were strains *C. malonaticus* (1879), four *C. dublinensis* strains (1210, 1458 and 1462) and four *C. sakazakii* strains (1886, 1845, 1889 and 1890) which showed BDAR morphology after incubation for 48 hours at 37°C (Table 4.2). Regarding incubation period at 25°C, BAS morphotype was the most common morphotype among the tested strains, as noted for 24 isolates (42.6 %) followed by 17 isolates (31.4%) with BDAR morphotype. However, most strains showed different morphotype after incubation at 25°C for 72h compared with incubating at 25°C after 5 days. Two *C. malonaticus* strains (93 and 1893), and one *C.sakazakii* strain (377) exhibited a RAS morphotype (5.5 %), and were considered to exhibit reduced binding of the Congo red dye, while those with the BAS morphotype (56.5%) did not show any binding of the Congo red dye.

4.2.1.2.1 Curli fimbriae genes.

Curli-encoding genes are clustered in two operons: *csgBAC* and *csgDEFG* (Brombacher et al, 2006). Joseph et al (2012b) reported that a curli fimbrial gene cluster has been found in the genome of *C. turicensis* z3032. Curli fimbriae homologues were found in *C. malonaticus*, *C. universalis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain. However, none of the curli fimbriae homologues were noted in any of the *C. sakazakii* and *C. muytjensii*

genomes analysed in this study. On the other hand, *C. dublinensis* strains were divided into two groups based on presence or absences of these genes. Strains *C. dublinensis* subsp *C. dublinensis* (LMG 23823, 1210, 1458 and 1463) showed presence of this gene cluster, whereas strains *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* (LMG 23824, 583 and 1460) and *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lactaridi* (LMG 23825, 1461 and 1462) showed absences of these genes. Strains (LMG 23823, LMG 23824 and LMG 23825) *C. dublinensis* subsp *C. dublinensis, C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausannensis*, and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi*, were used as a references for *C. dublinensis* subspecies strains respectively. Furthermore, *C. turicensis* strains were also divided into groups, this cluster was found in strains *C. turicensis* (1211, 1880 and 1895), however none of these genes were noted in 92, 1553 and 1554 strains. Gene clusters *csgBAC* and *csgDEFG* do not seem to be necessary for production pink colonies. This observation shows that no clear correlation exists between the phenotypic detection of curli fimbriae by Congo red staining and the genotypic detection of the curli fimbriae genes.

4.2.1.3 Appearance of *Cronobacter* species on Calcofluor media.

Production of cellulose was investigated by streaking the *Cronobacter* strains on supplemented LBA medium with Calcofluor White stain. The production of cellulose and cell appearance were visualised using ultra-violet (366nm) fluorescence. Binding of any cellulose produced by the *Cronobacter* isolates was observed based on the presence of a blue colony under UV light; figure 4.1. The majority of tested strains (19 isolates, 35%) showed moderate fluorescent signal (++). These include *C. sakazakii* strains; 377 and 1907 (ST4), 1887 (ST13), 1885 and 2027 (ST406), 1990 (ST264), 1845 (ST233), 1881(ST64), 1882 (ST20), 1884 (ST263), 1890 (ST42), three *C. malonaticus* strains; 510 (ST7), 1846 (ST60) and 1369 (ST69), three *C. muytjensii;* 1371 (ST403), 1527 (ST411) and 1877 (ST407). *C. turicensis* strain 1895 (ST252) was also showed moderate fluorescent signal (++). Followed by 13 isolates (24%) with the strong fluorescent signal (+++). These include three *C. sakazakii* strains; 1886 (ST4), 1107 (ST9) and 1844 (ST405), three *C. malonaticus* strains; 93 (ST29), 101 (ST60) and 1893 (ST289), and two *C. turicensis* strain; 92 (ST35) and 1880 (ST344).

The strong fluorescence was noted also in 3 *C. universalis* strains; 96 (ST48), 1435 (ST51) and 1883 (ST137), as well as was noted in the single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98).

Eight strains (14.8%) had a low fluorescent signal (+). These include six *C. sakazakii* strains; 1105 and 1908 (ST4), 1843 (ST23), 1847 (ST245), 1889 (STST198) and 1992 (ST136), one *C. malonaticus* strain 1879 (ST139) and one *C. turicensis* strain 111 (ST24). However, 14 isolates (25.9%) were negative for this phenotype (Figure 4.1). These including, one *C. turicensis* strain 109 (ST5), all of *C. dublinensis* strains (n=8); 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1463 (ST95), 1464 (ST78) and 1897 (ST213), and five *C. sakazakii* strains; 1564 (ST4), 1283, 1888 and 1906 (ST8) and 1108 (ST12); table 4.2.



(a) strong fluorescent signal(+++)

(b) moderate fluorescent signal(++)

(c) low fluorescent signal(+)

(d) no fluorescent signal(-)

Figure 4.1. Cell morphology on Calcofluor media. (a) Strong fluorescent signal (+++), (b) moderate fluorescent signal (++), (c) low fluorescent signal (+) and (d) no fluorescent signal (-).

4.2.1.3.1 Cellulose gene cluster

Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) stated that the cellulose gene cluster consist of nine genes (*bcsCZBAQEFG* and *yhjR*). This cluster was present in nearly all *Cronobacter* strains, the exceptions were *C. sakazakii* strain 1882 (ST20, CC20) and the single *C. condimenti* 1330 strain (ST98). No obvious correlation between the phenotypic detection of cellulose production by Calcofluor white staining and the genotypic detection of the cellulose gene cluster was observed.

strain	species		Con	go red		Calcoflu	or media
		37°C/(24h)	37°C/(48h)	25°C/(72h)	25°C/(5days)	28°C/(48h)	37°C/(24h)
96		BAS	BAS	BAS	PDAR	+++	+++
1435	C. universalis	PAS	PAS	PDAR	PDAR	+++	+++
1883		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	+++	+++
92		PAS	PAS	BAS	PAS	+++	+++
109		PAS	PAS	BAS	PAS	-	+(-)
111		BAS	BAS	BAS	BAS/H	+	+
1553	C. turicensis	BDAR	BDAR	BAS	RΔS	++	++
1880		PAS	PAS	BAS	PAS	++	+++
1895		PDAR	PDAR	BAS	PAS	++	++
1695			PDAR				
1071				PDAN			+++
1571	C. muytjensii	PAS	PAS	DAS	DAS	+	++
1527		PAS	PAS	BAS	BAS	+	++
18//		PAS	PAS	BAS	PDAR	++	++
93		PAS	PAS	PDAR	RAS	+++	+++
101		PAS	PAS	PAS	PAS	+++	+++
1846		BAS	BAS	PDAR	PDAR	++	++
510	C. malonaticus	PAS	PAS	BAS	BAS	++	++
1369		BAS	BAS	BAS	PDAR	++	++
1879		BAS	BDAR	BAS	BDAR	+	+
1893		PDAR	PDAR	RAS	RAS	+++	+++
1330	C. condimenti	BAS	BAS	BAS	BDAR	+++	+++
1210		BAS	BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
1458		BAS	BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
1460		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
1461	C dublin main	BAS	BAS	BAS	BAS	-	+(-)
1462	C. aublinensis	BAS	BDAR	BAS	BAS	-	+(-)
1463		BAS	BAS	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
1464		BDAR	PDAR	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
1897		BAS	BAS	BDAR	BDAR	-	+(-)
377		PAS	PAS	PAS	RAS	++	++
1105		BAS	BAS	PAS	PAS	+	+
1564		BAS	BAS	BAS	BAS	_	_
1886		BAS	BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	+++	+++
1000		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR			
1002		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR			 +
1200		DDAN	DDAN	BDAR	PDAN	+()	
1205				DAS	DAS	+(-)	-
1000			PDAR	DAS	DAS	+(-)	-
1900		PAS	PAS	BAS	BAS	+(-)	-
1107		PAS	PAS	PAS	RAS	+++	+++
1108		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	-	-
1887	o 1 1 "	BAS	BAS	PAS	PAS	++	++
1885	C. sakazakii	BAS	BAS	BAS	BAS	++	++
1990		BAS	BAS	BAS	BAS	++	++
2027		BAS	BAS	BDAR	PDAR	++	++
1843		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	+	+
1844		BAS	BAS	BDAR	PDAR	+++	+++
1845		BAS	BDAR	PDAR	PDAR	++	++
1847		BDAR	BDAR	PAS	PAS	+	+
1881		BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	PDAR	++	++
1882		BDAR	BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	++	++
1884		BDAR	BDAR	BAS	PDAR	++	++
1889		BAS	PDAR	BDAR	PDAR	+	+
1890		BAS	BDAR	BDAR	PDAR	++	++
1992		BAS	BAS	BAS	PDAR	+	+
1230	E.coli-K12	BDAR	BDAR	BAS	BDAR	-	-
358	salmonella	PAS	PAS	PDAR	PDAR	++	++

Table 4.2. Cell morphology of *Cronobacter* spp. on Congo red and Calcofluor media.

(1) Cell morphology observed with Congo red dye binding. (a) pink, dry, and rough (PDAR); (b) brown, dry, and rough (BDAR); (c) pink and smooth (PAS); (d) brown and smooth (BAS)., red and smooth (RAS). (2) Cell

morphology observed with Calcofluor media (a) strong fluorescent signal (+++),(b) moderate fluorescent signal(++), (b) low fluorescent signal(+) and no fluorescent signal(-)

4.2.2 Motility of the *Cronobacter* genus.

The mobility of *Cronobacter* spp. strains through the motility medium at 37°C after the incubation for 18h are shown in figures 4.2 and figure 4.3. *S. enterica* 358 and *E.coli* K12 strains were used as positive and negative controls respectively. Strains showed a wide-range of motility zone diameter. Most of *C. sakazakii* strains were motile, except 1847 (ST245) and 1906 (ST8). The largest motility zone was over 75 mm (diameter) and was shown by *C. sakazakii* strains 1887 (ST13), 1845 (ST233), 1990 (ST264), 1885 and 2027 (ST406). However, the smallest motility zone was 45 mm and was shown by *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains 377, 1564 and 1908, 1108 (ST12).

All *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis* strains and single *C. condimenti* strain were motile. These strains showed different motility zone diameters, between 28 to 77 mm. For example, the largest motility zone for these strains were *C. turicensis* strain 1880 (ST344), *C. malonaticus* strain 93 (ST29), *C. universalis* 96 (ST48), *C. muytjensii* 1527 (ST411), *C. dublinensis* 1210 (ST106) and the single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98) were 79 mm, 78.5 mm, 78.5 mm and 72 mm, 67 mm,33mm respectively. While, the smallest motility zone were *C. universalis* strain 1435-ST51 (71mm), *C. turicensis* strain 111 (ST72, 28mm), *C. muytjensii* strain 16 (ST34, 45mm), *C. malonaticus* strain 1879 (ST139, 63mm) and *C. dublinensis* strain 1897 (ST213, 38mm). Generally, for comparison data of all strains, *C. sakazakii* strains in ST8 and ST4 were less motile than other *C. sakazakii* STs. Overall, there was no significant difference when the motility of seven species were compared to each other (Figures 4.2 and Figure 4.3).

4.2.2.1 Flagellar genes.

Kucerova et al (2010) and Joseph et al (2012b) reported that *fli* genes that are linked to flagella expression and movement in *Cronobacter* species. A BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of these genes. All strains that have their genomes sequenced for both motile and non-motile strains showed the presence of *fliA-Z* gene cluster. This, however suggests that these motility genes might be not expressed or unrecognised mutation could have occurred in non-motile strains.



Figure 4.2. Motility of *C. sakazakii* strains through the motility medium at 37°C after the incubation for 18h. The diameter for the motility zone was measured in millimetres. Standard deviation represents the error bars, experiments were assayed in three independent assays.





Figure 4.3. Motility of C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis strains and single C. condimenti strain through the motility
medium at 37°C after the incubation for 18h. The diameter for the motility zone was measured in millimetres. Standard deviation represents the error bars,
experiments were assayed in three independent assays.

4.2.3 *Cronobacter* genus metabolism.

4.2.3.1 Biochemical test profiling.

Biochemical differentiation between *Cronobacter* species. According to Iversen et al (2007), the important biochemical tests for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species were indole production, malonate, inositol utilization and production of methyl- α -D-glucoside. Moreover, sialic acid utilization was reported as a significant biochemical test for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species, In particularly closely related species such as all *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* (Joseph et al. 2013). These relevant biochemical tests were applied to all strains. Indole production, inositol utilization and α - glucoside activity were measured by using the API32E kit (bio- Mérieux). Malonate PPA Broth (Thermo Fisher, UK) was used to determine malonate utilization. Minimal medium containing sialic acid was used to determine sialic acid utilization. The biochemical test profiling of strains is shown in table 4.5.

4.2.3.1.1 Indole production.

The indole test is a biochemical test performed to detect the ability of *Cronobacter* species to degrade the amino acid tryptophan and produce indole. All *C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain were able to produce indole. However, all *C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, C. turicensis* and *C. universalis* strains were negative for indole production test (Table 4.5).

4.2.3.1.1.1 Indole production genes.

A *tnaA* gene encodes for the tryptophanase/L-cysteine desulfhydrase, which degrades L-tryptophan to indole (Li and Young, 2013). This gene was found in all *C. dublinensis,* and *C. muytjensii* strains as well as the single *C. condimenti* strain (1330), and was absent in all *C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, C. turicensis* and *C. universalis* strains.

According to the phylogenetic tree of *Cronobacter* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *tnaA* gene (728 bp), the seven *C. dublinensis* strains clustered into 3 clusters based on sub species level (Figure 4.4). Group 1 were *dublinensis* subsp. *dublinensis* strains 1463 (ST95), 1210 (ST106) and 1458 (ST74), group 2 was *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausanensis* strains 1460 (ST76) and 1897 (ST213), and group 3 was *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi* strains 1461 (ST77) and 1462 (ST70).

C. muytjensii strains were divided into 2 groups groups, the first group was strain 1371 (ST403), and the second group was strains 16 (ST347), 1527 (ST411), and 1877 (ST407). The single *C. condimenti* strain clustered nearest the *C. muytjensii* strains (Figure 4.4).

All strains were positive for *tnaA* gene except for the non-indole production strains (negative strains); *C. sakazakii, C. malonaticus, C. turicensis and C. universalis* strains that lacked this gene. This suggests that this gene is important for indole production, and might be used to identify and distinguish between *Cronobacter* species.



Figure 4.4. The phylogenetic tree of *Cronobacter* strains, based on nucleotide sequences of *tnaA* gene (728 bp). The tree was drawn using MEGA 6.

4.2.3.1.2 α-glucosidase activity (blue-green colour production).

Alpha-glucosidase activity is one of the most important biochemical features, which distinguishes and differentiates *Cronobacter* species from other *Enterobacteriaceae* members (Lehner et al. 2006; Iversen et al. 2007). All *Cronobacter* strains were able to produce the blue-green colour as result of α -glucosidase activity (Table 4.5).

4.2.3.1.3 Inositol utilization.

The inositol utilization test of 54 strains was determined using the API32E kit (bio-Mérieux). Most *C. sakazakii* strains showed the ability to utilize inositol, the exception were strains 377 (ST4), 658 (ST1), 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245) and 1992 (ST136). All *C. muytjensii, C. universalis, C. turicensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain were able to utilize inositol. All *C. malonaticus* strains were able to utilize inositol, but one strain 510 (ST7) was unable to utilize inositol. This observation led to an expanded the study concerning *C. malonaticus* species (18 strains; table 4.3), in particular sequence type 7, because this sequence type is associated with adult infections, and the most frequently isolated *C. malonaticus* sequence type (Forsythe et al. 2014; Holy et al. 2014; Alsonosi et al. 2015).

C. dublinensis strains were divided into 2 separate groups based on inositol utilization. The first group showed ability to utilize inositol; including strains 1210, 1458, 1463, 1461 and 1462, and the second group was unable to utilize inositol (1460).

4.2.3.1.3.1 Inositol utilization genes.

Genome analyses using BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of inositol genes that are linked with inositol utilization. Regarding the laboratory result, particularly the variation between the *C. malonaticus* ST7 and other *C. malonaticus* STs, and the variation within *C. dublinensis* strains based on inositol utilization. Available genome sequences of *Cronobacter* spp. were used in this study (Table.3.1). The gene cluster (*iolD, iolE, iolB, iolT, iolG* and *iolC*) encoding for inositol utilization were present in all *C. sakazakii* strains except for 6 strains; 377 (ST4), 658 (ST1), 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (245) and 1992 (ST136).

All *C. muytjensii, C. universalis, C. turicensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain that have their genomes sequenced showed the presence of *iolD, iolE, iolB, iolT, iolG* and *iolC* genes. *C. dublinensis* genome sequences (n=11) were divided into 2 groups, the first group showed presence of inositol utilization genes including strains; *C. dublinensis* subsp *dublinensis;* LMG 23823 and 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST740, 1463 (ST95), and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi* strains LMG 23825 (ST 79) 1461 (ST77) and 1462 (ST70). The second group showed absences of these genes including; *C. dublinensis*

subsp. *lausanensis* strains; LMG 23824 (ST80), 583 (ST346), 1460 (ST76) and 1560 (ST341).

All STs of *C. malonaticus* strains were positive for *iolD*, *iolE*, *iolB*, *iolT*, *iolG* and *iolC*, the exception were ST7 strains (510, 681, 665, 688, 893,1830, 1835, 1835, 1914 and LMG23826; non-inositol utilization strains) which showed the absence of these genes. In general, strains, which are positive for inositol utilization, showed the presence of inositol gene cluster and negative strains showed absences of this gene cluster (Table.4.3). This suggests that these genes are essential for inositol utilization, and might be used to identify and distinguish of *Cronobacter* strains to the subspecies level.

Table 4.3. Presence/absence of inositol utilization genes in sequenced genomes of *Cronobacter* strains.

Species	NTU	ST	O-antigen	iolD	iolE	iolB	iolT	iolG	iolC
	1210	106	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	LMG 23823	106	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1458	74	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1463	95	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1461	77	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. dublinensis	1462	70	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	LMG 23825	79	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	LMG 23824	80	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1560	341	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	583	346	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1460	76	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	101	60	Cmal O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1846	60	Cmal O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	507	11	Cmal O:3	+	+	+	+	+	+
	512	11	CsakO:5	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1369	69	Cmal O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1569	307	Cmal O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1879	139	Cmal O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+
	2045	302	Cmal O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+
C malanaticus	2046	302	CsakO:2	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. maionaticus	510	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	681	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	665	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	688	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	893	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1830	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1835	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1914	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	LMG23826	7	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
C. condimenti	1330	98	Cuni O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. muytjensii	3 strains	3 STs	0:1, 0:2, 0:3	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. universalis	2 strains	2 STs	-	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. turicensis	5 strains	4 STs	0:3	+	+	+	+	+	+
	377	4	sakaO:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	658	1	sakaO:1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1844	405	sakaO:3	-	-	-	-	-	-
C. sakazakii	1845	233	sakaO:1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1847	245	sakaO:1	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1992	136	sakaO:2	-	-	-	-	-	-
	20 strains	18 STS	most	+	+	+	+	+	+

Genome analyses using BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of inositol genes that are linked with inositol utilization. + = gene presence. - = gene absence

4.2.3.1.4 Sialic acid and malonate utilization by Cronobacter spp.

This study investigated whether all *Cronobacter* species can use sialic acid as a carbon source. Sialic acid is found in the human body, such as breast milk, intestinal mucin, gangliosides in the brain and infant formula (Joseph et al. 2013). Therefore, this metabolism could be a significant virulence factor. The present study showed that all *C. malonaticus, C. muytjensii C. universalis, C. dublinensis* strains and single *C. condimenti* strain were unable to grow on minimal medium M9 with sialic acid as the only carbon source. All *C. sakazakii* strains and some of *C. turicensis* strains (92, 1553 and 1880) were able to grow on minimal medium M9 with sialic acid which means they were capable to utilize sialic acid as a carbon source. Conversely, *C. turicensis* strains 109, 111, and 1895 were not able to grow on minimal medium M9 with sialic acid; table 4.5.

4.2.3.1.4.1 Sialic acid utilization genes.

The NanKTAR gene cluster encodes for the proteins involved in the uptake and utilization of sialic acid. These genes were only found in the genomes of *C. sakazakii* strains and some of the *C. turicensis* strains; 92, 1553 and 1880. However, this gene cluster was absent from the genomes of all other *Cronobacter* species. Artemis comparison was used to compare between isolate *C. sakazakii* and *C. turicensis*, which are positive for sialic acid utilization test against *C. turicensis*, isolate which negative to utilize sialic acid, in order to investigate if the sialic acid utilization cluster genes were found or missing in *Cronobacter* as a result of genome evolution. Figure 4.5 showed the comparison between genomic structure of *NanKTA* gene cluster in *C. sakazakii* and *C. turicensis* isolates positive to utilize sialic acid utilization (*NanKTA* cluster encoding for the proteins involved in the uptake and utilization of sialic acid).


Figure 4.5. Genomic structure of cluster *nanKTA* in the genomes of *C. sakazakii, C. turicensis* (positive for sialic acid utilization) and genome of *C. turicensis* (negative to utilize sialic acid).

4.2.3.1.5 Utilization of malonate.

Malonate is an organic acid that some bacteria can use for carbon and energy. Malonate utilization is an important differential trait. This study demonstrated that most of *C. sakazakii* strains were unable to utilize malonate, except strains 1845 (ST233) and 1881 (ST64). All strains of *C. malonaticus, C. universalis, C. turicensis* and *C. muytjensii* strains were able to utilize malonate. The single *C. condimenti* strain was also able to growth on malonate broth. On the other hand, *C. dublinensis* strains were divided into two separate groups based on malonate utilization (Table 4.5). Three of eight strains were able to utilize malonate; 1458 (ST74), 1463 (ST95) and 1210 (ST106). Whereas, five strains (1460, 1461, 1462, 1464 and 1897) were not able to utilize malonate (Table 4.5).

4.2.3.1.5.1 Malonate utilization genes.

Malonate utilization, is an important biochemical test for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species. Malonate metabolism is encoded by the *mauR*, *madA*, *citG*, *mdcC*, *madC*, *madD*, *mdcG* and *fabD* genes. Presence and absence of malonate utilization genes were investigated by using BLAST genome search. Available genome sequences of *C. malonaticus*, *C. muytjensii*, *C. universalis*, *C. turicensis* strains and single genome of *C. condimenti* strain showed the presence of the genes which are responsible for

malonate utilization; *mauR, madA, citG, mdcC, madC, madD, mdcG* and *fabD*. However, these genes were absent in all *C. sakazakii* sequence types, but two strains in ST64 and ST233 showed presences of these genes. As a result of this variation, all available genome sequences of ST64 (3 strains) and ST233 (2 strains) in *Cronobacter* MLST databases were used in this part of study, in order to investigate if these genes are found or missing in all *C. sakazakii*, in these two STs (Table 4.4). Moreover, Artemis comparison tool was used to consider if the malonate utilization cluster genes were acquired or lost in *C. sakazakii* strains as a result of genome evolution (Figure 4.6).

C. dublinensis strains were divided into two separate groups based on presence or absences of these genes, *C. dublinensis* subsp. dublinensis strains; LMG 23823, 1210, 1458 and 1463, which malonate positive showed presences of the malonate gene cluster. While, *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausannensis*, and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi* which malonate negative strains showed absences of this gene cluster. *C. dublinensis* subsp. *dublinensis* (LMG 23823) strain, *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lausannensis*, lausannensis, lausannensis (LMG 23824), and *C. dublinensis* subsp. *lactaridi* (LMG 23825), were used as a references for *C. dublinensis* subspecies strains (Table 4.4).





Figure 4.6. Comparison between genomic structure of malonate genes cluster *madGDCA,fadD* and *citG* in the genome of *C. sakazakii* 1881 (ST64), positive for malonate utilization and genome of *C. sakazakii* 1105 (ST4), negative to utilize malonate.

parE

katG

Malonate metabolism is encoded by the *mauR*, *madA*, *citG*, *mdcC*, *madC*, *madD*, *mdcG* and *fabD* genes. Artemis comparison tool was used to consider if the malonate utilization cluster genes were acquired or lost in *C. sakazakii* strains.

Chapter 4.

Phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources.

Species	Available g inf	enome sec ormation	quences	Malonate utilization	mauR	R madA	citG	mdcC	madC	madD	mdcG	fabD
	NTU	ST	O-antigen	37°C/24h								,
	1210	106	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	LMG 23823	106	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1458	74	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1463	95	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. dublinensis	1460	76	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1461	77	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	1462	70	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	LMG 23824	80	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
	LMG 23825	79	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
C. sakazakii	1845	233	Csak O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	FDA00008004	233	Csak O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	2051	64	Csak O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	1881	64	Csak O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	Chcon-8	64	Csak O:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
	22 strains	17 CTc	0:1, 0:2									
	23 strains	17 515	0:3, 0:4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
C. condimenti	1330	98	Cuni O:1	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
C mutionsii	2 strains	2 576	0:1, 0:2,									
C. muyijensii	3 Strains	3 315	O:3	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. malonaticus	6 strains	5 STs	0:1, 0:2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. universalis	2 strains	2 STs	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
C. turicensis	5 strains	5 STs	0:3	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

Table 4.4. Distribution of the malonate and other related genes across the available sequenced genomes of seven *Cronobacter* species.

Presence and absence of malonate utilization genes were investigated by using BLAST genome search.

- = gene absence

				Productio	on of	Utilization of			
NTU	Species	ST	O-antigen	α- glucosidase	Indole	Inositol	Malonate	Sialic acid	
96		48	ND	+	-	+	+	-	
1435	C. universalis	51	ND	+	-	+	+	-	
1883		137	ND	+	-	+	+	-	
92		35	Ctur O:3	+	-	+	+	+	
109		5	ND	+	-	+	+	-	
111	C turicensis	24	ND	+	-	+	+	-	
1553		72	Ctur O:3	+	-	+	+	+	
1880		344	Ctur O:3	+	-	+	+	+	
1895		252	Ctur O:3	+	-	+	+	-	
16		34	CmuyO:3	+	+	+	+	-	
1371	C. muytjensii	71	CmuyO:2	+	+	+	+	-	
1527	,,,	75	CmuyO:1	+	+	+	+	-	
18//		288	CmuyO:1	+	+	+	+	-	
93		29	Cmal 0:1	+	-	+	+	-	
101		60	Cmal O:1	+	-	+	+	-	
1846	C malanatious	60 280	Cmal O:1	+	-	+	+	-	
1893 E10	C. maionaticus	289	Cmal O:1	+	-	+	+	-	
1260		/ ()	Cmal 0:2	+	-	-	+	-	
1070		120	Cmal 0:2	+	-	+	+	-	
1220	C condimonti	129	CupiO:1	+	-	+	+	-	
1210	C. Conumenti	90	Cdub O:1	+	- T		+	-	
1/50		74	Cdub 0:1	+	+ +	т 	+	-	
1450		74 05	Cdub 0:1	+	+ +	т 	+	-	
1405		95 77	Cdub 0:1	+	+ +	+ _	+	-	
1401	C. dublinensis	70	Cdub 0:1	+	- -	- -	-	-	
1460		76	Cdub 0:1	+	+	-	_	_	
1464		78	Cdub 0:2	+	+	+	-	-	
1897		213	Cdub 0:2	+	+	+	-	-	
377		4	Csak 0:2	+	-	-	-	+	
1105		4	Csak O2	+	-	+	-	+	
1564		4	Csak O:3	+	-	+	-	+	
1886		4	Csak O:3	+	-	+	-	+	
1907		4	Csak O:4	+	-	+	-	+	
1908		4	Csak O:4	+	-	+	-	+	
1283		8	Csak O:3	+	-	+	-	+	
1888		8	Csak O:1	+	-	+	-	+	
1906		8	Csak O:1	+	-	+	-	+	
1107		9	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1108		12	Csak O:4	+	-	+	-	+	
1887		13	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1885	C. sakazakii	406	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1990		264	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
2027		406	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1843		23	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1844		405	Csak O:3	+	-	-	-	+	
1845		233	Csak O:2	+	-	-	+	+	
1847		245	Csak O:1	+	-	-	-	+	
1881		64	Csak O:2	+	-	+	+	+	
1882		20	Csak O:3	+	-	+	-	+	
1884		263	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1889		198	Csak O:4	+	-	+	-	+	
1890		42	Csak O:2	+	-	+	-	+	
1992		136	Csak O:2	+	-	-	-	+	

Table 4.5. Biochemical tests profiling of *Cronobacter* species used in this study.

+ = gene presence. - = gene absence

ND= not defined

4.2.3.2 Lipase and protease activity.

The lipase activity assay was performed using tributyrin agar. After 3 days of incubation at 37°C. *C. sakazakii* strains 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233) and 2027 (406), *C. malonaticus* strain 1846 (ST60), *C. muytjensii* strain 1371 (ST403) and *C. dublinensis* strain 1463 (ST95) showed positive result for production of lipase as a strong clear inhibition zone around the colony.

C. sakazakii strains; 377, 1105, 1886, 1907 and 1908 (ST4), 1107 (ST9), 1108 (ST12), 1283, 1888 and 1906 (ST8), 1843 (ST23), 1847 (ST245), 1881 (ST64), 1882 (ST20), 1884 (ST263), 1885 (ST406), 1887 (ST13), 1889 (ST198), 1890 (ST42), 1990 (ST264) and 1992(ST136), 6 C. malonaticus strains; 93 (ST29), 101 (ST60), 510 (ST7), 1369 (ST690, 1879 (ST139) and 1893(ST289) showed positive results for production of lipase as a clear inhibition zone around colony. Moreover, clear inhibition zone around colony was also noted in 6 C. dublinensis strains; 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70) and 1464 (ST78), 2 C. muytjensii strains; 16 (ST347) and 1877(ST407). In addition to 3 C. universalis strains; 96 (ST48), 1435 (ST51) and 1883(ST137), and 6 C. turicensis strains, 92 (ST35), 109 (ST5), 111 (ST24), 1553 (ST72), 1880 (ST344) and 1895 (ST252) showed positive result for production of lipase as a clear inhibition zone around colony. Furthermore, C. muytjensii strain 1527 (ST411), C. dublinensis strain 1897 (ST213) and the single C. condimenti strain 1330(ST98) showed positive result for production of lipase as a weak inhibition zone around colony. The proteolytic activity on skim milk agar was also clearly demonstrated by all Cronobacter strains; table 4.6.

4.2.3.2.1 Genes responsible for lipase activity.

The *lipA/lipB* genes encode a secreted lipase and are responsible for the lipase activity (lipolytic phenotype) of bacteria (Beven et al. 2001). These two genes were present in all *Cronobacter* genomes.

NTU	Species	Source	ST	O-antigen	Lipase activity 37°C/(72h)	Protease activity 37°C/(72h)
96		Spice	48	ND	++	+
1435	C. universalis	Food	51	ND	++	+
1883		Spice	137	ND	++	+
109		Herb	5	ND	++	+
111		Herb	24	ND	++	+
92	C turicensis	Herb	35	Ctur O:3	++	+
1880	c. turicensis	Herb	344	Ctur O:3	++	+
1553		Herb	72	Ctur O:3	++	+
1895		Ingredient	252	Ctur 0:1	++	+
1371		Spice	403	Cmuyt O:3	+++	+
1527	C muvtiensii	Food	411	Cmuyt O:2	+	+
16	e. may genon	Spice	347	Cmuyt 0:1	++	+
1977		Ingredient	407	Cmuyt O:1	++	+
1879		Spice	139	Cmal O:2	++	+
1369		Herb	69	Cmal O:1	++	+
101		Spice	60	Cmal O:1	++	+
93	C. malonaticus	Spice	29	Cmal O:1	++	+
510		Food	7	Cmal O:2	++	+
1846		Ingredient	60	Cmal O:1	+++	+
1893		Ingredient	289	Cmal O:1	++	+
1210		Food	106	Cdub O:1	++	+
1458		Food	74	Cdub O:1	++	+
1460		Food	76	Cdub O:2	++	+
1463	C.dublinensis	Food	95	Cdub O:1	+++	+
1461		Food	77	Cdub 0:1	++	+
1462		Food	70	Cdub 0:1	++	+
1464		Food	/8 212	Cdub 0:2	++	+
1220	C condimonti	Food	213	CupiO:1	+	
1330	C. Condimenti	Food	98	CuniO:1	+	+
3//		FOOD	4	Csak 0:2	++	+
1105		Weaning lood	4	Csak 0:2	++	+
1996		Food	4	Csak 0.3	++	+
1907		Environment	4	Csak 0:4	++	+
1908		Environment	4	Csak 0:4	++	+
1107		Weaning food	9	Csak 0:2	++	+
1108		Weaning food	12	Csak O:4	++	+
1283		Food	8	Csak O:3	++	+
1888		Food	8	Csak O:1	++	+
1906		Food	8	Csak O:1	++	+
1843		Spice	23	Csak O:2	++	+
1844	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	244	Csak O:3	+++	+
1845		Food	233	Csak O:2	+++	+
1847		Milk powder	245	Csak O:1	++	+
1881		Ingredient	64	Csak O:2	++	+
1882		Ingredient	20	Csak O:3	++	+
1884		Herb	263	Csak O:2	++	+
1887		Food	13	Csak O:2	++	+
1889		Ingredient	198	Csak O:4	++	+
1890		Ingredient	42	Csak O:2	++	+
1992		Food	136	Csak O:2	++	+
1885		Herb	406	Csak O:2	++	+
1990		Food	264	Csak O:2	++	+
2027		Ingredient	406	Csak O:2	+++	+

Table 4.6. Lipase and protease activity of *Cronobacter* strains.

The lipase activity assay was performed using tributyrin agar and the proteolytic activity was performed using skim milk agar. + = weak. ++= moderate. +++ = strong.

4.2.4 Capsule production on different media.

Capsule production by 54 strains of *Cronobacter* species was determined by colony appearance on different media including milk agar, XLD, VRBLA and VRBGA; table 4.7. There was a notable variation between strains in their ability to produce capsules; table 4.7 shows the relative results. Strains were divided into four groups according to the relative scale of high, medium, low and no mucoid production are represented by +++, ++, + and - respectively. The majority of *C. sakazakii* strains had the most mucoid appearance indicating capsular material production. However, less capsular material was produced by the C. sakazakii strains with serotype profile 0:1 and 0:4 such as 1906 (ST8-O:1), 1847 (ST245-O:1), 1907 and 1908 (ST4-O:4), 1108 (ST12-O:4) and 1889 (ST189-O:4). The dry colony appearance of the C. sakazakii strain 1888 (ST8-O:1) indicated no capsular material was produced. Significant capsular material was produced by C. sakazakii strains with serotype profile O:2 and O:3. C. sakazakii strains with the same ST and with different serotype profile showed different capsular profile, for example strains with profile (ST8-O:1) and (ST4-O:4) had a lower levels of capsule production. In contrast, strains with profile (ST8-O:3), (ST4-O:2) and (ST4-O:3) were able to form high levels of capsular materials (Table 4.8). On the other hand, considerable capsular material was produced by the other Cronobacter species; C. malonaticus, C. turicensis, C. universalis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis strains, and the single *C. condimenti* strain (Table 4.7, 4.8).

4.2.4.1 Capsule profiling.

A BLAST genome search was used to investigate the correlation between capsule profiling (O-antigen type, K- capsule type and CA-type) and the amount of capsular material (Table 4.8). *C. sakazakii* with capsular profile (O-antigen type, K-capsule and CA-type); O:1-K1-CA1, O:1-K2-CA1, O:4-K1-CA2 and O:4-K2-CA2 showed low level of capsule production. Whereas, the great value of capsular material was produced by *C. sakazakii* strains with capsular profile O:2-K1-CA2, O:2-K2-CA2, O:3-K1-CA1 and O:3-K2-CA1. No correlation between capsule profiling and the amount of capsular material in other *Cronobacter* species was noted.

		Mucoid production 25°C /(48h)					Mucoid production at 37°C /(24h)					
NTU	Species	ST	XLD	VRBGA	VRBLA	Milk agar	XLD	VRBGA	VRBLA	Milk agar		
96		48	+	++	++	+++	++	++	++	+++		
1435	C. universalis	51	++	++	++	++	++	++	++	+++		
1883		137	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	++	+++		
92		35	+(-)	++	++	++	+	++	++	++		
109		5	+	++	++	++	++	++	++	++		
111		24	++	++	++	+++	+++	++	+++	+++		
1553	C. turicensis	72	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	++	+++		
1990		211										
1905		254		111	111	+++	+++	111	111	++++		
1655		232	1()							11		
10		347	+(-)			++			- 	++		
15/1	C. muytjensii	405	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1527		411	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++		
18//		407	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++		
93		29	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
101		60	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1846		60	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
510	C. malonaticus	7	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1369		69	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1879		139	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1893		289	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1330	C. condimenti	98	++	++	++	++	++	++	++	+++		
1210		106	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1458		74	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1460		76	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1461	C dublinansis	77	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1462	C. aubimensis	70	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1463		95	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1464		78	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1897		213	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1906		8	_	_	+	+	_	_	+	+		
1888		8			_	_	_		_	_		
1847		245	+	+	+	++	+	+	++	++		
1907		4	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+		
1908		4		+	+	+		+	+	+		
1889		198	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+		
1108		12	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	++		
1882		20	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1283		8	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++		
1844		405	+++	++	++	+++	+++	++	++	+++		
1564		4	++	++	++	+++	++	++	+++	+++		
1886		4	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1487		4	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1884	C. sakazakii	263	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1885		406	 444	 444	 444	 +++	 +++	 444	 444	 +++		
1000		761		1 FT	1 FT	, TT		1 FT	1 FT	, FT		
2027		204 ///C		+ **	++++	+ + +	+++	+ **	++++	┰┲┳ ┻┹┷		
1001		400	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	++++	++++	+ • • •	+ + +	++++	++++	+ **		
1000		04	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1890		42	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1843		23	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1992		136	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1105		4	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
377		4	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	++	+++	+++		
1107		9	+	++	++	+++	+	++	++	+++		
1845		233	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++		
1887		13	+	+	++	++	++	+	++	++		

Table 4.7 Capsule production on different media; XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA and milk agar

Capsule production of *Cronobacter* strains was determined by colony appearance on different media including milk agar, XLD, VRBLA and VRBGA +++= High mucoid production. += Moderate mucoid production. -= No mucoid production

Chapter 4.

Phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources.

Icolator	spacios	ст	cc	Saratupa	K tupo	CA tupo	Muco	id product	tion 25C/(4	l8h)	Muco	oid produc	tion 37C/(24h)
isolates	species	31	ll	Serotype	к-туре	СА-туре	XLD	VRBGA	VRBLA	Milk agar	XLD	VRBGA	VRBLA	Milk agar
1906		8	8	Csak O1	K1	CA1	_	_	+	+	_	_	+	+
1888		8	8	Csak O1	K1	CA1	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
1847		245	ND	Csak O1	К2	CA1	+	+	+	++	+	+	++	++
1907		4	4	Csak O4	К2	CA2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1908		4	4	Csak O4	K2	CA2	_	+	+	+	_	+	+	+
1889		198	52	Csak O4	K1	CA2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1108		12	ND	Csak O4	К2	CA2	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	++
1882		20	20	Csak O3	K1	CA1	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1283		8	8	Csak O3	K1	CA1	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++
1844		405	ND	Csak O3	К2	CA1	+++	++	++	+++	+++	++	++	+++
1564		4	4	Csak O3	К2	CA2	++	++	++	+++	++	++	+++	+++
1886		4	4	Csak O3	К2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1487	C. sakazakii	4	4	Csak O3	К2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1884	0.00.00	263	263	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1885		406	264	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1990		264	264	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
2027		406	264	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1881		64	64	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1890		42	ND	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1843		23	23	Csak O2	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1992		136	ND	Csak O2	К2	CA2	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1105		4	4	Csak O2	К2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
377		4	4	Csak O2	K2	CA2	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	++	+++	+++
1107		9	3	Csak O2	К2	CA2	+	++	++	+++	+	++	++	+++
1845		233	ND	Csak O2	К2	CA2	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1887		13	13	Csak O2	K2	CA2	+	+	++	++	++	+	++	++

. . . - - - -4 0 T 1 c....

Cha	pter	4.
-----	------	----

93		29	ND	Cmal O1	К2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
101		60	ND	Cmal O1	K2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1369		69	ND	Cmal O1	K1	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1846	C. malonaticus	60	ND	Cmal O1	K2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1893		289	ND	Cmal O1	K2	CA2	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
510		7	7	Cmal O2	K1	CA1	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1879		139	ND	Cmal O2	K1	CA1	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1210		106	ND	Cdub O1	K1	CA1	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1458		74	74	Cdub O1	K1	CA1	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1463		95	162	Cdub O1	K1	CA1	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1461	C dublinancia	77	ND	Cdub O1	K1	CA1	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1462	C. UUDIIIIEIISIS	70	ND	Cdub O1	K1	CA1	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1460		76	78	Cdub O2	K1	CA2	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1464		78	ND	Cdub O2	K1	ND	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1897		213	ND	Cdub O2	K1	CA2	++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1330	C. condimenti	98	ND	Cuni O1	K1	CA2	++	++	++	++	++	++	++	+++
96		48	ND	ND	K2	CA1	+	++	++	+++	++	++	++	+++
1435	C. universalis	51	ND	ND	K2	ND	++	++	++	++	++	++	++	+++
1883		137	ND	ND	K2	CA2	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	++	+++
1895		252	ND	Ctur O1	K2	CA2	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
92		35	ND	Ctur O3	K2	CA2	+	++	++	++	+	++	++	++
109	C turiconcis	5	5	ND	K2	CA2	+	++	++	++	++	++	++	++
111	C. LUTICETISIS	24	24	ND	K2	CA2	++	++	++	+++	+++	++	+++	+++
1553		72	72	Ctur O3	K1	CA2	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	++	+++
1880		344	ND	Ctur O3	K1	CA2	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
16		347	ND	CmuyO3	K1	CA1	+	++	++	++	+	++	++	++
1371	C muutionsii	403	ND	CmuyO2	K1	CA2	+++	++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++	+++
1527	C. muyijensh	411	ND	CmuyO1	К1	CA1	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++
1877		407	ND	CmuyO1	K1	CA2	++	++	++	+++	++	+++	+++	+++

ST= sequence type. CC= clonal complex. ND= not determined. +++= high mucoid production. ++= moderate mucoid production.

+= low mucoid production.

-=

no

mucoid production

4.2.4.2 The correlation between the capsular polysaccharide composition (CPS) of *C. sakazakii* strains and their genetic traits such as ST, O-antigen, K-capsule and colonic acid type (CA).

4.2.4.2.1 Strains screening and selection.

A 13 *C. sakazakii* strains were used in this study. These strains were selected based on the diversity of their sequence type (ST) which associated with clinical significance including; ST1, ST4, ST8, ST12 and ST13, O-antigen serotype (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4) and capsule type (K-type and CA-type), in order to investigate the correlation between the amount of capsule production, capsule compositions (monosaccharides) and their genetic traits. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that focused on the association between the capsule compositions (monosaccharides), amount of capsule production and linked that with molecular characterisation. Two clinical strains 767 (ST4) and 2107 (ST12) were used for the purpose of comparison. Table 4.9 lists the details of the strains that have used in this part of study.

NTU NO:	Sources	Country	Year	ST	O- serotype	Capsule profile
658	Non-infant formula	USA	2001	1	0:1	K1-CA1
767	Clinical	France	1994	4	0:2	K2-CA2
377	Milk powder	UK	1950	4	0:2	K2-CA2
1105	Weaning food	UK	2008	4	0:2	K2-CA2
1533	Environmental	Germany	2006	4	0:2	K2-CA2
1886	Spice	Czech Republic	2011	4	0:3	K2-CA2
1908	Environmental	Malaysia	2012	4	O:4	K2-CA2
1283	Food	UK	2010	8	O:3	K1-CA1
1888	Food	Czech Republic	2011	8	0:1	K1-CA1
1906	Environmental	Malaysia	2012	8	0:1	K1-CA1
2107	Clinical	Belgium		12	O:4	K2-CA2
1108	Weaning food	UK	2008	12	O:4	K2-CA2
1887	Food	Czech Republic	2011	13	0:2	K2-CA2

Table 4.9. Details of the *C. sakazakii* strains used in this part.

4.2.4.2.2 Mucoid production on milk agar.

Production of capsule by thirteen strains of *C. sakazakii* was determined by colony appearance on milk agar; table 4.10. There was a notable variation between strains in their ability to produce capsules. Strains were divided into four groups according to the relative scale of high, medium, low and no mucoid production are represented by +++, ++, + and – respectively. Less capsular material was produced by the *C. sakazakii* strains with serotype profile O:1 and O:4 such as 658 (ST1-O:1-K1-CA1), 1908 (ST4-O:4-K2-CA2), 1108 (ST12-O:4-K2-CA2) and 2107 (ST12-O:4-K2-CA2). Moreover, *C. sakazakii* strains 1888 and 1906 (ST8-O:1-K1-CA1) showed dry colony appearance. While, significant capsular material was produced by *C. sakazakii* strains with serotype profile O:2 and O:3. These strains were 377, 767, 1105 and 1533, 1886 (ST4-O:3-K2-CA2), 1887 (ST13-O:2-K2-CA2), and 1283 strain (ST8-O:3-K1-CA1); table 4.10.

Table 4.10 The correlation between the amount of mucoid production and the genetic traits of *C. sakazakii* strains.

ctrain	Sourcos		Genetic	traits	Mucoid production/IF		
Strain	Sources	ST	O-serotype	Capsule profile	21C/(48h)	37C/(24h)	
658	Non-infant formula	1	0:1	K1-CA1	+	++	
1888	Food	8	0:1	K1-CA1	-	-	
1906	Environmental	8	O:1	K1-CA1	-	-	
1908	Environmental	4	O:4	K2-CA2	+	+	
2107	Clinical	12	0:4	K2-CA2	+	+	
1108	Weaning food	12	0:4	K2-CA2	+	++	
377	Milk powder	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	+++	
767	Clinical	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	++	
1105	Weaning food	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	+++	
1533	Environmental	4	0:2	K2-CA2	++	++	
1887	Food	13	0:2	K2-CA2	++	++	
1886	Spice	4	0:3	K2-CA2	+++	+++	
1283	Food	8	0:3	K1-CA1	++	+++	

IF= infant formula.- = no mucoid production.+= low mucoid production.++ = moderatemucoid production.+++ = high mucoid production.

4.2.4.2.3 Isolation of the mucoid layer.

The mucoid layer of thirteen *C. sakazakii* strains was isolated, in brief bacterial cultures were grown overnight at 37°C and 48h at 21°C on agar plates containing infant formula ready to feed. Bacterial growth was then scraped into centrifuge tubes and sterile normal saline was added to balance the tubes and then centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 5 minutes (Figure 4.7, 4.8). The saline/supernatant was then discarded and the thick mucoid layer was transferred to weigh watch glasses, which were put into a drying oven overnight and then re-weighed (Figure 4.9). The dry mass was collected and stored at room temperature.



Figure 4.7 . Isolation of capsule materials.

Bacterial growth was then scraped into centrifuge tubes and sterile normal saline was added to balance the tubes



Figure 4.8. The mucoid layer after centrifugation at 5000 rpm for 5 minutes There was a notable variation between strains in their ability to produce capsules



Figure 4.9. Oven overnight drying of the thick mucoid layer using watch glasses. The dry mass was collected and stored at room temperature.

4.2.4.2.4 Sugar analysis of capsule polysaccharides.

The dry mass of capsule materials were analysed at the Faculty of Chemistry, Gdansk University, Poland. The materials were analysed using carbohydrate nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) Spectroscopy. The analysis of capsule polysaccharides of 13 selected *C. sakazakii* strains showed they were composed of four different sugars; galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc), fucose (Fuc) and rhamnose (Rha).

The monosaccharides in 658 (ST1-O:1) sample were galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc) and fucose (Fuc), with total amount 7.82, 15.85 and 7.33 mg at 21°C and 18.05, 32.02 and 15.23 mg at 37°C respectively. *C. sakazakii* ST8 strains (1888, 1906 and 1283) were divided into 2 groups based on their sugar composition (monosaccharides), 1888 and 1906 (ST8-O:1) samples composed only one type of sugar which is glucose at both temperatures (21°C and 37 °C). Whereas, strain 1283 (ST8-O:3) showed a different sugar composition (monosaccharides), it composed of 3 type of sugars which are (Gal), (Glc) and (Fuc) with different amount at different temperatures (21°C and 37 °C). Moreover, monosaccharides in *C. sakazakii* ST4 samples 377, 767, and 1533 (O:2) were (Gal), (Glc), (Fuc) and rhamnose (Rha) with different amount at different temperatures (21°C and 37 °C).

The monosaccharides in 1908 sample (ST4-O:4) were (Gal), (Glc) and (Fuc), while strain 1886 (ST4-O:3-K2-CA2) had the same ratio of sugars, but with less amount of monosaccharides. The monosaccharides in *C. sakazakii* ST12 samples 1108 and 2107 (O:4) were also containing a (Gal), (Glc) and (Fuc) with different amount at different temperatures (21 °C and 37 °C), however strain 2107 showed lack of (Fuc) at 21 °C. Furthermore, capsule materials of 1887 sample (ST13-O:2) composed of 4 sugars including (Gal), (Glc) , (Fuc) and (Rha) at 21 °C, and was lacked galactose (Gal) and fucose (Fuc) at 37 °C. This observation shows that there is a strong correlation between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production and the genetic traits, in particular O-antigen serotype (Table 4.11 and Figure 4.9).

4.2.4.2.5 Rhamnose biosynthesis genes.

Rhamnose sugar is commonly found in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria. This sugar is generally distributed in O-antigens of Gram-negative bacteria. Moreover, this sugar is frequently found in capsular polysaccharides, which are covalently bound to the cell wall (Boels et al. 2004). More Interestingly, L-rhamnose is often essential for bacterial virulence and viability (Maki and Renkonen, 2004; Mistou et al, 2016). Genes *rmlA* and *rfbBCD* encode the biosynthesis of dTDP-I-rhamnose from glucose 1-phosphate in *E.coli* and *Salmonella* strains (Silva et al. 2005). Genes (*rmlA* and *rfbB*) were found in all tested *C. sakazakii* strains. More interestingly, *rfbCD* genes were found in ST4 stains 377, 767, 1105 and 1533 (O:2-K2-CA2) and ST13 strain 1887 (O2-K2-CA2), and were absent in strains 658 ST1 strain (O:1-K1-CA1), ST12 strains 1108 and 2107 (O:4-K2-CA2), ST8 strains 1888, 1906 (O:1-K1-CA1) and 1283 (O:3-K1-CA1), ST4 strain 1908 (O4-K2-CA2) and 1886 (O3-K2-CA2). Furthermore, Artemis comparison tool was used to consider if the rhamnose biosynthesis cluster genes were acquired or lost in *C. sakazakii* strains as a result of genome evolution (Figure 4.10).

All strains were positive for *rfbCD* genes except for the non-rhamnose production strains (negative strains); 658, 1108, 2107, 1888, 1906, 1283, 1908 and 1886 that lacked these genes (Table 4.12). This suggests that these genes (*rfbCD*) are important for rhamnose biosynthesis in *C. sakazakii* strains, and might be used to predict the capsule polysaccharides composition in *Cronobacter* species.

4.2.4.2.6 Fucose utilization genes.

Obadia et al (2007) reported that the capsular polysaccharide synthesis gene cluster In *E. coli* K-12, termed the *wca* operon, controls the biosynthesis of the exopolysaccharide, colanic acid. This gene cluster controls the biosynthesis of the exopolysaccharide colanic acid containing fucose and glucuronic acid. Moreover, Pacheco et al (2012) reported that L-fucose utilization in *E.coli* requires the *fuc* genes (*fucPIKUR*), and their activator (*FucR*). Fucose utilization genes (*fucPIKUR*) were absent in all strains, while *fucUR* were found in all strains (Table 4.12). This observation shows that there is no correlation between the ability of *C. sakazakii* strains to produces

fucose sugar as a part of capsule polysaccharides and the genotypic detection of the Fucose utilization genes (*fucPIKUR*).



Figure 4.10. Diagrammatic representation of putative or demonstrated operonic organization of dTDP-I-rhamnose-synthesizing genes from different *C. sakazaki* strains.

rmlA, glucose-1-phosphate thymidylyltransferase; *rfbB*, dTDP-glucose-4,6-dehydratase; *rfbC*, dTDP-4-keto-l-rhamnose-3,5-epimerase; and *rfbD*, dTDP-l-rhamnose synthase.

Chapter 4	4.
-----------	----

strains ST		O-serotype	Capsule profile	Medium	Temp (°C)	Mucoid	Dry weight of	Analysed	Total amo	ount of mor	iosacchari	des in the
50000	51	o scrotype	profile	Wieddin	remp (c)	appearance	sample (mg)	part (mg)	Gal	Glc	Fuc	Rha
		<u> </u>			21	+	63.4	10.2	7.82	15.85	7.33	N
658	1	0:1	K1-CA1	IF	37	++	110.1	30.2	18.05	32.02	15.23	Ν
277	Λ	0.2	K3 CA3	IC	21	+++	174.6	11.1	41.08	62.17	46.83	5.37
5//	4	0.2	KZ-CAZ	IF	37	+++	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν
767	Л	0.3	K2-CV3	IE	21	+++	86.4	13.6	17.69	33.48	19.02	1.86
707	4	0.2	KZ-CAZ	11	37	++	74.4	12.8	11.47	25.53	13.15	2.0466
1105	Л	0.3	K2-CV3	IE	21	+++	54.8	7.3	10.57	31.33	8.94	4.39
1105	4	0.2	KZ-CAZ	IF	37	+++	24.7	5.5	Ν	13.99	Ν	1.0
1522	Л	0.3	K2-CV3	IE	21	++	55.8	7	13.48	30.01	16.25	7.776
1722	4	0.2	KZ-CAZ		37	++	101.5	5.6	Ν	Ν	Ν	N
1996	Л	0.3	K2-CV3	IE	21	+++	43.9	7.9	7.52	19.15	4.99	N
1000	4	0.5	KZ-CAZ	2 IF	37	+++	65.5	14.4	0.83	26.54	0.95	N
1000	Л	0.1	K2-CV3	IE	21	+	70.7	6.4	8.28	39.47	7.85	N
1908	4	0.4	KZ-CAZ	ΙΓ	37	+	47.3	7	8.03	22.54	6.78	N
1006	o	0.1	K1 CA1	15	21	-	69.4	5.6	Ν	28.81	Ν	Ν
1900	0	0.1	KI-CAI	IF	37	-	88.4	9.8	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν
1000	0	0.1	K1 CA1	15	21	-	53.5	8.8	Ν	36.97	Ν	Ν
1000	0	0.1	KI-CAI	IF	37	-	80.3	8	Ν	79.35	Ν	Ν
1782	Q	0.3	K1₋C∆1	IE	21	++	84	8.7	6.88	18.47	6.46	N
1205	0	0.5	KI-CAI	11	37	+++	18.4	7.9	1.02	3.17	0.68	N
1100	12	0.1	K2 CA2	15	21	++	85.1	14.4	12.64	48.12	10.87	Ν
1100	12	0.4	KZ-CAZ	IF	37	+	86.1	6.1	2.04	9.3	0.8	N
2107	12	0.1	K2 CA2	15	21	+	59.7	7.4	2.86	25.01	Ν	Ν
2107	12	0.4	NZ-CAZ	IΓ	37	+	58.2	9.3	3.31	34.12	2.25	Ν
1007	12	0.2	K 2 CA2	IE	21	+++	174.3	8.6	39.62	56.22	19.32	8.326
1001	12	0.2	KZ-CHZ	IF	37	+	52.5	13.4	N	29.49	Ν	3.276

Table 4.11. The correlation between the composition of capsule polysaccharide of *C. sakazakii* strains and their genetic traits.

The analysis of capsule materials of 13 selected *C. sakazakii* strains showed they were composed of four different sugars; galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc), fucose (Fuc) and rhamnose (Rha). The materials were analysed using carbohydrate nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) Spectroscopy IF= infant formula. -= no mucoid production. += low mucoid production. += moderate mucoid production. ++ = high mucoid production. N= no product.

strains		Genetic tr	aits	Capsule prod	luction/IF	Rhar	nnose ge	enes	Fucose genes		
	ST	O- serotype	Capsule profile	21C/(48h)	37C/(24h)	rmlA rfbB	rfbC	rfbD	fucPIK	fucUR	
658	1	0:1	K1-CA1	+	++	+	-	-	-	+	
1888	8	0:1	K1-CA1	-	-	+	-	-	-	+	
1906	8	0:1	K1-CA1	-	+	+	-	-	-	+	
377	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	+++	+	+	+	-	+	
767	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	++	+	+	+	-	+	
1105	4	0:2	K2-CA2	+++	+++	+	+	+	-	+	
1533	4	0:2	K2-CA2	++	++	+	+	+	-	+	
1887	13	0:2	K2-CA2	++	++	+	+	+	-	+	
1886	4	0:3	K2-CA2	+++	+++	+	-	-	-	+	
1283	8	0:3	K1-CA1	++	+++	+	-	-	-	+	
1908	4	O:4	K2-CA2	+	+	+	-	-	-	+	
2107	12	O:4	K2-CA2	+	+	+	-	-	-	+	
1108	12	O:4	K2-CA2	+	++	+	-	-	-	+	

Table 4.12. Presence /absence of rhamnose and fucose genes in *C. sakazakii* strains.

Presence and absence of rhamnose and fucose utilization genes were investigated by using BLAST genome search. + = gene presence. - = gene absence.

4.2.5 Biofilm formation of seven *Cronobacter* species.

The crystal violet staining method was employed to examine the biofilm-forming abilities of the 54 *Cronobacter* spp. isolates. Iversen et al (2003) reported that *Cronobacter* species are able to adhere to different materials such as silicon, latex, polycarbonate and stainless steel. Moreover, the *Cronobacter* genus has been reported to form a biofilm on glass and polyvinyl chloride (Lehner et al. 2005). These materials are normally used for infant feeding and food manufacturing equipment. Consequently, contamination of these materials may increase the infection risk. The ability of 54 *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources to form biofilms on plastic surfaces using liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) is shown in figure 4.11 and figure 4.12. Strains were categorised into three groups, high biofilm formation (OD600 >1.0), intermediate biofilm formation (0.75 < OD600 < 1.0),

and low biofilm formation (OD600 < 0.75). All strains showed the ability to form biofilm compared with the control, and there was variation between strains. Most of studied strains were able to form considerable amount of biofilm at 37°C. Moreover, this variation was observed even within *C. sakazakii* strains. Strains in ST4, ST8, ST245, ST198, ST263 and ST264 showed the ability to form great volumes of biofilm compared with other *C. sakazakii* STs. However, the lowest value of biofilm formation were recorded by *C. sakazakii* strains; 1882 (ST20), 1844 (ST405) and 1843 (ST23), *C. malonaticus* strain 1846 (ST60) and *C. turicensis* strain 92 (ST35). The incubation temperature affected the ability of tested strains to form biofilm. Figure 4.11 and figure 4.12 showed that 37°C was the optimal temperature condition for most strains, which were able to form high values of biofilm. Nonetheless, the minority of tested strains were able to form considerable amount of biofilm at incubation temperature 25°C.

4.2.5.1 Genes involved in biofilm formation

Hartmann et al (2010) reported that some flagellar genes *flhE*, *fliD* and *flgJ* and cellulose genes; *bcsB*, *bcsE*, *bcsF* and *bcsZ* (encoding for cellulose biosynthesis) involve in biofilm formation are present in *Cronobacter* strains. Most strains were positive for *flhE*, *fliD*, *flgJ*, *bcsB*, *bcsE*, *bcsF* and *bcsZ*. Interestingly, absence of *flhE* gene and cellulose biosynthesis genes (*fliD*, *flgJ bcsB*, *bcsE*, *bcsF* and *bcsZ*) in genomes was observed in *C. sakazakii* strain1882 (ST20), and this strain showed lowest value of biofilm formation (OD600 < 0.75) for both incubation temperatures (25°C and 37°C).

4.2.5.2 Poly-Nacetylglucosamine (PNAG) polymer (polysaccharide capsule).

Poly acetyl-D-glucosamine (PNAG) is a significant component of the biofilm structure made by most pathogenic bacteria such as *Bordetella, Yersinia, Staphylococcus, Escherichia coli* and *Pseudomonas fluorescens*. This polysaccharide material is a major virulence factor, and is produced by many pathogenic bacteria (Fitzpatrick et al. 2005). Moreover, a recent study presented that the majority of *E. coli* strains isolated from urinary tract and neonatal bloodstream infections possess the *pga* locus required for PNAG biosynthesis, and almost all of these isolates produce immunologically detectable levels of PNAG. This material is encoded by *pgaABCD* in *E. coli*, under the

control of *csrA*, the carbon starvation protein (Amini et al, 2009). BLAST search revealed that these genes *pgaABCD* were not found in nearly all *Cronobacter* species, but was found only in *C. sakazakii* strains in ST198 (1889 and CFSAN019572). This observation indicates that unlike other pathogenic bacteria, *Cronobacter* pathogenicity does not require poly acetyl-D-glucosamine (PNAG).

Table 4.13, 4.14 has summarised the characterisation of the *Cronobacter* strains used in this study, according this table phenotypic differences were noted when comparisons were made between 7 species of *Cronobacter*, including differences in bacterial motility, biofilm formation, capsule production, and biochemical test differences such as Indole production, inositol, malonate and sialic acid utilization, and protease and lipase activity.



Phenotypic diversity of Cronobacter genus from food and environmental sources.

Figure 4.11. Biofilm formation of *C. sakazakii* strains on plastic surfaces using liquid infant formula, at 25°C and 37°C temperatures for 24h.

Biofilms were stained with 0.01% (w/v) crystal violet, which was analysed at 600 nm. Experiments were assayed in three independent assays. Error bars represented using standard error.

Chapter 4. Phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources.



Figure 4.12. Biofilm formation of other *Cronobacter* species; *C. malonaticus, C. turicensis, C. universalis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis* strains, and single C. *condimenti* strain on plastic surfaces using liquid infant formula, at 25°C and 37°C temperatures for 24h. Biofilms were stained with 0.01% (w/v) crystal violet, which was analysed at 600 nm. Experiments were assayed in three independent assays. Error bars represented using standard error.

Chapter 4.

Phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources.

NITLI	Species	ST	O-antigen	K- capsule	<u> </u>				37°C/(72h)					
NIU					type	Capsule production	Biofilm formation	Motility	Sialic acid	Malonate	Indole	Inositol	Protease	Lipase
INO:									utilisation	utilization	production	utilization	activity	activity
96		48	ND	K2	CA1	+++	moderate	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1435	C. universalis	51	ND	K2	ND	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1883		137	ND	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
92		35	Ctur O:3	K2	CA2	++	low	+	+	+	-	+	+	++
109		5	ND	K2	CA2	++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
111	C turiconcic	24	ND	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1553	C. LUITCETISIS	72	Ctur O:3	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	+	+	-	+	+	++
1880		344	Ctur O:3	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	+	+	-	+	+	++
1895		252	Ctur O:1	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
16		34	CmuyO:3	K1	CA1	++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	+++
1371	(muutioncii	71	CmuyO:2	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1527	C. maygensii	75	CmuyO:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	++
1877		288	CmuyO:1	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	++
93		29	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
101		60	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1846		60	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	+++	Low	+	-	+	-	+	+	+++
510	C. malonaticus	7	Cmal O:2	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	-	-	+	++
1369		69	Cmal O:1	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1879		139	Cmal O:2	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	+
1893		289	Cmal O:1	K2	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	-	+	+	++
1330	C. condimenti	98	Cuni O:1	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1210		106	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	++
1458		74	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	++
1460	C. dublinensis	76	Cdub O:2	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	-	+	-	+	++
1461		77	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	-	+	+	+	++
1462		70	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	-	+	+	+	++
1463		95	Cdub O:1	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	-	+	+	+	+	+++
1464		78	Cdub O:2	K1	ND	+++	High	+	-	-	+	+	+	++
1897		290	Cdub O:2	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	-	-	+	+	+	+

Table 4.13. Characterisation of *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis* strains and *C. condimenti* strain used in this study.

Chapter 4.

Phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus from food and environmental sources.

NTU NO:	Species	ST	O- antigen	K- capsule	CA- type	37°C / (24h)								37°C / (72h)	
						Capsule production	Biofilm formation	Motility	Sialic acid utilisation	Malonate utilization	Indole production	Inositol utilization	Protease activity	Lipase activity	
1105		4	0:2	К2	CA2	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1564		4	0:3	К2	CA2	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1886		4	0:3	К2	CA2	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1907		4	0:4	К2	CA2	+	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1908		4	0:4	K2	CA2	+	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1283		8	0:3	K1	CA1	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1888		8	0:1	K1	CA1	-	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1906		8	0:1	K1	CA1	+	High	-	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1107		9	0:2	K2	CA1	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1108		12	O:4	K2	CA2	++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1887		13	0:2	K2	CA2	++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1885		406	O:2	K1	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1990		264	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
2027		406	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1843		23	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	Low	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1844	C. sakazakii	405	0:3	К2	CA1	+++	Low	+	+	-	-	-	+	+++	
1845		233	0:2	К2	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	+	-	-	+	+++	
1847		245	0:1	К2	CA1	++	High	-	+	-	-	-	+	++	
1881		64	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	+	-	+	+	++	
1882		20	0:3	K1	CA1	+++	Low	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1884		263	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1889		198	O:4	K1	CA2	+	High	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1890		42	0:2	K1	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	++	
1992		136	0:2	К2	CA2	+++	moderate	+	+	-	-	+	+	+++	

Table 4.14. Characterisation of *C. sakazakii* strains used in this study.

Phenotypic study of 7 *Cronobacter* species, including differences in bacterial motility, biofilm formation, capsule production, Indole production, inositol, malonate, sialic acid utilization, and protease and lipase activity. + = positive. - = negative.

4.3 Discussion.

Cronobacter species have been isolated from a wide range of food including, PIF, milk powder, weaning food, dry foods and other foods, in addition this genus have isolated from environments sources such as milk powder production factories and other manufacturing foods (Sonbol et al. 2013; Holy and Forsythe, 2014). This led to the development and improvement of specific detection and identification methods for *Cronobacter* spp. A variety of methods have been used to phenotypically identify *Cronobacter* species, including a conventional identification scheme such as colony morphology on different growth media and biochemical tests (Iversen et al. 2007).

Phenotypic identification and biochemical profiling give a rapid presumptive identification to *Cronobacter* species. According to current ISO standard (2006), detection and identification of *Cronobacter* in PIF relies on cultural and biochemical methods. However, some of these tests showed a lack of sufficient robustness for this diverse *Cronobacter* genus (Joseph and Forsythe, 2012; Joseph et al. 2013; Jackson and Forsythe, 2016). Therefore, this study focused on the phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* isolates from food and environmental sources and linked these with their molecular characteristics, in order to find out more about the diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus.

Colony appearance.

In this study, colony appearance and morphology of 54 *Cronobacter* strains were investigated by using different detection media such as TSA, XLD, VRBGA, VRBLA, DFI and MacConkey agar (Table 4.1). Colony appearance of 54 strains showed yellow colonies on TSA, strain 1907 showed yellow colour with rough colonies. While strain 1908 was yellow with slimy colonies. This criterion, which has been recommended for the presumptive identification of *Cronobacter* genus (Iversen and Forsythe, 2007). The pigments have important functions in protection against photooxidative damage as well as play a role in the fitness of the organisms to persist in harsh environment (Lehner et al. 2006). However, many factors such as light and temperature could affect the expression of the yellow pigment making it an unreliable feature (Jackson et al. 2014).

MacConkey agar, a selective culture medium was designed to isolate and identify Gram-negative bacteria based on lactose fermentation (Druggen and Iverson, 2009). On VRBLA and MacConkey agar, all strains in this study had pink colour with halo, except two strains, *C. sakazakii* strain 1888 (ST8) and *C. turicensis* strain 109 (ST5) showed light pink colour with a red halo on VRBLA, pink colour indicated the fermentation of lactose in these medium.

VRBGA is selective for the Enterobacteriaceae family, and it is based on acid production from glucose (Iversen and Forsythe, 2007). All of the strains had pink/purple colour and were mucoid on VRBGA, except one strain 1888 (ST8) was pink/purple colour and dry. Mucoid production could be linked to carbon source utilization as a result of polysaccharide production. All strains, but four showed yellow colour with mucoid on XLD agar, the exception were C. turicensis strain 92 (ST35), and C. sakazakii strains in ST8 (1283, 1888 and 1906) which showed yellow colour with dry colonies. Production of yellow colour indicated the fermentation of xylose in this media. This medium has been recommended for the identification and isolation of Enterobacteriaceae from water, foods and dairy products (Chadwick, 1974). Chromogenic media (DFI) has been designed by Druggan, Iversen and Forsythe, in order to differentiate and distinguish Cronobacter species from other Enterobacteriaceae members. All strains produced typical blue green colonies on DFI media after incubation for 24h at 37°C. This media was more accurate compared with other traditional Enterobacteriaceae enumeration agar such as VRBGA (Iversen et al. 2004).

The abilities of a bacterium to bind Congo red dye are known to be determinants related to virulence. The Congo red phenotypes of 7 species of *Cronobacter* was linked with their molecular characteristics such as STs and curli fimbriae genes. The colony morphology and colour were recorded as an indication of the binding of the Congo red dye with curli fimbriae after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours, and at 25°C for 72 hours and 5 days (Table 4.2).

In this study 5 morphotypes were recorded including, pink, dry, and rough (PDAR); brown, dry, and rough (BDAR); pink and smooth (PAS); brown and smooth (BAS); red

and smooth (RAS). The majority of tested strains were the same morphotype (BAS) after incubation at 37°C for 24 and 48 hours. The exceptions were *C. malonaticus* 1879 (ST139), four C. dublinensis strains 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74) and 1462 (ST70) and four C. sakazakii strains 1886 (ST4), 1845 (ST233), 1889 (ST198) and 1890 (ST42) which showed BDAR morphology after incubation for 48 hours at 37°C. Regarding incubation period at 25°C, BAS morphotype was the most common morphotype among the tested strains, as noted for 24 isolates (42.6 %) followed by 17 isolates (31.4%) with BDAR morphotype. However, most of tested strains showed different morphotype after incubation at 25°C for 72h compared with incubation period at 25°C after 5 days. Only strains defined by either the RDAR or BDAR morphotypes were considered positive for the Congo red dye binding assay. Two C. malonaticus strains 93 (ST29) and 1893 (ST289) and one *C. sakazakii* strain 377 (ST4) exhibited a RAS morphotype (1.8%) were considered to exhibit reduced binding of the Congo red dye, while those with the BAS morphotype (56.5%) did not show any binding of the Congo red dye. However, in this study no correlation between the Congo red phenotypes of 7 species of Cronobacter and their STs was noted.

Curli fimbriae genes (*csgBAC* and *csgDEFG*) were found in *C. malonaticus*, *C. universalis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain (1330). However, none of the curli fimbriae homologues was noted in *C. sakazakii* and *C. muytjensii* genome analysed in this study. *C. dublinensis* were divided into two groups based on presence or absences of this gene cluster. *C. dublinensis* spp. *C. dublinensis* strains LMG 23823 (ST106), 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74) and 1463 (STST95) showed the presence of these genes. While, *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* LMG 23824 (ST80), 583 (ST346) and 1460 (ST76) and *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* LMG 23825 (ST79), 1461 (ST77) and 1462 (ST70) showed the absences of this gene cluster. Furthermore, *C. turicensis* strains usere also divided into groups, this gene cluster was found in *C. turicensis* strains 1211 (ST19), 1880 (ST344) and 1895 (ST252), and was absent in strains 92 (ST35), 1553 (ST72) and 1554 (ST342). Gene clusters *csgBAC* and *csgDEFG* do not seem to be necessary for production pink colonies. The present study showed that no clear correlation between the phenotypic detection of curli fimbriae by Congo red staining and the genotypic detection of the curli fimbriae genes.

Calcofluor binding assays were used to investigate colony morphotypes and the expression of cellulose (Table 4.2). The binding of any cellulose produced by the Cronobacter isolates were observed based on the presence of blue florescent colonies under UV light (Figure 4.1). The majority of tested strains (19/54 isolates, 35%) showed a moderate fluorescent signal (++), followed by 13 isolates (24%) with the strong fluorescent signal (+++) and 8 isolates (14.8%) were low fluorescent signal (+), while 14 isolates (25.9%) were negative for this phenotype. These including, one C. turicensis strain 109 (ST5), all of C. dublinensis isolates 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1463 (ST95), 1464 (ST78), 1897(ST290) and five C. sakazakii strains; 1564 (ST4), 1283, 1888 and 1906 (ST8), and 1108 (ST12). The phenotypic detection of cellulose production was nearly the same in all studied strains for both 28°C/ (48h) and 37°C/(24h) incubation period (Table 4.2). The cellulose gene cluster consisted of nine genes: *bcsCZBAQEFG* and *yhjR* (Ogrodzki and Forsythe, 2015). These genes were present in nearly all Cronobacter strains, the exceptions were C. sakazakii strain 1882 (ST20, CC20) and the single C. condimenti strain 1330 (ST98). However, no obvious correlation between the phenotypic detection of cellulose production by Calcofluor white staining and the genotypic detection of the cellulose gene cluster was observed.

Cronobacter spp. strains motility.

Flagella are bacterial organelles which are responsible for motility. In addition, flagella have been proposed as an essential requirement for biofilm formation as well as adhesion and invasion of host cells. The mobility of 54 *Cronobacter* spp. strains through the motility medium at 37°C after the incubation for 18h are shown in figures 4.2 and 4.3. *S. enterica* 358 and *E. coli* K12 strains were used as positive and negative controls respectively. *Cronobacter* species are motile (Iversen et al. 2008). Strains showed a wide-range of motility zone diameters. Most strains were motile except for 2 *C. sakazakii* strains; 1906 (ST8) and 1847 (ST245). In general, for comparison data of all strains, *C. sakazakii* strains in ST8 and ST4 were less motile than other *C. sakazakii* STs. Overall, no significant different was obtained when the motility of seven species were compared to each other. All strains that have their genomes sequenced for both

motile and non-motile strains showed the presence of *fliA-Z* gene cluster. This suggest that these motility genes might be not expressed or an unrecognised mutation could occurrent in non-motile strains

Biochemical test profiling.

Iversen et al (2007) reported that the important biochemical tests for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species were indole production, malonate and inositol utilization and production of α -glucosidase. In addition, Joseph et al (2013) stated that utilization of sialic acid was a significant biochemical test for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species. However, these relevant biochemical tests were applied to all strains and were linked with their genetic traits.

Indole production.

All *C. muytjensii*, *C. dublinensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain were able to produce indole, but *C. sakazakii*, *C. malonaticus*, *C. turicensis*, *C. universalis* and *C. universalis* strains were negative for indole production test. The *tnaA* gene, encoding for the tryptophanase/L-cysteine desulfhydrase, PLP-dependent, which primarily degrades L-tryptophan to indole, pyruvate, and ammonia (Li and Young, 2013). This gene was found in all *C. dublinensis*, *C. muytjensii* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain, and was missing in all *C. sakazakii*, *C. malonaticus*, *C. turicensis and C. universalis* strains (Figure 4.4). All strains were positive for *tnaA* gene except for the non-indole production strains (negative strains); *C. sakazakii*, *C. malonaticus*, *C. turicensis* and *C. universalis* strains that lacked this gene. The result revealed that not all *Cronobacter* species are able to produce indole as a result of tryptophan degradation, this is due to a lack of the *tnaA* gene, which primarily degrades L-tryptophan to indole. Thus, this characteristic could be used to distinguish between 7 species of *Cronobacter*.

Alpha-glucosidase activity.

Alpha-glucosidase activity is one of the most important biochemical features, which distinguishes *Cronobacter* species from other *Enterobacteriaceae* members (Lehner et al. 2006; Iversen et al. 2007). All *Cronobacter* strains showed the ability to produce a

blue-green colour as result of α - glucosidase activity. The gene cluster (ESA_02709-14) encodes for maltose utilisation and including α -glucosidase (Joseph et al. 2012). These genes were found in all *Cronobacter* strains. Hence, DFI medium was designed based on the α -glucosidase reaction as result of presence of these genes. *Cronobacter* genus hydrolyses 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl α -D-glucopyranoside substrate to an indigo pigment, producing blue-green colonies on this medium (Iversen et al. 2004).

Inositol utilization.

The inositol and inositol-monophospohate are included in infant formula, myo-inositol (MI) compounds are necessary for infant development (Koletzko et al. 2013). C. muytjensii, C. universalis, C. turicensis strains and single strain of C. condimenti showed ability to utilize inositol. Most C. sakazakii strains were able to utilize inositol, except strains 377 (ST4), 658 (ST1), 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245) and 1992 (ST136). All *C. malonaticus* strains were able to utilize inositol, but one strain 510 (ST7) was unable to utilize inositol, and this led to more detailed study of C. malonaticus species (14 strains), in particular sequence type 7, because this sequence type is linked to adult infections, and the most frequently isolated C. malonaticus sequence type (Forsythe et al. 2014; Alsonosi et al. 2015). Strains of C. dublinensis were divided into groups, this variation led to an expanded study concerning C. dublinensis species. Hamby et al (2011) reported that inositol fermentation is a requirement for pathogenicity. In this study, genome analyses using BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of inositol genes that are linked with the inositol utilization. Inositol metabolism encoded by the gene cluster (iolD, iolE, iolB, iolT, iolG and iolC). These genes were found in all C. muytjensii, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. sakazakii strains and the single C. condimenti strain, the exceptions were 6 C. sakazakii strains; 377 (ST4), 658 (ST1), 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245) and 1992 (ST136).

C. dublinensis strains were divided into 2 groups, the first group showed the presence of inositol utilization genes including *C. dublinensis* spp. *dublinensis* strains LMG 23823 (ST106), 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74) and 1463 (ST95) and *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lactaridi* strains LMG 23825 (ST79) , 1461 (ST77) and 1462 (ST70), and the second group showed lack of these genes including *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* strains LMG

23824 (ST80), 583 (ST346), 1460 (ST76) and 1560 (ST341). This could help to distinguish of *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level. All *C. malonaticus* strains were positive for this gene cluster, the exception were ST7 strains (510, 681, 665, 688, 893, 1830, 1835, 1835, 1914 and LMG23826 (non-inositol utilization strains) which showed absence of these genes. This suggests that inositol utilization test might be used to distinguish pathogenic ST7 strains from other *C. malonaticus* STs.

Overall, strains which are positive for inositol utilization, showed the presence of inositol gene cluster and negative strains showed absence of this gene cluster (Table 4.3). A recent study by Grim et al (2013) proposed that inositol fermentation is a marker of pathogenicity for *Cronobacter* strains. However, in this study inositol utilization genes were found in the majority of *Cronobacter* strains isolated from the environment and food. Whereas, also being absent in genomes of pathogenic strains such as *C. malonaticus* ST7 and some of *C. sakazakii* ST4 . Consequently, its role in virulence is still unclear at present.

A clear correlation between the phenotypic detection of inositol production and the genotypic detection of the inositol utilization gene cluster was observed (Table 4.5). This suggests that these genes are necessary for inositol utilization, and might be used to distinguish of *Cronobacter* strains to the subspecies level.

Sialic acid utilization.

Sialic acid is found in the human body, such as breast milk, intestinal mucin, gangliosides in the brain and infant formula (Joseph et al. 2013). *Cronobacter* spp. could use sialic acid as carbon and energy source. Therefore, this metabolism could be a significant virulence factor. However, the present study showed that all *C. malonaticus, C. muytjensii C. universalis, C. dublinensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain were unable to use sialic acid as the only carbon source. Joseph et al (2012) reported that *C. sakazakii* was the only member of *Cronobacter* genus, which can utilize sialic acid as a source of carbon. However, in this study all *C. sakazakii* strains and some of *C. turicensis* strains were capable to utilize sialic acid as a carbon source. This observation was in agreement with the previous study by our group, which indicated that all *C. sakazakii* and some *C. turicensis* strains were unique in the

Cronobacter genus in utilization of exogenous sialic acid as a carbon source (Sumyya Hariri 2015, unpublished data).

Artemis comparison tool was used to compare between isolates of *C. sakazakii* and *C. turicensis*, which are positive for sialic acid utilization against a *C. turicensis* isolate which is un able to utilize sialic acid (Carver et al. 2005) in order to investigate if the sialic acid utilization cluster genes were found or missing in *Cronobacter* as a result of genome evolution. The comparison showed that the genomic structure of *nanKTA* gene cluster were found in isolates which were positive for sialic acid and missing of these genes in negative strains (Figure 4.5). This might reflect the evolutionary history of members of the *Cronobacter* genus.

Malonate utilization.

Malonate is an organic acid that some bacteria can use for carbon and energy, and reflects the plant-association of the Cronobacter genus (Forsythe et al. 2014). Malonate utilization of 54 Cronobacter strains was determined using malonate PPA Broth (Table 4.3, 4.5). All C. malonaticus, C. universalis, C. turicensis and C. muytjensii strains were able to utilize malonate. All C. sakazakii strains were negative for malonate utilization test, but two strains 1845 (ST233-O:2) and 1881 (ST64-O:2) were able to utilize malonate. C. dublinensis strains were divided into two separate groups based on malonate utilization. Three of eight strains were positive for malonate utilization; 1458 (ST74), 1463 (ST95) and 1210 (ST106). However, other strains 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), 1464 (ST78) and 1897(ST290) were negative for malonate utilization test. The single C. condimenti strain 1330 (ST98) was also able to grow on malonate broth. Additionally, malonate metabolism encoded by the mauR, madA, citG, mdcC, madC, madD, mdcG and fabD genes. These genes were found in all Cronobacter strains which were positive for malonate utilization test (C. malonaticus, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii strains and the single C. condimenti). However, all C. sakazakii and C. dublinensis strains were negative for this cluster, the exception were C. sakazakii strains in ST1, ST64 and ST233 as well as C. dublinensis spp. dublinensis strains ST106, ST74 and ST95 (Table 4.3, 4.5 and Figure 4.6). Therefore, this test cannot be used solely for the purpose of identifying and distinguishing of

Cronobacter species, particularly between *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* strains. This distribution of genes may reflect gene loss or acquires at during the genus evolution and adaption.

Description of Cronobacter strains.

C. muytjensii, C. turicensis, C. universalis strains and the single C. condimenti strain.

According to the above biochemical tests (Table 4.5). *C. muytjensii* strains were positive for malonate, indole, and inositol, but were negative for sialic acid. *C. universalis* strains were positive for malonate and inositol tests, but were negative for indole and sialic acid test. Single *C. condimenti* strain showed positive for all biochemical tests; malonate, indole, and inositol, the exception was the sialic acid test. *C. turicensis* strains were positive for malonate and inositol test, but were negative for indole test, and some strains were positive for sialic acid test (50%).

C. dublinensis strains.

The relevant biochemical tests showed great ability to characterize and distinguish *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level. *C. dublinensis* ssp. *dublinensis* (1210, 1458 and 1463) strains were positive for indole, inositol, malonate test, but were negative for sialic acid utilization test. *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* (583 and 1460) strains were positive for indole, but were negative for inositol, sialic acid and malonate utilization test. While, *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lactaridi* (1461 and 1462) strains were positive for inositol and indole tests, but were negative for sialic acid and malonate utilization tests. This observation was supported by genomic investigation of 14 *C. dublinensis* genome strains (Table 4.15). According to this table, *C. dublinensis* ssp. *dublinensis* strains were positive for malonate gene cluster (*madACD, mdcCG* and *mauR*), inositol gene cluster (*iolTEGDCB*) and Curli fimbriae genes (*csgABCDEFG*). Moreover, these strains were O:1 serotype, K-capsule type 1 (K1) and colonic acid type1 (CA1).

C. dublinensis ssp. *lactaridi* strains showed presence of the inositol gene cluster (*iolTEGDCB*). Nonetheless, the malonate gene cluster (*madACD*, *mdcCG* and *mauR*) and Curli fimbriae genes (*csgABCDEFG*) were absent. These strains showed the same
genetic profile of *C. dublinensis* ssp. *dublinensis* strains (O:1-K1-CA1). *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* strains were negitive for malonate gene cluster, inositol gene cluster and Curli fimbriae genes. This sub species showed different capsule profile (O:2-K1-CA2) compared with other *C. dublinensis* strains(Table 4.15).

Table 4.15. Distribution of some genes related to some physiological and virulence traits across
the sequenced genomes of <i>C. dublinensis</i> species

C	C. dublinensis strai	ns		malonate cluster	inositol cluster	Curli fimbriae genes	Colanic acid cluster(galE)	K- capsule type
	Strain NO:	ST	O- antigen	madACD, mdcCG, mauR	iolTEGDCB	csgABCDEF G	CA1 / CA2	K1/ K2
	LMG-23823	106	01	+	+	+	CA1	K1
	1210	106	01	+	+	+	CA1	K1
C. dublinensis spp. dublinensis	1458	74	01	+	+	+	CA1	K1
	1463	95	01	+	+	+	CA1	K1
	LMG-23825	79	01	-	+	-	CA1	K1
	1461	77	01	-	+	-	CA1	K1
C. dublinensis . ssp. lactaridi	1462	70	01	-	+	-	CA1	K1
	CFSAN022296	388	01	-	+	-	CA1	K1
	CFSAN022297	388	01	-	+	-	CA1	К1
	LMG-23824	80	02	-	-	-	CA2	K1
C dublinensis	582	80	02	-	-	-	CA2	K1
ssp. lausannensis	1556	80	02	-	-	-	CA2	К1
	583	346	02	-	-	-	CA2	K1
	1460	76	02	-	-	-	CA2	K1

Presence and absence of some genes related to physiological and virulence traits genes were investigated by using BLAST genome search. + = Present - = Absence

Closely related species; C. sakazakii and C. malonaticus strains.

More importantly these four tests, in particular sialic acid and malonate test showed a greater-discriminatory power between two closely related species, which are *C. sakazakii*, and *C. malonaticus* strains. Iversen et al (2008) reported that the *C. sakazakii* type strain (ATCC 29544^T) was positive for utilization of inositol and negative for utilization of malonate. Whereas, *C. malonaticus* type strain, (LMG 23826^T) was positive for utilization of malonate and negative for inositol utilization.

In this study, all *C. sakazakii* strains were positive for sialic acid and most of them were positive for inositol (85%), but were negative for indole, and negative for malonate except strains in ST1, ST64, and ST233 (11%). In contrast, *C. malonaticus* strains were negative for sialic acid and indole test. Nevertheless, these strains were positive for malonate, and inositol test, except ST7 strains. This suggests that inositol utilization test might be used to distinguish *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains from other *C. malonaticus* ST5. Particularly ST7 is the most frequently isolated *C. malonaticus* sequence type, and is associated with adult infections (Holy et al. 2014; Alsonosi et al. 2015).

Therefore, for this dataset it is possible to differentiate and distinguish the seven species of *Cronobacter* as well as to characterize and distinguish of *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level using genomic clusters and sialic acid, malonate, indole, and inositol tests.

Capsule production

The capsule is considered a virulence factor because it increases the ability of bacteria to cause disease, and may enable the organism to resist desiccation and could facilitate the organism's attachment to plant surfaces. Capsule formation is also involved in formation of biofilms which have been detected in enteral feeding tubes of neonates in neonatal intensive care unit (NICU) (Hurrel et al. 2009a, Kim et al. 2006), as well as contribute to persistence of the pathogen on food contact surfaces (Iversen et al. 2004d). This study focused on the mucoid appearance of 54 Cronobacter strains on different media, and linked these with their molecular characteristics such as ST, Oantigen, K-capsule type and CA-type, in order to find out more about the diversity of the Cronobacter genus. The colony appearance on different media including milk agar, XLD, VRBLA and VRBGA was used as the main parameter to compare capsule production between *Cronobacter* strains (Table 4.7). The majority of strains had a very mucoid appearance indicating capsular material production. However, less capsular material was produced by the C. sakazakii strains with serotype profile O:1 and O:4 such as 1906 (ST8-O:1), 1847 (ST245-O:1), 1907 (ST4-O:4), 1908 (ST4-O:4), 1108 (ST12-O:4) and 1889 (ST189-O:4). One C. sakazakii strain 1888 (ST8-O:1) showed a dry colony appearance in all media indicating no capsular material was produced. Significant

capsular material was produced by *C.sakazakii* strains with serotype profile O:2 and O:3. Strains of *C. sakazakii* with the same sequence type (ST) and different serotype profile showed different capsular material, for example strains with ST8-O:1 and ST4-O:4 had a lower amount of capsular material. In contrast, strains with ST8-O:3, ST4-O:2 and ST4-O:3 were able to form high amount of capsular material.

The study indicated that there were different levels of mucoid production in the same sequence types. In addition, there was no correlation between the amount of capsular material and genotypic detection including sequence type (ST), K-capsule type and CA-type. Conversely, a strong correlation between type of serotype (O-antigen) and amount of capsular material was noted (Table 4.8). The O-antigen is a polysaccharide consists of repetitive oligosaccharide units (O units), and usually consist of three to six sugars (Blažková et al, 2016). The repetition and variations in oligosaccharide units (O-units) may play an important role for production of capsular material amount.

Capsule composition.

In Gram-negative bacteria, capsular polysaccharides (CPS) are responsible for bacterial virulence factors and environmental fitness traits (Willis et al. 2013). In addition, Ogrodzki and Forsythe (2015) reported that the CPS vary considerably between bacteria strains, and even between strains of the same species. The O-antigen is a polysaccharide (O-PS) that extends from the cell surface and consists of repetitive oligosaccharide units (O units) generally composed of 3 to 6 sugars (Mullane et al. 2008). Diversity of the capsule has been referred to by many of bacterial differentiation methods such as O-antigen serotyping of *Salmonella* serovars and the K-antigen (k-capsule) classification scheme of *E. coli* (Whitfield et al. 2006). Therefore, the correlation between the composition capsule of *C. sakazakii* strains and their genetic traits including ST, O-antigen, K-capsule type and colonic acid type (CA) were studied in this part (Table 4.11). To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study that focused on the association between the capsule compositions (monosaccharides), amount of capsule production and linked that with genetic traits.

C. sakazakii strains (n=13) were selected based on the diversity of their sequence type (ST) which associated with clinical significance including; ST1, ST4, ST8, ST12 and ST13,

O-antigen serotype (O:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4) and capsule profiling (K-type and CA-type). Production of capsule by thirteen strains of *C. sakazakii* was determined by colony appearance on milk agar. The dry mass of capsule materials were analysed using carbohydrate nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) Spectroscopy. The analysis of capsule of 13 selected *C. sakazakii* strains showed they were composed of four different sugars; galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc) and fucose (Fuc) and rhamnose (Rha).

The correlation between the capsule composition and ST, O-antigen, K-capsule type and colonic acid type (CA).

The monosaccharides in 658 ST1 (O:1-K1-CA1) sample were galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc) and fucose (Fuc-Gal-Glc). *C. sakazakii* ST8 strains were divided into 2 groups based on their sugar composition (monosaccharides), 1888 and 1906 (ST8-O:1-K1-CA1) samples contains only one type of sugars which is (Glc) at both temperatures (21°C and 37 °C). Whereas 1283 (ST8-O:3-K1-CA1) sample was consist of 3 type of sugars which are (Gal-Glc-Fuc) with different amount at different temperatures (21°C and 37 °C). More interestingly, these two groups showed different mucoid production on milk agar and different O-antigen profile, but same capsule profile. Strains 1888 and 1906 (O:1) showed dry colony appearance, while significant capsular material was produced by strain 1283 (O3). Whitfield et al (2006) reported that diversity of capsular referred to bacterial differentiation in O-antigen serotyping or the K-antigen (K-capsule) classification scheme. It seems to be that the amount of capsule production and type of O-antigen serotyping are linked with capsule composition (monosaccharides) in ST8 strains.

The monosaccharides in *C. sakazakii* ST4 samples; 377, 767, and 1533 (O:2-K2-CA2) composed of 4 sugars; galactose, glucose, fucose and rhamnose (Gal-Glc-Fuc-Rha), these strains produced strong mucoid production on milk agar. However, monosaccharides of 1908 ST4 strain (O:4-K2-CA2) contained only 3 sugars (Gal-Glc-Fuc), this strain showed low capsule production on milk agar. Strain 1886 (ST4-O:3-K2-CA2) had the same ratio of sugars, but with less amount of monosaccharides. Rhamnose was only found in ST4 strains with serotype O:2, and was lack in ST4 strains

in serotype O:3 and O:4. This sugar is often essential for bacterial virulence and viability (Maki and Renkonen, 2004; Mistou et al. 2016).

The monosaccharides in *C. sakazakii* ST12 samples 1108 and 2107 (O:4-K2-CA2) were also composed of 3 monosaccharides (Gal-Glc-Fuc) with different amount at different temperatures (21°C and 37°C). However, strain 2107 showed a lack of (Fuc) at 21°C, and produced less capsular materials on milk agar compared with strain 1108. The monosaccharides of *C. sakazakii* strain 1887 ST13 (O:2-K2-CA2) were the same sugars of *C. sakazakii* ST4 (O2:). It was composed of 4 sugars (Gal-Glc-Fuc-Rha) at 21 °C, and lacked (Gal) and (Fuc) at 37°C. This strain showed high mucoid production on milk agar at 37°C, and weak mucoid production was observed at 21°C.

It seems to be that colanic acid consist of galactose-glucose-fucose in the ratio 1:1:1, and the additional glucose is owing to cellulose. This observation shows that there is a strong correlation between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production and the genetic traits, in particular O-antigen serotype (Table 4.11). Moreover, this study indicated that rhamnose is the main sugar in *C. sakazakii* strain in serotype O:2. However, no clear correlation was observed between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production and the server.

Rhamnose genes.

Rhamnose sugar is commonly found in Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacteria. This sugar generally distributed in O-antigens of Gram-negative bacteria. Moreover, this sugar is frequently found in capsular polysaccharides (CPS), which are covalently bound to the cell wall (Boels et al. 2004). Interestingly, L-rhamnose is often essential for bacterial virulence and viability (Maki and Renkonen, 2004; Mistou et al. 2016). Silva et al (2005) reported that genes (*rmlA* and *rfbBCD*) are responsible for the biosynthesis of dTDP- I-rhamnose from glucose 1-phosphate in *E.coli* and *Salmonella* strains (Silva et al, 2005). These genes (*rmlA* and *rfbB*) were found in 13 selected *C. sakazakii* strains.

More interestingly, *rfbCD* genes were found only in *C. sakazakii* strain with serotype O:2 such as ST4 stains; 377, 767, 1105 and 1533 (O:2) and ST13 strain 1887 (O:2). However, these genes were absent in other *C. sakazakii* serotypes (O:1, O:3 and O:4) including, 658 ST1 strain (O:1), ST12 strains 1108 and 2107 (O:4), ST8 strains 1888, 1906 (O:1) and 1283 (O:3), ST4 strain 1908 (O4) and 1886 (O3). In general, all strains were negative for *rfbCD* genes, except for the rhamnose production strains (positive strains); ST4 strains 377, 767, 1105 and 1533 (O:2) and 1887 ST13 strain (O:2) that found these gene (Table 4.12 and Figure 4.9). Rhamnose sugar was only found in *C. sakazakii* strains with O-antigen (O:2), and was absent in other O-antigen serotypes (O:1, O:3 and O:4) (Figure 4.10). This suggests that these genes (*rfbCD*) are important for rhamnose biosynthesis, and might be used to predict the capsule polysaccharide composition in *Cronobacter* species.

Biofilm formation

Biofilm formation gives bacteria a competitive benefit due to its protection of the bacteria from shear forces and low pH environments such as in the stomach. In addition, this makes them more resistant to environmental stresses such as extreme temperature, desiccation, disinfections, antibiotics and heavy metals (Scher et al. 2005; Kim et al. 2006; Dancer et al. 2009). The *Cronobacter* genus has been reported to form biofilm on glass and polyvinyl chloride, silicon, latex, polycarbonate and stainless steel (Lehner et al. 2005; Iversen et al. 2003). These materials are normally used for infant feeding and food manufacturing equipment. In this study, the ability of 54 Cronobacter strains to form biofilms on plastic surfaces in PIF, using two incubation temperatures (25°C and 37°C) were evaluated. Strains were able to form a biofilm at both the human body temperature (37°C) and the room temperature (25°C), and a variation in the degree of biofilm was observed at these temperatures. The result presented that 37°C were the optimal temperature condition for the most strains, which were able to form high values of biofilm (Figure 4.11, 4.12). Moreover, C. sakazakii strains in ST4, ST8, ST245 and ST198 showed the ability to form great values of biofilm compared with other C. sakazakii STs (Figure 4.11).

Strains of *C. sakazakii* in ST4 and ST8 are association with infant infections and were predominantly clinical isolates (Joseph and Forsythe, 2011; Joseph et al. 2012; Hariri et al. 2013; Masood et al. 2015). These two STs; ST4 and ST8 showed the ability to form great volumes of biofilm compared with other *C. sakazakii* STs, this may increase their ability to cause infection, and creating a food safety risk. Iversen et al (2004) stated that *Cronobacter* capsulated strains produced biofilms of a higher cell density than those produced by a non-capsulated strains. In this study however, there was no correlation between values of biofilm formation, and the amount of capsule material on milk agar for the 54 strains studied (Table 4.13, 4.14). For example, *C. sakazakii* strains 1888 (ST8) produce dry mucoid on milk agar plates, but produced more biofilm on plastic surfaces than some capsulated *C. sakazakii* strains such as 1283 (ST8), 1885 (ST406), 2027 (ST406), 1890 (ST42), 1881 (ST64), 1845 (ST233), 1844 (ST405) and 1882 (ST20). Similarly *C. sakazakii* strains 1907 (ST4), 1908 (ST4) and 1847 (ST245) produce a weak capsule mucoid, but produced more biofilm than most capsulated *C. sakazakii* strains (Figure 4.11).

5.1 Introduction.

Cronobacter species have been isolated from a wide range of sources such as PIF, dried milk products, weaning foods, powdered ingredients, processed milk products, and food production environments (Osaili and Forsythe, 2009; Holý and Forsythe, 2014; Jackson et al. 2015). The resistance of *Cronobacter* species to environmental stresses is a main factor responsible for its survival and behaviour in infant formula and other foods. *Cronobacter* shows a high resistance to heat, drying, and acid stress compared to other *Enterobacteriaceae* species (Nazarowec-White and Farber, 1997; Breeuwer et al. 2003; Dancer et al. 2009). In addition, the introduction of heavy metals, in many forms in the environment, can cause substantial modifications in the function and structure of bacterial communities (Yao et al. 2016). Most of heavy metals are essential micronutrients for organisms since they are incorporated into enzymes and cofactors. Nevertheless, Nies (2003) stated that at high concentrations heavy metals can be toxic for the bacterial cells because of binding to enzymes and DNA, and by production of oxygen radicals through the Fenton reaction.

Overcoming drying stress is important for the survival and persistence of *Cronobacter* spp. in PIF and dried milk products. Dancer et al (2009) reported that *Cronobacter* species have been recognised to be remarkably resistant to environmental stresses such as osmotic stress and drying, when tested in stationary phase (Breeuwer et al. 2003; Dancer et al. 2009; Fakruddin et al. 2014; Feeney et al. 2014). The *Cronobacter* genus is one of the most thermotolerant members of the *Enterobacteriaceae* found in dairy products, and this property contributes to their survival in infant formula milk, dried milk products and other food. Furthermore, resistance to heat is an important factor for survival of *Cronobacter* species in food (Dancer et al. 2009; Huertas et al. 2015). Huertas et al (2015) reported that heat resistance varies widely between *Cronobacter* strains. The *D*-values of *Cronobacter* strains in PIF and other laboratory media ranged from 8.58 to 85.50 and 0.12 to 15 at 50 °C and 58 °C, respectively (Dancer et al, 2009; Nazarowec-White and Farber, 1997; Osaili et al. 2009; Huertas et al. 2015; Yang et al. 2015). The D value is a measure of the heat resistance of a

microorganism. It is the time in minutes at a given temperature required to destroy 1 log cycle (90%) of the target microorganism. Yan et al (2013) stated that in many bacteria, ABC transporters such as *yehZYXW*, *proP*, *proU*, and opu*CABCD*, are involved in bacterial osmoprotection (Finn et al. 2013; Yan et al. 2013). Moreover, the osmotolerance genes in *C. sakazakii* play an important role in the resistant to environmental stress in the human stomach and in the environment (Feeney and Salter, 2011). *Cronobacter* that are ingested via contaminated PIF are exposed to the highly acidic environment of the stomach. Resistance to acid is an important physiological characteristic that has been widely studied in *Cronobacter* species. Dancer et al (2009) have shown the ability of *Cronobacter* spp. to survive under highly acidic conditions. It was stated that at least 80% of the tested strains were able to survive and grow at a pH as low as 3.9 (Dancer et al, 2009). Alvarez-Ordones et al (2014) reported that the *ompR* gene is an important factor in the adaptive response of *Cronobacter* spp. to highly acidic conditions, in particular *C. sakazakii* strains.

In this chapter, *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources were studied physiologically to investigate their ability to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions such as heavy metal, sub-lethal injury during desiccation, long-term drying, heat and acid resistance, and to link these with their genetic traits.

5.2 Bacterial strains used in this study.

Fifty-four *Cronobacter* spp. strains were used in the stress responses study (Chapter 2, Section 2.5.3)

5.3 Results.

5.3.1 Heavy metal resistance.

The resistance of *Cronobacter* species to 7 different concentration of heavy metal including; nickel chloride, zinc sulphate, copper (II) sulphate, silver nitrate, sodium tellurite, cadmium carbonate and cobalt(II) nitrate were studied. Each isolate was exposed to 4 different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M of each heavy metal.

The sensitivity of 54 Cronobacter strains to the heavy metals, which are mentioned above, were investigated (Table 5.1 and 5.2). All Cronobacter isolates were sensitive to sodium tellurite and silver nitrate for 4 different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M. In addition, most of these isolates were sensitive to the high concentration of heavy metals (1M and 0.1M), except the cadmium. Most of strains were resistance to cadmium, except C. turicensis strain 1553 (ST72), four C. muytjensii strains 1527 (ST75), 16 (ST43), 1371 (ST71), 1877 (ST288), three C. dublinensis strains 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1462 (ST70), two strains of C. sakazakii (ST4) 377 and 1907, two C. universalis strains 96 (ST48) and 1883 (ST137), and the single C. condimenti strain 1330 (ST98) which showed sensitivity to the high concentration (1M, 0.1M). All strains were sensitive to the high concentration (1M) of the zinc sulphate, as well as some of them were sensitive to concentration (0.1M). These later strains were C. sakazakii 377, 1105, 1564, 1907 and 1908 (ST4), 1108 (ST12), 1107 (ST9), 1990 (ST264), 2027(ST406), 1843 (ST23), 1844 (ST405), 1845 (ST233) and 1887 (ST13), C. turicensis 1893 (ST252), C. universalis strains 96 (ST48), 1435 (ST51) and 1883 (ST137), C. muytjensii strains 1371 (ST71) and 1877 (ST288), and C. dublinensis strains 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76) and 1462 (ST70).

Table 5.1. Sensitivity	of <i>C. sakazakii</i> strains to	heavy metal

NO:	ST	Сорр	er (II)	sulphate	5	Silve	r nitrat	e		Sodiu	um tell	urite		Nicke	el chlor	ide		Zincs	sulphat	e		Cadm	ium ca	rbonate	2	Cobalt(I	II) nitra	te	
		1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001
377	4	15	8	0	0	12	11	11	10	58	51	49	41	24	10	8	0	39	25	0	0	10	8	0	0	26	16	0	0
1105	4	10	8	0	0	12	10	8	8	56	46	43	36	20	0	0	0	36	20	0	0	0	0	0	0	25	8	0	0
1564	4	11	8	0	0	14	11	10	10	55	44	40	34	16	0	0	0	40	20	0	0	0	0	0	0	20	8	0	0
1886	4	14	8	0	0	12	19	9	8	55	46	37	24	17	8	0	0	45	22	12	0	0	0	0	0	27	10	0	0
1907	4	13	8	0	0	14	13	10	10	55	47	42	35	20	8	0	0	38	9	0	0	11	8	0	0	23	8	0	0
1908	4	10	0	0	0	13	13	11	9	54	46	41	34	19	8	0	0	40	18	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	8	0	0
1283	8	15	8	0	0	12	11	10	9	54	44	39	32	22	8	0	0	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	25	8	0	0
1888	8	14	8	0	0	15	11	10	8	50	42	35	26	18	0	0	0	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	8	0	0
1906	8	11	8	0	0	13	12	11	9	54	43	40	33	16	8	0	0	9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	8	0	0
1107	9	22	8	0	0	13	13	11	9	56	45	41	36	20	8	0	0	36	15	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	8	0	0
1108	12	11	8	0	0	14	12	11	9	55	44	38	31	22	8	0	0	34	14	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	8	0	0
1887	13	15	8	0	0	15	14	13	11	54	46	39	29	20	8	0	0	38	14	0	0	0	0	0	0	21	8	0	0
1882	20	14	9	0	0	12	11	10	8	52	46	43	33	16	0	0	0	29	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	9	0	0
1843	23	11	0	0	0	14	13	12	10	53	48	39	34	19	8	0	0	33	19	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	8	0	0
1890	42	13	9	0	0	15	12	12	10	54	47	38	32	18	8	0	0	28	17	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	8	0	0
1881	64	10	8	0	0	14	11	10	8	53	47	40	34	17	8	0	0	18	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	8	0	0
1992	136	15	8	0	0	12	11	9	9	57	48	43	37	19	0	0	0	33	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	9	0	0
1889	189	14	8	0	0	14	13	12	10	56	48	42	36	20	0	0	0	32	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	28	10	0	0
1845	233	11	8	0	0	11	10	10	8	54	49	41	36	21	0	0	0	36	18	0	0	0	0	0	0	20	9	0	0
1847	245	18	8	0	0	13	11	10	8	52	45	38	30	20	8	0	0	10	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	29	11	0	0
1884	263	11	0	0	0	14	12	11	8	55	46	39	30	17	0	0	0	31	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	8	0	0
1990	264	21	9	8	0	13	13	11	9	55	48	37	31	21	8	0	0	13	13	0	0	0	0	0	0	21	9	0	0
1844	405	14	0	0	0	11	11	10	9	55	48	40	35	19	0	0	0	36	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	9	0	0
1885	406	16	8	0	0	13	9	8	8	49	43	34	25	15	0	0	0	30	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	26	8	0	0
2027	406	13	8	0	0	13	11	10	8	53	46	35	30	17	0	0	0	36	14	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	8	0	0

The resistance of *Cronobacter* strains to 7 different concentration of heavy metal including; nickel chloride, zinc sulphate, copper (II) sulphate, silver nitrate, sodium tellurite, cadmium carbonate and cobalt(II) nitrate were studied. Each isolate was exposed to four different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M of each heavy metal. The diameters of zones of inhibition were measured and interpreted according to the diameters of zones of inhibition. Experiments were assayed in three independent assays.

			0	Copper	(II) sulpl	nate		Silve	r nitrate			Sodi	um tellu	rite		N	ickel chl	oride		Z	inc sulpl	nate		Cadn	nium car	bonate		Coba	lt(II) nit	rate
Strain	Species	ST	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001	1M	0.1	0.01	0.001
101		60	15	7	0	0	12	11	9	0	58	48	39	36	20	0	0	0	27	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	7	0	0
93		29	16	8	0	0	11	11	10	0	54	46	37	33	21	0	0	0	25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	7	0	0
510		7	14	9	0	0	12	11	10	0	53	48	44	38	20	9	0	0	27	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	10	0	0
1846	C. malonaticus	60	15	9	0	0	13	12	11	11	55	50	47	39	20	8	0	0	25	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	25	11	0	0
1369		69	15	8	0	0	13	12	11	10	56	46	40	30	18	7	0	0	26	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	9	0	0
1879		139	16	8	0	0	12	11	11	9	57	51	48	43	22	9	0	0	22	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	10	0	0
1893		289	17	7	0	0	14	12	11	9	57	47	36	33	18	0	0	0	44	30	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	8	0	0
1210		106	16	8	0	0	16	15	14	11	56	47	40	32	20	8	8	0	31	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	9	0	0
1458		74	15	8	0	0	13	13	13	12	55	45	38	31	13	7	0	0	30	19	0	0	0	0	0	0	22	7	0	0
1460		76	15	8	0	0	15	13	12	11	56	48	39	32	20	8	0	0	48	30	0	0	9	7	0	0	21	9	0	0
1461	C. dublin main	77	15	8	7	0	14	13	12	12	58	49	40	35	20	8	7	0	9	0	0	0	9	8	0	0	20	9	0	0
1462	C. aublinensis	70	14	8	7	0	15	15	14	13	57	48	39	34	19	8	8	0	48	38	0	0	13	11	0	0	22	9	0	0
1463		95	21	9	8	0	14	14	13	12	58	51	42	39	19	8	8	0	28	10	0	0	0	0	0	0	26	13	0	0
1464		78	22	9	8	0	15	13	12	11	58	49	41	38	18	8	8	0	43	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	28	14	0	0
1897		213	18	8	7	0	14	12	12	11	57	47	42	38	18	8	7	0	44	14	0	0	0	0	0	0	25	12	0	0
1883		137	14	7	0	0	14	13	12	9	58	50	42	38	19	7	0	0	41	12	0	0	10	8	0	0	25	10	0	0
96	C. universalis	48	21	8	0	0	12	11	11	9	54	48	41	37	18	7	0	0	37	18	0	0	10	0	0	0	22	0	0	0
1435		51	20	7	0	0	15	13	12	10	52	47	40	37	18	8	0	0	29	16	0	0	0	0	0	0	21	9	0	0
1330	C. condimenti	98	12	7	0	0	13	12	10	7	58	49	44	36	13	0	0	0	40	24	0	0	15	10	0	0	26	8	0	0
92		35	22	7	0	0	14	13	11	10	55	44	40	36	18	7	0	0	28	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	9	0	0
109		5	16	7	0	0	13	13	12	0	58	48	46	38	20	7	0	0	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	24	8	0	0
111	C trusienneis	24	14	7	0	0	13	12	11	9	57	48	44	38	22	7	0	0	30	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	23	8	0	0
1880	C. turicensis	344	14	7	0	0	13	12	12	10	59	49	47	40	21	7	0	0	26	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	29	9	0	0
1553		72	14	7	0	0	13	12	12	10	60	50	47	41	17	7	0	0	33	0	0	0	13	11	0	0	30	25	0	0
1895		252	15	7	0	0	12	11	10	9	58	48	37	34	19	7	0	0	12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	13	8	0	0
16		34	16	8	0	0	14	12	10	0	59	50	41	37	17	0	0	0	48	26	0	0	10	9	0	0	21	7	0	0
1371	C mustions!	71	20	8	0	0	13	13	12	10	58	50	48	43	16	0	0	0	48	32	9	0	8	0	0	0	27	14	0	0
1527	c. muyijensli	75	16	8	0	0	12	12	11	9	59	53	49	46	20	10	0	0	19	0	0	0	12	9	0	0	23	9	0	0
1877		288	19	8	0	0	13	12	10	9	54	49	44	38	20	0	0	0	41	24	0	0	11	0	0	0	25	10	0	0

Table 5.2. Heavy metal sensitivity in C. malonaticus, C. muytjensii, C. turicensis, C. universalis and C. dublinensis strains and the single C. condimenti strain.

The resistance of *Cronobacter* strains to 7 different concentration of heavy metal including; nickel chloride, zinc sulphate, copper (II) sulphate, silver nitrate, sodium tellurite, cadmium carbonate and cobalt(II) nitrate were studied. Each isolate was exposed to four different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M of each heavy metal. The diameters of zones of inhibition were measured and interpreted according to the diameters of zones of inhibition. Experiments were assayed in three independent assays.

5.3.1.1 Copper and silver resistance genes.

Copper and silver are important for bacterial survival and fitness. However, in inceased concentrations, it is toxic for all living bacteria (Bonderczuk et al. 2013; Randall et al. 2015). Copper and silver resistance associated regions; (cusABCFR/silABCER) and (pcoABCDR) have been reported in C. sakazakii (Kucerova et al. 2010; Joseph et al.2012b; Yan et al. 2013). The genomes of 41 Cronobacter strains were screened for the presence of these two regions using BLAST tools. The genomic analysis shown that two copper and silver resistance associated regions (cusABCFR/silABCER and pcoABCDR) were absent in the majority of strains, except two C. malonaticus strains 510 (ST7) and 101 (ST60), two C. turicensis strains 1553 (ST72) and 1895 (ST252), one C. muytjensii strain 1877 (ST288), and one C. dublinensis strain 1463 (ST95), in addition to C. sakazakii strains belong to (ST4, ST8 and ST64) which are associated with neonatal infection and powder infant formula, ST8 strains (1283, 1888 and 1906), three ST4 strains (377, 1105 and 1886), 1881 (ST64) and 1847 ST245 (isolated from milk powder) (Table 5.3 and 5.4). The presence of the copper/silver resistance regions from the significant STs suggest that these regions may be essential for the virulence of Cronobacter in general or C. sakazakii strains in ST4, ST8, ST64, and C. malonaticus (ST7) strains in particular.

5.3.1.2 Nickel and cobalt resistance gene, rcnA (yohM).

Nickel and cobalt are required as trace elements in bacterial metabolism. Nonetheless, high intracellular concentrations of these two metals are toxic. One of the strategies evolved by bacteria to prevent damage is to export excess metal by efflux systems (Rodrigue et al. 2005). The inactivation of the *yohM* gene induces sensitivity to nickel and cobalt to *E. coli* cells. Therefore, they proposed the new de-nomination for the *yohM* gene that is *rcnA* (Rodrigue et al. 2005). The results showed that all of the strains were able to resist nickel chloride and cobalt (II) nitrate at low concentrations (0.01 and 0.001M). While, most the strains were sensitive to cobalt (II) nitrate at high concentrations (1M and 0.1M). However, *rcnA* gene was absent in all *Cronobacter* studied strains (Table 5.3 and 5.4).

5.3.1.3 Tellurite resistance genes (terACDYZ) (tehB).

Tellurite resistance genes including homologues of tellurite cluster gene (*terACDYZ*) was located in the loci ESA_01775–ESA_01804 of *C. sakazakii* BAA-894 (Joseph et al. 2012). Moreover, tellurite resistance-encoding gene *tehB*, matches a 593 bp hypothetical protein in *C. sakazakii* ATCC BAA-894 (Yan et al. 2013). All strains were sensitive to sodium tellurite. The genome study presented that the tellurite resistance genes (*terACDYZ*) were absent in all *Cronobacter* strains studied. However, *tehB* gene was found in all strains (Table 5.3 and 5.4).

5.3.1.4 Zinc and cadmium resistance genes (*cadAR/zntAR/znuSBC*).

The *CadA* gene is responsible for conferring resistance to cadmium and zinc. *cadR* is a gene in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* similar to *zntA* in *E. coli* and encodes the transcriptional regulatory protein, CadR (Lee et al. 2001). These genes were found in all *C. sakazakii* strains, except strain 1882 (ST20-O:3). *C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus* strains and *C. universalis* strain 1883 (ST48) showed the presence of these genes. While, *C. turicensis, C. dublinensis* strains, *C. universalis* strain 96 (ST137) and the single *C. condimenti* strain showed the absence of these genes (Table 5.3 and 5.4).

Nickel and cobalt Tellurite resistance Zinc and cadmium Copper and silver resistance genes resistance gene genes resistance genes NTU Source ST O-antigen rcnA (yohM) terACDYZ cadAR/ zntAR *cusABCFR* silABCER pcoABCDR znuSBC 377 Food Csak O:2 4 + + + + + --1105 Weaning food 4 Csak O:2 + + + + + -1886 Spice 4 Csak O:3 + + + + + 1908 4 Csak O:4 Environment -_ + + -1283 8 Food Csak O:3 + + + + + 1888 Food 8 Csak O:1 + + + + + 1906 Food 8 Csak O:1 + + + + + 1107 Weaning food 9 Csak O:2 + + 1108 Weaning food 12 Csak O:4 + + _ 1887 Food 13 Csak O:2 + + -1882 Ingredient 20 Csak O:3 1843 Spice 23 Csak O:2 + + -1890 Ingredient 42 Csak O:2 + + -1881 Ingredient 64 Csak O:2 + + + + 1844 Ingredient Csak O:3 244 + + Food 1845 233 Csak O:2 + + 1847 Milk powder 245 Csak O:1 + + + + + 1884 Herb 263 Csak O:2 + + -1889 Ingredient 198 Csak O:4 + + 1992 Food 136 Csak O:2 + + -1885 Herb 406 Csak O:2 -+ + 1990 Food 264 Csak O:2 + + -2027 Ingredient 406 Csak O:2 + +

Table 5.3. Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in sequenced genomes of *C.sakazakii* strains.

The Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in *C. sakazakii* strains were screened using BLAST tools. + = gene presence. - = gene absence

NTU	Species	Source	ST	O-antigen	Copper ar	nd silver resis	tance genes	Nickel and cobalt resistance gene	Tellurite resistance genes	Zinc and car resistance	dmium genes
				_	cusABCFR	silABCER	pcoABCDR	rcnA (yohM)	terACDYZ	cadAR/ zntAR	znuSBC
96	Cuniversalis	Spice	48	ND	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1883	C. universuits	Spice	137	ND	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
92		Herb	35	Ctur O:3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1880	C. turio anaia	Herb	344	Ctur O:3	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1553	C. turicensis	Herb	72	Ctur O:3	+	+	+	-	-	-	-
1895		Ingredient	252	Ctur O:1	+	+	+	-	-	-	-
1371		Spice	403	Cmuyt O:3	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
1527	(muutionsii	Food	411	Cmuyt O:2	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
16	C. mayijensii	Spice	347	Cmuyt O:1	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
1977		Ingredient	407	Cmuyt O:1	+	+	+	-	-	+	+
1879		Spice	139	Cmal O:2	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
1369		Herb	69	Cmal O:1	+	+	+	-	-	+	+
101	C. malonaticus	Spice	60	Cmal O:1	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
510		Food	7	Cmal O:2	+	+	+	-	-	+	+
1846		Ingredient	60	Cmal O:1	-	-	-	-	-	+	+
1210		Food	106	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1458		Food	74	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1460		Food	76	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1463	C. dublinensis	Food	95	Cdub O:1	+	+	+	-	-	-	-
1461		Food	77	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1462		Food	70	Cdub O:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1897		Herb	213	Cdub O:2	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1330	C. condimenti	Food	98	CuniO:1	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table 5.4. Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in sequenced genomes of *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti strain*.

The Presence/absence of heavy metal genes in other *Cronobacter* strains were screened using BLAST tools. + = gene presence. - = gene absence.

5.3.2 Determination of sublethal injury to cells during the desiccation.

Fifty-four desiccated *Cronobacter* strains, including twenty-five *C. sakazakii*, seven *C. malonaticus*, eight *C. dublinensis*, three *C. universalis*, six *C. turicensis* and three *C. muytjensii* strains, and a single *C. condimenti* strain were recovered after overnight incubation at room temperature on selective (VRBGA) and nonselective (TSA) media. Furthermore, all of the strains showed greater recovery on TSA than on VRBGA (Table 5.3 and 5.6). The differences in recovery after desiccation reflect the number of cells that were sublethally injured during the desiccation procedure.

There was significant difference in the recovery of *Cronobacter* spp. between TSA and VRBGA (Table 5.5 and 5.6). There were significantly fewer sublethally injured cells generated for high capsulated than for non-capsulated and low capsulated strains of *C. sakazakii*: 6.5% to 18.4%, 18.2% to 36.4% differences, respectively. *C. sakazakii* strains in serotype O:1 and O:4 had high numbers of sublethally injured cells; 18.2% to 36.4%, 25% to 33.2%, respectively. While, strains with serotype O:2 and O:3 showed low numbers of sublethally injured cells; 7% to 15.6%, 6.5% to 18.36%, respectively. Strains, 1887 (ST13-O:2), 1890 (ST42-O:2) 1845 (ST233-O:2), 1107 (ST9-O:2), 1843 (ST23-O:2), 1990 (ST264-O:2), 377 (ST4-O:2), and 1283 (ST8-O:3) showed better recovery on selective and non-selective media (TSA and VRBGA) suggesting higher resistance to desiccation than the other strains (Figure 5.1). However, *C. sakazakii* strains, 1906 (ST8-O:1), 1888 (ST8-O:1), 1847 (ST245-O:1), 1108 (ST12-O:4), 1907 (ST4-O:4), 1908 (ST4-O:4) and 1889 (ST198-O:4), showed highly reduced cell counts (sensitive to desiccation).

C. malonaticus sublethally injured cells were generated upon desiccation, the difference between the percentage of sublethally injured cells on TSA and VRBGA ranged from 7.72% to 40.86 % between *C. malonaticus* strains, the lowest sublethally injured cells was noted in strains in ST60; 101(10.86%) and 1846 (7.72%). The other *Cronobacter* spp. strains were also injured during desiccation. The lowest sublethal injury cells (0.83% to 2.48%) were obtained for *C. universalis* strain 96 (ST48), *C. muytjensii* strain 16 (ST34), and *C. dublinensis* strains 1460 (ST76) and 1464 (ST78). Whereas, the higher sublethal injury cells (33% to 40% differences) were obtained for *C. turicensis* strain 111 (ST24), *C. muytjensii* strain 1527 (ST75), *C. malonaticus* strains

1369 (ST69), 510 (ST7), 93 (ST29), 1879 (139) and the single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98). All of the strains were capsulated. No obvious correlation between the sublethally injured cells during the desiccation and the genetic diversity including sequence type (ST) and serotype (O-antigen) was observed in other Cronobacter species (Table 5.3, 5.6, and Figure 5.1).

arter ues											
Strains	Sources	ST	O- antigen	Capsule formation	TSA (%)	VRBGA (%)	Sublethal injury (%)				
1906	Environment	8	0:1	+	2.36	0.86	36.44				
1888	Food	8	O:1	-	4.97	1.01	21.96				
1847	Milk powder	245	0:1	++	3.79	0.69	18.20				
1907	Environment	4	0:4	+	4.33	1.44	33.25				
1908	Environment	4	0:4	+	5.18	1.92	29.34				
1108	Weaning food	12	O:4	+	3.94	1.14	28.93				
1889	Ingredient	198	O:4	+	5.23	1.31	25.04				
1564	Food	4	O:3	+++	7.77	0.51	6.56				
1886	Spice	4	0:3	+++	8.98	0.78	8.68				
1283	Food	8	0:3	+++	12.14	2.23	18.36				
1882	Ingredient	20	0:3	+++	9.32	1.58	16.95				
1844	Ingredient	405	O:3	+++	5.89	0.63	10.69				
1105	Weaning food	4	0:2	+++	9.761	1.11	11.37				
377	Food	4	0:2	+++	10.12	1.34	13.24				
1107	Weaning food	9	0:2	+++	11.39	1.96	17.2				

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

+++

26.86

10.9

15.66

7.59

8.88

15.33

7.69

10.42

9.22

11.97

4.3

0.76

1.5

0.87

1.06

1.21

0.57

1.12

0.98

1.87

15.4

7

9.57

11.46

11.93

7.89

7.41

10.74

10.62

15.62

1887

1843

1890

1881

1992

1845

1884

1990

1885

2027

Food

Ingredient

Ingredient

Ingredient

Food

Food

Herb

Food

Herb

Ingredient

13

23

42

64

136

233

263

264

406

406

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

0:2

Table 5.5. Comparison of viable counts percentage for C. sakazakii strains on TSA and VRB	3GA
after desiccation and then reconstitution in infant formula.	

+++= high mucoid production. ++= moderate mucoid production. += low mucoid production. -= no mucoid production

Strains	Species	Source	ST	Serotype	TSA (%)	VRBGA (%)	Sublethal injury (%)
96		Spice	48	ND	18.79	0.15	0.83
1435	C. universalis	Food	51	ND	15.15	2.24	14.66
1883		Spice	137	ND	15.66	4.33	27.71
109		Herb	5	ND	10.69	1.05	9.34
111		Herb	24	ND	21.05	6.97	33.12
1553		Herb	72	Cturi O:3	3.22	0.37	11.62
92	C. turicensis	Herb	35	Cturi O:3	7.76	0.32	4.125
1880		Herb	127	Cturi O:3	5.52	1.21	22.12
1895		Ingredient	252	Cturi O:1	16.96	2.72	16.07
1527		Food	75	CmuyO:1	28.25	10.04	35.39
1977	C. muticacii	Ingredient	288	CmuyO:1	76.66	8.69	11.34
1371	C. muyijensii	Spice	71	CmuyO:2	64.28	7.82	12.17
16		Spice	34	CmuyO:3	30.54	0.58	1.92
02		Creiter	20	Cm = 10 - 1	24.02	12.00	40.00
93		Spice	29	CmalO:1	31.03	12.66	40.86
101		Spice	60		4.021	0.52	10.80
1369	C malonaticus	Herb	69	CmalO:1	42.07	15.09	35.87
1846	c. maionaticus	Ingredient	60	CmalO:1	40.93	3.16	7.72
1893		Ingredient	289	CmalO:1	38.57	10.14	25.92
510		Food	7	CmalO:2	18.41	6.82	37.06
1879		Spice	139	CmalO:2	6.18	2.23	36.09
1210		Environment	106	CdubO:1	14.65	1.025	6.82
1458		Food	74	CdubO:1	7.52	1.75	23.33
1460		Food	76	CdubO:2	28.91	0.71	2.48
1463	C dublinancia	Food	95	CdubO:1	12.04	2.12	17.70
1461	C. aubimensis	Food	77	CdubO:1	16.97	1.46	8.63
1462		Food	70	CdubO:1	7.76	1.61	20.75
1464		Food	78	CdubO:2	21.42	0.31	1.48
1897		Herb	290	CdubO:2	10.71	1.53	14.33
1330	C. condimenti	Food	98	CuniO:1	13.66	5.55	40.65

Table 5.6. Comparison of viable counts percentage for *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. condimenti, C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis* strains on TSA and VRBGA after desiccation and then reconstitution in infant formula.



Figure 5.1. The correlation between the sublethally injured cells during the desiccation and type of serotype (O-antigen). Determination of sublethal injury to cells during the desiccation experiments were assayed in three independent assays. Error bars represented using standard error

5.3.3 Resistance of *Cronobacter* species to drying (3 months).

The ability of the *Cronobacter* strains to withstand long-term drying (90 days) was tested according to the procedure described by Breeuweret al (2003). In brief, fifty-microliter aliquots of overnight culture in sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) were placed in 12-well sterile polystyrene tissue culture plates and allowed to air dry in a 30°C incubator. The original culture was enumerated and reported as CFU ml⁻¹ on day 0. At intervals up to 90 days, the inoculum dried in the incubator was reconstituted in 1 ml of sterile peptone water, and appropriate dilutions were plated on TSA to determine the number of cell survivors.

5.3.3.1 Survival of *C. sakazakii* strains after the exposure to drying.

Desiccation of *C. sakazakii* (n=25) resulted in an initial 3-log decrease in viability from approximately 10¹¹ to 10⁸ CFU/ml. Subsequently, for up to 90 days, there was a slow decline in viability (Figure. 5.2). There was variation in the viability between *C. sakazakii* strains in terms of resistance to drying (90 days). Strains 1105 (ST4), 1564 (ST4), 1886 (ST4) and 1906 (ST8) lost viability faster than did the other *C. sakazakii* strains, and were no longer detectable after 60 days. Strains 377 (ST4), 1907 (ST4), 1908 (ST4), 1283 (ST8), 1888 (ST8), 1990 (ST264), 2027 (ST406), 1843 (ST23), 1844 (ST244), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245), 1881 (ST64) and 1890 (ST42) were no longer detectable after 90 days. However, strains 1107 (ST9), 1108 (ST12), 1884 (ST263), 1885 (ST406), 1889 (ST198) and 1887 (ST13) were able to survive after 90 days.

In general, *C. sakazakii* strains in ST4 were more sensitive to drying than other *C. sakazakii* STs. *C. sakazakii* ST64 and ST8 are isolated from PIF and the environment of manufacturing plants in many countries around the world, theses strains showed moderate recovery after the exposure to drying (90 days). In contrast, strains 1887 (ST13), 1890 (ST42), 1108 (ST12), 1107 (ST9), 1884 (ST263) and 1885 (ST406), showed better recovery after the exposure to drying (90 days) suggesting higher resistance to draying than the other *C. sakazakii* strains (Figure 5.2).



Figure 5.2. Resistance of *C. sakazakii* strains to drying. The survival was measured at 0, 3, 1 0, 20, 30, 60 and 90 days.

Recovery was measured on TSA at 37°C. The data are presented as means \pm standard deviation of triplicate counts of at least two independent experiments. The initial inoculum was ~10¹⁰ CFU/ml for the desiccated culture.

5.3.3.2 Survival of *C. malonaticus* and *C. dublinensis* strains after the exposure to drying.

The viability of the seven *C. malonaticus* strains decreased similarly during the 30 days of storage (Figure.5 .3). All of these strains (93, 101, 510, 1369, 1846, 1879 and 1893) were no longer detectable after 60 days. *C. dublinensis* strains were divided into 2 groups based on their resistance to drying, the first group (1460, 1461, and 1462) were detectable after 60 days. Whereas, the second group (1210, 1458, 1463, 1464 and 1879) were no longer detectable after 60 days (Figure5.3).





Recovery was measured on TSA at 37°C. The data are presented as means \pm standard deviation of triplicate counts of at least two independent experiments. The initial inoculum was ~10¹⁰ CFU/ml for the desiccated culture.

5.3.3.3 Survival of *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii* strains and single *C. condimenti* strain after the exposure to drying.

C. turicensis strains had a low survival rate after the exposure to drying. Most *C. turicensis* strains (92, 109, 111, 1553 and 1880) were no longer detectable after 20 days, but strain 1895 was able to survive until 60 days. Moreover, a *C. universalis* strains (96, 1435 and 1883) were no longer detectable after 60 days, the single *C. condimenti* strain was also no longer detectable after 60 days. However, *C. muytjensii* strains (16, 1371, 1527 and 1877) were no detectable after 90 days (Figure 5.4).



Figure 5.4. Resistance of *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii* strains, and the single *C. condimenti* strain to drying. The survival was measured at 0, 3, 1 0, 20, 30, 60 and 90 days. Recovery was measured on TSA at 37°C. The data are presented as means \pm standard deviation of triplicate counts of at least two independent experiments. The initial inoculum was ~10¹⁰ CFU/ml for the desiccated culture.

Overall, *C. sakazakii* strains showed a high survival rate after the exposure to drying (90 days) compared with other *Cronobacter* species. However, the lowest survival rate after the exposure to drying was noted by *C. turicensis* strains (no longer detectable after 20 days).

5.3.3.4 Desiccation-related genes.

Many genes linked to desiccation and osmotic stress conditions were identified in the genome of *C. sakazakii* SP291 (Yan et al. 2013), which included the *yihUTRSQVO* genes; this gene cluster plays roles in metabolism and in the transport of carbohydrates and

glucuronide, and *yehZYXW*, which play roles in bacterial survival. Many other genes associated with the osmotic stress response were identified, including the osmotolerance regulation genes *yiaD*, *osmY*, *ompA*, *aqpZ*, and *glpF* and osmotic stress genes including, *osmBO*, *yciTM*, and *pgpB* (Grim et al. 2013; Yan et al. 2013). A recent study by Alvarez-Ordonez and Hill (2016) reported that in *C. sakazakii rpoS* activity confers protection against a range of stress conditions, including acid, alkaline, osmotic and oxidative stress (Alvarez-Ordonez et al. 2012; Alvarez-Ordonez et al. 2013; Alvarez-Ordonez et al. 2016). Moreover, Lalaouna et al (2012) reported that the *mutS-rpoS* genomic region may contribute to survival in particular environments.

The genomes of 41 *Cronobacter* strains were screened for the presence of these genes using BLAST tools (Table 5.3). The results showed that most of strains had the Osmoprotectant ABC, transporter genes (*yehXWYZ*) and desiccation-related genes (*yihTQVWPAOS*), except *C. dublinensis* strains 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74), 1460 (ST76), 1461 (ST77), 1463 (ST95) and 1897(ST213). Osmotic stress related genes *osmBOY*, *yiaD, ompA, aqpZ, glpF, yciTM* and *pgpB* were found in the most of the strains, except *aqpZ* gene which was absent in *C. sakazakii* strains 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245), 1890 (ST42), and 1908 (ST4), *C. malonaticus* strains 101 (ST60), 1369 (ST69), 1879 (ST139) and 1893 (ST289) and *C. muytjensii* strains 16 (ST347), 1371 (ST403), 1527 (ST411) and 1877 (ST407). Moreover, the genomic analysis shown that one desiccation-related gene (*yihR*) was found in *C. sakazakii, C. turicensis* and *C. malonaticus* strains, and was absent in *C. universalis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain (Table 5.7 and 5.8).

Enteric bacteria contain different genes in the *mutS-rpoS* genomic region, this could contribute to virulence or survival (Lalaouna et al. 2012). This region was found in all *Cronobacter* strains, and contained the same seven genes between *mutS* and *rpoS* (Figure 5.5).



Figure 5.5. The *mutS-rpoS* genomic region in the genomes of 41 *Cronobacter* strains.

		Osmoprotectant ABC,	Desiccation-rela	ited			Ocm	otic ctro	cc rolati	ad gapas			
NTU.	ST	transporter genes	genes	Osmotic stress related genesyihRosmBOYyiaDompAaqpZglpFyciTMpgpBrpoSmutS									
		yehXWYZ	yihTQVWPAOS	yihR	osmBOY	yiaD	отрА	aqpZ	glpF	yciTM	рдрВ	rpoS	mutS
377	4	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1105	4	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1886	4	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1908	4	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1283	8	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1888	8	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1906	8	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1107	9	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1108	12	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1887	13	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1882	20	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1843	23	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1890	42	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1881	64	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1844	244	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1845	233	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1847	245	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1884	263	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1889	198	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1992	136	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1885	406	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1990	264	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
2027	406	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

Table 5.7. The presence /absence of genes involved in desiccation survival in *C. sakazakii*.

The Presence/absence of desiccation-related and Osmotic stress related genes in *C. sakazakii* strains were screened using BLAST tools. + = gene presence. - = gene absenc

			Osmoprotectant ABC,	Desiccation-re	lated			Ocmo	tic strop	c rolati	ad gapos			
NTU	Species	ST	transporter genes	genes				USIIIU	lic slies	sielate	eu genes			
NIU			yehXWYZ	yihTQVWPAOS	yihR	osmBOY	yiaD	ompA	aqpZ	glpF	yciTM	рдрВ	rpoS	mutS
96	Cupiuarcalia	48	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1883	C. universuits	137	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
92		35	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1880	C turiconcia	344	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1553	C. turicensis	72	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1895		252	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1371		403	+	+	-	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1527	C mustioncii	411	+	+	-	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
16	C. muyijensii	347	+	+	-	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1977		407	+	+	-	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1879		139	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1369		69	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
101	C malanaticus	60	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
510	C. maionaticas	7	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1846		60	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1893		289	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+
1210		106	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1458		74	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1460		76	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1463	C. dublinensis	95	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1461		77	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1462		70	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1897		213	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

Table 5.8. The presence /a	absence of gen	es involved in	desiccation	survival in other	<i>Cronobacter</i> species.
----------------------------	----------------	----------------	-------------	-------------------	-----------------------------

1330	C. condimenti 98	+	+	-	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

+ = gene presence. - = gene absence,

5.3.4 Heat tolerance.

The heat tolerance of *Cronobacter* strains was determined as described by Iversen et al (2004). Briefly, 1 ml overnight culture was suspended in 20 ml of temperature equilibrated sterile liquid infant formula (Cow & Gate Premium 1) in water baths (58°C). At timed intervals, 100 μ l aliquots were transferred to 2 ml TSB at room temperature and the number of survivors determined. The number of survivors at 58°C was plotted against time. The best fit-line was extrapolated and the decimal reduction time was determined (-1/slope of the regression line). Strains were classified into three groups, high heat resistance (D₅₈ >25), moderate (10< D₅₈< 25), and heat sensitive (D₅₈ < 10).

5.3.4.1 Survival of *C. sakazakii* strains in liquid infant formula at 58°C.

C. sakazakii strains 377, 1105, 1564, 1886, 1907 and 1908 (ST4), 1283 (ST8), 1843 (ST23), 1889 (ST198), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (245), 1890 (ST42), 1844 (ST405), 1990 (ST264) and 1887 (ST13) showed high heat resistance compared with other *C. sakazakii* STs. However, *C. sakazakii* strains; 1107 (ST9), 1108 (ST12), 1906 and 1884 (ST263) and 1885 (ST406) showed sensitivity to heat and subsequently had lower D_{58} ranged between 8 to 10 min (Table 5.9). Other *C. sakazakii* strains; 1888 (ST8), 1881 (ST64), 1882 (ST20), 1992 (ST136) and 2027 (ST406) showed moderate heat tolerance, the D-values was ranged from 10 to 25 min.

The *D*-values of *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains ranged from 25 to 50 min, heat resistance. As shown in table 5.9 *C. sakazakii* environmental strains 1907 and 1908 (ST4-O:4) were more heat resistant (58°C) than the other ST4 *C. sakazakii* strains. They had *D*-values ranging from 36 to 50 minutes at 58°C as presented in table 5.9. The variation in the viability of *C. sakazakii* ST8 strains; ST8 (O:1) and ST8 (O:3) isolates at 58°C was interesting. The *D*-values of *C. sakazakii* strains 1888 and 1906 (ST8-O:1) ranged from 8 to 13 min (heat sensitive), while *C. sakazakii* strain 1283 (ST8-O:3) showed high heat resistance and the viability decline was linear in liquid infant formula, with $D_{58} = 35$ minute (Table 5.9 and Figure 5.6 A, B).







Figure 5.6. **A, B.** Survival of *C. sakazakii* strains in liquid infant formula after exposure to the heat at 58°C for 20 mintus.

Data are reported as the means \pm standard deviation of the number of recovered cells in three independent experiments.

Strain	Source	e ST ar		K-type	CA-type	D-value (min)	Category
377	Food	4	0:2	К2	CA2	34	R
1105	Weaning food	4	0:2	К2	CA2	25	R
1564	Food	4	0:3	К2	CA2	27	R
1886	Spice	4	0:3	К2	CA2	28	R
1907	Environment	4	0:4	К2	CA2	50	R
1908	Environment	4	0:4	К2	CA2	36	R
1906	Food	8	0:1	K1	CA1	8.18	S
1888	Food	8	0:1	K1	CA1	13	М
1283	Food	8	0:3	K1	CA1	35	R
1107	Weaning food	9	0:2	К2	CA2	8	S
1108	Weaning food	12	0:4	К2	CA2	10.2	S
1887	Food	13	0:2	K2	CA2	26	R
1882	Ingredient	20	0:3	K1	CA1	18	М
1843	Spice	23	0:2	K1	CA2	41	R
1890	Ingredient	42	0:2	K1	CA2	40	R
1881	Ingredient	64	0:2	K1	CA2	25	R
1992	Food	136	0:2	K2	CA2	21	М
1889	Ingredient	198	0:4	K1	CA2	30	R
1845	Food	233	0:2	K1	CA2	32	R
1847	Milk powder	245	0:1	K2	CA1	45	R
1884	Herb	263	0:2	K1	CA2	9.7	S
1990	Food	264	0:2	K1	CA2	41	R
1844	Ingredient	405	0:3	К2	CA1	42	R
1885	Herb	406	0:2	K1	CA2	10	S
2027	Ingredient	406	0:2	K1	CA2	24	М

Table 5.9. D-value for *C. sakazakii* strains.

The number of survivors at 58°C was plotted against time. The best fit-line was extrapolated and the decimal reduction time was determined (-1/slope of the regression line). *C. sakazakii* strains were classified into three groups, high heat resistance (D58 >25), moderate (10< D58< 25), and heat sensitive (D58 < 10).

R = resistance. M = moderate .

S = sensitive

5.3.4.2 Survival of *C. malonaticus* strains in liquid infant formula at 58°C.

There was variation in thermotolerance between *C. malonaticus* strains. *C. malonaticus* strains were categorised into three groups based on their capability of heat resistance. Strain 510 (ST7-O:2) showed high thermoresistance in liquid infant formula with $D_{58} = 45$ minutes, while strain 1879 (ST139-O:2) showed moderate heat resistance with $D_{58} = 15$ minutes. In contrast, *C. malonaticus* strains 1369 (ST69-O:1), 1846 (ST60-O:1) and 1893 (ST289-O:1) showed heat sensitivity at 58°C in liquid infant formula. These strains had a *D*-value ranging from 9.2 to 10 minutes at 58°C (Figures 5.7 and Table 5.10).

5.3.4.3 Survival of *C. dublinensis, C. turicensis* and *C. muytjensii* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain in liquid infant formula at 58°C.

C. dublinensis, C. turicensis and C. muytjensii strains were heat sensitive. They had D-values ranging from 3 (\pm 2) to 10 (\pm 2.1) minutes at 58°C as presented in figures 5.8 and table 5.10. Two of three *C. universalis* strains 96 (ST48) and 1883 (ST137) showed heat sensitivity, with D-value= 4.2, 6.5 min respectively. However, *C. universalis* strain 1435 (ST51) showed high thermotolerance (resistance), with *D*-value = 39 minute. The single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98) was also heat resistant at 58°C in liquid infant formula, *D*-value = 46 min (Figures 5.8 and Table 5.10).



Figure 5.7. Survival of *C. malonaticus* and *C. dublinensis* strains in liquid infant formula after exposure to the heat at 58°C for 20 mintus.

Data are reported as the means \pm standard deviation of the number of recovered cells in three independent experiments



Figure 5.8. Survival of *C. turicensis, C. muytjensii* and *C. universalis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain in liquid infant formula after exposure to the heat at 58°C for 20 mintus at 58°C.

Data are reported as the means \pm standard deviation of the number of recovered cells in three independent experiments.

strain	Species	Source ST		O- antigen	K-type	CA-type	D-value (min)	Category
1369		Herb	69	0:1	К2	CA2	10	S
101		Spice	60	0:1	К2	CA2	9.5	S
1846	C malonaticus	Ingredient	60	0:1	K2	CA2	9.2	S
1893 510	el malenaticas	Ingredient	289	0:1	K2	CA2	9.8.	S
		Food	7	0:2	K1	CA1	45	R
1879		Spice	139	0:2	K1	CA1	15	Μ
1210		Food	106	01	K1	CA1	4	S
1458		Food	74	01	K1	CA1	3	S
1463		Food	95	01	K1	CA1	4.4	S
1461	C dublinensis	Food	77	01	K1	CA1	3.3	S
1462	c. uubiinensis	Food	70	01	K1	CA1	3.4	S
1460		Food	76	02	K1	CA2	3.2	S
1464		Food	78	02	K1	ND	3.2	S
1897		Herb	213	02	K1	CA2	3.3	S
1330	C. condimenti	Food	98	Cuni O1	K1	CA2	46	R
96		Spice	48	ND	K2	CA1	4.2	S
1435	C. universalis	Food	51	ND	K2	ND	39	R
1883		Spice	137	ND	K2	CA2	6.5	S
1895		Ingredient	252	01	K2	CA2	5	S
92		Herb	35	03	K2	CA2	5.5	S
109	C turiconsis	Herb	5	ND	K2	CA2	6.21	S
111	C. LUIICEIISIS	Herb	24	ND	K2	CA2	5	S
1553		Herb	72	03	K1	CA2	5.5	S
1880		Herb	344	03	K1	CA2	5	S
16		Spice	347	03	K1	CA1	10	S
1371		Spice	403	02	K1	CA2	5.5	S
1527	C. muytjensii	Food	411	01	K1	CA1	5	S
1877		Ingredient	407	01	K1	CA2	6	S

Table 5.10. D-value for *C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii* strains and the single *C. condimenti strain*.

The number of survivors at 58°C was plotted against time. The best fit-line was extrapolated and the decimal reduction time was determined (-1/slope of the regression line). Strains were classified into three groups, high heat resistance (D58 >25), moderate (10 < D58 < 25), and heat sensitive (D58 < 10).

R = resistance. M = moderate . S = sensitive

5.3.4.4 Role of the thermotolerance genomic island to increased thermal tolerance in *Cronobacter* spp.

Oriešková et al (2016) reported that some of *Cronobacter* strains contain a genomic island, which might be responsible for increased thermotolerance. The genomic island consist of two loci, the first one containing the *thrB-Q* genes with a size of 18 kbp, and the second locus containing the *thrBCD* and *thrOP* genes (6 kbp). A BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of the genomic island genes and correlate that with increase in thermal tolerance in *Cronobacter* spp. The long island locus (*thrB-Q*; 18 kbp) was found in *C. sakazakii* strains 1283 and 1888 (ST8) and 1908 (ST4), and *C. malonaticus* strain 510 (ST7). The short island locus (*thrBCD* and *thrOP*) was only found in two *C. sakazakii* strains which are 377 (ST4) and 1847 (ST245). However, other *C. sakazakii* and C. *malonaticus* strains showed an absence of the genomic island genes (Table 5.11 and 5.12). All *C. dublinensis, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain showed the absence of the genomic island in both short genomic island and long genomic island loci (Table 5.12).

Spacios	Number of strains	Short genomic island	Long genomic island
species	Number of strains	thrBCDOP (6 kbp).	<i>thrB-Q</i> (18 kbp)
C. sakazakii	21	2	3
C. dublinensis	7	-	-
C. malonaticus	5	-	1
C. muytjensii	3	-	-
C. turicensis	4	-	-
C. universalis	3	-	-
C. condimenti	1	-	-
Total	44	2	4

Table 5.11. Presence of the thermotolerance genomic island in 44 *Cronobacter* sequenced genomes

A BLAST genome search was applied to investigate the presence of the genomic island genes and correlate that with increase in thermal tolerance in *Cronobacter* spp.

Chapter 5.

Cronobacter strains stress responses

						C. Juku			aionatica	5 Sequence	cu genon	105.				
	Genes		thrB	thrC	thrD	thrF	thrH	thrl	thrJ	thrK	thrL	thrM	thrN	thrO	thrP	thrQ
	Function		DNA binding protein	Small heat shock protein	ATP-dependent Clp protease, ClpK	N-terminal fragment of ATP- dependent metallopeptidase FtsH	Small heat shock protein	Conservative protein, yfdX family	Conservative protein, yfdX family	Conservative transmembrane protein	Conservative hypothetical protein	Thioredoxin III	Sodium/hydrogen exchanger of KefC family	Phosphate-starvation-inducible E family protein	Zn-dependent protease, M48 family	DegQ peptidase of HtrA/DegP family
NTU:NO	Species	ST														
377		4	+	+	+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+	+	-
1105		4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1886		4	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1908		4	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1906		8	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1888		8	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1283		8	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
1108		12	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1887		13	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1882		20	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1890	C. sakazakii	42	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1881		64	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1992		136	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1889		198	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1845		233	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1847		245	+	+	+	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	+	+	-
1884		263	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1990		264	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1844		405	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1885		406	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
2027		406	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1369		69	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
101		60	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1846	C. malonaticus	60	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
1879		139	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
510		7	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+

Table 5.12. Presence/ absence of the thermotolerance island genes in *C. sakazakii* and *C. malonaticus* sequenced genomes.
5.3.5 Growth of *Cronobacter* strains at pH 3.5.

The acid tolerance of 54 *Cronobacter* strains including seven species was determined by treatment at pH 3.5. The experiment was conducted in order to better understand which of these strains could survive a pH resembling that of the human stomach and acidified food. Strains were exposed to acidified infant formula (pH 3.5) for 120 minutes at 37°C. The initial viability of the strains ranged from 8.1 to 8.75 log₁₀ CFU/ml (Figures 5.9, 5.10, and 5.11).

Cronobacter strains showed variety in their ability to survive at pH 3.5, with reductions in viability ranging from 0.02 to 1.02 \log_{10} CFU/ml. *C. sakazakii* strains ST4; 377, 1105, 1564, 1886, 1907 and 1908 showed slight reduction, with reductions of about 0.08 \log_{10} CFU/ml. *C. sakazakii* strains in ST8 (1283, 1888, and 1906), 1881 (ST64) and 1843 (ST23) showed the greatest decreases, with reductions of about 0.52 \log_{10} CFU/ml (Figure 5.9 a, b). While The lowest decreases was noted in strains 1889 (ST198), 1105 (ST4) and 1887 (ST13) with reductions .07, 0.08 and 0.17 \log_{10} CFU/ml respectively. **(A).**



Chapter 5.





Viability was measured at 0, 15, 30, 90 and 120 minutes. Most of the *C. sakazakii* strains showed acid tolerance, with little variation among the strains. The number of recovered cells was determined in triplicate in two independent experiments. The data are reported as means ± standard deviation

Growth of *C. malonaticus, C. dublinensis C. turicensis C. muytjensii*, *C. universalis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strains on pH 3.5. Figure 5.10 shows the viability of the *C. malonaticus* and *C. dublinensis* strains after 120 minutes of incubation at pH 3.5. There was a reduction of 0.01 to 0.49 log₁₀ CFU/ml after 120 minutes of exposure to pH 3.5. *C. dublinensis* strains, 1458 (ST74) and 1460 (ST78) and *C. malonaticus* strain 1846 (ST60) showed the greatest decreases, with reductions of about 0.41, 0.49 and 0.32 log₁₀ CFU/ml (Figure 5.5, 5.6). Two *C. malonaticus* strains 510 (ST7- O:2- K1) and 1879 (ST139 - O:2-K1) were highly resistant to acid, which showed slightly increased in viability of about 0.02 to 0.06 log₁₀ CFU/ml, respectively (Figure 5.10). The single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98) was also resistant to acid. *C. turicensis* C. *muytjensii* and *C. universalis* strains showed only slight declines in viability after 60 minutes at pH 3.5, these strains showed reductions in viability of 0.02 to 0.01 log₁₀ CFU/ml (Figure 5.11). In general, strains were nearly resistant to two 120 minutes exposure to pH 3.5 in

Chapter 5. Cronobacter strains stress responses

liquid infant formula. There was a correlation between equences type of *C. sakazakii* strains and their acid resistance, in particular ST4, ST8 and ST13. These STs are of particular clinical significance.



Figure 5.10. The survival of *C. malonaticus* and *C. dublinensis* strains after the exposure to pH 3.5.

Viability was measured at 0, 15, 30, 90 and 120 minutes. Most of the *C. malonaticus and C. dublinensis* strains showed acid tolerance, with little variation among the strains. The number of recovered cells was determined in triplicate in two independent experiments. The data are reported as means ± standard deviation.



Figure 5.11. The survival of *C. turicensis C. muytjensii and C. universalis* strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain after the exposure to pH 3.5. Viability was measured at 0, 15, 30, 90 and 120 minutes. Most of the strains showed acid tolerance, with little variation among the strains. The number of recovered cells was determined in triplicate in two independent experiments. The data are reported as means ± standard deviation

Chapter 5. *Cronobacter* strains stress responses

5.3.5.1 Phylogenetic analysis of the Acid tolerance associated gene *ompR*.

Alvarez-Ordonez et al (2014) reported that the *ompR* gene play a key role in response of C. sakazakii against acid resistance. This gene is a homologue of the gene ESA 04334 encoding for osmolarity response regulator (ompR). The genomes of 41 *Cronobacter* strains were screened for the presence of the *ompR* gene using BLAST tools. The genomic analysis shown that *ompR* was present in all *Cronobacter* strains. The phylogenetic tree was constructed, using MEGA 6.0 (Figure 5.12). There were variations observed within *Cronobacter* isolates based on the phylogenetic tree of ompR. The ompR phylogeny showed that C. sakazakii strains were nearly divided into 3 groups (Figure 5.12). Moreover, C. malonaticus strains were divided into 3 different branches between C. sakazakii clusters, C. turicensis strains were also divided into 2 clusters. C. dublinensis strains had been located on the same cluster; however, the cluster was divided onto different branches. C. muytjensii and C. universalis strains and the single C. condimenti strain were separated into individual clusters. C. malonaticus strains were closer to C. sakazakii strains than the other species in the phylogenetic relationship. This observation shows that no clear correlation between the growth of strains on pH 3.5 and the phylogenetic tree of *Cronobacter* strains based on nucleotide sequences of ompR gene (Figure 5.12).

In general, table 5.13 and 5.14 has summarised the ability of 7 *Cronobacter* species isolated from food and environmental sources to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions, and correlated these with their genetic traits.





The NTU strain IDs are shown at the top of each branch, *ompR* tree analysis revealed 4 distinct clusters based on the level of nucleotide sequence similarity.

Chapter 5. *Cronobacter* strains stress responses

Table 5.13. The ability of C. sakazakii strains and the single C. condimenti strain to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions, and correlations	ited
these with their molecular characteristics.	

	Species	Sources	ST	O-antigen	Capsule formation	Desiccation	Resistance to drying (90 days)	Heat tolerance	Acid sensitivity
Strains					Milk agar 37°C/(24h)	Sublethally injured cells (%)	(Detectable day)	(58°C)	(pH 3.5)
377		Food	4	0:2	+++	13.24	90	R	R
1105		Weaning food	4	O:2	+++	11.37	60	R	R
1564		Food	4	O:3	+++	6.56	60	R	R
1886		Spice	4	0:3	+++	8.68	60	R	R
1907		Environment	4	O:4	+	33.25	90	R	R
1908		Environment	4	O:4	+	29.34	90	R	R
1283		Food	8	0:3	+++	18.36	90	R	М
1888		Food	8	0:1	-	21.96	90	М	М
1906		Environment	8	0:1	+	36.44	60	S	М
1107		Weaning food	9	0:2	+++	17.2	90	S	R
1108		Weaning food	12	O:4	+	28.93	After 90	S	R
1887		Food	13	0:2	+++	15.4	After 90	R	R
1882	C. sakazakii	Ingredient	20	0:3	+++	16.95	90	М	R
1843		Ingredient	23	0:2	+++	7	90	R	М
1890		Ingredient	42	0:2	+++	9.57	90	R	R
1881		Ingredient	64	0:2	+++	11.46	90	М	М
1992		Food	136	0:2	+++	11.93	90	М	R
1889		Ingredient	198	O:4	+	25.04	After 90	R	R
1845		Food	233	0:2	+++	7.89	90	R	R
1847		Milk powder	245	0:1	++	18.2	90	R	R
1884		Herb	263	0:2	+++	7.41	After 90	S	R
1990		Food	264	0:2	+++	10.74	90	R	R
1844		Ingredient	405	0:3	+++	10.69	90	R	R
1885		Herb	406	O:2	+++	10.62	After 90	S	R
2027		Ingredient	406	0:2	+++	15.62	90	Μ	R
1330	C.condimenti	Food	98	CuniO:1	+++	40.65	60	R	R

R= Resistance. M= Moderate. S= sensitive. +++= high mucoid production. ++= moderate mucoid production. += low mucoid production. -= no mucoid production

Chapter 5. *Cronobacter* strains stress responses

NTU:	Cassian	Courses	CT.	0 antinan	Capsule formation	Desiccation	Resistance to drying (90 days)	Heat tolerance	Acid sensitivity
NO	Species Sources		51	0-antigen	Milk agar 37°C/(24h)	Sublethally injured cells (%)	Detectable day	(58°C)	(pH 3.5)
96		Spice	48	ND	+++	0.83	60	S	R
1435	C. universalis	Food	51	ND	+++	14.66	60	R	R
1883		Spice	137	ND	+++	27.71	60	S	R
109		Herb	5	ND	+++	9.34	20	S	R
111		Herb	24	ND	+++	33.12	20	S	R
92	C turiconsis	Herb	35	Ctur O:3	+++	4.125	20	S	R
1880	C. LUIICEIISIS	Herb	127	Ctur O:3	+++	22.12	20	S	R
1553		Herb	72	Ctur O:3	+++	11.62	20	S	R
1895		Ingredient	252	Ctur 0:1	+++	16.07	60	S	R
1527		Food	75	CmuyO:1	+++	35.39	90	S	R
1977	C. muytjensii	Ingredient	288	CmuyO:1	+++	11.34	90	S	R
1371		Spice	71	CmuyO:2	+++	12.17	90	S	R
16		Spice	34	CmuyO:3	+++	1.92	90	S	R
1369		Herb	69	Cmal O:1	+++	35.87	60	S	R
101		Spice	60	Cmal O:1	+++	10.86	60	S	М
93		Spice	29	Cmal O:1	+++	40.86	60	S	М
1893	C. malonaticus	Ingredient	289	Cmal O:1	+++	25.92	60	S	М
1846		Ingredient	60	Cmal O:1	+++	7.72	60	S	М
510		Food	7	Cmal O:2	+++	37.06	60	R	R
1879		Spice	139	Cmal O:2	+++	36.09	60	М	R
1210		Environment	106	Cdub O:1	+++	6.82	60	S	R
1458		Food	74	Cdub O:1	+++	23.33	60	S	R
1460		Food	76	Cdub O:1	+++	2.48	90	S	R
1461	C.dublinensis	Food	77	Cdub O:1	+++	8.63	90	S	R
1462		Food	70	Cdub O:1	+++	20.75	90	S	М
1463		Food	95	Cdub O:1	+++	17.7	60	S	R
1464		Food	78	Cdub O:2	+++	1.48	60	S	М
1897		Herb	290	Cdub O:2	+++	14.33	60	S	М

Table 5.14. The ability of *C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii, C. malonaticus* and *C.dublinensis* strains to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions, and correlated these with their molecular characteristic.

Discussion.

Cronobacter species have been isolated from a wide range of sources such as PIF, dried milk products, weaning foods, powdered ingredients, processed milk products, and food production environments. The resistance of *Cronobacter* species to environmental stresses is a main factor, which is responsible for its survival and behaviour in milk powder plants, factory environments and other foods. Many studies reported that *Cronobacter* spp. persist for a long time in food (Iversen et al. 2008; Jung et al. 2013). Nevertheless, our understanding of the survival mechanisms and persistence of *Cronobacter* species in environmental stresses is still limited (Forsythe, 2014). Therefore, the objective of this chapter was to investigate the ability of 7 *Cronobacter* species to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions such as heavy metal toxicity, sub-lethal injury during desiccation, resistance to long-term drying, heat and acid resistance, and to link these with their molecular characteristics.

Heavy metals.

The introduction of heavy metals, in many forms in the environment, can cause substantial modifications in the function and structure of bacterial communities (Yao et al. 2016). Most heavy metals are essential micronutrients for organisms since they are incorporated into enzymes and cofactors. However, resistance of bacterial to heavy metals and antibiotics is an increasing problem in today's society. Heavy metals used in industry are, along with antibiotics creating a selective pressure in the environment that leads to the mutations in microorganisms that will allowed them better survive and multiply. A correlation exists between metal tolerance and antibiotics and heavy metals might be located closely together on the same plasmid in bacteria and are hence more likely to be transferred together in the environment (Nies, 2003).

Chapter 5.

The sensitivity of *Cronobacter* spp. to 7 different concentration of heavy metal were studied. These included; nickel chloride, zinc sulphate, copper (II) sulphate, silver nitrate, sodium tellurite, cadmium carbonate and cobalt(II) nitrate. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to validate the sensitivity of seven species of Cronobacter to heavy metals and linked that with their molecular characteristics. The 54 Cronobacter strains were sensitive to sodium tellurite and silver nitrate for 4 different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M. Moreover, majorty of these isolates were sensitive to the high concentration of heavy metals (1M and 0.1M), except the cadmium. Most strains were resistance to cadmium, except C. turicensis strain 1553 (ST72), C. muytjensii strain 1527 (ST75), 3 C. dublinensis subsp. dublinensis strains 1210 (ST106), 1458 (ST74), 1463 (ST95), two strains of C. sakazakii ST4 (377 and 1907) and the single C. condimenti strain 1330 (ST98) which showed sensitivity to the high concentration (1M, 0.1M). All strains were sensitive to the high concentration (1M) of the zinc sulphate, as well as some of them were sensitive to concentration (0.1M). Nies (2003) stated that high concentrations of heavy metals could be toxic for the bacterial. However, this study was in close agreement with the previous study by Nies (2003).

The copper and silver resistance associated regions (*cusABCFR/silABCER* and *pcoABCDR*) were absent in majority of strains, except 2 *C. malonaticus* strains; 510 (ST7) and 101 (ST60), 2 *C. turicensis;* 1553 (ST72), 1895 (ST252), *C. muytjensii* strain 1877 (ST288), *C. dublinensis* 1463 (ST95), in addition to *C. sakazakii* strains belong to ST4, ST8 and ST64 which are associated with neonatal infection and powder infant formula and 1847 (ST245) strain which isolated from milk powder (Table 5.3 and 5.4). The presence of the copper/silver resistance regions (*cusABCFR/silABCER* and *pcoABCDR*) in the significant STs suggest that these regions may be essential for the survival and the virulence of *Cronobacter* strains in particular *C. sakazakii* ST4, ST8 and ST64 strains and *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains

Nickel and cobalt are required as trace elements in bacteria metabolism, nonetheless high intracellular concentrations of these two metals are toxic. One of

the strategies evolved by bacteria to prevent damage is to export excess metal by efflux systems (Rodrigue et al. 2005). Furthermore, Rodrigue et al (2005) reported that inactivation of the *yohM* gene induces sensitivity in nickel and cobalt to *E. coli* cells, therefore they proposed the new de-nomination for the *yohM* gene that is *rcnA*. The results indicated that all of the strains were able to resist nickel chloride and cobalt (II) nitrate at low concentrations (0.01 and 0.001M), while most of them were sensitive to cobalt (II) nitrate at high concentrations (1M and 0.1M). However, by sequence search *rcnA* gene was absent in all *Cronobacter* sequenced strains. The present study indicated that there was no obvious correlation between the phenotypic detection of nickel and cobalt resistance and the genotypic detection of the *rcnA* (*yohM*) (Table 5.3 and 5.4). Therefore, *rcnA* gene may not be the only gene responsible for nickel/cobalt resistance or efflux in *Cronobacter* species.

Cronobacter isolates were sensitive to sodium tellurite for 4 different concentrations of 1M, 0.1M, 0.01M and 0.001M. Joseph et al (2012) reported that homologues of tellurite cluster gene (*terACDYZ*) was located in the loci ESA_01775–ESA_01804 of *C. sakazakii* BAA-894. The results indicated all *Cronobacter* strains were sensitive to sodium tellurite. In addition, the tellurite resistance genes (*terACDYZ*) were absent in all *Cronobacter* strains studied (Table 5.3 and 5.4). This suggests that these genes are may necessary for tellurite resistance in *Cronobacter* species. In general, no clear correlation between the sensitivity of seven species of *Cronobacter* to 7 heavy metals and molecular characterisation including ST and type of O-antigen was observed.

Sublethally injured cells during desiccation.

The *Cronobacter* genus has been isolated from a wide range of food, including PIF, milk powder and dry powdered foods (Iversen and Forsythe 2004; Friedemann, 2007). The *Cronobacter* genus, in particular *C sakazakii* strains have been associated with serious neonatal infections, whereas *C. malonaticus* strains have been associated with infections of immunocompromised adult patient. The presence of

Cronobacter spp. during the manufacture of PIF and other food production environments is an indicator of production hygiene (Caubilla-Barron and Forsythe, 2007).

Desiccation is the process of extreme drying, desiccation refers to the drying out of a living organism. Bacteria cannot grow and divide when desiccated, but can survive for certain periods of time, depending on their features. They may no longer be able to form colonies and therefore cannot be detected by conventional growth tests even though the bacteria are still alive. Once more favorable growth conditions are available, the bacteria can recover from their inactive state and begin to divide. This can be a critical concern in the food packaging industry for storage of dried foods such as PIF, powdred milk, spices, grains and other packaged foods. Therefore, sublethally injured bacterial cells may be generated during the production of PIF and other dry foods. These cells are more sensitive to the bile salts and dyes used in selective media such as VRBGA and consequently cannot grow in these media (Caubilla-Barron and Forsythe, 2007).

In this study, the generation of sublethally injured cells during desiccation of 54 strains were examined, and linked with their genetic traits. Fifty-four desiccated *Cronobacter* strains were recovered after 24h at 37°C on selective (VRBGA) and nonselective (TSA) media (Caubilla-Barron and Forsythe, 2007). All of the strains showed greater recovery on TSA than on VRBGA (Table 5.3 and 5.6). The differences in recovery after desiccation reflect the number of cells that were sublethally injured during the desiccation procedure.

There were significantly fewer sublethally injured cells generated for highly capsulated than for non-capsulated (1888) and low capsulated strains of *C. sakazakii* (1906, 1907, 1908, 1108, 1889). This finding was in close agreement with result obtained from Caubilla-Barron and Forsythe (2007). The present study also revealed that *C. sakazakii* strains in serotype O:1 (1888, 1906 and 1847) and O:4 strains (1108, 1907, 1908 and 1889) had high numbers of sublethally injured cells;

Chapter 5.

18.2% to 36.4%, 25% to 33.2%, respectively. While, strains in serotype O:2 and O:3 showed low numbers of sublethally injured cells; 7% to 15.6%, 6.5% to 18.36%, respectively. This variation might be related to the sugar composition and complexity of structure in the capsule LPS.

There was a variation among other *Cronobacter* species strains in their response to desiccation-induced injury. The lowest sublethal injury cells (0.83% to 2.48%) were obtained for *C. universalis* strain 96 (ST48), *C. muytjensii* strain 16 (ST34), *C. dublinensis* strains 1460 (ST76) and 1464 (ST78). Whereas, the higher sublethal injury cells (33% to 40% differences) were obtained for *C. turicensis* strain 111 (ST24), *C. muytjensii* strain 1527 (ST75), *C. malonaticus* strains 1369 (ST69), 510 (ST7), 93 (ST29), 1879 (139) and single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98). All of the strains were capsulated. No obvious correlation between the sublethally injured cells during the desiccation and the genetic diversity including sequence type (ST) and serotype (O-antigen) was observed in other *Cronobacter* species (Table 5.3 and 5.6 and Figure 5.1). This difference may be another example of the diversity within the *Cronobacter* species in response to environmental stress.

Resistance of Cronobacter spp. to drying (90 days).

Breeuwer et al (2003) reported that *Cronobacter* strains were more resistant to dying than other members of *Enterobacteriaceae*. Moreover, Fakruddin et al (2014) stated that *C. sakazakii* isolates grown and dried in infant formula showed significantly (P <0.05) better survival during drying than grown and dried in TSB. However, the aims of this part of the current work were to investigate the ability of 7 *Cronobacter* species to survive in drying conditions (90 days), and to determine whether *C. sakazakii* strains are more resistant than other species to drying, and correlated that with their molecular characteristic such as ST, O-antigen and K-capsule type. The present study demonstrated that there was a variation in the viability between *C. sakazakii* strains in terms of resistance to drying. *C. sakazakii* ST64 and ST8 are isolated from PIF and the environment of manufacturing plants in

many countries around the world, these strains showed moderate recovery after the exposure to drying (90 days). In contrast, strains 1887 (ST13), 1890 (ST42), 1108 (ST12), 1107 (ST9), 1884 (ST263) and 1885 (ST406), showed better recovery after the exposure to drying (90 days) suggesting higher resistance to drying than the other *C. sakazakii* strains (Figure 5.2). Strains with the same sequence type and same clonal complex such as ST406 and ST264 (CC264) showed different ability to survive in drying conditions.

Several genes linked to desiccation and osmotic stress conditions were identified (Yan et al. 2013), which included the *yihUTRSQVO*, *yehZYXW* genes. Many other genes linked with the osmotic stress response were identified, including the osmotolerance regulation genes yiaD, osmY, ompA, aqpZ, and glpF and osmotic stress genes including, osmBO, yciTM, and pgpB (Grim et al. 2013; Yan et al. 2013). The genomes of 41 *Cronobacter* strains were screened for the presence of these genes using BLAST tools. The results demonstrated that most of strains had the osmoprotectant ABC, transporter genes (yehXWYZ) and desiccation-related genes (yihTQVWPAOS), except C. dublinensis strains. Osmotic stress related genes osmBOY, yiaD, ompA, aqpZ, glpF, yciTM and pgpB were found in most of the strains, except aqpZ gene which was lacked in C. sakazakii strains 1845 (ST233), 1847 (ST245), 1890 (ST42), and 1908 (ST4), C. malonaticus strains 101 (ST60), 1369 (ST69), 1879 (ST139) and 1893 (ST289) and *C. muytjensii* strains 16 (ST347), 1371 (ST403), 1527 (ST411) and 1877 (ST407). Moreover, the genomic analysis shown that one desiccation-related gene (yihR) was found in C. sakazakii, C. turicensis and C. malonaticus strains, and was absent in C. universalis, C. muytjensii, C. dublinensis strains and the single *C. condimenti* strain (Table 5.7 and 5.8).

A recent study by Alvarez-Ordonez and Hill (2016) reported that in *C. sakazakii rpoS* activity confers protection against a range of stress conditions, including acid, alkaline, osmotic and oxidative stress. Moreover, Lalaouna et al (2012) reported that the *mutS-rpoS* genomic region may help the enteric bacteria to survive in the harsh environments. In this study, the genomic study of 41 *Cronobacter* strains

Chapter 5.

showed that the *mutS-rpoS* genomic region was found in all *Cronobacter* strains, and contained the same seven genes between *mutS* and *rpoS* (Figure 5.5). Nonetheless, it has been suggested that the genes in the *mutS-rpoS* region did not seem to correlate with the results of the environmental stress assay, in particular desiccation and drying stress.

According to the above data, *C. sakazakii* strains showed a higher survival rate after the exposure to drying (90 days) than other *Cronobacter* species (Figure 5.2, 5.3, 5.4 and Table 5.13). This might explain why *C. sakazakii* strains are associated with PIF, milk powder and dry powdered foods, and more frequently isolated than other species of *Cronobacter*.

Heat resistance.

Heat resistance is an important factor for survival of *Cronobacter* spp. in PIF and other foods (Dancer et al. 2009; Huertas et al. 2015; Oriešková et al. 2016). It has been reported that *Cronobacter* strains differ in their tolerance to heat stress. A study by Oriešková et al (2016) stated that some of *Cronobacter* strains contain a genomic island, which might be responsible for increased thermotolerance. Therefore, the objectives of this part of the work were to (i) evaluate the heat resistance of 7 *Cronobacter* species (ii) linked that with their molecular characteristics (iii) compare the thermotolerance genomic island composition in 41 genome sequenced *Cronobacter* strains and (iv) to correlate the genomic differences with their phenotypes for heat tolerance.

The heat tolerance of 7 species of *Cronobacter* strains were determined in liquid infant formula at 58°C. Strains were classified into three groups, high heat resistance ($D_{58} > 25$), heat moderate (10< $D_{58} < 25$), and heat sensitive ($D_{58} < 10$). *C. sakazakii* strains 377, 1105, 1564, 1886, 1907 and 1908 (ST4), 1283 (ST8), 1843 (ST23), 1889 (ST198), 1845 (ST233), 1847 (245), 1890 (ST42), 1844 (ST405), 1990 (ST264) and 1887 (ST13) showed high heat resistance compared with other *C. sakazakii* STs. However, *C. sakazakii* strains; 1107 (ST9), 1108 (ST12), 1906 and 1888

(ST8), 1884 (ST263) and 1885 (ST406) showed sensitivity to heat and subsequently had lower D_{58} ranged between 8 to 10 min (Table 5.9). Other *C. sakazakii* strains showed moderate heat tolerance, the D-values ranged from 10 to 25 min. As shown in table 5.9 *C. sakazakii* environment strains 1907 and 1908 (ST4-O:4) were more heat resistant (58°C) than the other ST4 *C. sakazakii* strains. They had a Dvalue ranged from 36 to 50 minutes at 58°C as presented in table 5.9. The variation in the viability of *C. sakazakii* ST8 strains ST8 (O:1) and ST8 (O:3) isolates at 58°C was interesting. The D-values of *C. sakazakii* strains 1888 and 1906 (ST8.O:1) ranged from 8 to 10 min (heat sensitive), while *C. sakazakii* strain 1283 (ST8-O:3) showed high heat resistance and the viability decline was linear in liquid infant formula, with D₅₈ = 35 minute (Table 4.9 and Figure 5.6 a, b).

The result demonstrated that *C. malonaticus* strains differ in their tolerance to heat stress (58°C). These strains were categorised into three groups based on their capability of heat resistance. Strain 510 (ST7-O:2-K1-CA1) showed high thermoresistance with D₅₈ = 45 minutes, whereas strain 1879 (ST139-O:2-K1-CA1) showed moderate heat resistance with $D_{58} = 15$ minutes. In contrast, *C. malonaticus* strains 1369 (ST69-O:1-K1-CA2), 1846 (ST60-O:1-K2-CA2) and 1893 (ST289-O:1-K2-CA2) showed heat sensitivity at 58°C, D-value ranged from 9.2 to 10 minutes at 58°C (Figures 5.7 and Table 5.10). There was an obvious correlation between the heat resistance and the capsule profile of C. malonaticus strains, in particular Oantigen type and colanic acid capsule type (CA). It has been suggested that the Oantigen serotype type and colanic acid capsule type (CA) may increase the ability of C. malonaticus strains to the heat resistance. However, other Cronobacter species; C. dublinensis, C. turicensis, C. universalis and C. muytjensii strains were heat sensitive (D₅₈ = 3 to 10 min), except *C. universalis* strain 1435 (ST51) showed high thermotolerance (resistance, with D_{58} = 39 min). The single *C. condimenti* strain 1330 (ST98) was also heat resistance at 58°C in liquid infant formula, D-value = 46 (Figures 5.8 and Table 5.10).

Oriešková et al (2013) reported that some Cronobacter strains contain a genomic island. The genomic island locus consist of two loci, a longer version (18 kbp) containing the thrB-Q genes and a shorter loci (6 kbp) containing only the thrBCD and thrOP genes. This locus could be responsible for increased heat tolerance in Cronobacter strains (Oriešková et al. 2015; Oriešková et al. 2016). The genomic island locus was found to be present in only 5/21 C. sakazakii strains and in 1/5 C. malonaticus strains. The long island locus (thrB-Q) were found in C. sakazakii strains 1283 and 1888 (ST8) and 1908 (ST4), and *C. malonaticus* strain 510 (ST7). The short island locus (thrBCD and thrOP) was only found in two C. sakazakii strains which are 377 (ST4) and 1847 (ST245). However, other C. sakazakii and C. malonaticus strains showed absences of the genomic island genes (Table 5.11 and 5.12). All C. dublinensis, C. universalis, C. turicensis, C. muytjensii strains and the single C. condimenti strain lacked both short genomic island and long genomic island loci (Table 5.12). In general, strains containing the thermotolerance genomic island (1283, 1888, 377, 1847, 1908 and 510) tended to survive better at 58°C compared to other strains (Table 5.11 and 5.12).

Acid tolerance.

Dancer et al (2009) have shown the ability of *Cronobacter* spp. to survive under high acidic conditions. It was stated that at least 79.2% of the tested strains were able to survive and grow at a pH as low as 3.9 (Dancer et al. 2009). Moreover, Alvarez-Ordones et al (2014) reported that the *ompR* gene is an important factor in the adaptive response of *Cronobacter spp*. to highly acidic conditions, in particular *C. sakazakii* strains. Therefore, the aims of the study presented in this chapter were to investigate the ability of 7 *Cronobacter* species to survive in pH 3.5, and whether *C. sakazakii* strains are more resistant than other species to high acid conditions, and linked that with their molecular characteristic such as sequence type, O-antigen serotye and *ompR* gene profile.

Chapter 5.

The acid tolerance of 54 *Cronobacter* strains including seven species was determined by treatment at pH 3.5. Strains were exposed to acidified infant formula (pH 3.5) for 120 minutes at 37°C. In general, all strains were nearly resistant to two 120 minutes exposure to pH 3.5 in liquid infant formula. There was a correlation between sequence type of *C. sakazakii* strains and their acid resistance, in particular ST4, ST8 and ST13, these STs are of particular clinical significance. The genomic analysis showed that the *ompR* gene was present in all *Cronobacter* strains, and there were variations within *Cronobacter* isolates based on the phylogenetic tree of *ompR* gene. This observation shows that no clear correlation between the growth of strains at pH 3.5 and the phylogenetic tree of *Cronobacter* strains based on nucleotide sequences of the *ompR* gene (Figure 5.12). These observations suggests that another factor might contribute to acid resistance.

Chapter 6. Conclusions.

The genus *Cronobacter* are food-borne pathogens causing neonatal infections in including meningitis and necrotizing enterocolitis. *Cronobacter* infections in neonates have been associated with the consumption of contaminated reconstituted PIF. However, a large number of infections are reported in the adult population, where the sources are unknown. The diversity of sources and high infant mortality rates of this organism required the improvement and development of reliable detection and identification methods for the bacterium. Furthermore, understanding the molecular characterisation and phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* species is essential to reduce the source of microbial contamination of PIF and other food. The studies described in this thesis aimed to investigate the genetic diversity of the *Cronobacter* species isolated from food and environmental sources, and to link that with their phenotypic and physiological traits. Therefore, the phenotypic and physiological characteristics of the bacteria were analysed and the genomes were screened for genetic traits that were suggested previously to be associated with the phenotypic and physiological traits of *Cronobacter* species.

The aim of the first part of this study was to study the diversity of the Cronobacter genus from food and environmental sources as revealed by genotyping, clonality and surface structure.

The 7-loci MLST scheme was applied in this study (**Section 3.3.1**). The strains (n=26) were divided into 21 sequence types (STs), 12 of these STs had been previously reported, and 9 new STs were defined (Table 3.1 and Figure 3.1). Consequently, *Cronobacter* strains isolated from food and environmental sources are highly diverse, in particular the isolates which are obtained from different sources of food.

In this study, RAPD and BOX-PCR fingerprints were used as molecular tools to characterize 61 *Cronobacter* strains isolated from environment, water, foods and clinical, and compared that with their sequence type (Section 3.3.2, 3.3.3). Our findings indicated that RAPD-PCR is capable of discriminating among a collection of *Cronobacter* based on their sequence type (Section 3.3.2). Moreover, RAPD-PCR

fingerprint has been successfully used to discriminate closely related STs such as ST406 and ST264 (CC264). Furthermore, in some cases this technique is able to distinguish between strains within the same ST. However, BOX-PCR fingerprints showed less ability to cluster the same *Cronobacter* STs together (Figure 3.3) (Section 3.3.3). In addition, the discriminatory power of BOX-PCR techniques was compared with the RAPD-PCR fingerprints. The RAPD-PCR had slightly higher discriminatory power than BOX-PCR. Nevertheless, RAPD might be a useful molecular tool providing rapid analysis of isolates in a local context.

The screening of the O-antigen serotype of fifty-one *Cronobacter* strains showed that **(Section 3.3.5)**, four O-antigen serotypes were assigned in 25 *C. sakazakii* strains, CSO:1, O:2, O:3 and O:4. Serotype CSO:2 was the most dominant serotype in *C. sakazakii* strains (13 strains, 52%), followed by serotype CSO:3 (20%). Two O-antigen serotypes were assigned in 7 *C. malonaticus* strains CMO:1 and CMO:2. Serotype CM O:1 was the most dominant serotype in *C. malonaticus* strains (five strains, 71.4%). *C. dublinensis* strains were divided into 2 O-antigen serotypes (CDO:1 and O:2). *C. dublinensis* ssp. *dublinensis* and *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lactaridi* strains were CDO:1 serotype (62.5%). While *C. dublinensis* ssp. *lausannensis* strains were CDO:2 serotype(Table 3.4). This suggests that screening of the O-antigen serotype might be used to distinguish *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level.

The analysis of LPS pattern using BioNumerics software, version (7.1) discriminated between strains within the same serotype (**Section 3.3.6**). The results demonstrated that the 12 LPS profiled *C. sakazakii* strains were clearly divided into four clusters based on their type of serotype, and each cluster belonging to the same serogroups were branched into two branches based on their *galF* and *gnd* allele profile (Figure 3.10, 3.11). Therefore, PCR-based serotypes can be further subdivided.

C. sakazakii ST4 strains are strongly associated with meningitis and necrotizing enterocolitis in neonates and babies. Therefore, more discriminating typing of ST4 is very important for outbreak detection and tracing outbreak sources. The VNTR analysis was used to investigate it and was able to subdivide within this important

sequence type. This study is the first to describe the development and application of VNTRA typing method for the major pathovar, *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains (Section 3.3.4). A total of nineteen *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains, which were widely distributed geographically, temporally and origin of source were profiled. The study revealed the VNTRA technique has a greater-discriminatory power within the *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains. It was concluded that VNTRA profiling could contribute to further understanding of pathovar *C. sakazakii* ST4 diversity and tracking of infection sources.

The present study developed and applied a multiplex PCR assay targeting capsular polysaccharide genes *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) for the specific detection of K-capsule and colanic acid type respectively (Figure 3.12, 3.16). It is suggesting that methods based on PCR amplification might be used to determine the K-capsule type and CA-type in *Cronobacter* spp. as simple, cheaper, rapid and reliable methods (Section 3.3.7).

The second part of the study focused on investigation of the phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* strains. Phenotypic identification and biochemical profiling give a rapid presumptive identification for *Cronobacter* species. However, some of these tests showed lack sufficient robustness for this diverse *Cronobacter* genus (Jackson and Forsythe, 2016). Therefore, this study focused on phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* isolates from food and environmental sources and linked these with their molecular characteristics, in order to find out more about the diversity of the *Cronobacter* genus.

The strains in this study showed variable motility rates (Section 4.3.2). Most strains were motile except for 2 *C.sakazakii* strains; 1906 (ST8) and 1847 (ST245). All genome sequenced for both motile and non-motile strains showed the presence of the *fliA-Z* gene cluster. This suggests that these motility genes might be not expressed or that unrecognised mutation could have occurred in non-motile strains. The main biochemical tests for the differentiation of *Cronobacter* species were indole production, malonate, inositol utilization, production of methyl- α -D-

glucoside and sialic acid utilization (Iversen et al. 2007; Joseph et al. 2013). These relevant biochemical tests were applied to 54 strains, and were linked with their genetic traits, for the purpose of differentiation and distinguishing the 7 species of *Cronobacter* as well as to characterize and distinguish *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level **(Section 4.3.3.1)**.

According to this observation, the present study recommends that.

- 1- Using the malonate and sialic acid utilization test can be useful tools for the differentiation of and distinguishing between closely related species, *C. malonaticus* and *C. sakazakii.*
- 2- The inositol utilization test could be able to distinguish pathogenic ST7 from other *C. malonaticus* STs.
- 3- Combination of malonate, inositol utilization test, capsule profile (O-antigen, K-capsule type and CA-type) and curli fimbriae gene cluster detection can be useful tools for the differentiation and distinguishing of *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level. This observation was supported by a genomic investigation of 14 *C. dublinensis* genome strains (Table 4.15).

Overall, this part suggests that a combination of genomic clusters and specific biochemical tests including indole production, malonate, inositol, and sialic acid utilization can be useful tools for the differentiation and distinguishing of seven *Cronobacter* species, distinguishing pathogenic ST7 from other *C. malonaticus* STs as well as to characterize and distinguish *C. dublinensis* strains to the subspecies level.

There was a notable variation between strains in their ability to produce capsules on different media (Section 4.3.4). The majority of *C. sakazakii* strains had the most mucoid appearance indicating capsular material production. *C. sakazakii* strains in serotype O:1 and O:4 produced less capsular material compared with *C.sakazakii* strains in serotype O:2 and O:3. The study indicated that there was no clear correlation between the amount of capsular material and genotypic detection such as ST, K-capsule type and CA-type. Conversely, a strong correlation between serotype (O-antigen) and amount of capsular material was noted.

The analysis of capsule polysaccharides of 13 selected *C. sakazakii* strains showed they were composed of four different sugars; galactose (Gal), glucose (Glc) and fucose (Fuc) and rhamnose (Rha). Rhamnose sugar was only found in strains with serotype O:2, and was absent in serotype O:1, O:3 and O:4 strains. Moreover, genes (*rfbCD*) are responsible for the biosynthesis of dTDP- I-rhamnose from glucose 1-phosphate. These genes *rfbCD* were found only in *C. sakazakii* strains serotype O:2 and were absent in other *C. sakazakii* serotypes; O:1, O:3 and O:4. This suggests that these genes *rfbCD* might be used to predict the capsule polysaccharides composition in *Cronobacter* species, in particular rhamnose sugar. The observation also shows that there is a strong correlation between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharide production and the genetic traits, in particular O-antigen serotype. Moreover, this study indicated that rhamnose is the main sugar in *C. sakazakii* serotype O:2 strain.

The incubation temperature affected the ability of tested strains to form a biofilm; 37°C was the optimal temperature condition for most strains (Section 4.3.5. Moreover, in this study of 54 strains, there was no correlation between the amount of biofilm formation, and the amount of capsule material on milk agar.

This section suggests that the repetition and variations in oligosaccharide units (Ounits) may play an important role for production of capsular material amount.

The objective of the third part was to investigate the ability of *Cronobacter* strains to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions such as sub-lethal injury during desiccation, long-term drying, heat and acid resistance, and linked these with their genetic traits.

The resistance of *Cronobacter* species to environmental stresses is a major factor, which is responsible for its survival and behaviour in milk powder plants, factory environments and other foods.

The recovery of sublethally injured *Cronobacter* strains was decreased comparing with the number of inoculum bacteria. However, the number of non-detected bacteria on VRBGA was higher than on TSA. This reflects the differences in

composition between the two culture media. Moreover, there were significantly fewer sublethally injured cells generated during desiccation for highly capsulated than for non-capsulated and low capsulated strains of *C. sakazakii* (Section 5.4.2). The present study revealed also that *C. sakazakii* strains in serotype O:1 and O:4 had high numbers of sublethally injured cells compared with strains in serotype O:2 and O:3 (Figure 5.1). This might be linked with the sugar composition and structure complexity or the gene order in the O-antigen gene cluster.

C. sakazakii strains showed a high survival rate after the exposure to drying (90 days) compared with other *Cronobacter* species (Section 5.4.3). The *mutS-rpoS* genomic region may help enteric bacteria to survive in harsh environments (Lalaouna et al, 2012). In the present study the *mutS-rpoS* genomic region was found in all *Cronobacter* strains, and contained the same seven genes between *mutS* and *rpoS* (Figure 5.5). It has been suggested that the genes in the *mutS-rpoS* region did not seem to correlate with the results of the environmental stress assay, in particular desiccation and drying stress.

There was variation in thermotolerance between *Cronobacter* strains (Section 5.4.4). The variation was also observed within the same STs. Generally, *C. sakazakii* strains were more heat resistant than other *Cronobacter*. Oriešková et al (2016) reported that some of *Cronobacter* strains contain a genomic island, which might be responsible for increased thermotolerance. The genomic island locus was found to be present in only 5/21 *C. sakazakii* strains and in 1/5 *C. malonaticus* strains. The result indicated that strains containing the thermotolerance genomic island (1283, 1888, 377, 1847, 1908 and 510) tended to survive better at 58°C comparing to other strains (Table 5.11 and 5.12).

This section noted that *C. sakazakii* strains are more resistant to environmental stress conditions than other *Cronobacter* species. This might explain why *C. sakazakii* strains are associated with PIF, milk powder and dry powdered foods and more frequently isolated than other species of *Cronobacter*.

Key novel findings of the current PhD study.

- The Multilocus Sequence Typing (MLST) analyses suggested that Cronobacter strains isolated from food and environmental sources were highly diverse. This was particularly notable for the isolates, which were obtained from different foods.
- The present study developed and applied the VNTRA typing method for *C.* sakazakii ST4 strains. This technique revealed a greater discriminatory power within the *C. sakazakii* ST4 strains.
- Analysis of the LPS profiling using BioNumerics software version (7.1) revealed the ability to discriminate between *C. sakazakii* strains within the same serotype based on their *galF* and *gnd* allele profile. Therefore, PCR-based serotype can be further subdivided
- The present study developed and applied a multiplex PCR assay targeting the *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) genes for the specific detection and rapid identification of K-capsule type and colanic acid type respectively in *C. sakazakii* strains.
- The observation shows that there is a strong correlation between the amount of mucoid production, type and ratio of monosaccharides production and the genetic traits, in particular O-antigen serotype. Moreover, rhamnose is the main sugar in *C. sakazakii* serotype O:2 strain.
- There was variation among other *Cronobacter* species strains in their response to desiccation-induced injury. *C. sakazakii* strains with serotype O:1 and O:4 had high numbers of sublethally injured cells, while serotype O:2 and O:3 strains showed low numbers of sublethally injured cells.
- In general, *C. sakazakii* strains were more resistant than other *Cronobacter* species to environmental stresses. This might explain why *C. sakazakii* strains are associated with PIF, milk powder and dry powdered foods, than other *Cronobacter* species.

Finally, the results of this study indicated multiple methods for typing *Cronobacter* at the species and strain level, however with different discriminatory powers. The

present study also showed that *C. sakazakii* strains are more resistant to environmental stress conditions than other *Cronobacter* species. This might explain why *C. sakazakii* strains are more frequently isolated than other species of *Cronobacter*, and are associated with PIF and dry powdered foods, and. These findings are an important contribution to the understanding of the diversity and characteristics of the *Cronobacter* genus using different typing methods which is essential to reduce the risk of contaminations for the food products, in particular food babies such as PIF, milk powder and weaning food.

Future work.

This study is the first research focused on phenotypic diversity of *Cronobacter* genus and their ability to tolerate a variety of environmental stress conditions and linked that with their genetic traits; it has extended our knowledge about physiological and phenotypic traits of *Cronobacter* in general and about *C. sakazakii* in particular. However, more researches should be continued on this genus include the following areas.

- Applying the VNTRA typing method for other *Cronobacter* clinically significant STs, particularly *C. sakazakii* ST1, ST8, ST12, ST13, ST64 as well as *C. malonaticus* ST7 strains.
- II. Applying a multiplex PCR assay targeting the *kpsS* (K1 and K2) and *galE* (CA1 and CA2) gene for the specific detection and rapid identification of K-capsule type and colanic acid type respectively in other *Cronobacter* species strains in general and *C. malonaticus* strains in particular.
- III. Studying the role of capsule profiling (O-antigen, K-capslue and colanic acid type) and capsule composition (monosaccharides) in the virulence potential of *C. sakazakii* strains including serum resistance, adhesion and invasion to different human cell lines, cytotoxicity, and macrophage survival.

IV. Investigate the role of capsule profiling, amount of capsule production and capsule composition (monosaccharides) in the diversity of other *Cronobacter* species in general and *C. malonaticus* strains in particular.

References

Aduse-Opoku, J., Slaney, M., Hashim, A., Gallagher, A., Gallagher, P., Rangarajan, M., Boutaga, K., Laine, L., Van Winkelhoff, J. and Curtis, A. (2005). Identification and characterization of the capsular polysaccharide (K-antigen) locus of *Porphyromonas gingivalis*. *Infection and Immunity*, 74, 449-460.

Agogue, H., Casamayor, E., Bourrain, M., Obernosterer, I., Joux, F., Herndl, G. and Lebaron, P. (2005). A survey on bacteria inhabiting the sea surface microlayer of coastal ecosystems. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 54, 269-280.

Aguirre-Ramirez, M., Medina, G., Gonzalez-Valdez, A., Grosso-Becerra, V. and Soberon-Chavez, G. (2012). The *Pseudomonas aeruginosa rmlBDAC* operon, encoding dTDP-I-rhamnose biosynthetic enzymes, is regulated by the quorumsensing transcriptional regulator RhIR and the alternative sigma factor S. *Microbiology*, 158, 908-916.

Alsonosi, A., Hariri, S., Kajsík, M., Oriešková, M., Hanulík, V., Röderová, M., Petrželová, J., Kollárová, H., Drahovská, H., Forsythe, S. and Holý, O. (2015). The speciation and genotyping of *Cronobacter* isolates from hospitalised patients. *European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases*, 10, 1979-1988.

Álvarez-Ordóñez, A., Begley, M. and Hill, C. (2012). Polymorphisms in *rpoS* and stress tolerance heterogeneity in natural isolates of *Cronobacter sakazakii*. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 78, 3975-3984.

Álvarez-Ordóñez, A., Begley, M. and Hill, C. (2013). Selection for loss of *RpoS* in *Cronobacter sakazakii* by growth in the presence of acetate as a carbon source. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 79, 2099-2102.

Álvarez-Ordóñez, A., Cummins, C., Deasy, T., Clifford, T., Begley, M. and Hill, C. (2014). Acid stress management by *Cronobacter sakazakii*. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 178, 21-28.

Álvarez-Ordóñez, A. and Hill, C. (2016). RpoS loss in *Cronobacter sakazakii* by propagation in the presence of non-preferred carbon sources. *International Dairy Journal*, 57, 29-33.

Amini, S., Goodarzi, H. and Tavazoie, S. (2009). Genetic dissection of an exogenously induced biofilm in laboratory and clinical isolates of *E. coli. PLoS Pathogens*, 5, 1-16.

Angelika, K., Riedelb, T., Ratteic, A. R., Dimitrij, F., Pieter, B., Benjamin, D., Leo, E. and Roger, S. (2006). Molecular characterization of the a-glucosidase activity in *Enterobacter sakazakii* reveals the presence of a putative gene cluster for palatinose metabolism. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology*, 29, 609-625.

Back, S., Jin, H. and Lee, S. (2009). Inhibitory effect of organic acids against *Enterobacter sakazakii* in laboratory media and liquid foods. *Food Control,* 20, 867-872.

Baldwin, A., Loughlin, M., Caubilla-Barron, J., Kucerova, E., Manning, G., Dowson, C. and Forsythe, S. (2009). Multilocus sequence typing of *Cronobacter sakazakii* and *Cronobacter malonaticus* reveals stable clonal structures with clinical significance which do not correlate with biotypes. *BMC Microbiology*, 9, 223.

Beven, C., Dieckelmann, M. and Beacham, I. (2001). A strain of *Pseudomonas fluorescens* with two lipase-encoding genes, one of which possibly encodes cytoplasmic lipolytic activity. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 6, 979-987.

Bender, J.K. and Flieger, A. **(2010).** Lipases as pathogenicity factors of bacterial pathogens of humans. *Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology,* 3241-3258

Blažková, M., Javůrková, B., Vlach, J., Göselová, S., Karamonová, L., Ogrodzki, P., Forsythe, S. and Fukal, L. (2015). Diversity of O Antigens within the genus *Cronobacter*: from disorder to order. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 16, 5574-5582

Blixt, Y., Knutsson, R., Borch, E. and Radstrom, P. (2003). Interlaboratory random amplified polymorphic DNA typing of *Yersinia enterocolitica* and *Y. enterocolitica*-like bacteria. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 1, 15-26.

Block, C., Peleg, O., Minster, N., Bar-Oz, B., Simhon, A., Arad, I. and Shapiro, M. (2002). Cluster of neonatal infections in Jerusalem due to unusual biochemical variant of *Enterobacter sakazakii*. *European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases*, 21, 613-616.

Boels, C., Beerthuyzen, M., Kosters, W., Van Kaauwen, W., Kleerebezem, M. and de Vos, M. (2004). Identification and functional characterization of the *Lactococcus lactis rfb* Operon, required for dTDP-rhamnose Biosynthesis. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 5, 1239-1248.

Bowen, A.B. and Braden, C.R. (2006). Invasive *Enterobacter sakazakii* disease in infants. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 12, 1185-1189.

Bondarczuk, K. and Piotrowska-Seget, Z. (2013). Molecular basis of active copper resistance mechanisms in gram-negative bacteria. *Cell Biology and Toxicology*, 6, 397-405.

Brady, C., Cleenwerck, I., Venter, S., Coutinho, T. and De Vos, P. (2013). Taxonomic evaluation of the genus *Enterobacter* based on multilocus sequence analysis (MLSA): Proposal to reclassify *E. nimipressuralis* and *E. anmnigenus* into *Lelliottia* gen. nov. as *Lelliottia nimipressuralis* comb. nov. and *Lelliottia amnigena* comb. nov., respectively, *E. gergoviae* and *E. Pyrinus* into *Pluralibacter* gen. nov. as *Pluralibacter gergoviae* comb. nov. and *Pluralibacter pyrinus* comb. nov., respectively, *E. Cowanii, E. Radicincitans, E. Oryzae* and *E. arachidis* into *Kosakonia* gen. nov. as *Kosakonia cowanii* comb. nov., *Kosakonia radicincitans* comb. nov., *Kosakonia oryzae* comb. Nov. And *Kosakonia arachidis* comb. nov., respectively, and *E. turicensis, E. helveticus* and *E. pulveris* into *Cronobacter* as *Cronobacter zurichensis* nom. nov., *cronobacter helveticus* comb. nov. and *Cronobacter and Cronobacter*. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology*, 36, 309-319.

Breeuwer, P., Lardeau, A., Peterz, M. and Joosten, H. (2003). Desiccation and heat tolerance of *Enterobacter sakazakii. Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 95, 967-997.

Brombacher, E., Baratto, A., Dorel, C. and Landini, P. (2006). Gene expression regulation by the Curli Activator CsgD protein: Modulation of cellulose Biosynthesis and control of negative determinants for microbial adhesion. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 6, 2027-2037.

Bustamante, V., Lucchesi, A. and Parma, E. (2009). Molecular characterization of Verocy to toxigenic *Escherichia coli* O157: H7 isolates from Argentina by Multiple-Loci VNTR analysis (MLVA). *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology*, *4*, 927-932.

Butler, J., Alejandra, G., Frank, M. and James, E. (2010). Wild Florida House Flies (*Musca domestica*) as Carriers of Pathogenic Bacteria. *Florida Entomologist*, 2, 218-223.

Carver, T., Rutherford, K., Berriman, M., Rajandream, M., Barrell, B. and Parkhill, J. (2005). ACT: the Artemis comparison tool. *Bioinformatics* 21, 3422-3423.

Caubilla-Barron, J. and Forsythe, S. (2007). Dry stress and survival time of *Enterobacter sakazakii* and other *Enterobacteriaceae*. *Journal of Food Protection*, 70, 2111-2117.

Caubilla-Barron, J., Hurrell, E., Townsend, S., Cheetham, P., Loc- Carrillo, C., Fayet, O., Pre`re, F. and Forsythe, S. (2007). Genotypic and phenotypic analysis of *Enterobacter sakazakii* strains from an outbreak resulting in fatalities in a neonatal intensive care unit in France. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 45, 3979-3985.

CDC. (2011). CDC Update: investigation of *Cronobacter* infections among infants in the United States. http://www.cdc.gov/foodsafety/diseases/*cronobacter*/investigation.html/ (Accessed 5th November 2012).

CDC. (2015). Whole genome sequencing (WGS). https://www.cdc.gov/pulsenet/pathogens/wgs.html

Chadwick, P., Delisle, G.J. and Byer, M. (1974). Biochemical identification of hospital enterobacteria by replica agar plating. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology*, 12, 1653-1664.

Chap, J., Jackson, P., Siqueira, R., Gaspar, N., Quintas, C., Park, J., Osaili, T., Shaker, R., Jaradat, Z., Hartantyo, S.H.P., Abdullah Sani, N., Estuningsih, S and Forsythe, S. (2009). International survey of *Cronobacter sakazakii* and other *Cronobacter* spp. in follow up formulas and infant foods. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 136, 185-188.

Chen, Y., Noe, K.E., Thompson, S., Elems, C.A., Brown, E.W., Lampel, K.A. and Hammack, T.S. (2012). Evaluation of a revised U.S. Food and drug administration method for the detection of *Cronobacter* in powdered infant formula: A collaborative study. *Journal of Food Protection*, 6, 1144-1147.

Codex Alimentarius Commission. (2008). Code of Hygienic Practice for Powdered Formulae for Infants and Young Children. CAC/RCP 66-2008, http://www.codexalimentarius.net/download/standards/11026/CXP_066e.pdf (accessed April 1, 2014).

Craven, H., McAuley, C., Duffy, L. and Fegan, N. (2010). Distribution, prevalence and persistence of *Cronobacter* (*Enterobacter sakazakii*) in the nonprocessing and processing environments of five milk powder factories. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 109, 1044-1052.

Cruz, A., Xicohtencatl-Cortes, J., Gonzalez-Pedrajo, B., Bobadilla, M., Eslava, C. and Rosas, I. (2011). Virulence traits in *Cronobacter* species isolated from different sources. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology*, 57, 735-744.

Dancer, G. I., Mah, J. H., Rhee, M. S., Hwang, G. and Kang, D. H. (2009). Resistance of *Enterobacter sakazakii* (*Cronobacter* spp.) to environmental stresses. *Journal of Applied Microbiology ISSN*, 107, 1606-1614. **Dancer, G., Mah, J. and Kang, D. (2009).** Influences of milk components on biofilm formation of *Cronobacter* spp. (*Enterobacter sakazakii*). *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 48,718-725.

Edelson-Mammel, G., Porteous, K. and Buchanan, L. (2005). Survival of *Enterobacter sakazakii* in a dehydrated powdered infant formula. *Journal of Food Protection*, 9, 1900-1902.

Fakruddin, M., Rahaman, M., Ahmed, M. and Hoque, M. (2014). Stress tolerant virulent strains of *Cronobacter sakazakii* from food. *Biological Research*, 63, 2-12.

FAO/WHO (2008). Enterobacter sakazakii (Cronobacter spp.) in Powdered Follow-
Up Formulae. MRA Series,

http://www.who.int/foodsafety/publications/micro/MRA followup.pdf (accessed
April 1, 2014).

Farmer, J., Asbury, M., Hickman, F. and Brenner, D. (1980). *Enterobacter sakazakii*: A new species of *"Enterobacteriaceae"* isolated from clinical specimens. *International Journal of Systematic Bacteriology*, 3, 569-584.

Feeney, A. and Sleator, R. (2011). An in silico analysis of osmotolerance in the emerging gastrointestinal pathogen *Cronobacter sakazakii*. *Bioengineered Bugs,* 2, 260-270.

Feeney, A., Kropp, A., O'Connor, R. and Sleator, D. (2014). Cronobacter sakazakii: stress survival and virulence potential in an opportunistic foodborne pathogen. Gut Microbes, 6, 711-718.

Feizabadi, M.M., Raji, N. and Delfani, S. (2013). Identification of *Klebsiella pneumoniae* K1 and K2 capsular types by PCR and quellung test. Jundishapur Journal of Microbiology, 9, 1-4.

Finn, S., Condell, O., McClure, P., Amézquita, A. and Fanning, S. (2013). Mechanisms of survival, responses and sources of *Salmonella* in low-moisture environments. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 4, 1-15.

Fitzpatrick, F., Humphreys, H. and O'Gara, P. (2005). The genetics of staphylococcal biofilm formation–will a greater understanding of pathogenesis lead to better management of device-related infection?. *Clinical Microbiology and Infection,* 11, 967-973.

Forsythe, S. (2005). *Enterobacter sakazakii* and other bacteria in powdered infant milk formula. *Mother and Child Nutrition*, 1, 44-50.

Forsythe, S., Dickins, B. and Jolley, K. (2014). *Cronobacter*, the emergent bacterial pathogen *Enterobacter sakazakii* comes of age; MLST and whole genome sequence analysis. *BMC Genomics*, 1, 2-14.

Franco, A., Hu, L., Grim, C., Gopinath, G., Sathyamoorthy, V., Jarvis, K., Lee, C., Sadowski, J. and Kim, J. (2011a). Characterization of putative virulence genes on the related RepFIB plasmids harbored by *Cronobacter* spp. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 77, 3255-3267.

Franco, A., Kothary, M., Gopinath, G., Jarvis, K., Grim, C., Hu, L., Datta, A., McCardell, B. and Tall, B. (2011b). Cpa, the outer membrane protease of *Cronobacter sakazakii*, activates plasminogen and mediates resistance to serum bactericidal activity. *Infection and Immunity* 79, 1578-1587.

Fricke, W., Mammel, M. and McDermott, P. (2011). Comparative genomics of 28 *Salmonella enterica* isolates: evidence for CRISPR mediated adaptive sub lineage evolution. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 193, 3556–3368.

Friedemann, M. (2007). *Enterobacter sakazakii* in food and beverages (other than infant formula and milk powder). *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 116, 1-10.

Friedemann, M. (2009). Epidemiology of invasive neonatal *Cronobacter* (*Enterobacter sakazakii*) infections. *European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases*, 28, 1297-1304.

Goebel, W., Chakraborty, T. and Kreft, J. (1988). Bacterial haemolysins as virulence factors. *Antonie van Leeuwenhoek*, 54, 453-463.

Grim, C., Kothary, M., Gopinath, G., Jarvis, K., Beaubrun, J., McClelland, M., Tall, B. and Franco, A. (2012). Identification and characterization of *Cronobacter* iron acquisition systems. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 78, 6035-6050.

Grim, C., Kotewicz, M., Power, K., Gopinath, G., Franco, A., Jarvis, K., Yan, Q., Jackson, S., Sathyamoorthy, V., Hu, L., Pagotto, F., Iversen, C., Lehner, A., Stephan, R., Fanning, S. and Tall, B. (2013). Pan-genome analysis of the emerging foodborne pathogen *Cronobacter* spp. suggests a species-level bidirectional divergence driven by niche adaptation. *BMC Genomics*, 1, 2-16.

Grissa, I., Vergnaud, G. and Pourcel, C. (2007). The CRISPRdb database and tools to display CRISPRs and to generate dictionaries of spacers and repeats. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 172, 1-10

Gurtler, J. and Beuchat, L. (2005). Performance of media for recovering stressed cells of *Enterobacter sakazakii* as determined using spiral plating and ecometric techniques. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 71, 7661-7669.

Hariri, S., Joseph, S. and Forsythe, S. (2013). *Cronobacter sakazakii* ST4 strains and neonatal meningitis, United States. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 1, 175-177.

Hartmann, I., Carranza, P., Lehner, A., Stephan, R., Eberl, L. and Riedel, K. (2010). Genes Involved in *Cronobacter sakazakii* Biofilm Formation. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 7, 2251-2261.

Hamby, S., Joseph, S., Forsythe, S. and Chuzhanova, N. (2011). In Silico identification of pathogenic strains of *Cronobacter* from Biochemical data reveals association of inositol fermentation with pathogenicity. *BMC Microbiology*, 1, 12-12.

Healy, B., Cooney, S., O'Brien, S., Iversen, C., Whyte, P., Nally, J., Callanan, J. and Fanning, S. (2010). *Cronobacter* (*Enterobacter sakazakii*): an opportunistic foodborne pathogen. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease*, 7, 339-350.

Hein, I., Gadzov, B., Schoder, D., Foissy, H., Malorny, B. and Wagner, M. (2009). Temporal and spatial distribution of *Cronobacter* isolates in a milk powder

processing plant determined by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. *Foodborne Pathogens* and *Disease*, 6, 225-233.

Hillis, M., Moritz, C., Porter, A. and Baker, J. (1991). Evidence for biased gene conversion in concerted evolution of ribosomal DNA. *Science*, 251, 308-310.

Himelright, I., Harris, E., Lorch, V. and Anderson, M. (2002). *Enterobacter sakazakii* infections associated with the use of powdered infant formula, Tennessee, 2001. *Journal of American Medical Association*, 287, 2204-2205.

Holy, O., Petrzelova, J., Hanulik, V., Chroma, M., Matouskova, I. and Forsythe, S. (2014). Epidemiology of *Cronobacter* spp. isolates from patients admitted to the Olomouc University Hospital (Czech Republic). *Epidemiologie Mikrobiologie Imunologie*, 63, 69-72.

Holy and Forsythe, S. (2014). Cronobacter spp. as emerging causes of healthcareassociated infection. Journal of Hospital Infection, 86, 169-177.

Hopkins, K.L., Peters, T.M., de Pinna, E. and Wain, J. (2011). Standardisation of multilocus variable-number tandem-repeat analysis (MLVA) for subtyping of *Salmonella enterica* serovar *Enteritidis*. *Euro Surveillance Journals*, 16, 1-11.

Huertas, J., Álvarez-Ordóñez, A., Morrissey, R., Ros-Chumillas, M., Esteban, M., Maté, J., Palop, A. and Hill, C. (2015). Heat resistance of *Cronobacter sakazakii* DPC 6529 and its behavior in reconstituted powdered infant formula. *Food Research International*, 69, 401-409.

Hurrell, E., Kucerova, E., Loughlin, M., Caubilla-Barron, J. and Forsythe, S. (2009). Biofilm formation on enteral feeding tubes by *Cronobacter sakazakii, Salmonella* serovars and other *Enterobacteriaceae*. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 136, 227-231.

Hurrell, E., Kucerova, E., Loughlin, M., Caubilla-Barron, J., Hilton, A., Armstrong, R., Smith, C., Grant, J., Shoo, S. and Forsythe, S. (2009b). Neonatal enteral feeding tubes as loci for colonisation by members of the *Enterobacteriaceae*. *BMC Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 146, 1-9 **International Organization for Standardization (ISO). (2006).** ISO/TS 22964jIDF/RM 210:2006: Milk and Milk Products-Detection of *Enterobacter sakazakii*.

Iversen, C., Druggan, P. and Forsythe, S.J. (2004). A selective differential medium for *Enterobacter sakazakii*. *International Journal of Food Microbiology,* 96, 133-139.

Iversen, C., Lane, M. and Forsythe, S. (2004). The growth profile, thermotolerance and biofilm formation of *Enterobacter sakazakii* grown in infant formula milk. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 38, 378-382.

Iversen, C., Waddington, M., On, S. and Forsythe, S. (2004). Identification and phylogeny of *Enterobacter sakazakii* relative to *Enterobacter* and *Citrobacter. Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 53, 68-70.

Iversen, C. and Forsythe, S. (2004). Isolation of *Enterobacter sakazakii* and other *Enterobacteriaceae* from powdered infant formula milk and related products. *Food Microbiology*, 21, 771-776.

Iversen, C., Lane, M. and Forsythe, S. (2004). The growth profile, thermotolerance and biofilm formation of *Enterobacter sakazakii* grown in infant formula milk. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 5, 378-382.

Iversen, C. and Forsythe, S. (2007). Comparison of media for the isolation of *Enterobacter sakazakii. Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 73, 48-52.

Iversen, C., Mullane, N., McCardell, B., Tall, B., Lehner, A., Fanning, S., Stephan, R. and Joosten, H. (2008). *Cronobacter* gen. Nov., a new genus to accommodate the biogroups of Enterobacter sakazakii, and proposal of Cronobacter sakazakii gen. Nov., comb. Nov., *Cronobacter malonaticus* sp. Nov., *Cronobacter turicensis* sp. Nov., *Cronobacter muytjensii* sp. Nov., *Cronobacter dublinensis* sp. Nov., *Cronobacter* genomospecies 1, and of three subspecies, *Cronobacter dublinensis* subsp. Dublinensis subsp. Nov., *Cronobacter dublinensis* subsp. Nov. And *Cronobacter dublinensis* subsp. *Lactaridi* subsp. nov. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 6, 1442-1447.
Jackson, E., Sonbol, H., Masood, N. and Forsythe, S. (2014). Genotypic and phenotypic characteristics of *Cronobacter* species, with particular attention to the newly reclassified species *C. helveticus, C. pulveris* and *C. zurichensis. Food Microbiology*, 44, 226-235.

Jackson, E., Masood, N., Ibrahim, K., Urvoy, N., Hariri, S. and Forsythe, S. (2015). Description of *Siccibacter colletis* sp. nov., a novel species isolated from plant material, and emended description of *Siccibacter turicensis*. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 65, 1335-1341.

Jackson, E. and Forsythe, S. (2016). Comparative study of *Cronobacter* identification according to phenotyping methods. *BMC Microbiology*, 16, 2-10

Jacobs, C., Braun, P. and Hammer, P. (2011). Reservoir and routes of transmission of *Enterobacter sakazakii* (*Cronobacter* spp.) in a milk powder-producing plant. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 94, 3801-3810.

Jarvis, K., Grim, C., Franco, A., Gopinath, G., Sathyamoorthy, V., Hu, L., Sadowski, J., Lee, C. and Tall, B. (2011). Molecular characterization of *Cronobacter* lipopolysaccharide O-antigen gene clusters and development of serotype-specific PCR assays. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 77, 4017-4026.

Jarvis, K., Yan, Q., Grim, C., Power, K., Franco, A., Hu, L., Gopinath, G., Sathyamoorthy, V., Kotewicz, M., Kothary, M., Lee, C., Sadowski, J., Fanning, S. and Tall, B. (2013). Identification and characterization of five new molecular serogroups of *Cronobacter* spp. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease*, 10, 343-352.

Johnson, R. and O'Bryan, T. (2004). Detection of the *Escherichia coli* group 2 Polysaccharide capsule synthesis gene *kpsM* by a rapid and specific PCR-Based assay, *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 4, 1773-1776.

Joseph, S and Forsythe, S. (2011). Predominance of *Cronobacter sakazakii* sequence type 4 in neonatal infections. *Emerging Infectious Diseases Journal*, 17, 1713-1715.

Joseph, S., Desai, P., Ji, Y., Cummings, C.A., Shih, R., Degoricija, L., Rico, A., Brzoska, P., Hamby, S., Masood, N., Hariri, S., Sonbol, H., Chuzhanova, N., McClelland, M., Furtado, M. and Forsythe, S. (2012). Comparative analysis of genome sequences covering the seven *Cronobacter* species. *PLoS ONE*, 16, 1-13.

Joseph, S. and Forsythe, S. (2012a). Insights into the emergent bacterial pathogen *Cronobacter* spp., generated by multilocus sequence typing and analysis. *Frontiers in Food Microbiology*, 3, 1-11.

Joseph, S., Cetinkaya, E., Drahovske, H., Levican, A., Figueras, M. and Forsythe, S. (2012d). Cronobacter condimenti sp. nov., isolated from spiced meat and Cronobacter universalis sp. nov., a novel species designation for Cronobacter sp. Genomospecies 1, recovered from a leg infection, water, and food ingredients. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology, 62, 1277-83.

Joseph, S., Hariri, S., Masood, N. and Forsythe, S. (2013). Sialic acid utilization by *Cronobacter sakazakii*. *Microbial Informatics and Experimentation*, 3, 2-11.

Jung, J., Choi, N. and Lee, S. (2013). Biofilm formation and exopolysaccharide (EPS) production by *Cronobacter sakazakii* depending on environmental conditions. *Food Microbiology*, 34, 70-80.

Kaczmarek, A., Budzyńska, A. and Gospodarek, E. (2014). Detection of K1 antigen of *Escherichia coli* rods isolated from pregnant women and neonates. *Folia Microbiologica*, 5, 419-422.

Kalyantanda, G., Shumyak, L. and Archibald, L. (2015). *Cronobacter* species contamination of powdered infant formula and the implications for neonatal health. *Frontiers in Pediatrics*, 3, 1-5.

Kent, R., Fitzgerald, G., Hill, C., Stanton, C. and Ross, R. (2015). Novel approaches to improve the intrinsic microbiological safety of powdered infant milk formula. *Nutrients*, 2, 1217-1244.

Kjeldsen, M., Torpdahl, M., Pedersen, K. and Nielsen, E. (2015). Development and comparison of a generic multiple-locus variable-number tandem repeat analysis

with pulsed-field gel electrophoresis for typing of *salmonella enterica* subsp. *enterica*. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 6, 1707-1717.

Kim, H. and Beuchat, L. (2005). Survival and growth of *Enterobacter sakazakii* on fresh-cut fruits and vegetables and in unpasteurized juices as affected by storage temperature. *Journal of Food Protection,* 68, 2541-2552.

Kim, H., Ryu, J. and Beuchat, L. (2006). Attachment of and biofilm formation by *Enterobacter sakazakii* on stainless steel and enteral feeding tubes. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 72, 5846-5856.

Kim, K., Kim, K., Choi, J., Lim, J., Lee, J., Hwang, S. and Ryu, S. (2010). Outer membrane proteins A (OmpA) and X (OmpX) are essential for basolateral invasion of *Cronobacter sakazakii. Applied and Environmental Microbiology,* 76, 5188-5198.

Kim, S., Lee, H., Choi, Y., Kim, S., Lee, J., Lee, Y., Seol, S., Cho, D. and Kim, J. (2012). Involvement of curli fimbriae in the biofilm formation of *Enterobacter cloacae*. *The Journal of Microbiology*, 50, 175-178.

Koletzko, B., Bhutta, Z., Cai, W., Cruchet, S., El Guindi, M., Fuchs, G., Goddard, E., van Goudoever, J., Quak, S., Kulkarni, B., Makrides, M., Ribeiro, H. and Walker, A. (2013). Compositional requirements of follow-up formula for use in infancy: Recommendations of an international expert group coordinated by the early nutrition academy. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism*, 62, 44-54.

Kothary, M., McCardell, B., Frazar, C., Deer D. and Tali, B. (2007). Characterization of the zinc-containing metalloprotaese encoded by *zpx* and development of a species-specific detection method for *Enterobacter sakazakii. Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 73, 4142-4151.

Kuzina, L., Peloquin, J., Vacek, D. and Miller, T. (2001). Isolation and identification of bacteria associated with adult laboratory Mexican fruit flies, *Anastrepha ludens* (Diptera: Tephritidae). *Current Microbiology*, 42, 290-294.

Kucerova, E., Clifton, S., Xiao-Qin, X. et al. (2010). Genome sequence of *Cronobacter sakazakii* BAA-894 and comparative genomic hybridization analysis with other *Cronobacter* species. *PLoS One,* 5, 1-10.

Kucerova, E., Joseph, S. and Forsythe, S. (2011). The *Cronobacter* genus: ubiquity and diversity. *Quality Assurance and Safety of Crops and Foods*, 3, 104-122.

Leal, N., Sobreira, M., Leal-Balbino, T., Almeida, A., Silva, M., Mello, D., Seki, L. and Hofer, E. (2004). Evaluation of a RAPD-based typing scheme in a molecular epidemiology study of Vibrio cholerae O1, Brazil. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 3, 447-454.

Lalaouna, D., Fochesato, S., Barakat, M., Ortet, P. and Achouak, W. (2012). Multiple transcription-activating sequences regulate the RsmZ regulatory small RNA of *Pseudomonas brassicacearum*. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 18, 4888-4893.

Lampel, K.A. and Chen, Y. (2009). Method for the isolation and detection of *Enterobacter sakazakii* (*Cronobacter*) from powdered infant formula. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 2, 179-184.

Leaphart, C., Cavallo, J., Gribar, S., Cetin, S., Li, J., Branca, M., Dubowski, T., Sodhi, C. and Hackam, D. (2007). A critical role for TLR4 in the pathogenesis of necrotizing enterocolitis by modulating intestinal injury and repair. *The Journal of Immunology*, 7, 4808-4820.

Lee, S., Glickmann, E. and Cooksey, D. (2001). Chromosomal locus for cadmium resistance in *Pseudomonas putida* consisting of a cadmium-transporting ATPase and a MerR family response regulator. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 4, 1437-1444.

Lehner, A., Grimm, M., Rattei, T., Ruepp, A., Frishman, D., Manzardo, G. and Stephan, R. (2006). Cloning and characterization of *Enterobacter sakazakii* pigment genes and in situ spectroscopic analysis of the pigment. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 2, 244-248.

Lehner, A., Riedel, K., Eberl, L., Breeuwer, P., Diep, B. and Stephan, R. (2005). Biofilm formation, extracellular polysaccharide production, and cell-to-cell signaling in various *Enterobacter sakazakii* strains: aspects promoting environmental persistence. *Journal of Food Protection*, 68, 2287-2294.

Lerouge, I. (2001). O-antigen structural variation: Mechanisms and possible roles in animal/plant–microbe interactions. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 26, 17-47

Li, G. and Young, K. (2013). Indole production by the tryptophanase TnaA in *Escherichia coli* is determined by the amount of exogenous tryptophan. *Microbiology*, 159, 402-410.

Li, Q. and Reeves, P. (2000). Genetic variation of dTDP-I-rhamnose pathway genes in *Salmonella* enterica. *Microbiology*, 9, 2291-2307.

Lindstedt, B., Vardund, T., Aas, L. and Kapperud, G. (2004). Multiple-locus variablenumber tandem-repeats analysis of *Salmonella enterica* subsp. *enterica* serovar Typhimurium using PCR multiplexing and multicolor capillary electrophoresis. *Journal of Microbiological Methods,* 59, 163-172.

Lindstedt, B.A., Torpdahl, M., Vergnaud, G., Le Hello, S., Weill, F.X., Tietze, E., Malorny, B.and Prendergast, D. (2013). Use of multilocus variable-number tandemrepeat analysis (MLVA) in eight European countries, 2012. *Euro Surveillance Journals*, 18, 1-10.

Maki, M. and Renkonen, R. (2004). Biosynthesis of 6-deoxyhexose glycans in bacteria. *Glycobiology*, 14, 1-15.

Makarova, K., Wolf, Y. and Alkhnbashi, O. (2015). An updated evolutionary classification of CRISPR–Cas systems. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 13, 722-736.

Malorny, B., Junker, E. and Helmuth, R. (2008). Multi-locus variable-number tandem repeat analysis for outbreak studies of *Salmonella enterica* serotype Enteritidis. *BMC Microbiol*, 8, 1-8.

Masood, N., Moore, K., Farbos, A., Paszkiewicz, K., Dickins, B., McNally, A. and Forsythe, S. (2015). Genomic dissection of the 1994 *Cronobacter sakazakii* outbreak in a French neonatal intensive care unit. *BMC Genomics*, 16, 1-9.

Mistou, M., Sutcliffe, I. and van Sorge, N. (2016). Bacterial glycobiology: Rhamnose-containing cell wall polysaccharides in gram-positive bacteria. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, 4, 464-479.

Mittal, R., Wang, Y., Hunter, C., Gonzalez-Gomez, I. and Prasadarao, N. (2009a). Brain damage in newborn rat model of meningitis by *Enterobacter sakazakii:* a role for outer membrane protein A. *Laboratory Investigation*, 89, 263-277.

Mramba, F., Broce, L. and Zurek. (2007). Vector competence of stable flies, Stomoxys calcitrans L. (Diptera: Muscidae), for Enterobacter sakazakii. Journal of Vector Ecology, 3 134-139.

Mullane, N., Ryan, M., Iversen, C., Murphy, M., O'Gaora, P., Quinn, T., Whyte, P., Wall, P. and Fanning, S. (2007). Development of Multiple-Locus Variable-Number Tandem-Repeat Analysis for the Molecular Subtyping of *Enterobacter sakazakii*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 4, 1223-1231.

Mullane, N., O'Gaora, P., Nally, J., Iversen, C., Whyte, P., Wall, P. and Fanning, S. (2008). Molecular Analysis of the *Enterobacter sakazakii* O-Antigen Gene Locus. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 12, 3783-3794.

Muytjens, H., Zanen, H., Sonderkamp, H., Kollée, L., Wachsmuth, K. and Farmer, J (1983). Analysis of eight cases of neonatal meningitis and sepsis due to *Enterobacter sakazakii. Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 18, 115-120.

Muytjens, H., Roelofs-Willemse, H. and. Jaspar, G. (1988). Quality of powdered substitutes for breast milk with regard to members of the family *Enterobacteriaceae. Journal of Clinical Microbiology,* 26, 743-746.

Navasa, N., Rodríguez-Aparicio, L., Martínez-Blanco, H., Arcos, M. and Ferrero, M. (2009). Temperature has reciprocal effects on colanic acid and polysialic acid biosynthesis in *E. Coli* K92. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 4, 721-729.

Navasa, N., Rodríguez-AparicioLeandro, Ferrero, M., Monteagudo-MeraAndrea and Martínez-BlancoHonorina. (2013). Polysialic and colanic acids metabolism in *Escherichia coli* K92 is regulated by RcsA *and* RcsB. *Bioscience Reports*, 3, 405-415.

Nazarowec-White, M. and Farber, J. (1997). Thermal resistance of *Enterobacter sakazakii* in reconstituted dried-infant formula. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 1, 9-13.

Nies, D. (2003). Efflux-mediated heavy metal resistance in prokaryotes. *FEMS Microbiology* Reviews, 27, 313-339.

Obadia, B., Lacour, S., Doublet, P., Baubichon-Cortay, H., Cozzone, A.J. and Grangeasse, C. (2007). Influence of Tyrosine-Kinase Wzc activity on colanic acid production in *Escherichia coli* K12 cells. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 1, 42-53.

Ogrodzki, P. and Forsythe, S. (2015). Capsular profiling of the *Cronobacter* genus and the association of specific *Cronobacter sakazakii* and *C. Malonaticus* capsule types with neonatal meningitis and necrotizing enterocolitis. *BMC Genomics*, 16, 1-15.

Ogrodzki, P. and Forsythe, S. (2016). CRISPR–*cas* loci profiling of *Cronobacter sakazakii* pathovars. *Future Microbiology*, 12, 1507-1519.

Oriešková, M., Kajsik, M., Szemes, T., Holy, O., Forsythe, S., Turna, J. and Drahovska, H. (2016). Contribution of the thermotolerance genomic island to increased thermal tolerance in *Cronobacter* strains. *Antonie van Leeuwenhoek,* 3, 405-414.

Oriešková, M., Gajdosova, J., Oslanecova, L., Ondreickova, K., Kaclikova, E., Stuchlik, S., Turna, J. and Drahovska, H. (2013) Function of thermotolerance genomic island in increased stress resistance of *Cronobacter sakazakii. Journal of Food and Nutrition Research*, 1, 37-44

Oriešková, M., Turňa, J. and Drahovská, H. (2015). Variability of the thermotolerance genomic island present in *Cronobacter* spp. *Journal of Biotechnology*, 208, 74-82

Osaili, T. and Forsythe, S. (2009). Desiccation resistance and persistence of *Cronobacter* species in infant formula. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 136, 214-220.

Pacheco, A., Curtis, M., Ritchie, J., Munera, D., Waldor, M., Moreira, C. and Sperandio, V. (2012). Fucose sensing regulates bacterial intestinal colonization. *Nature*, 7427, 113-117.

Pagotto, F., Nazarowec-White, M., Bidawid, S. and Farber, J. (2003). *Enterobacter* sakazakii, infectivity and enterotoxin production in vitro and in vivo. *Journal of Food* Protection, 66, 370-375.

Patrick, M.E., Mahon, B.E., Greene, S.A., Rounds, J., Cronquist, A., Wymore, K., Boothe, E., Lathrop, S., Palmer, A. and Bowen, A. (2014). Incidence of *Cronobacter* spp. infections, United States, 2003–2009. *Emerging Infectious Diseases Journal*, 20, 1520-1523.

Perez-Losada, M., Cabezas, P., Castro-Nallar, E. and Crandall, K. (2013). Pathogen typing in the genomics era: MLST and the future of molecular epidemiology. *Infection, Genetics and Evolution*, 16, 38-53.

Proudy, I., Bougle, D., Coton, E., Coton, M., Leclercq, R. and Vergnaud, M. (2008a). Genotypic characterization of *Enterobacter sakazakii* isolates by PFGE, BOX-PCR and sequencing of the *fliC* gene. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 104, 26-34.

Proudy, D., Bougle, R., Leclercq, M. and Vergnaud M. **(2008b).** Tracing of *Enterobacter sakazakii* isolates in infant milk formula processing by BOX-PCR genotyping. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 105, 1364-5072.

Randall, C., Gupta, A., Jackson, N., Busse, D. and O'Neill, A. (2015). Silver resistance in gram-negative bacteria: a dissection of endogenous and exogenous mechanisms. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, 70, 1037-1046.

Rodrigue, A., Effantin, G. and Mandrand-Berthelot, M. (2005). Identification of *rcnA* (*yohM*), a nickel and cobalt resistance gene in *Escherichia coli*. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 8, 2912-2916.

Scher, K., Romling, U. and Yaron, S. (2005). Effect of heat, acidification, and chlorination on *Salmonella enterica* serovar Typhimurium cells in a biofilm formed at the air-liquid interface. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 71, 1163-1168.

Silva, E., Marques, A.R., Fialho, A.M., Granja, A.T. and Sa-Correia, I. (2005). Proteins encoded by Sphingomonas elodea ATCC 31461 *rmlA* and *ugpG* genes, involved in gellan gum biosynthesis, exhibit both dTDP- and UDP-Glucose Pyrophosphorylase activities. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 8, 4703– 4712.

Singh, N., Goel, G. and Raghav, M. (2015). Insights into virulence factors determining the pathogenicity of *Cronobacter sakazakii*. *Virulence*, 5, 433-440.

Sonbol, H., Joseph, S., McAuley, C., Craven, H. and Forsythe, S. (2013). Multilocus sequence typing of *Cronobacter* spp. from powdered infant formula and milk powder production factories. *International Dairy Journal,* 30, 1-7.

Stackebrandt, E. and Goebel, M. (1994). Taxonomic note: a place for DNA-DNA re association and 16S rRNA sequence analysis in the present species definition in bacteriology. *International Journal of Systematic Bacteriology*, 44, 846-849.

Stephan R., Lehner A., Tischler P. and Rattei T. (2011). Complete genome sequence of *Cronobacter turicensis* LMG 23827, a food-borne pathogen causing deaths in neonates. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 193, 309-310.

Stephan, R., Grim, C., Gopinath, G., Mammel, M., Sathyamoorthy, V., Trach, L., Chase, H., Fanning, S. and Tall, B. (2014). Re-examination of the taxonomic status of *Enterobacter helveticus, Enterobacter pulveris* and *Enterobacter turicensis* as members of the genus *Cronobacter* and their reclassification in the genera *Franconibacter* gen. nov. and *Siccibacter* gen. nov. as *Franconibacter helveticus* comb. nov., *Franconibacter pulveris* comb. nov. and *Siccibacter turicensis* comb. nov., respectively. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 64, 3402-3410. Sun, Y., Wang, M., Liu, H., Wang, J., He, X., Zeng, J., Guo, X., Li, K., Cao, B. and Wang, L. (2011). Development of an O-antigen serotyping scheme for *Cronobacter* sakazakii. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 77, 2209-2214.

Sun, Y., Arbatsky, N., Wang, M., Shashkov, A., Liu, B., Wang, L. and Knirel, Y. (2012a). Structure and genetics of the O-antigen of *Cronobacter turicensis* G3882 from a new serotype, *C. turicensis* O2, and identification of a serotype-specific gene. *FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology*, 66, 323-333.

Sun, Y., Wang, Q., Wang, B., Cao, X., He, K., Li, and Wang, L. (2012b). Genetic analysis of the *Cronobacter sakazakii* O4 to O7 O-antigen gene clusters and development of a PCR assay for identification of all *C. sakazakii* O serotypes. *Journal of Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 78, 3966-3974.

Touzé, T., Eswaran, J., Bokma, E., Koronakis, E., Hughes, C. and Koronakis, V. (2004). Interactions underlying assembly of the *Escherichia coli* AcrAB-TolC multidrug efflux system. *Molecular Microbiology*, 2, 697-706.

Townsend, S., Caubilla-barron, J., Loc-Carrillo, C. and Forsythe, S (2007). The presence of endotoxin in powdered infant formula milk and the influence of endotoxin and *Enterobacter sakazakii* on bacterial translocation in the infant rat. *Food Microbiology*, 1, 67-74.

Turton, J.F., Baklan, H., Siu, L.K., Kaufmann, M.E. and Pitt, T.L. (2008). Evaluation of a multiplex PCR for detection of serotypes K1, K2 and K5 in *Klebsiella* sp. and comparison of isolates within these serotypes. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 2, 247-252.

Urmenyi, A. C. and Franklin, A.W. (1961). Neonatal death from pigmented coliform infection. *Lance*, 11, 313-315.

Van Acker, J., Smet, F., Muyldermans, G., Bougatef, A., Naessens, A. and Lauwers, S. (2001). Outbreak of necrotising enterocolitis associated with *Enterobacter sakazakii* in powdered milk formula. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 39, 293-297. **Versalovic, J., Koeuth, T. and Lupski, J. (1991).** Distribution of repetitive DNA sequences in eubacteria and application to fingerprinting of bacterial genomes. *Nucleic Acids Research Journa,* 19, 6823-6831.

Versalovic, J.S., Schneider, M., De Bruijn, F.J. and Lupski, J. (1994). Genomic fingerprinting of bacteria using repetitive sequence-based polymerase chain reaction. *Methods in Cell Biology Journal*, 5, 25-40.

Whitfield, C. and Paiment, A. (2003). Biosynthesis and assembly of group 1 capsular polysaccharides in *Escherichia coli* and related extracellular polysaccharides in other bacteria. *Carbohydrate Research*, 23, 2491-2502.

Whitfield, C. (2006). Biosynthesis and assembly of capsular polysaccharides in *Escherichia coli*. *Annual Review of Biochemistry Journal*, 75, 39-68.

Willis, M. and Whitfield, C. (2013). Structure, biosynthesis, and function of bacterial capsular polysaccharides synthesized by ABC transporter-dependent pathways. *Carbohydrate Research*, 378, 35-44.

WHO. (2007). Safe preparation, storage and handling of powdered infant formula guidelines.

http://www.who.int/foodsafety/publications/micro/pif2007/en/index.html.

Wijetunge, S., Gongati, S., DebRoy, C., Kim, S., Couraud, O., Romero, A., Weksler,
B. and Kariyawasam, S. (2015). Characterizing the pathotype of neonatal meningitis causing *Escherichia coli* (NMEC), *BMC Microbiology*, 15, 1-15.

Yan, Q., Jarvis, K., Chase, H., Hébert, K., Trach, L., Lee, C., Sadowski, J., Lee, B.,
Hwang, S., Sathyamoorthy, V., Mullane, N., Pava-Ripoll, M., Iversen, C., Pagotto,
F., Fanning, S. and Tall, B.D. (2015). A proposed harmonized LPS molecularsubtyping scheme for *Cronobacter* species. *Food Microbiology*, 50, 38-43.

Yang, H., Kim, S. K., Choi, S., You, D., Lee, S., Bang, W. and Yuk, H. (2015). Effect of acid, desiccation and heat stresses on the viability of *Cronobacter sakazakii* during rehydration of powdered infant formula and in simulated gastric fluid. *Food Control*, 50, 336-341.

Yao, X., Zhang, J., Tian, L. and Guo, J. (2016). The effect of heavy metal contamination on the bacterial community structure at Jiaozhou bay, china. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology*, 1, 71-78.

Ye, Y., Wu, Q., Xu, X., Yang, X., Dong, X. and Zhang, J. (2010). The phenotypic and genotypic characterization of *Enterobacter sakazakii* strains from infant formula milk. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 93, 2315-2320.

Yin, S., Jensen, M. and Bai, J. (2013). The evolutionary divergence of Shiga toxinproducing *Escherichia coli* is reflected in CRISPR spacer composition. *Journal of Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 79, 5710-5720.